

GENETIC VARIATION OF APOLIPOPROTEIN B IN THE FINNS: EFFECTS ON SERUM LIPID LEVELS

Marja Ilmonen

Helsinki 1999

Department of Medicine, Division of Cardiology, University of Helsinki, Finland

GENETIC VARIATION OF APOLIPOPROTEIN B IN THE FINNS: EFFECTS ON SERUM LIPID LEVELS

Marja Ilmonen

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented, by the permission of the Medical Faculty of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in Auditorium 2, Meilahti Hospital, on January 7th, 2000, at 12 o'clock noon.

HELSINKI 1999

Supervisor Professor Matti J. Tikkanen Department of Medicine University of Helsinki

Reviewers Professor Christian Ehnholm Department of Biochemistry National Public Health Institute

and

Docent Katriina Aalto-Setälä Department of Medicine University of Tampere

Opponent Professor Markku Savolainen Department of Medicine University of Oulu

ISBN 951-45-8987-4 (PDF version)

Helsingin yliopiston verkkojulkaisut Helsinki 1999

To Matti,

Essi, Antti, and Ida

CONTENTS

SUMMARY	7
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	8
ABBREVIATIONS	9
1. INTRODUCTION	10
2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	12
2.1. General outline of lipoprotein metabolism 2.1.1. Plasma lipids and lipoproteins 2.1.2. Apolipoproteins 2.1.3. Lipoprotein metabolism 2.1.4. Factors regulating lipid and lipoprotein levels 2.1.4.1. Diet, other lifestyle factors, age, gender, and obesity 2.1.4.2. Genes	12 12 13 15 15
2.2. Genetic approaches to study heritability of plasma lipid traits and hyperlipidemias	19
2.3. Apolipoprotein B: structure and function 2.3.1. Structure of the apoB gene 2.3.2. ApoB mRNA editing 2.3.3. Structure of the apo B protein 2.3.4. ApoB functions and functional domains 2.3.4.1. Lipid binding domains 2.3.4.2. Receptor binding domains 2.3.4.3. Domains involved in lipoprotein(a) assembly 2.3.4.4. LPL binding domain 2.3.4.5. Hepatic lipase binding domain 2.3.4.6. Heparin and proteoglycan binding 2.3.4.7. Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein binding domain 2.3.4.8. Other functions	21 23 24 26 27 29 30 32 33 35 35
 2.4. Metabolism of apolipoprotein B 2.4.1. ApoB synthesis and secretion 2.4.2. Intravascular metabolism of apoB-containing lipoproteins 	36 36 40
 2.4.3. Receptor mediated and receptor-independent metabolism of apoB-containing lipoproteins 2.4.4. Oxidative and other modifications of apoB- containing lipoproteins and their role in atherogenesis 	41 43
<pre>2.5. ApoB genetic variants and lipids 2.5.1. Polymorphisms 2.5.2. Mutations 2.5.2.1. ApoB mutations causing hyperlipidemia 2.5.2.2. ApoB mutations causing</pre>	47 47 57 57
hypobetalipoproteinemia 2.5.2.3. Neutral apoB mutations	59 60

2.6. Methods to detect DNA variations	61
2.6.1. Search for new variations	61
2.6.1.1. Southern blot hybridization	61
2.6.1.2. Single-strand conformation polymorphism	ເລ
allalysis	02
temperature gradient gel electrophoresis	63
2.6.1.4. Heteroduplex analysis	64
2.6.1.5. Other methods detecting DNA mismatches	64
2.6.1.6. Direct sequencing	65
2.6.2. Screening methods for known variants	66
2.6.2.1. Allele-specific oligonucleotide methods	66
2.6.2.2. Restriction endonuclease recognition of	C D
mutant alleles	67
2.6.2.3. Solid-phase minisequencing	60/
	00
3. AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDY	70
4. SUBJECTS AND METHODS	.71
4.1. Subjects	71
4.1.1. Kuopio district hypercholesterolemic subjects and	. –
families	71
4.1.2. Non-FH hypercholesterolemic patients	72
4.1.3. Hypertriglyceridemic patients	72
4.1.4. Diet study participants	72
4.1.5. Random population sample of healthy subjects	13
4.1.7. Coronary angiography patients	74
4.1.8. Normal voluntary controls	74
4.1.9. Subjects used as SSCP homogeneity controls	74
4.2. Lipids, lipoproteins and apolipoproteins	/5
4.3. DNA analyses	75
4.3.1. DNA extraction	75
4.3.2. Polymerase chain reactions and enzyme digestions	76
4.3.3. Single-strand conformation polymorphism analyses	
of apoB exons 2 to 29	77
4.3.4. Solid-phase sequencing 4.3.5 Solid-phase minisequencing	/ 8 7 9
4.3.6. PCR-RFLP analyses	79
4.3.7. Ins/del genotyping	80
4.3.8. Apo B 3'VNTR genotyping	80
4.4. Antibody binding assays	81
	01
4.4.1. Ag phenotyping 4.4.2 mab D7 2 aggave	81 01
4.4.1. Ag phenotyping 4.4.2. mAb D7.2 assays	81 81
4.4.1. Ag phenotyping4.4.2. mAb D7.2 assays4.5. Statistical methods	81 81 82
 4.4.1. Ag phenotyping 4.4.2. mAb D7.2 assays 4.5. Statistical methods 5. RESULTS 	81 81 82 82

5.1. Screening for and characterization of apoB genetic

83 variants 5.2. Identification and characterization of the apoB D7.2 Ag polymorphism 88 5.3. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the new apoB variants in exons 26 to 29 in Finnish populations 91 5.4. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the apoB variants in the amino-terminal region of apoB in Finnish populations 93 6. DISCUSSION 96 6.1. Evaluation of the mutation screening methodology 96 6.2. Rationale for the apoB screening strategy 97 6.3. Limitations of the studied materials 99 6.4. Detection of new variants of apo B and their characterization 101 6.5. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the new carboxylterminal polymorphisms of apoB 103 6.6. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the amino-terminal polymorphisms of apoB 105 7. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS 107 8. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 109 9. REFERENCES 111 TABLES

FIGURES

SUMMARY

The coding region of the apolipoprotein B (apoB) gene was screened for previously unknown mutations in hyperlipidemic Finnish patients, using single-strand conformation analysis as the detection method. ApoB gene exons 2 to 25, 27 and 28 were amplified as a whole, and exons 26 and 29 in six and three overlapping segments, respectively. Altogether, twelve new variants of apoB were detected. Four of them were silent variants, and three other were considered not likely to affect lipid levels. Possible lipid effects of the other five apoB variants were assessed in hyperlipidemic families and patients, in the normal population and patiens undergoing coronary angiography, and during diet or drug intervention. In addition, effects of earlier known apoB variants, the apoB ins/del, Thr71 \rightarrow Ile and Ala591 \rightarrow Val, on serum lipid levels were studied. The newly detected Val703→Ile polymorphism seemed to affect triglyceride levels in healthy subjects, and the Ala591-Val polymorphism serum apoB levels in hypertriglyceridemic subjects. The His1896→Arg polymorphism was shown to affect serum total and LDL cholesterol concentrations in healthy men during low-fat, low-cholesterol diet. No statistically significant lipid effects of three other apoB polymorphisms, the Asn1887→Ser, Arg4243→Thr, and Ala4454 Thr, could be detected in the subjects studied. A new immunogenetic apoB polymorphism, detectable by monoclonal antibody D7.2 and associated with both Asn1887→Ser and His1896→Arg variations was characterized.

7

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I Ilmonen M, Heliö T, Ebeling T, Pyörälä K, Uusitupa M, Palotie A, and Tikkanen MJ. Screening for mutations in the exon 26 of the apolipoprotein B gene in hypercholesterolemic Finnish families by the single-strand conformation polymorphism method. Human Mutation 4: 217-223, 1994.
- II Ilmonen M, Ebeling T, Viikari J, Ojala J-P, and Tikkanen MJ. Screening of the 3' two-thirds of the coding area of the apo B gene in Finnish hypercholesterolemic patients. Report of six new genetic variants. Atherosclerosis 128: 191-199, 1997.
- III Ilmonen M, Heliö T, Bütler R, Palotie A, Pietinen P, Huttunen JK, and Tikkanen MJ. Two new immunogenetic polymorphisms of the apoB gene and their effect on serum lipid levels and responses to changes in dietary fat intake. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology 15: 1287-1293, 1995.
- IV Ilmonen M, Knudsen P, Taskinen M-R, and Tikkanen MJ. Genetic variation in the amino-terminal part of apolipoprotein B: studies in hyperlipidemic patients. Atherosclerosis 138: 367-374, 1998.

ABBREVIATIONS

aa	amino acid
Ag	antigen group
AGE	advanced glycosylation end product
apo	apolipoprotein
APOBEC-1	apoB mRNA editing enzyme catalytic polypeptide-1
BMI	body mass index
bp	base pair
CAD	coronary artery disease
CCM	chemical cleavage of mismatch analysis
CDNA	complementary DNA
CE	cholestery ester
CETP	cholesteryl ester transfer protein
chol	cholesterol
CM	chylomicron
DCCF	denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis
DGGE	deoveriberualoia agid
DNA	free abelesterel
	femilial defective enclinementain D
FDB	familial defective apolipoprotein B
FH	lamilial hypercholesterolemia
GAG	glycosaminoglycan
HA	neteroduplex analysis
HDL	nigh density lipoprotein
HL	hepatic lipase
HVR	hypervariable region
IDL	intermediate density lipoprotein
kb	kilobase
kDa	kiloDalton
LCAT	lecithin-cholesteryl acyltransferase
LDL	low density lipoprotein
LDLR	low density lipoprotein receptor
Lp(a)	lipoprotein(a)
LPL	lipoprotein lipase
LRP	low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein
mAb	monoclonal antibody
mm-LDL	minimally modified LDL
mRNA	messenger RNA
MTP	microsomal triglyceride transfer protein
NIDDM	non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PG	proteglycan
P]	phospholipid
RER	rough endoplasmic reticulum
RFLP	restriction fragment length polymorphism
RNA	ribonucleic acid
SEB	smooth endoplasmic reticulum
SER	single-strand conformation polymorphism
Та	trialvaeride
- 9 TCCF	temperature gradient del electrophorogia
	trialvaeride_rich lipoprotoin
IGRUP	vory low dongity linenrotein
	very row density ripoprotern
VINTK	VALIADIE HUMBEL OF LANGEM LEPEALS

1. INTRODUCTION

The risk of coronary artery disease (CAD) is correlated with elevated serum levels of total cholesterol, low density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol, apolipoprotein B (apoB) and triglycerides, as well as with low levels of high density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol (1-5). Although heritability estimates, genetic models and modes of transmission vary between different study settings, a considerable portion of the variability of serum levels of these lipids and lipoproteins is believed to be genetically determined (6-8). One of the candidate genes possibly involved in this variation is the apoB gene.

The apoB gene encodes for two protein isoforms, apoB-100 and apoB-48, of which apoB-48 is composed of the first 2552 (approximately 48 percent) amino acids of apoB-100. ApoB-100 is the major lipid-binding protein constituent of very low density (VLDL), intermediate density (IDL) and low density (LDL) lipoproteins and functions in LDL also as a ligand for the LDL receptor (LDLR) (9,10). The main role of apoB-48 is to bind lipids in chylomicrons (CM) (9,10). The enormous size of apoB and its gene, and the variability of lipid phenotypes have made studying the pathogenetic role of apoB in dyslipidemias difficult. The most common approach has been the use of population association studies. Several genetic polymorphic variants of apoB have been described, many of which have been associated with elevated serum cholesterol, triglyceride, LDLcholesterol or apoB levels in different populations (9,11,12). Among the most studied is the silent XbaI restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP), which has been associated with serum lipid levels and CAD in several populations, especially the Finns (12). To date, three mutations of apoB with major effects on serum lipid levels have been characterized, the apoB Arg3500→Gln (13,14), Arg3531→Cys (15), and Arg3500→Trp mutations (16). All have been shown to elevate serum total and LDL cholesterol levels (17-21). None of these mutations have so far

been detected in the Finnish population.

For decades, the Finns have belonged to populations with a high incidence of dyslipidemias, especially hypercholesterolemia, and thus increased risk of CAD (22,23). Although primary preventive measures have lead to major declines in both coronary risk factors and the incidence of CAD (24-26), CAD mortality in the Finns is still among the highest in the world (27,28). As a nationally and regionally isolated population, the Finns are genetically exceptionally homogeneous (29,30), a fact reflected in the existence of four common unique LDLR mutations causing familial hypercholesterolemia (FH) (31), and in the apparent absence of the apoB Arg3500→Gln mutation in the Finnish population (32). With these facts in mind, the series of studies presented in this thesis were designed to search for previously unknown apoB genetic variants characteristic to Finns which could explain part of the commonly occurring dyslipidemias in this country.

2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

2.1. General outline of lipoprotein metabolism

2.1.1. Plasma lipids and lipoproteins

The major lipids in the body are triglycerides (Tg), cholesterol (free cholesterol, FC, and cholesterol esters, CE), and phospholipids (Pl) (10,33). Triglycerides serve as a source of energy and are stored in adipose tissue. Cholesterol serves as a component of cell membranes and as a precursor for steroid hormones and bile acids. Phospholipids are major components of cellular membranes and lipid-transporting lipoproteins. As hydrophobic compounds, cholesterol and triglycerides cannot dissolve directly in plasma but are carried in the circulation together with the amphipathic Pl as water-soluble lipoproteins. Basically, all lipoproteins are organized into a hydrophobic core of neutral lipids (Tg and CE), and a hydrophilic surface coat of polar lipids (FC and Pl) and apolipoproteins. Although lipoprotein particles, differing in their relative lipid and apolipoprotein composition, size, density and function actually form a heterogenous continuum, major classes of lipoproteins have been defined. A traditional classification, based on the density at which lipoproteins float during ultracentrifugation, divides them into chylomicrons (CM), very low density lipoproteins (VLDL), intermediate density lipoproteins (IDL), low density lipoproteins (LDL), and high density lipoproteins (HDL) (10,33). Additionally, lipoproteins can be classified on the basis of particle size, electrophoretic mobility, or apolipoprotein content. Within the classical lipoprotein fractions, especially the LDL and HDL fractions have been shown to be comprised of several distinct subclasses differing in their density, particle size or apolipoprotein composition (34-36), reflecting steps in lipoprotein metabolism. In addition to the classic five lipoprotein classes, a heterogeneous class lipoprotein particles termed of LDL-like lipoprotein(a) containing apolipoprotein(a) and apoB-100 as protein moiety has

12

been characterized (37,38). The major characteristics of these lipoprotein classes are presented in Table 1.

2.1.2. Apolipoproteins

Apolipoproteins are specific protein components of lipoproteins. They act as structural lipid binding components of lipoproteins (apoA-I, apo A-II, apoB-48, apoB-100), as liqands for lipoprotein receptors (apoA-I, apoB-100, and apoE), as inhibitors for lipoprotein-receptor interactions (apoC-I and apoC-III), as modulators of the activity of enzymes involved in lipoprotein metabolism (apoA family, apoC family), and as cofactors in lipid transport between lipoproteins (apoA-IV) (10,39). Characteristics and physiological functions of ten of the best known apoliporoteins are summarized in Table 2. Additionally five minor apolipoproteins, termed apoD, apoF, apoG, apoH (β_2 -glycoprotein), apoI (serum amyloid A), and apoJ (clusterin), have been characterized (39,40). Their physiological roles are still largely unknown.

2.1.3. Lipoprotein metabolism

Lipid and lipoprotein metabolism can be divided into two pathways, the exogenous pathway involved in the transport of dietary lipids, and the endogenous pathway, both schematically illustrated in Figure 1. In the intestine, absorbed and reesterified Tg, CE and Pl are packed into apoB-48-containing CM, and secreted via the lymph to the circulation (10,41). Thereafter, CM Tg are rapidly hydrolyzed by lipoprotein lipase (LPL) and to some extent also by hepatic lipase (HL), which process, together with other changes in the lipid and apolipoprotein content of the particles, results in the formation of smaller, cholesterol-enriched CM remnants. СМ remnants are removed from the plasma mainly by the liver through the LDLR and to a smaller extent through the LDL receptorrelated protein (LRP-1), or cell surface proteoglycans (PG) (10,42). Under normal conditions, most of the absorbed Tg carried by the CM is used in the extrahepatic tissues whereas nearly all cholesterol is delivered to the liver. A small portion of CM remnants seems to be cleared by peripheral tissues as well (43).

The endogenous lipid transport system can be divided into two subsystems: the apoB-100 lipoprotein system (VLDL, IDL and LDL) and the apoA-I lipoprotein system (HDL). The apoB-100 system begins with the hepatic assembly and secretion of apoB-100containing VLDL particles (10). Thereafter, VLDL Τq are hydrolyzed in peripheral tissues by LPL, and the particles converted to smaller Tg-depleted remnant particles. A part of VLDL remnants are directly cleared from the plasma by hepatic and possibly also peripheral receptor-mediated mechanisms (10,42,43). The remaining particles enter into the VLDL-IDL-LDL cascade, where most of the core Tg in the particles are hydrolyzed by LPL and HL, leading to the formation of IDL and LDL particles. Some of the IDL particles are conceivably removed by the liver via LDLR or LRP-1. The rest are converted to LDL particles. Most of the LDL particles are cleared by the liver through the LDLR, other receptors and non-receptor-mediated, still poorly defined pathways playing a smaller role in LDL clearance (10, 44).

The metabolism of the apoAI-containing HDL-particles is intimately connected with both the exogenous and endogenous lipid transport pathways. HDL particles are derived from precursor complexes secreted by the liver and intestine. They are the main mediators of the reverse cholesterol transport system whereby cholesterol synthesized or deposited in peripheral cells is returned to the liver (4,10,45). This process begins with the removal of FC from cell membranes to nascent HDL particles (35,46) and esterification of FC by lecithin cholesterol acyl transferase (LCAT), after which the CE is transferred to the hydrophobic core of the HDL particle. In this process, nascent HDLs are converted to spherical lipid-rich HDL. Part of the HDL core CE is then transferred to apoB-48- or apoB-100-containing lipoproteins in exhange for Tg by the cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP), whereafter these transferred CEs can either be removed from the circulation by the liver or redistributed to peripheral cells. The CEs remaining in the HDL particles are taken up by hepatocytes either via receptor-mediated endocytosis by of apoE-containing HDL particles by the LDLR, LRP-1, or the putative HDL holoparticle receptor, or through selective removal of HDL CE by the hepatic scavenger receptor BI (4,5,10). At the same time, Tg transferred from other lipoproteins to HDL are hydrolyzed by HL, leading to the conversion of Tg-rich HDL, to Tg-poor HDL, particles, and release of free apo-AI and lipid-poor HDL to be reused in the reverse cholesterol transport cycle (35,45). Besides the exchange of CE for Tg, the complex interplay of HDL with other lipoproteins during reverse cholesterol transport involves exchange of other components as well, such as apolipoproteins and Pl. Thus, HDL particles can be considered to serve in plasma as a reservoir of lipids and apolipoproteins for apoB-100 and apoB-48-containing lipoproteins (10,42).

2.1.4. Factors regulating lipid and lipoprotein levels

2.1.4.1. Diet, other lifestyle factors, age, gender, and obesity

The metabolism and plasma levels of lipids and lipoproteins are influenced by several non-genetic factors, including both dietary as well as other lifestyle factors, age, gender and the degree and distribution of body fat. A summary of the effects of these factors on plasma lipid and lipoprotein levels is shown in Table 3.

Of all dietary constituents, the amount and composition of fatty acids and the amount of cholesterol seem to be the most important modulators of serum lipid and lipoprotein metabolism, and therefore have been targeted in dietary recommendations aimed at reducing lipoprotein levels and CAD risk. Dietary fats are composed of mixtures of saturated, monounsaturated or polyunsaturated fatty acids. Of these, most saturated fatty acids raise serum total and LDL cholesterol by impairing the clearance of LDL, whereas the polyunsaturated and monounsaturated fatty acids, when substituted for saturated fatty acids, reduce serum cholesterol levels (47,48). Thus, reductions of total dietary fat to 30% of total calories and dietary saturated fatty acids to 10% of total calories with a moderate increase in polyunsaturated and monounsaturated fatty acids in the diet is considered beneficial (49). The influence of dietary cholesterol on plasma lipoproteins is variable (48,50,51), but usually, high levels of cholesterol consumption have been associated with elevations of cholesterol in all lipoprotein classes, an effect enhanced when cholesterol is consumed with saturated fatty acids (47,48,52). Current recommendations suggest a limitation of dietary cholesterol to 300 mg/day (49). Compared with the effects of dietary fatty acids and cholesterol on lipid and lipoprotein levels, the effects of other dietary components, such as carbohydrates (52,53), soluble fibre (54), and proteins (55,56) are more subtle and also variable and have not lead to major dietary recommendations. Dietary alcohol raises Tg and HDL cholesterol levels, and lowers LDL cholesterol (57). A high overall caloric intake increases hepatic VLDL synthesis, resulting in hypertriglyceridemia and hypercholesterolemia (52).

Besides diet, several other lifestyle factors such as tobacco smoking (58), physical activity (59), and psychological stress (60), are associated with variations in lipid and lipoprotein levels. However, knowledge of the relative importance of these factors on lipid levels and their variability is currently limited. Instead, the effects of age (61-63), gender (61,62), menopausal (63,64) and menstrual (65) status in women, and the degree (66-70) and distribution (66,70) of body fat are more pronounced and should be taken into account when estimating the effects of genetic variation on lipid and lipoprotein levels. In addition, endocrinological, renal and hepatic diseases, diabetes mellitus, and drugs are known to affect lipid metabolism and have to be considered when lipid effects of other factors such as genes are estimated (52,71,72).

2.1.4.2. Genes

A considerable portion of the variability in serum levels of lipids and lipoproteins between individuals as well as the variability of changes induced in these levels by factors such as dietary modifications and weight reduction is believed to be genetically determined. Several polymorphisms in the genes encoding for various proteins involved in lipid metabolism have been characterized, some of which have been associated with serum lipid levels or responses to diet in populations. The most studied and well characterized genetic variants in this respect are located in the apoE and apoB genes.

ApoE protein constituent of the triglyceride-rich is а lipoproteins VLDL, ßVLDL, IDL, CM, their remnants, and apoE-rich HDL (39,73-76). It mediates the interaction of these particles with cell surface receptors, and occupies a central role in determining the metabolic fate of lipoproteins. A role in the reverse cholesterol transport for apoE has also been postulated (39). The apoE gene exhibits a common polymorphism with three alleles coding for three protein isoforms of apoE (E2, E3, and E4). In population studies, the apoE4 isoform has been associated with higher and apoE2 with lower serum total and LDL cholesterol and apoB levels (39,75,77). Compared with apoE3, apoE2 is defective in receptor binding, leading to reduced cholesterol delivery to the liver and up-regulation of LDLR, whereby LDL clearance is increased (39,75). ApoE4, while binding to receptors equally well as apoE3, seems to be metabolized more rapidly, leading to cholesterol accumulation in hepatic cells and down-regulation of LDLR (39,75). In addition, subjects with the apoE4 isoform absorb cholesterol more efficiently than carriers of the other two isoforms (75). Carriers of the E4 allele have also been shown to be more responsive to dietary modifications (75,76).

In addition to the apoE gene, polymorphisms in several other genes have been associated with variations in lipid and lipoprotein levels. To date, such associations have been reported from genetic variants in the LDLR gene (74,78,79), the LRP-1 gene (80), the VLDL receptor gene (79), the scavenger receptor BI gene (81), genes in the apoAI-CIII-AIV cluster (39,76,82), the apoCI gene (83), the LPL gene (79,84-86), the HL gene (87), the CETP gene (88,89), the MTP gene (90), the fatty acid binding protein-2 gene (91,92), the paraoxonase gene (91,93-95), and the haptoglobin gene (96). The magnitude of the effect of each of these polymorphisms on plasma lipid levels is probably small for the individual. Since the sequences causing these polymorphisms are common, most individuals are likely to carry several such lipid-affecting genetic variants, which, when combined, may lead to major changes in lipid levels. Similarly, if common enough, they can also have an impact on serum lipid levels at the population level as well.

Besides gene polymorphisms affecting lipid and lipoprotein levels in the population, occasionally a single mutation is capable of producing an abnormal lipoprotein phenotype genetically transmitted as a familial dyslipoproteinemia. The underlying genetic change of some forms of familial dyslipoproteinemias is known (97). Among these are mutations in the LDLR gene leading to the production of missing or defective LDLR and causing FH (44), and mutations in the apoB gene producing a LDLR-binding defective apoB-100, termed familial defective apoB-100 (FDB) (15-17). Hypobetalipoproteinemia and abetalipoproteinemia have been linked to mutations in the apoB and MTP gene, respectively (98,99). On the other hand, the exact underlying genetic defect of some other common syndromes such as familial hypertriglyceridemia or familial combined hyperlipidemia is still unknown. Of the possible candidate genes, the apoB, apoCIII and LPL genes have been excluded as causative factors for familial hyper-triglyceridemia (100), and the LPL, HL, hormone-sensitive lipase and several other candidate genes as causative for familial combined hyperlipidemia (101,102).

Recently, linkage of familial combined hyperlipidemia to two novel loci on chromosomes 1 and 11 has been reported (102,103).

2.2. Genetic approaches to study heritability of plasma lipid traits and hyperlipidemias

The classical approach to estimate the relative contribution of genetic and environmental factors for a particular trait has been to use biometrical methods comparing individuals who are likely to share genes and environment to different extents, such as identical and non-identical twins, sibling pairs, and parents and children. These methods have demonstrated a significant impact of genetic variation in determining the plasma levels of total, LDL, and HDL cholesterol, apoB and apoAI, with reported heritabilities in the range of 0.4-0.6 (6,7). For Tg, reported estimates of heritability are more variable, ranging from 0.2 to 0.8 (104,105), and for Lp(a), higher, over 0.9 (6,106). Family studies and complex segregation analyses have found evidence for major gene determining levels of total, LDL and HDL а cholesterol, apoB and apoAI, with both environmental factors and genes of small or intermediate effect making a contribution (6). After establishing evidence for the existence of a major gene affecting lipid metabolism, the next problem is to identify this gene. To accomplish this, two approaches can be used (107). In the candidate gene approach, an association between lipid and lipoprotein levels and a genetic marker of a known gene whose product is believed to be important in lipid metabolism is looked for. In the random search strategy, novel genes involved in lipid metabolism are searched for by screening the whole human genome with hundreds or more of random markers distributed across the genome and associating them with lipid parameters. While the majority of studies of genetic determinants of lipid metabolism published so far have been based on the study of candidate genes, recent developments in molecular genetics and automatization of genotyping have made the random search approach more feasible.

Depending on the material studied, differing strategies in searching for genes involved in lipid metabolism can be adapted (107,108). Of these strategies, classical linkage analysis is one of the most powerful methods to find the chromosomal localization and to identify major disease causing genes. It is based on calculation of the genetic distance between a genetic marker and the supposed disease locus in families where the inheritance of these two loci can be followed. If the loci cosegregate more often than expected by chance, they are said to be linked; the more tightly the loci are linked, the more close they are in the genome (108). Linkage analysis and its modifications such as the affected-pedigree-member and the sibpair analysis have been used to identify disease loci in dyslipidemias. However, besides the need for informative families of sufficiently large size, the need to know the mode of inheritance of the disease or trait in question, and the fact that low penetrance of the trait, the multiple loci involved, and phenocopies (i.e. the same phenotype produced by different loci) weaken the strength of the analysis, the use of linkage lipoprotein genetics is further hampered analysis in by difficulties in estimating the cutoff levels for normal and abnormal lipid and lipoprotein concentrations (107).

Population association studies take advantage of the same principle of genetic closeness of a candidate locus and a supposed disease locus leading to linkage disequilibrium between these two loci. If a genetic marker and a disease or trait occur in the same individual more often than expected by chance, they are said to be associated (108). Analysis of the association of a genetic marker with a specific trait in populations has been the most widely used approach to study the effects of candidate genes on lipoprotein traits (6,107). In contrast to linkage analysis, knowledge of the mode of inheritance is not needed in association studies, neither do the latter suffer from incomplete penetrance, and families are not necessary for the study. However, large samples are needed, and the populations studied should be well stratified in terms of factors such as

20

age, sex, and ethnic composition (6,12,107). This approach has been most successful in genetically homogeneous populations where the effects of variation in genes other than those being studied are expected to be lower than in genetically more heterogeneous groups (30). In the case of highly polymorphic genes, such as the apoB gene, powerful association studies have also been performed using combinations of polymorphic markers lying in the same chromosome, termed haplotypes, as markers instead of single diallelic markers (12,107).

2.3. Apolipoprotein B: structure and function

In humans, apoB exists in two isoforms, apoB-100 and apoB-48, both always attached to lipids. ApoB-48 is normally found in fasting plasma in very low concentrations, in the range of only a few μ g/ml, whereas apoB-100 concentrations range normally from 60 to 120 mg/dl (9). More than 90% of apoB-100 is found in the LDL fraction. Due to the large size of apoB, its extreme hydrophobicity and thus poor solubility in aqueous buffers after delipidation, its tendency to aggregate, and its sensitivity to degradation, direct studies of apoB structure have been difficult (109). Only after the cloning of the apoB gene and uncovering of the nucleotide and amino acid sequence of the protein have details of its structure and functional domains been elucidated.

2.3.1. Structure of the apoB gene

The apoB gene is located on the short arm of chromosome 2 (110-112). The complementary DNA (cDNA) and part of intronic nucleotide sequences, the deduced amino acid sequence as well as molecular organization of the apoB gene are known (113-118). In humans, the apoB gene is expressed mainly in liver hepatocytes and intestinal epithelial cells (111); to a small extent, expression of the human gene has been found also in the heart (119), aortic endothelial cells (120), fibroblasts (121) as well as kidney, colon and stomach (122). The apoB gene, with over 43

kilobases (kb), is organized into 29 exons and 28 introns, shown schematically in Figure 2. Two of the exons, exon 26 (7572 bp) and exon 29 (1906 bp), are exceptionally large. The apoB cDNA is composed of 14121 nucleotides, with 5' and 3' untranslated regions of 128 and 304 bp, respectively (116). Outside the apoB gene, two 5' and one 3' nuclear matrix attachment regions ranging from ~5.2 kb upstream of the gene to a few hundred bp 3' to the gene have been identified (123). This 47.5 kb domain has been suggested to represent a topologically sequestered functional unit containing both the regulatory elements and coding region of the gene (123). However, recent studies in transgenic mice expressing the human apoB gene have shown that while this 47.5 kb domain is sufficient for expression of the apoB gene in the liver (124,125) as well as in the heart (126), intestinal expression is dependent on an enhancer element located outside this matrix attachment domain and situated between 54 and 62 kb 5' to the structural gene (127). In the 5' part of the 47.5 kb domain, the apoB gene contains classical promotor structures such as a TATA box and a CAAT box within 60 bp upstream from the transcriptional start site (113). In addition, several other regulatory elements have been identified extending from a negative regulatory element -2738 to -1802 bp upstream from the transcription start site (128) through a promoter region between nucleotides +1 to -898 (129) to the first untranslated exon containing both positive and negative regulatory elements (130), and enhancer elements located in the second (131) and third (132) introns of the gene. The 3' end of the apoB gene also contains two sites possibly involved in gene expression regulation: the first is localized in the 31 untranslated region of the gene about 80 bases beyond the translational stop codon in exon 29, and the second in the middle of the AT-rich hypervariable region (133). The exon 29 site has been postulated to have a role in transcription termination, whereas the site located inside the 3' VNTR region may provide an accessible region of DNA for the action of topoisomerase II, an enzyme that alters the topological state of DNA during transcription (133). Besides the identification of

these regulatory regions and motifs and some of the nuclear proteins binding to these regulatory elements (134-136), not much is known about the mechanisms and factors regulating the level of gene expression in apoB expressing tissues. In adult humans, the apoB gene seems to be constitutively expressed, with relatively constant steady state levels of messenger RNA (mRNA) even under conditions in which the level of apoB production changes significantly (9,137,138).

2.3.2. ApoB mRNA editing

ApoB-48 is produced by the same gene as apoB-100 through a mechanism termed mRNA editing. In this process, the apoB mRNA is posttranscriptionally deaminated at nucleotide 6666, substituting a uracil for a normal cytosine, changing codon 2153 from CAA to UAA, and replacing the normal glutamine with a termination codon (139-143). Thus, an apoB protein with 2152 amino acids and about 48% of the size of full length apoB is produced. The mRNA editing process involves a specific RNA binding cytidine deaminase (143-147), termed the apoB mRNA editing enzyme catalytic complex-1 (APOBEC-1), and auxiliary factors that complement APOBEC-1 in apoB mRNA editing in the so called 'editosome' complex (143,146,148). The gene for human APOBEC-1, located in chromosome 12, has been cloned (149-153). In adult humans and rabbits, APOBEC-1 expression is restricted almost exclusively to gastrointestinal epithelial cells, whereas in the rat and mouse, the gene is more widely expressed (143). The auxiliary protein factors required for apoB mRNA editing are widely distributed in mammalian tissues, including many that do not synthesize apoB (143,146-148,154). To date, one APOBEC-1 binding protein suggested to be involved in apoB mRNA editing has been cloned (155), and some others have been partly characterized (148,154). Under physiological conditions, apoB mRNA editing is a very specific process leading to the deamination of only cytidine 6666 of apoB mRNA. Several sequence elements in apoB mRNA needed for efficient editing have been identified (143,156,157). Computer modelling and ribonuclease probing of wild type and mutant apoB mRNA substrates suggest that the secondary structure required for proper editing involves a stem loop which contains the cytidine 6666 to be edited within the loop (157). To date, it is not known whether defective apoB mRNA editing in human intestine leads to a specific disease or not. One polymorphism in the human APOBEC-1 gene has been described, but this polymorphisms seems to bd functionally silent (152). Likewise, no genetic variant of the apoB gene located close to the editing site and affecting efficient editing has been identified so far.

2.3.3. Structure of the apo B protein

In the liver and intestine, the mRNA of apoB codes for a 4560 to 4565 amino acid and a 2176 to 2181 amino acid protein, respectively. Before either of these peptides are translocated to the endoplasmic reticulum, an amino-terminal 24 to 29 amino acid signal peptide is cotranslationally cleaved from the growing nascent peptide. Thus, a full-length mature apoB-100 protein comprised of 4536 amino acids and with a calculated amino acid molecular weight of approximately than 550 kDaltons (kDa), and a 2152 amino acid apoB-48 with a molecular weight of 264 kDA are produced (115,117,158,159). The sequence of the apoB-100 polypeptide chain is unique, although homology with other apolipoproteins, the microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) and vitellogenin has been found (160-164). In addition, the apoB polypeptide sequence contains several long internal repeats (160). In lipoproteins, apoB is glycosylated: 4-9% of its mass is carbohydrate linked to asparagine residues (165). Of the 19 potential N-linked glycosylation sites of apoB, at least 16 have been found to be glycosylated (166). The distribution of the glycosylated asparagines is asymmetric, clustering in the vicinity of the putative LDLR binding site, but whether this clustering has any role in LDLR binding is not known (167). During apoB synthesis, glucose trimming of asparagine residues seems to be important for proper association of apoB with endoplasmic reticulum-resident proteins such as calnexin and calreticulin (168). ApoB contains 25 cysteine residues, 16 of which are known to exist in disulfide form, forming cysteine bridges in the molecule (169,170). The distribution of the cysteines is uneven, 12 occurring within the first 500 amino acids of the protein and all of them being involved in cysteine bridge formation (170). The amino-terminal cysteine bridges are believed to stabilize the amino-terminal end of apoB into a globular domain (170). Proper folding of this domain is believed to be essential for lipoprotein assembly and secretion (171,172). Furthermore, the disulfide bond between cysteines 218 and 234 seems to have an important functional role in lipoprotein assembly separate from a structural role in apoB folding (173). A cysteine bridge between residues 3167 and 3297 takes part in the conformational organization of the LDLR binding site of apoB (158). In addition, a disulfide bond between apoB cysteine 4326 and apo(a) cysteine 4057 is involved in Lp(a) assembly (174-177).

tertiary structure and conformation of The apoB-100 in lipoprotein particles has been explored by a number of methods. Original analyses of the accessibility of apoB-100 to proteolytic enzymes such as trypsin suggested apoB-100 to have five broad domains (166). Based on combined data from trypsin accessibility studies (166), studies with monoclonal antibodies (mAb) against native and delipidated apoB-100 (178-180) and electron microscopic studies with negatively stained lipid extracted LDL (181), the following model has been put forward, with the apoB-100 suggested to have a globular amino terminal end extending away from the lipoprotein particle and a belt-like structure with apoB sequences partly inside the particle and partly on the surface of the particle (166,181). Further support for this model has come from immunoelectron (182) and cryoelectron microscopic studies (183,184). A recent cryo-electron microscopic study (185) suggests that the first 89% of apoB wraps like a ribbon once around the LDL particle, while the carboxyl-terminal 11% constitutes a bow that crosses the ribbon

and brings this part of apoB near the putative LDLR binding site. A schematic illustration of this ribbon-and-bow model is shown in Figure 3a. Based on the primary sequence of apoB, circular dichroism spectra and infrared spectroscopy analyses, LDL apoB is known to present both α -helixes and β -structure (158,186). Studies using computer-assisted methods searching for amino acid sequences in the apoB protein capable of forming amphipathic α -helixes and β -sheets to identify lipid-associating domains of apoB-100 have also suggested a pentapartite structure (Figure 3b) for apoB in LDL: $NH_2-\alpha_1-\beta_1-\alpha_2-\beta_2-\alpha_3-COOH$, with α_1 representing the globular amino-terminal domain (187,188). CM apoB-48 would thus be comprised of only two domains, the globular amino-terminal α_1 domain and a second domain of a cluster of amphipathic β -sheets. When compared, the trypsinaccessible computer-identified domains and and domains accessible or not accessible to mAbs seem to be closely correlated (189) and agree also with experimental thermodynamic data indicating a five-domain, folding organization for apoB-100 (190).

2.3.4. ApoB functions and functional domains

2.3.4.1. Lipid binding domains

The main function of both isoforms of apoB relate to their ability to bind lipids: in the absence of apoB-48 or apoB-100, no CM or VLDL particles are formed and lipid absorption and transport is severely hampered as can be seen in homozygous abetalipoproteinemia and some forms of homozygous hypobetalipoproteinemia (98,191). The ability of apoB to bind lipids resides in the multiple hydrophobic domains present throughout the length of the protein (114,158). Cell cultures expressing truncated apoB proteins of varying size seem to confirm this: the smaller the apoB protein, the smaller the quantity of core lipids in the secreted lipoprotein (192). Both the amphipathic α -helices 2 and 3 and the amphipathic β -sheet clusters have high lipid binding potential, of which the α -clusters are claimed to bind lipids reversibly and the β -clusters irreversibly (187). Analyses of the effects of progressive lipidation of apoB-100 on its immunoreactivity suggest that the β -domains represent inflexible regions of apoB structure that could act as a backbone during lipoprotein assembly, whereas the amphipathic α helical domains would represent flexible lipid-binding regions that allow the particles to accommodate varying amounts of lipid during lipoprotein assembly and intravascular metabolism (189). The wide dispersion of lipid-binding sequences has been assumed to explain the fact that apoB is never exchanged between lipoprotein particles, in contrast to other apolipoproteins, which have only one or two putative lipid binding domains and are readily exchangable (9,10). ApoB-48 has been suggested to contain only one lipid-binding domain, a cluster of β -sheets A recent study with cells expressing recombinant (187). truncated human apoB-48 showed that these β -strands are critical determinants of lipoprotein assembly, with very short hydrophobic sequences from 152 to 237 amino acids mediating the recruitment of large quantities of Tg into the lipoprotein particle (193).

2.3.4.2. Receptor binding domains

In LDL particles, apoB-100 functions as a ligand for the LDLR (44). Much interest has been focussed on the putative receptor binding region of apoB. Several kinds of observations point towards the carboxyl-terminal portion of the apoB molecule as the receptor binding region. Among these are studies with carboxyl-terminally truncated natural apoB variants (194), studies with apoB mutations causing defective binding of LDL with LDLR (14-16), studies using mAbs with epitopes in the carboxyl-terminal region of apoB blocking LDLR binding (179), apoB sequence analyses identifying positively charged regions assumed to interact with the negatively charged regions in the ligand-binding domain of the LDLR (158), indentification of sequence homology with the receptor binding region of the other LDLR ligand, apoE (158), and chemical modification of the

positively charged amino acid residues arginine and lysine of apoB leading to abolishment of LDLR binding (195,196). The LDLR binding domain of apoB has been suggested to lie somewhere between two regions enriched with arginine and lysine residues, amino acids 3147-3157 (Site A) and 3359-3367 (Site B), in a region containing a disulfide bond between cysteines 3167 and 3297 bringing the two short amino acid sequences close to each other (158). However, studies with mAbs suggest that even a larger part of the protein, spanning amino acids 2285 and 4081 (179) or 2935 and 4189 (180) could be involved. Recent observations with transgenic mice expressing mutant forms of human apoB suggest that Site B is critical for LDLR binding and the actual binding site (197). In favor of forms this hypothesis, this region is evolutionally highly conserved (198), binds heparin (199), is extremely similar to the site on apoE that binds to the LDLR (158) and seems also in vivo to be needed for LDLR binding since natural apoB truncations lacking this region cannot bind to the LDLR (194,200) whereas apoB:s truncated distally to this site show receptor binding capacity (201-203). Besides the actual LDLR binding site, the carboxylterminal end of apoB seems also to influence the efficiency of LDLR binding. Immunoelectron microscopic studies suggest that the carboxyl terminus of apoB beginning at amino acid residue 4050 constitutes a bow-like structure that stretches back into one hemisphere of LDL and crosses the linear ribbon-like part of apoB between residues 3000 and 3500, bringing the carboxylterminal part of apoB-100 near to the actual LDLR binding site (185). Since apoB truncations lacking the carboxyl-terminal sequences show increased clearance and binding to LDLR compared with full-length apoB-100 (202-204), the carboxyl-terminal sequences have been suggested to act as a negative regulator of LDLR binding. Studies with gene-targeted mice show that removal of the carboxyl-terminal 20% of apoB increases the binding activity of normally receptor-negative VLDL to the LDLR (197). In addition, this 20% of apoB-100 seems also to be necessary in order for the apoB Arg3500-Gln mutation to disrupt receptor binding (197). Thus, it has been proposed that the carboxylterminus of apoB-100 normally functions to inhibit the interaction of VLDL apoB-100 with the LDLR, but after the conversion of triglyceride-rich VLDL to smaller cholesterol-rich LDL, an interaction with a region encompassing Arg 3500 modulates the conformation of the carboxyl tail allowing the interaction of the actual receptor binding site with the LDLR. Mutation in this modulator element such as the Arg3500-Gln change would abolish this interaction, resulting in disrupted LDLR binding of LDL (197).

ApoB-containing lipoproteins have been shown to bind to other receptors of the LDLR superfamily (42,205-207) as well as to the scavenger receptors (205,208), the lipolysis-stimulated receptor (209), and the asialoglycoprotein receptor (210). However, data on whether the LDLR binding region, other regions or any sites of lipoprotein apoB have any direct function in these receptorligand interactions is still limited. A mAb against the receptor-binding region of apoB-100 (mAb 4G3) has been shown to inhibit the interaction of LDL with and endocytosis by one member of the LDLR family, LRP-2 (211). Since a natural apoB variant, B70.5, lacking the LDLR binding site B still binds to LRP-2, the sites recognized by these two receptors seem to differ (200). The amino terminus of apoB (amino acids 547-735) has been proposed to have a specific function in the recognition of malondialdehyde-modified LDLs by class A scavenger receptors (212). Also, apoB-100 has been suggested to be one ligand for the lipolysis-stimulated receptor (213). Finally, an aminoterminal site of apoB with no heparin binding affinity located at or near the LPL-binding domain has been suggested to mediate binding of Tg-rich lipoproteins to a partly characterized receptor in human monocytes and macrophages (214).

2.3.4.3. Domains involved in lipoprotein(a) assembly

Lipoprotein(a) is a lipoprotein particle similar to LDL in terms of lipid content and composition containing apoB-100 covalently linked by a disulfide bond to apo(a) (38,106). After the

secretion of apo(a) from the liver, Lp(a) particles are assembled on the hepatocyte cell surface or in the circulation through processes involving both initial noncovalent and covalent linkages between apoB-100 and apo(a) (215,216). The noncovalent association is mediated by amino-terminal apoB sequences between residues 680 and 781 (217), and apo(a) kringle IV types 6-8 (218). For the formation of a stable Lp(a) particle, a covalent disulfide bond between cysteines 4057 and 4326 of the apo(a) and apoB proteins, respectively, is required (174-177). In addition to these sites, the carboxyl terminus of apoB, especially amino acid residues 4331-4397, and possibly also the LDLR binding region of apoB, although not absolutely required, seem however to be necessary for efficient Lp(a) assembly (219,220).

2.3.4.4. LPL binding domain

Lipoprotein lipase (LPL) has multiple roles in lipoprotein metabolism (221-226). It is generally accepted to be the major enzyme responsible for hydrolysis of lipoprotein Tg molecules at the luminal surface or capillary endothelium (223,224). In addition, LPL has been suggested to facilitate cellular uptake of lipoprotein particles either by acting as a bridge anchoring the lipoproteins to cells or matrix, or by acting directly as a ligand for lipoprotein receptors (221,223,226). In vitro, enhanced receptor binding and cellular uptake of a variety of lipoproteins via LPL has been demonstrated in conjunction with essentially all known members of the LDLR superfamily as well as the scavenger receptors (226), but the biological relevance of this effect in vivo has so far not been elucidated. Within arteries, LPL bound to the subendothelial wall PGs has been shown to increase binding of both native and oxidized LDL (227 - 229)as well as other lipoproteins (230,231) to the arterial wall matrix, leading to entrapment of lipoproteins in the subendothelial space which is believed to be one of the key initiating events in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis (232).

For long, LPL has been believed to bind to endothelial cells via electrostatic interactions with heparan sulphate PGs (233,234). However, studies with cultured endothelial cells suggested that LPL binding to the endothelium involves both PG and non-PG binding sites (235). The non-PG binding site was identified as a 116 kDa heparin-releasable protein (hrp-116) which was shown to confer specificity to the binding of LPL to the endothelial cells (235,236). The sequence of hrp-116 is identical with four different regions in the amino terminus of apoB, and hrp-116 is also recognized by mAbs against amino-terminal epitopes of apoB (237). Amino-terminal fragments of apoB and mAbs against the apoB amino terminus compete with LPL binding to endothelial cells (237). ApoB is expressed and synthesized in endothelial cells, and pulse-chase studies suggest initial production of full-length apoB-100 with further degradation to produce the 116-kDa apoB fragment which is thereafter released from the cells with heparin and is able to bind LPL (120). Cell-surface expression studies of the amino-terminal apoB region (apoB-17, amino acid residues 1-771) demonstrate that this domain of apoB is not only able to mediate the association of LPL with the cells but that the LPL-apoB interaction is also more stable than the LPL-PG association (238). Based on these observations, it has been suggested that apoB fragments such as the hrp-116, expressed on the surface of endothelial cells, provide a highaffinity binding site that stabilizes LPL activity and delays its release into the bloodstream and eventual catabolism in the liver (238).

LPL is known to associate with most lipoprotein classes (239), but whether this binding is mediated through lipoprotein lipids or apolipoproteins has not been fully clarified. Studies with mAbs against apoB, thrombin digested fragments of apoB, delipidated LDL, and a recombinant truncated amino-terminal fragment of apoB in a solid phase assay free of lipoprotein receptors and cell surface PGs suggest that LPL association with LDL involves protein-protein interaction with the amino-terminal end of apoB (240). The association of LDL with LPL in solution

is also diminished by antibodies against the amino-terminal region of apoB (241). These experimets, identifying the aminoterminal globular region of apoB as a mediator for the LPLlipoprotein association, were carried out with LDL. However, since LPL has been shown to be associated with all classes of apoB-containing lipoproteins in postheparin plasma (239,242), since all apoB-containing lipoproteins are able to compete with the VLDL-LPL-interaction (243) as well as inhibit LPL-induced VLDL hydrolysis (244), and since binding of LPL with VLDL was similar to that of LDL (240), it has been suggested that the amino terminus of apoB acts as a binding site for LPL in all apoB-containing lipoprotein classes (241). This specific interaction between LPL and lipoprotein apoB has been proposed to play a role in facilitating Tg hydrolysis of circulating triglyceride-rich apoB-containing lipoproteins (240). As to the biological role for the well-documented LPL association with LDL, which is not a physiologic substrate for LPL-catalyzed Tg hydrolysis, another role for this specific protein-protein interaction has been postulated, suggesting that LDL particles could act as carriers of LPL molecules dissociated from the endothelial surface and circulating in the bloodstream, preventing LPL from readhering to the vessel wall and allowing its clearance by the liver (241). On the other hand, an interaction of LDL with LPL in the vessel wall would lead to accumulation of LDL in the subendothelial matrix (229). Both hypotheses have to be confirmed by further studies. Also, the exact LPL binding motif in the amino terminus of apoB needs to be defined.

2.3.4.5. Hepatic lipase binding domain

Like LPL, hepatic lipase (HL) is a multifunctional protein exhibiting both enzymatic and other functions in lipoprotein metabolism (223,245,246). HL acts as an acylhydrolase and as a phospholipase and is essential for LDL production and conversions in the HDL fraction during lipoprotein metabolism. HL may also mediate the unloading of cholesterol from HDL to the

liver and to steroidogenic tissues such as the ovaries and adrenal glands (245). In addition, HL has been postulated to promote apoB-containing lipoprotein, especially CM remnant uptake by cells either by acting as a bridge between cell surface PGs and the lipoprotein, or by acting as a direct ligand for lipoprotein receptors, such as LRP-1 (245-248). Like LPL, the HL-lipoprotein interaction has been suggested to involve protein-protein interactions. While the interaction between CM and VLDL remnants and HL might involve apoE, HL has also been shown to associate with LDL (242). In vitro, HL enhances LDL uptake via LDLR (249), and it can also bind to hrp-116 (250). Thus, direct interaction of HL with apoB seems plausible and has recently been demonstrated in ligand blot studies which show that HL binds to apoB but not to apoE or apoAI (251). While the exact site(s) in apoB mediating these interactions have not yet been identified, the site of apoB interacting with HL and LPL seems to differ: both carboxyl-terminal and amino-terminal regions of apoB seem to be involved in the apoB-HL interaction, which is futhermore not inhibited by LPL (251).

2.3.4.6. Heparin and proteoglycan binding domains

Proteoglycans (PG) are large molecules consisting of linear heteropolysaccharide chains termed glycosaminoglycans (GAG) covalently attached to a core protein through а short nonpolymeric polysaccharide linker (252-254). PGs are found both in intracellular granules, at cell surfaces and extracellularly, with different types of PGs predominating in different sites. ApoB-containing lipoproteins are known to interact with both cell surface and matrix PGs (252). Association with cell surface PGs, either directly or through a bridging action of LPL or HL, has been suggested to facilitate receptor mediated clearance of lipoproteins, but some types of heparan sulfate PGs may function also directly as lipoprotein receptors (254). On the other hand, matrix PGs have been suggested to be involved in the retention of cholesterol-rich atherogenic lipoproteins within the intima of the vessel wall (255). The lipoprotein-PG association of

apoB-containing lipoproteins is believed to be mediated through an interaction of apoE and apoB regions rich in positively charged amino acids, such as arginine and lysine, with the negatively charged polysaccharides in PGs (252,256,257). Seven heparin-binding sites evenly distributed throughout the apoB molecule have been identified (amino acids 5-99, 205-279, 875-932, 2016-2151, 3134-3209, 3356-3489, and 3659-3719), with the two sites exhibiting the highest affinity for heparin located in the putative LDLR binding region of apoB (199). Still other sites have been suggested to be involved in the binding of apoB with chondroitin sulphate PGs (amino acids 2106-2121, 3145-3157, 3359-3377, and 4230-4254) (258). The relative role of these putative sites, identified in delipidated or synthetic apoBfragments, in the apoB-PG interaction of lipid-containing lipoproteins is not precisely known. Separate sites seem to be used for binding with differing PGs (259). Differences in PG binding between lipoprotein classes and subclasses suggest that the lipid composition and conformation of binding sites may also determine which sites are used (259-261). In addition, modulating factors such as LPL and apoE, or apoB modifications such as proteolysis or fusion of lipoproteins may affect the apoB-PG interaction (262-264). Recently, studies with transgenic mice expressing recombinant mutated human apoB identified apoB amino acids 3359-3369 as the principal site for LDL apoB-PG interaction (265). This same site has also been identified to be the major LDLR binding site of apoB (197). While an artificial mutation at this site disrupting the sequence of positive charges was shown to abolish the affinity of LDL for the PGs (265), no natural apoB mutations studied at this site interfering with apoB-PG interactions have been characterized so far. In addition to the carboxyl-terminal PG-binding region, the amino-terminal globular region of apoB has also been shown to mediate binding of both apoB-100 and apoB-48-containing lipoproteins with PGs (266). To date, no metabolic defects connected with abnormal apoB-PG interaction are known. Theoretically, an altered apoB-PG interaction might modulate both receptor-mediated metabolism and artery wall entrapment of several kinds of apoB-containing lipoproteins.

2.3.4.7. Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein binding domain

The assembly of apoB-containing lipoproteins requires the association of lipid with the nascent apoB polypeptide while the protein is still being translated. This first step of lipidation, initiated after the folding of the amino-terminal disulfide bonded domain of apoB (172), involves a specific microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) (99,267). ApoB and MTP have been shown to associate physically through both ionic and hydrophobic interactions (268,269). The amino terminal 18% of apoB seems to be essential for optimum MTP binding capacity, with both increasing length of the apoB polypeptide and lipidation decreasing this affinity (268). In particular, lysine and arginine residues in the amino terminus of apoB differing from those associated with PG of LDLR binding seem to be critical for the binding of apoB with MTP (269). Recent studies have delineated two major amino-terminal sites on apoB for MTP binding: one located between amino acid residues 1-264, and another, centered on residues 512-592 but including flanking residues 430-511 and 640-711 (163,270,271). Several mutations of the MTP gene leading to defective hepatic lipoprotein assembly and secretion and a disease entity termed abetalipoproteinemia have been described (99). To date, no apoB mutations in the MTP binding domain leading to a comparable metabolic defect have been characterized.

2.3.4.8. Other functions and functional domains of apoB

Besides its roles in lipoprotein metabolism, several other functions for apoB still waiting for verification and detailed information concerning their mechanisms and physiological relevance have been proposed. Based on studies with genetically engineered mice, a putative role in normal fetal development, possibly relating to lipid nutrient transport to developing embryos (272-275), as well as a role in spermatogenesis
(274,276) has been suggested. ApoB has been proposed to have domains binding benzo(a)pyrene (277), thyroxin (located at amino acid residues 471-539, 1438-1481 and 3250-4536) (278), and nucleolin, a nuclear protein expressed also at the surface of cultured hepatic cells (279). Other putative apoB functions include enzymatic activities such as phospholipase A1 and A2 activity (280) and protein tyrosine kinase activity (residues 3788-4006) (281). ApoB-100 seems to inhibit the procoagulant action of tissue factor (amino acids 3147-3160) (282,283). In addition, its carboxyl terminus has recently been shown to mediate binding of the platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase to LDL particles (283).

2.4. Metabolism of apolipoprotein B

2.4.1. ApoB synthesis and secretion

In humans, apoB-containing lipoproteins are synthesized mainly in liver hepatocytes and intestinal epithelial cells (143,284). To a small extent, apoB is produced in other tissues as well, some of which, such as the heart, have been shown to synthesize and secrete lipoproteins (285), and some of which, such as aortic endothelial cells, have not (120). The synthesis and secretion of apoB-containing lipoproteins is a complex process requiring the association of lipid with the apoB polypeptide in an appropriate temporal sequence (41,286-288). ApoB synthesis takes place in the rough endoplasmic reticulum (RER), where, while still being translated, the nascent polypeptide enters the RER lumen through a proteinaceous channel, the translocon, directed by the amino terminal signal peptide sequence, which is thereafter cleaved from the growing peptide chain (286,289). Soon after translocation, the amino terminus of apoB is folded into a globular domain through a process involving several ER proteins, which act either as catalysts for the formation of disulfide bonds in this region, or as chaperones protecting the growing chain from degradation (288,290). Proper folding of the amino-terminus of apoB, mediated partly through the formation of

disulfide bonds in this domain, is required to initiate MTPdependent lipid transfer to nascent apoB in the RER (172). Especially, the bond between cysteines 218 and 234 is of importance for efficient lipoprotein assembly and secretion (173). The MTP-binding site of apoB has been located within this amino-terminal globular domain (163, 270, 271).During translation, the translocation of apoB into the RER lumen has been postulated to pause at certain points in a way not affecting chain synthesis. This translocational pausing, dictated by so called pause transfer sequences of apoB, has been proposed to be important for lipid binding of apoB or to allow the nascent apoB to interact with other macromolecules involved in the regulation of lipoprotein synthesis and degradation (286,291). While studies with cell-free systems have suggested that translocational pausing does occur (286,291,292), it is not known, whether this phenomenon can regulate apoB synthesis or secretion in vivo (289). After translation and translocation, apoB seems to associate with the inner leaflet of the ER membrane, but whether this newly synthesized apoB assumes a transmembrane orientation or is totally translocated into the ER lumen is not clear (284,293). The transmembrane orientation is supported by the fact that apoB associates with cytosolic proteins (294), and that two regions of apoB (amino acids 690-797 and 3221-3240) seem to be exposed to the cytosol in the secretory pathway of HepG2 cells (293). This pattern of transmembrane orientation could help in keeping the apoB protein close to ER-resident proteins, functioning both as regulators of lipidation or degradation of apoB (293). After initial apoB protein synthesis, assembly of apoB-containing lipoproteins occurs in a putative two-step process in which a primordial lipoprotein particle is formed in the RER, and expansion of the lipid core then occurs in a second step in the smooth endoplasmic reticulum (SER), and, possibly, the Golgi apparatus (41,99,143,284,295). The first lipidation step seems to be required for the protection of apoB from degradation (41,288). After formation of the primordial lipoprotein particle, more lipids are added to the partilce either sequentially as it moves along the secretory pathway, or through a fusion of the primordial particle with preformed triglyceride-rich lipid particles in the RER/SER junction (41,287,295-297). MTP is generally accepted to mediate the co-translational first lipidation step, but its role in the second step is still a matter of dispute (41,99,295). After the second lipidation step, the particles are transported to the Golgi apparatus for further modulation where they are glycosylated, phosphorylated and aquire additional phospholipids, whereafter the mature lipoprotein particles are rapidly secreted (284,298).

Regulation of the secretion of apoB-containing lipoproteins is a co- and post-translational process. ApoB mRNA has a relatively long half life, with levels that do not usually change substantially in situations where apoB secretion is altered (284,286,287). Instead, apoB secretion is regulated through intracellular degradation of newly synthesized apoB (286). ApoB degradation has been shown to occur at every step of lipoprotein synthesis, ranging from co-translational degradation of misfolded nascent apoB peptides to degradation of preformed lipoprotein particles in the ER, Golgi or lysosomes (287,288). Two major apoB degradation pathways have been characterized. In the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway, misfolded or poorly lipidated apoB is tagged by ubiquitin to be degraded by a cytosolic multisubunit protease complex termed the proteasome (286,299) in a process involving other cytosolic chaperone-like proteins such as the heat shock protein 70 (300). This proteasome-mediated degradation has been shown to occur both co- and posttraslationally (301,302). In this degradation pathway, the apoB chain has to be translocated back to the cytosol from the lumen of the ER, either through the translocon complex involved in early apoB chain synthesis, or other not yet characterized specialized retrotranslocons (288,302). Unassembled or aberrant apoB retained in the ER are also degraded by proteases inside the ER lumen. This degradation pathway seems to involve ER resident molecular chaperones such as calnexin or calreticulin and ER proteases such as ER 60 (284,286,290). In some species,

the main site of apoB degradation is in the Golgi or post-Golgi department; details of apoB degradation in these locations are still limited (286,287).

The most important factor regulating apoB degradation is intracellular lipid availability (41,284,287), which seems also to be the main mediator of other factors affecting lipoprotein secretion, such as hormones and diet. ApoB in lipoproteins with inadequate lipids is incorrectly folded and destined to be degraded (143,286). The major lipids secreted in the newly formed lipoproteins are Tg, FC, CE, and Pl. Of these, Pl, especially phosphatidylcholine, though required for the normal secretion of apoB-containing lipoproteins, are usually found in cells in quantities exceeding the amounts needed for lipoprotein assembly and are therefore not likely to be main regulators of lipoprotein degradation or secretion (284,303,304). However, phospholipid composition may regulate apoB degradation: in vitro, enrichment of microsomal membranes with phosphatidylmonomethylamine impairs apoB secretion, possibly by inhibiting the restart of translocation after pausing, and directing apoB to degradation instead of secretion (292). Availability of the other main lipid components of apoB-containing lipoproteins, Tg and cholesterol, plays a major role in the efficient assembly and secretion of lipoproteins. The relative contribution of Tg and cholesterol or CE in this regulation is still a matter of discussion: studies favoring both factors have been published (41,287,296,305,306). Besides phospholipids, the composition of other lipids in the assembled lipoproteins seems to be of importance as well: in vitro, n-3 fatty acids increase apoB degradation (307), and oxidized fatty acids interfere with the assembly and secretion of TGRLP particles (308).

Apart from the lipidation-assisted folding of apoB, lipoprotein maturation involves other post-translational modifications such as glycosylation and phosphorylaton. While glycosylation appears not to be crucial in apoB secretion regulation, aberrant glycosylation has been shown to disrupt the assembly and secretion of apoB-containing lipoproteins (286,309,310). To date, no role for the post-translational phosphorylation of apoB in lipoprotein secretion or degradation regulation is known (286,309).

The lipoprotein particles secreted by the liver are heterogeneous in terms of their lipid composition and size (36). Mainly, the liver produces lipoproteins of the VLDL class; these, in turn, can be subdivided into large, buoyant, particles and small, triglyceride-rich VLDL1 to dense, cholesterol-enriched VLDL2 particles (36,311,312). In addition, part of the LDL particles in the circulation are postulated to be secreted directly from the liver (36,311). The intracellular mechanisms regulating the lipid composition and thus the spectrum of lipoproteins secreted from the liver are largely unknown. Factors affecting apoB degradation during lipoprotein synthesis affect mainly the number of particles secreted. However, there seem to be both common elements that regulate the secretion of lipoproteins in general (such as estrogen, regulating secretion of both VLDL1 and 2), and factors with independent effects on the secretion of distinct lipoprotein insulin, inhibiting VLDL1 subclasses (such as secretion (36, 312).

2.4.2. Intravascular metabolism of apoB-containing lipoproteins

After the secretion of CM particles into intestinal lymph, and VLDL particles into the space of Disse in the liver, both triglyceride-rich particles undergo several modifications affecting both their lipid and apolipoprotein composition before their final removal from the circulation through lipoprotein (9, 10, 36, 42, 313).modifications receptors These include hydrolysis of some of their core Tg, removal of surface components to HDL particles, changes in their apolipoprotein content, and exchange of non-hydrolyzed Tg for CE derived from HDL particles. These modifications lead to the formation of smaller, CE-enriched remnant particles and to the production of

IDL and LDL particles from VLDL precursors. Despite these considerable changes in both the lipid and protein composition of lipoproteins during their intravascular metabolism, the primary structure of their apoB moiety remains unchanged throughout the metabolic cascade. However, the tertiary organization of apoB undergoes modifications during these processes. This is reflected in differences in immunochemical reactivity of mAbs against apoB epitopes between lipoprotein and can also be visualized as structural classes (314) differences between lipoprotein classes detected by cryo-electon microscopy (315). Some of these conformational changes may have effects on apoB functions such as affinity for lipoprotein receptors (197) or PGs (259).

2.4.3. Receptor mediated and receptor-independent metabolism of apoB-containing lipoproteins

LDLR-mediated lipoprotein uptake to hepatic and peripheral cells is the major mechanism for lipoprotein catabolism (44,316). In this process, apoB-containing particles are specifically bound to the LDLR in a process facilitated by cell surface GAGs, and, possibly by LPL and HL (42,317). Receptor-bound lipoproteins are internalized by endocytosis and transported into lysosomes where their lipids and apolipoproteins are degraded. The cholesterol liberated from the lipoprotein particle regulates cell. cholesterol homeostasis by down-regulating LDLR expression, diminishing cholesterol synthesis and increasing cholesterol esterification (44). The ligand for the LDLR in LDL is apoB; in other apoB-containing lipoproteins, apoE molecules, inhibited by apoC:s, mediate the interaction with the receptor (42). Since several molecules of apoE associate with a single lipoprotein particle, apoE-containing lipoproteins are more effectively bound and catabolized than LDL particles, which contain only one apoB-100 molecule (44). The removal of LDL particles in plasma is mediated mainly through hepatic LDLR, whereas peripheral LDLR, other lipoprotein receptors and non-receptor-mediated pathways play a less important role (10,44). The LDLR pathway is also considered to comprise the main route for hepatic lipoprotein remnant catabolism (42,313).

In recent years, several other cellular receptors structurally related to the LDLR have been characterized (206,207). They all show high affinity for apolipoprotein E and an inhibitory protein termed the receptor-associated protein (RAP) (318), but distribution preferred their tissue and ligands vary considerably, and their physiological contribution to lipoprotein metabolism in humans has still to be determined. Of these LDLR family receptors, the LDL receptor-related protein (LRP-1) (319) may be involved in LDLR-independent lipoprotein remnant catabolism in the liver (42,320), and the VLDL-receptor (321,322) has been suggested to function in the clearance of large CM and VLDL remnants in peripheral tissues (43). The physiological functions of other LDLR family receptors such as the apoE receptor 2 (LR7/8B) (323), LR11 (324), and LRP-2 (megalin or glycoprotein 330) (325,326) are largely unknown. LRP-2 mediates LDL endocytosis in vitro, but its mainly extravascular expression seems to preclude its role in clearance of LDL directly from the blood in vivo (211). Two other non-LDLR-related receptor proteins believed to be involved in lipoprotein metabolism have been characterized. Of these, the lipolysis-stimulated receptor has been suggested to mediate the cellular uptake of large TGRLP in the liver (209). Instead, the role of the hepatic asialoglycoprotein receptor in lipoprotein metabolism is still disputable (42,320,327).

Much of the cholesterol that accumulates in atherosclerotic plaques is found within monocyte-macrophages. Uptake of lipoproteins in these cells seems to occur through specialized receptors, two types of which have been characterized. One class of these receptors mediates apoE-independent uptake of TGRLP such as CM into macrophages, leading to their conversion into foam cells (214,328-330). Still another class of macrophage receptors termed scavenger receptors and recognizing modified, such as oxidized, lipoproteins may be even more important for

42

foam cell formation (208,331). Besides macrophages, these receptors are expressed in other cells, such as endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cells. As opposed to the LDLR pathway, uptake of lipoproteins through scavenger receptors is not followed by down-regulation of receptor expression: in fact, some types are upregulated by oxidized LDL (208). Besides mediating selective cholesterol uptake from HDL particles to liver and steroidogenic tissues and cholesterol removal from peripheral cells to HDL, the scavenger receptor BI (SR-BI) binds also native LDL and VLDL with high affinity in vitro (332). In transgenic mice overexpressing SR-BI, LDL and apoB levels are decreased, and in vitro studies show selective uptake of LDL CE mediated by SR-BI (332). While the exact role of SR-BI in lipoprotein metabolism in humans is not known, recently, genetic variation in the human SR-BI gene was associated with both LDL and HDL cholesterol levels (81). Apart from SR-BI, other scavenger receptors seem to recognize only modified, mostly ozidized apoB-containing lipoproteins. Therefore, they are not likely to be main mediators of normal lipoprotein catabolism.

A minor part of lipoprotein particles have been suggested to be through receptor-independent catabolized pathways. Amonq possible mechanisms are direct internalization and eventual degradation of LDL through cell-surface heparan sulfate PGs belonging to the syndecan and perlecan family (254), and selective CE uptake from LDL bound to hepatic or peripheral cells mediated by proteins other than the SR-BI (333,334). In addition, nonspecific low affinity mechanisms such as fluid endocytosis and adsorptive endocytosis, possibly facilitated by cell surface proteoglycans, may take part in lipoprotein uptake (10, 335, 336).The physiological relevance of all these mechanisms is still unknown.

2.4.4. Oxidative and other modifications of apoB-containing lipoproteins and their role in atherogenesis

Besides modifications involved in their lipid-carrier function,

apoB-containing lipoproteins undergo other changes in vivo, many of which are commonly regarded to be involved in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. Lipoprotein oxidation is among the most important of these (337-341). All lipoproteins, especially LDL, are susceptible to oxidation (337), and although oxidation mainly involves lipoprotein lipids, apoB protein is also known to be modified (340,341). Among apoB oxidative modifications are lipid derivative adduct formation with apoB amino acids such as lysine, and cross-link generation between lipids and the apoB protein or within apoB, and, in addition, direct oxidation of amino acids such as tryptophan, arginine and histidine (337,339, 341). The relative and temporal role of protein modification in the oxidation process is still a matter of discussion. While oxidative modification of apoB, leading to protein aggregation and fragmentation, is usually considered to be a relatively late phenomenon in lipoprotein oxidation, some apoB changes seem to occur already at the earliest stages of LDL oxidation (341). Depending on the extent of oxidative modifications, a heterogeneous continuum of oxidized lipoproteins ranging from minimally modified LDL (mm-LDL) to fully oxidized lipoproteins is produced. A major difference between mm-LDL and fully oxidized LDL lies in their receptor-mediated metabolism: the former are recognized by the LDLR, whereas the latter are taken up by scavenger receptors (339,341). So far, no apoB domains especially sensitive to oxidative modification, or apoB genetic variants associated with changes in lipoprotein oxidazibility have been identified.

In addition to oxidation, lipoproteins are also known to be glycated in vivo (342,343). Nonenzymatic protein glycation by glucose is a physiological process resulting either from direct interaction of glucose with serum proteins, or a modification of proteins with low molecular weight, highly reactive advanced glycation end products (AGE), formed during degradation of other glycated proteins (344). In lipoproteins, AGE modification may involve lipids as well. Sugar residues in glycated LDL are readily auto-oxidized, generating superoxide radicals which

stimulate further LDL lipid and protein oxidation (343). AGE-LDL show reduced affinity for the LDLR, but are instead taken up by vascular cells through both scavenger and specific AGEreceptors, leading to several cellular injury responses (344-347). ApoB lysine residues are known to be important in both the initial glycation and AGE-modification of the protein (344). While lysine residues within the putative apoB LDLR binding site seem to be protected from glycation, residues in close proximity to this site are modified, and may explain the reduced affinity of AGE-LDL for the LDLR (344). In addition, a domain of apoB between residues 1388 and 1453, detected by AGEspecific antibodies seems to be specifically modified (348), and still other sites, showing changes in their immunoreactivity after LDL glycation have been identified (344). Elevated amounts of circulating AGE-LDL, detected in diabetics, patients with renal insufficiency, and in hyperlipidemia, may partly explain the increased CAD risk in these subjects. So far, no apoB genetic variants associated with altered glycation sensitivity have been identified.

Sialic acid is a terminal residue of the carbohydrate chains of glycoproteins, such as lipoproteins (349). The high surface charge associated with sialic acid plays an important role in the prevention of lipoprotein aggregation (350). Desialylation of LDL particles leads to several changes in their biological behaviour, many of which have been suggested to play a role in the early steps of atherosclerosis (351). Like normal LDL, desialylated LDL are recognized by the LDLR (352,353), but seem also to be taken up through scavenger receptors (352), the hepatic asialoglycoprotein receptor (350), a galactose-specific lectin receptor (353), and macrophage through direct phagocytosis of aggregated desialylated LDL particles (351). Desialylated LDL are smaller, denser, more negatively charged, more prone to PG binding and aggregation than normal LDL particles, and more suspectible to oxidation (351). In vitro, these changes are reflected in increased uptake of desialylated LDL by fibroblast and smooth muscle cells (354) and in their

accumulation in aortic intimal cells and macrophages (352,353). In vivo, the catabolism of desialylated LDL has been shown to be accelerated (355). LDL desialylation seems to occur in vivo: LDL particles isolated from healthy subjects is partly desialylated, and even more desialylated LDL particles are found in the plasma of diabetics and CAD patients (351). However, the exact mechanism of LDL desialylation is not known, and no specific apoB sites have been shown to be involved in LDL desialylation processes.

Increased levels of plasma homocysteine have been associated with an increased risk for CAD (356,357). Homocysteine may modify lipoproteins either by facilitating LDL oxidation (356,357), or by forming adducts with apoB lysine residues, leading to particles with foam-cell formation capacity (357). Whether homocysteine-modified LDL are present in vivo is not known, and thus, the mechanism of the homocysteine and CAD association has not yet been uncovered (357). The ethanol oxidation product acetaldehyde is known to be chemically highly reactive, forming adducts with proteins in alcoholics. Modification of LDL apoB by acetaldehyde reduces its binding affinity to the LDLR (358), and in vivo, acetaldehyde modification of VLDL apoB has been shown to decrease fractional catabolic rates for both VLDL, IDL and LDL, and to reduce the fraction of VLDL converted to LDL(359). Considerable qualitative heterogeneity in these metabolic changes have however been observed and thus, the physiological relevance of lipoprotein modification by acetaldehyde remains to be determined.

Atherosclerosis is a complex and continuous process. Starting with modulations of vascular endothelial cell function, it continues by accumulation of lipids in the subendothelial cell matrix and recruitment of monocytes into the arterial wall with their transformation to machrophages, and is later followed by smooth muscle cell migration and proliferation, and the formation of a fibrous plaque, the rupture of which eventually

leads to thrombus formation (232,255,338,339,341,360,361). Oxidatively or otherwise modified lipoproteins seem to play an important role in atherogenesis. The initial endothelial changes are believed to be mediated through actions of native or only minimally modified lipoprotein particles (232,339,362), or their remnants (363,364). After their transport and entrapment into the subendothelial matrix, both normal and modified lipoproteins undergo further oxidative (339,341) and enzymatic modifications (365-368), and are thereafter taken up into arterial wall cells through scavenger and other specific receptors (361), or through non-receptor-dependent mechanisms (336). Uptake of modified lipoproteins leads to cellular activation and further lipoprotein trapping and modification (339,360). Atherosclerotic lesions contain both lipids and components of apoB. To what extent specificity of the steps leading to full blown atherosclerosis is due to lipoprotein apoB is not known; some role in the initial lipoprotein attachment to the endothelium (237), in the subendothelial matrix trapping (232,265), and receptormediated uptake of modified lipoproteins to macrophages (212) seem to be dependent on their apoB moiety.

2.5. ApoB genetic variants and lipids

2.5.1. Polymorphisms

Among the first polymorphisms of apoB to be characterized were the antigen group (Ag) polymorphisms detected by the use of alloantibodies produced in multiply transfused patients (369). These Ag polymorphisms were based on antigens a_1/d , c/g, h/i, t/z, and x/y, which appeared to be products of five closely linked allele pairs (370). Later on, DNA changes corresponding to each of the five Ag epitopes were identified, and all were found to be detectable at the DNA level by restriction endonucleases (371). Since the availability of the original alloantibodies for these Ag epitopes is limited, these polymorphisms are currently analyzed either at the DNA level as RFLPs, or at the protein level with mAbs. Besides the Ag polymorphisms, several other apoB genetic variants have been characterized and studied in populations. most these, the important are the three-allele Amonq insertion/deletion polymorphism situated in the signal peptide of apoB (372), the XbaI polymorphism in exon 26 (113,373,374), and a multiallelic locus at the 3' end of the gene termed 3'VNTR (375,376). In the following, the main characteristics and effects of the major polymorphisms of apoB, in 5' to 3' order, The nucleotide and amino acid sequence and are discussed. numbering used in defining apoB variants is based on the sequence published by Knott et al. (116). Therefore, some polymorphisms will be presented as a change from the actually rare allele to the common one. A summary of apoB polymorphisms as well as hypercholesterolemia-producing and neutral apoB mutations is shown in Table 4.

The apoB signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism was first characterized as a two-allelic genetic variant leading to the insertion or deletion of three codons coding for the signal peptide, which thus contains either 27 or 24 amino acids, the allele containing 27 amino acids designated as the insertion (ins), and the allele with 24 amino acids the deletion (del) allele (372). Later on, a third allele encoding a signal peptide with 29 amino acids was detected: this third allele seems to be present at a low frequency (0.03 to 0.08) only in Amerindians (377,378). In Caucasians, the allele frecuency of the del allele is approximately 0.30 (379-381); in non-Caucasoid populations, lower frequencies have been reported (378,380,382-388). Several studies have addressed the effects of the ins/del polymorphism on lipid levels in both healthy, hyperlipidemic and CAD patient populations. Some of these studies have shown an association of the del allele with higher serum total or LDL cholesterol, Tg or (379-384,389-397), while ароВ levels in the Finns, an association between the ins allele and higher Tg levels has been detected (398), and yet some studies have found no effect of the ins/del polymorphism on lipid levels (378,385-387,399-402). Three studies have found an association between the del allele

and the extent or presence of atherosclerosis or myocardial infarction (380,391,403), two studies an association between CAD and the ins allele (404,405), while in others, no allele frequency differences between healthy or CAD populations could be seen (392,396,406-408). Concerning lipid responses to dietary change, ins/ins homozygotes have been shown to be more responsive both to modifications in dietary fat and fibre compared to del/del homozygotes (78,395). This response is variable, being more consistent in del/del homozygotes (409). The ins allele has also been associated with larger lipid changes after a fat challenge (410-412). The mechanism by which the ins/del polymorphism affects lipid levels is presently not known with certanity. The signal peptide is cleaved away from the growing apoB nascent polypeptide chain early in lipoprotein synthesis and cannot be involved directly in their metabolism after particle assembly and secretion. Studies using genetically modified yeast cells, in which the apoB signal peptide region was added to yeast invertase, have shown the del allele to be defective as opposed to the ins allele with respect to invertase secretion from the cell (413). Molecular modelling suggests that the del allele is not hydrophobic enough to be effectively translocated through the ER membrane (414). This could, hypothetically, lead to reduced lipoprotein secretion in del/del homozygotes, a hypothesis gaining some support from a recent apoB turnover study in obese men showing higher hepatic VLDL apoB secretion in ins/ins homozygotes compared with ins/del heterozygotes or del/del homozygotes (415). This hypothetical apoB secretion model contrasts with the documented associations of the del allele with higher lipid levels in population studies. One explanation for this apparent discrepancy could be that these observed associations in population studies reflect a linkage disequilibrium of the ins/del polymorphism with some other polymorphic site of the apoB gene.

The Ag(c/g) polymorphism results from a $C \rightarrow T$ change at cDNA nucleotide 421 leading to a Thr \rightarrow Ile change at amino acid residue 71 of apoB (416,417). It can be detected both with restriction

endonucleases ApaLI (416) and Bsp12861 (416) and with mAbs MB19 (418,419), BIP45 (420) and D2E1 (421). The frequency of the Ag(c) (apoB 412 Ile, ApaLI-, restriction site absent) allele in Caucasian populations is estimated to be approximately 0.30 (420,422-424). In other racial groups, considerably lower frequencies have been reported (370,425). The Ag(c) allele has been associated with higher serum apoB and LDL cholesterol concentrations in Finnish children (426), the Aq(c/q) phenotype with higher serum apoB concentrations (423) and, the Ag(c) allele connected with the XbaI+ allele with higher serum total and LDL cholesterol in Finnish healthy men (427). Several other studies have not detected significant associations between the Aq(c/q) polymorphism and lipid levels (424,428-430). Tn Congolese blacks, the Aq(c) was associated with lower serum apoB levels (425). Only two studies have addressed the possible effects of the Ag(c/g) polymorphism on the risk of CAD, with no signs of significant association (424,428).

The Ag(a_1/d) polymorphism, resulting from a T \rightarrow C change at cDNA nucleotide 1981 and producing a Ala-Val change in amino acid 591 the mature apoB protein (431), can be detected with of restriction endonuclease AluI (431) and with mAb H11G3 (421). The allele frequency of the apoB 591 Ala (Ag(d), AluI+,restriction site present) allele in Caucasians is approximately 0.45 (370,432). In Chinese, its frequency is much lower, 0.16 (433), and in Africans, much higher, 0.93 (370). Data on lipid effects of the $Ag(a_1/d)$ variation are so far limited. The 591 Val allele has been associated with larger postprandial TGRLP responses after a fat load (410). In patients suffering from ischemic stroke, serum apoB concentrations have been found to be higher in the carriers of the 591 Ala allele (434). No studies addressing the effects of this polymorphism on CAD risk have been published. According to data from both Finnish and other studies, the signal peptide del and the Ag(d) (apoB 591 Ala) allele seem to be closely associated (398,410).

The XbaI polymorphism, a $T\!\rightarrow\!C$ change at nucleotide 7673 with no

change in the threonine residue 2488 of apoB (113,373,374), is one of the most studied apoB polymorphisms. In Caucasian healthy populations, the reported allele frequency of the XbaI+ allele has ranged from 0.40 to 0.60 (373,435), and a similar frequency has also been reported in healthy Finns (427,436). In non-Caucasoid populations, the frequency of the XbaI+ allele is considerably lower, from 0.01 in the Chinese (433,437) to 0.29 in a population of South Asian descent (382). A summary of XbaI population studies addressing its effects on serum cholesterol, Tq or apoB levels or on the risk of CAD is shown in Table 5. Many, but not all studies show an association of the XbaI+ allele with serum lipid and lipoprotein levels. These effects of the XbaI site on lipid levels seem to be especially clear in the Finnish population. In Asian populations, the XbaI+ allele (very rare in these populations) is associated also with lower serum HDL cholesterol or apoAI levels (382,384,406,438-440), contradictory to a few studies in Caucasians, including the Finns, which show an association of the XbaI+ allele with higher serum HDL cholesterol or apoAI levels (441,442). In addition to studies listed in Table 5, some studies have suggested an effect of the XbaI polymorphism on postprandial lipid responses (443), responses to dietary changes (395,442,444-446) and to lipid lowering drugs (447), as well as on the intra-individual lipid variability over time (448). As for CAD, several studies show an association of the XbaI- allele with the presence of CAD. Being a silent polymorphism, the XbaI change cannot be the causative factor in these associations and effects. Rather, this site is believed to be in linkage disequilibrium with another apoB genetic variant influencing lipid levels or predisposing to CAD. Regardless of the actual site of apoB mediating the association detected with the XbaI polymorphism, it does not seem to act through changes in the production of apoB-containing lipoproteins. In hepatoma-derived liver cell lines, the XbaI polymorphism has no detectable effect on cholesterol, Tg or apoB secretion (449), and kinetic studies show similar LDL production rates across different XbaI genotypes (450,451). On the other hand, kinetic studies have shown that LDL particles from XbaI+/+

homozygotes exhibit lower fractional clearance rates compared with XbaI-/- LDL particles (402,450-452). In addition, lower LDLR-dependent degradation rates by mononuclear cells (453) and fibroblasts (454) of the XbaI+/+ LDL particles have been detected. These two lines of studies point towards an association of the XbaI+ allele with a factor affecting LDL removal from the circulation.

The Ag(x/y) polymorphism has been linked to two different DNA polymorphisms of apoB: a C→T change at nucleotide 8344 (exon 26), leading to a Pro-Leu change in amino acid 2712 (455), and detectable with restriction endonucleases MaeI (371) and BfaI (456), and an A→G change at cDNA nucleotide 13141 (exon 29) with an apoB Asn4311 \rightarrow Ser change (457), detectable with Eco57I (456). The Ag(x) epitope represents the allele encoding both 2712 Leu and 4311 Ser (458). The Ag(x/y) and the XbaI polymorphisms are closely linked, with the Aq(x) allele associating with the XbaIallele (459,460). In Caucasians, including the Finns, Ag(x) allele frequencies of 0.20 to 0.40 have been reported, whereas the frequency of the Ag(x) allele in non-Caucasoid populations is highly variable (422,458,461). In population studies, the Ag(x) allele has been associated with lower serum total and LDL cholesterol, apoB and Tg levels and with higher serum HDL levels (458,462,463). cholesterol and ΑI Of apo these associations, the most significant have been detected in the Finnish population (462). So far, no association between the Ag(x/y) polymorphism and CAD has been detected (404,463).

The Ag(h/i) polymorphism associates with a G-A change at nucleotide 11041, and leads to an Arg-Gln substitution at amino acid 3611, detectable with MspI (464,465). With an allele frequency of the 3611 Gln (MspI-, Ag(h)) allele in the range of 0.02-0.14 in Caucasian as well as non-Caucasian populations, it is the least frequent of the apoB antigenic polymorphisms (370,406,465,466). Most population studies reported to date show no association between this polymorphism and lipid levels (378,390,393,402,437,465-470) or the presence of CAD (406,407,

437,471-474). Still, in a few studies, the rare Ag(h) allele has been associated with higher serum lipid levels (79,475-477). As for CAD, associations with both the rare MspI- (478) and the common MspI+ allele (470) have been reported.

The Ag(t/z) polymorphism represents the apoB EcoRI RFLP, which is the result of an $A \rightarrow G$ change at nucleotide 12669 (exon 29) producing a Lys to Glu change at amino acid 4154 (113,479,480). Reported allele frequencies of the 4154 Lys (Ag(z), EcoRI-) allele have ranged between 0.10 to 0.20 in most Caucasian as well as African populations (370,388,404,479,481,482). In Asian and Amerindian populations, lower 4154 Lys allele frequencies have been detected (378,384,385,440,466,483). In most population studies, no effect of this polymorphism on serum lipid and lipoprotein levels have been detected (78,79,378,382,385,390, 393,400,404,406,432,437,438,440,441,466-469,476,477,484-490). Some studies show an association between the 4154 Lys allele and elevated serum cholesterol, Tg or apoB levels (470,491-495) and still others report an association of lower serum cholesterol levels with the 4154 Lys allele (402, 475, 483, 496). The Ag(t/z)polymorphism seems not to have an effect on lipid responses to changes in diet (444,445,497). Both studies showing an increased risk for developing CAD in carriers of the 4154 Lys allele (440,441,478,485,488,491), as well as a neutral role for the Aq(t/z) polymorphism in the pathogenesis of CAD have been published (382,400,406,407,435,470,472,476,484,498). In patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (NIDDM), 4154 Glu homozygosity associates with an increased risk for CAD (499). There are also reports on the association of the 4154 Lys allele with NIDDM (492), with high (500) or low BMI (494), and blood pressure (501). Two studies have shown age-dependent selection towards lower prevalence of the 4154 Lys allele in very old compared with younger subjects (473,502). The biological mechanisms for all these associations are far from being clear. No relation between cholesterol, Tg and apoB secretion from hepatoma derived liver cell lines and the EcoRI genotype has been detected (449). Studies on the effects of the 4154 Lys

53

allele on LDL fractional catabolic rate have shown both decreased (451), increased (402,500) and invariant rates of clearance (450); the only LDL binding study reported to date could not demonstrate an effect of this polymorphism on LDL binding to fibroblasts (503).

The apoB 3'VNTR polymorphism (variable number of tandem repeats) or 3'HVR (hypervariable region) consists of a multiallelic locus with repetitive 11 to 16 bp AT-rich DNA sequences beginning 73 bp 3' to the second polyadenylation signal (375,376). The 3'VNTR was originally defined as a simple length polymorphism, resulting from differing numbers (from 22 to 57) of repeated sequences, and it is most often genotyped based on this size variation by polymerase chain reaction-based methods in ordinary agarose (504) or denaturing acrylamide electrophoresis gels (505). Before the development of these methods, a crude estimate of the different-sized alleles was achieved with restriction endonucleases such as MspI, BamHI, and HindIII with or without SspI (485,487). The majority of length variation resides in the 5' end of the repeat array constituting from 4 to 15 copy numbers of one specific 30 bp repeat unit containing the 15 bp sequences termed x and y (376,506,507). In addition, the number and type of other repeats which are considered derivatives of the basic x and y repeats have been shown to vary between different alleles (506-509). Usually, apoB 3' VNTR alleles are named according to the number of repeats. Depending on whether an 11 bp sequence in the 3' boundary of this region is included as a repeat or not, two nomenclatures with mainly even (repeat not included) (505) or odd numbers of repeats (504) have been proposed. To date, 26 different-sized 3'VNTR alleles have been characterized in humans (504,505,510,511). Despite being widely used in population association studies, definition of the 3'VNTR site on the basis of size alone is an oversimplification. The repetitive core sequences seem to exhibit considerably more genetic variation than has hitherto been known. According to careful sequence analyses, alleles with an equal number and type of repeats, formerly believed to be identical, still differ in

54

sequence. Structural analysis of 18 size-characterized alleles resulted in the detection of altogether 39 alleles with up to 6 alleles bearing the same number of repeats (509). As а multiallelic locus with a high grade (from 0.70 to 0.90) of heterozygosity (511), the apoB 3'VNTR is a good genetic marker to be used, for example, in forensic analyses. In lipid genetics, the high number of possible alleles leads to difficulties in associating single alleles with lipid levels or CAD. Therefore, for practical purposes, most association studies have divided the 3'VNTR alleles into groups containing large or small alleles, a definition largely based on the known bimodal distribution of different-sized alleles in populations. In most populations, alleles containing 35 and 37 repeats (odd number nomenclature) form the larger, and alleles 47 and 49 the other distribution peak (387,397,504,505,512-514). In the Koreans, an unimodal distribution with a peak on allele 35 (515), and in African populations, unimodal peaks on alleles 35 or 37 and with a considerable number of both large and small alleles as well the presence of unique alleles not detected in Caucasians (510,511) have been reported. A small number of studies seem to connect single apoB 3'VNTR alleles with serum lipid levels (381,397,514,516-519), and one study has shown an association of apoB 3'VNTR allele 35 with essential hypertension (520). However, most studies have not detected significant lipid associations (387,390,393,440,471,478,485,486,493,515,521,522). While the definition of a large allele has varied in different studies, large alleles have been associated with an increased risk of CAD in many (440,471,478,485,522,523), but not all studies (381,393,493,516,518).

In addition to these common apoB polymorphisms, several other polymorphic sites in the apoB gene have been detected (Table 4). Most of them have been reported shortly after the cloning of the apoB gene and represent classical RFLPs. For some of these, the exact site of DNA variation has later been identified. Also, intronic polymorphisms have been detected. Data on the effects of these polymorphisms on serum lipid levels or CAD risk are

limited. The apoB 5'VNTR locus has been excluded from causing familial hypertriglyceridemia (100), and it seems not to associate with serum lipid levels or CAD (524). Recently, an association of the -516 T allele located in the promoter area of the apoB gene with elevated LDL cholesterol levels and acute myocardial infarction was reported (525). Based on in vitro transfection experiments, the LDL-cholesterol elevating effect of this variant was suggested to be due to an increased rate of apoB transcription. One study has shown the apoB promoter region -265 T allele to have an LDL cholesterol and apoB lowering effect in healthy subjects (404). Neither the StyI polymorphism in intron 2 or the HincII polymorphism in intron 4 have been associated with serum cholesterol levels (475,515,526). The intron 4 PvuII polymorphism, while linked with serum apoB levels in one large kindred (517,527), seems not to be associated with either lipid levels or CAD in population studies (441,484,515). With regard to other apoB polymorphisms listed in table 4, no reported data on their effects are available.

Any attempts to measure the contribution of apoB genetic variants to hyperlipidemias and CAD have been confounded by the variable, sometimes even opposing results in association studies analyzing the effect of apoB polymorphisms on lipid levels. Several reasons for this can be suggested (12). Sample sizes have often been too small to adequately show associations between a genetic variant and lipid levels, when the effect is small. Genetic heterogeneity of the studied sample and the way in which the statistical analyses are carried out may have also affected the results of these association studies. According to one hypothesis, another explanation for the discrepant results could be that it is not the single apoB polymorphism per se, but a combination of DNA and amino acid changes in the whole apoB protein that is affecting lipid levels (528). Thus, attempts to associate lipid levels with specific combinations of several apoB polymorphic alleles, termed haplotypes, could be more informative. Some studies have analyzed partial haplotypes for a small number of apoB polymorphisms (441,475,477,488,498). More

detailed haplotypes, however, are difficult to deduce unambiguously in unrelated subjects. Therefore, while a few studies using this approach have been reported (515,528,529), large scale studies of this kind are not likely to gain wide use in apoB association analyses.

2.5.2. Mutations

2.5.2.1. ApoB mutations causing hyperlipidemia

The first apoB heritable defect shown to be associated with hypercholesterolemia was an $A \rightarrow G$ transition at cDNA nucleotide 10708, leading to an Arg-Gln change at apoB amino acid 3500 and to the production of ligand-defective apoB-100, resulting in a disease entity termed familial defective apolipoprotein B (FDB) (13,14). Despite lying outside the putative apoB LDLR binding site, the mutation has been suggested to change the threedimensional structure of the binding area so that LDL particles possessing mutated apoB have reduced binding affinity to the receptor (530). Proof favoring this hypothesis has recently been obtained from studies in transgenic mice expressing the human FDB mutation (197). In vivo, LDL particles from FDB heterozygotes exhibit plasma clearance rates (531,532) and LDLR binding affinities (13) of less than 50% and 33% of normal, respectively. The binding affinity of isolated 3500 Gln LDL particles is much lower, approximately 9% of normal (533). This leads to an accumulation of LDL particles carrying mutated apoB in the circulation (533,534). The receptor-mediated metabolism of VLDL and IDL particles seems to be normal, possibly because these particles can be removed by the LDLR pathway through interactions of the receptor with lipoprotein particle apoE (532,535-537). This has been suggested to explain the fact that the few 3500 Gln homozygotes detected so far do not seem to suffer from a more severe disease than heterozygotes (538-540). The phenotypic characteristics of FDB carriers range from a disease indistinguishable from FH (18,541,542) through moderate hyperlipidemia (17,543) to normal serum lipid levels (534,544-

546). Considerable variability between lipid levels in FDB carriers belonging to the same families has also been reported (544-546). The mutation can, but is not always expressed during (18,547). An increased risk of childhood CAD, possibly reflecting live-long blood lipid levels in FDB carriers has been reported (18,536,544,546,548). The Arg3500-Gln mutation has been detected in several Caucasian populations and, depending on the type of population studied, has been estimated to occur with a frequency of 1/71-1/1322 (15,17,20,548-553), with the highest prevalence reported recently in Germany. In Caucasians, most FDB carriers have identical apoB haplotypes (526,544,554-557), suggesting a common founder for the mutation. In the few FDB carriers detected in other racial groups and one German patient, haplotype analyses point towards recurrent new mutations different from the Caucasian ancestor mutation (16,551,558,559). Despite its frequency in other populations, the FDB mutation seems to be absent from the Finns (32). Based on the distribution of FDB carriers, the common haplotype of the mutation, and knowledge of early human migrations, the original FDB mutation has been suggested to have occurred in a common ancestor living in Europe about 6750 years ago (560).

Recently, two other apoB mutations have been associated with an FDB-like clinical disease. The first to be detected was the apoB Arg3531-Cys mutation (15); the second affected the same apoB 3500 codon but now with a substitution of Trp for Arg (16). These mutations are more rare than the original FDB mutation. Both have been shown to result in defective binding of LDL to the LDLR and leading to hypercholesterolemia although it has been suggested that the clinical disease produced by these mutations is less severe than that produced by the Arg3500-Gln mutation (20,21,548). So far, the Arg3531-Cys mutation has been detected in 26 families, some of which are of Celtic origin and share a unique haplotype, while others seem to have occurred separately and are associated with four separate apoB haplotypes (15,21,456,548,557,561). The Arg3500-Trp mutation has so far been detected in one Scottish and two German families and twelve

58

subjects of Asian descent; haplotype analyses in the latter point toward a common ancestor whereas the Scottish and the two German mutations each seem to have occurred independently (16,20,562,563).

All three hypercholesterolemia-producing apoB mutations are located in the vicinity of the putative LDLR binding site. Thus it is not surprising, that their effects on lipid metabolism are similar and seem to involve the ability of apoB to act as a ligand for the LDLR. Recently, several reports on methods to detect all these apoB mutations easily in population samples have been published (16,20,557,564-566). With these methods, the relative importance of the new apoB variants in producing hypercholesterolemia at the population level can be assessed.

2.5.2.2. ApoB mutations causing hypobetalipoproteinemia

In contrast with the few hypercholesterolemia-producing apoB variants, several unique mutations associated with low levels and a disease entity termed familial cholesterol hypobetalipoproteinemia (FHBL) have been characterized (98). Most of them lead to the production of apoB variants truncated at different points of the peptide. A summary of mutations reported to date to be associated with FHBL, distributed throughout the apoB gene, is shown in Table 6. Usually, the truncated apoB protein is present in plasma in very small amounts in varying lipoprotein subclasses. Two mechanisms seem to lead to this. Firstly, kinetic studies suggest that the production of the truncated apoB is diminished (202,567-569), with the secretion rate of truncated apoB directly related to the size of the protein (567). In vitro studies suggest that the low production of truncated apoB protein results from an increased rate of cytoplasmic degradation of the mutant apoB mRNA (570). Secondly, the clearance of lipoproteins containing the abnormal apoB may be accelerated (202-204,571). A mouse model for FHBL with an apoB 83-like truncated apoB suggests that both mechanisms account for the low plasma levels of the abnormal apoB species (572). At the same time, the plasma concentrations of full-length apoB-100 in FHBL patients is also often reduced to a level which is less than half of that expected from normal apoB allele production. This has been attributed to both diminished production (573,574) and increased catabolism (574) of apoB-100 in FHBL heterozygotes. Clinically, heterozygous FHBL carriers manifest as asymptomatic subjects with low (less than 50% of normal) plasma total and LDL cholesterol levels. Compound FHBL heterozygotes (201,575,576) and homozygotes (203,577-581) show varying signs, ranging from fat malabsorption, liver and neurological abnormalities to complete absence of symptoms. With a gene frequency of only 0.0001 in the general population, truncated apoB variants are likely to explain only a minor part of persistent hypobetalipoproteinemia, most cases being related to other causes, such in normo- or hypoas the E3/E3 genotype (582). However, cholesterolemic healthy subjects, FHBL mutations are detected more often, with reported mutation frequencies from 0.002 to 0.013 (98,583).

2.5.2.3. Neutral apoB mutations

Rare apoB variants not having any effect on lipid levels may be termed neutral mutations. Many of these represent actual polymorphisms. Silent mutations producing no amino acid change are also likely to be neutral in terms of lipid effects (21,561,562). In addition, for several of them, such as the Phe1410-Leu, Glu2539-Lys, Ala3094-Thr, His3292-Asp, Lys3400-Thr, and Arg3480-Pro mutations, data on lipid levels are either totally lacking or otherwise too restricted to assess possible associations with the DNA variant (565,584,585). Among the first neutral apoB variants to be detected was the Arg4019-Trp mutation (apoB Hopkins), which did not associate with the hyperlipidemic phenotype presented in the family in which the mutation was detected (586). Another more studied neutral apoB mutation is the Glu3405-Gln mutation, which, although showing changes in LDLR binding studies has not been associated with

60

hyperlipidemia in family or population studies (20,561,587,588). The Val3894-Ile mutation, claimed to be associated with hypocholesterolemia (585), has been described in a single family including also one hypocholesterolemic non-carrier, pointing towards a neutral effect of this mutation on serum cholesterol levels. The Ser3252-Gly, Ala3371-Val, Val3396-Met and Ser3455-Arg mutations seem either not to be associated with hyperlipidemia or to influence the LDLR binding activity of apoB (561,588).

2.6. Methods to detect DNA variations

2.6.1. Search for new variations

2.6.1.1. Southern blot hybridization

Restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) analysis (589) with either genomic DNA or cloned DNA from a liver cDNA library (complementary DNA produced from liver mRNA) as the template, and the Southern blot hybridization technique as the detection method (590) was one of the earliest methods to detect apoB variations. This method is based on digestion of the DNA sample with a restriction endonuclease cutting the DNA strand at or near a specific enzyme recognition site, electrophoretic separation of the digested fragments, and detection of target sequences by hybridization with sequence-specific probes labeled with radioisotope, fluorescent, or chemiluminescent tags (591). If the sequence recognized or the site cut by the enzyme is altered by a mutation, the abolishment or creation of a new restriction site results in a change in the length of the digested fragments. Since most point mutations occur on sites not harboring restriction sites, the Southern technique is now rarely used in the search for new mutations. In direct assays of gene structure, it remains a useful method for detecting large deletions or gene rearrangements.

2.6.1.2. Single-strand conformation polymorphism analysis

The polymerase chain reaction-based (592,593) single-strand conformation polymorphism analysis (SSCP) method (594,595) is one of the most widely used techniques to search for point mutations, and it has been used with success in the search for variants of the apoB gene as well (490,561,584,585). SSCP analysis is based on the tendency of single-stranded DNA molecules to adopt a specific three-dimensional conformation is uniquely dependent on their nucleotide sequence that composition under non-denaturing conditions. A change in a single base may affect this conformation, resulting in an altered electrophoretic migration pattern of the mutant DNA strand in a non-denaturing polyacrylamide gel. SSCP has been reported to be most sensitive when used to detect sequence variation in PCR amplified DNA molecules 300 bp or less in size (596). Due to constraints on the ability of small DNA fragments to form stable secondary structures, there appears to be a lower sizw limit (100 bp) as well (597). Within the optimal size range of DNA fragments (200 bp), SSCP is sensitive enough to detect up to 70-90% of single base substitutions (596). However, several reports show succesful detection of mutations in much larger, up to 700 bp, fragments, provided several differing electrophoresis conditions such as temperature, buffer concentrations, gel composition, running time and power are used (598-600). Besides the size of the segment to be analyzed and electrophoretic conditions used, the sensitivity of SSCP seems also to depend on the sequence composition of the whole DNA fragment, whereas the position and type of mutation seems to be of less importance (597). In fact, base substitutions as close as 6 bp to the 3' end of the amplification primer have been detected by SSCP (601). As the conformation of RNA molecules is more stable than that of single-stranded DNA, a modified SSCP procedure based of the generation of a single-stranded RNA transcript has been developed (602). In spite of its efficiency, leading to up to 95% detection of variations, this ssRNA-SSCP-method seems to be too inconvenient for large scale SSCP screening. Most often,

SSCP analyses are carried out using radioactive nucleotides in the PCR and detecting the moving pattern of the fragment by autoradiography. Alternatively, non-isotopic modifications such as SSCP with silver or ethidium bromide staining (603,604), and methods using fluorescence labeling and an automated DNA sequencer (605,606) may be used. Among other modifications to the classical SSCP protocol are restriction enzyme digestion of large PCR fragments before SSCP (607,608), the use of multiplex (609), allele-specific (610) or asymmetric (611) PCR products for SSCP analysis, or dideoxy chain termination to localize the approximate position of an SSCP variation in a sequence, a method termed dideoxy fingerprinting (612). High throuhgput modifications of SSCP for mutational analyses have also been developed (596).

2.6.1.3. Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and temperature gradient gel electrophoresis

Double-stranded DNA molecules are typically organized into highand low-melting domains. If a DNA molecule in solution is subjected to an increasing temperature or concentration of denaturant, such as urea or formamide, the low-temperature melting domain will eventually become single-stranded. The denaturing condition at which a domain melts is specific and sequence-dependent, so that a single base-pair substitution may alter the point at which the transition to the melted state occurs. Transition of double-stranded DNA molecules into partly dissociated strands leads to a decrease of their electrophoretic mobility. These properties of DNA form the basis of both the denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) method (613,614) temperature gradient gel electrophoresis and the (TGGE) techniques (615,616). Since the behaviour of a DNA fragment in a denaturing gradient gel can be predicted from the base-pair sequence (617), the melting characteristics of the fragment can be altered by addition of a GC-rich sequence termed a GC-clamp to the fragment (618,619). The sensitivity of DGGE can also be enhanced with the use of heteroduplex DNA molecules between

63

wildtype and mutant sequence, generated either during PCR cycling of by mixing of PCR products, for the analysis (620,621). DGGE is a reliable and sensitive method even if relatively large DNA fragments, up to several hundred bp (621) are studied, and has the advantage that mostly, non-radioactive means for the detection of difference in the moving pattern can be used. Thus, DGGE is being more and more used in screening studies, either alone or combined with SSCP. DGGE has been adapted to apoB gene mutation screening as well (16,21,457,562, 565,622,623). TGGE has been used less often: only two studies on the use of TGGE in apoB gene screening have been published (20,624).

2.6.1.4. Heteroduplex analysis

In addition to their differentation under denaturing conditions, heteroduplex DNA molecules containing internal mismatches show altered migration when compared with correctly matching homoduplexes also in nondenaturing polyacrylamide qels (625-627). Reported sensitivities of this heteroduplex analysis (HA) method lie in the same range as SSCP (627,628). Both isotopic and non-isotopic detection methods can be used for HA, and, in addition, both SSCP and ΗA can be performed simultaneously (627,629). A HA-based mutation detection protocol has been described and used in apoB screening (456,542,564), and has been suggested to be equally sensitive but more simple than DGGE in the detection of the apoB Arg3500 \rightarrow Gln mutation (623).

2.6.1.5. Other methods detecting DNA mismatches

Several mutation detection methods applying either chemical or enzymatic modification of mismatched base pairs in heteroduplex DNA strands have been developed. One of these is the chemical cleavage of mismatch (CCM) method (630,631), which is based on modification of mismathced bases by chemicals such as osmium tetroxide or hydroxylamine, cleavage of the DNA at the modified mismatch by piperidine, and electrophoretic detection of the cleavage products. CCM has the andvantage of a relatively low size constraint in mutation scanning, being effective in detecting mutations in PCR products up to 1.7 kb in length (632). Three reports of apoB genetic screening with CCM have been published (458,633,634), but in spite of its sensitivity, CCM has not otherwise been used in large scale apoB mutation screening studies. Among other techniques used in mismatch detection are modification of mismatches with carbodiimide (635,636), cleavage of mismatched bases between a wild-type RNA probe and mutant DNA by RNaseA (637), and mismatch modification or cleavage with bacterial mismatch repair proteins (638-640) or bacteriophage resolvases (641,642). Neither of these latter methods have been used in apoB mutation screening.

2.6.1.6. Direct sequencing

Compared with other mutation detection methods, sequence analysis of DNA has the advantage of simultaneously detecting and characterizing the location and nature of the DNA change. DNA sequencing protocols used in most laboratories apply the dideoxy chain termination method (643) and direct Sanger sequencing of PCR products, but cloned templates derived from genomic or amplified DNA have also been used as sequencing templates. Several procedures for direct sequencing of doublestranded PCR amplification products have been described (644). To overcome problems associated with strand annealing in doublestranded DNA sequencing, methods to produce single-stranded templates have been developed. The method used in this thesis is the solid-phase sequencing technique (645,646). In this method, one of the amplification primers is biotinylated, leading to the generation of a double-stranded amplification product with one strand biotinylated. Taking advantage of the high affinity between biotin and streptavidin, the PCR product can then be captured on an avidin-coated solid phase, after which the nonbiotinylated strand can be melted and washed away, leaving the biotinylated single-strand template immobilized on the solid phase to be used for sequencing. Other modifications of this principle use the non-biotinylated (647) or both strands (bidirectional solid-phase sequencing) (648) as the sequencing template. Single-stranded sequence templates can also be generated by other methods such as the asymmetric PCR technique (649), the thermal asymmetric PCR technique (650), and by exonuclease digestion of the PCR-product (651). Originally, direct sequencing procedures required much manual work and were therefore considered too labor intensive for large scale mutation screening. Recent developments in the use of automation fluorescence detection technology has and new greatly facilitated the use of direct sequencing in these kinds of studies (652). A semi-automated DNA mutation screening procedure to detect genetic variants in the vicinity of the apoB Arg3500→Gln mutation has been presented (653).

2.6.2. Screening methods for known variants

2.6.2.1. Allele-specific oligonucleotide methods

Allele-specific oligonucleotides (ASO) are short nucleotide probes complementary to a specific allelic sequence. When hybridized with a DNA sample, they form stable duplexes only with the allele containing the complementary sequence with no mismatches. Mutation detection techniques based on ASOs are particularly useful when the DNA variant in question does not change restriction endonuclease sites. One of the most widely used is the ASO hybridization technique (654,655), in which the region surrounding the target DNA sequence is cloned or amplified with PCR, the samples applied to a solid support which is then hybridized with an oligonucleotide probe. Alternatively, the DNA template can be scanned for several possible sequence studying its hybridization to variants by an array of immobilized probes (656). This method has been widely used in the identification of the apoB Arg3500→Gln mutation in both population and family studies (14,15,17,32,402,534,544,549, 550,555,558,560,561,657-665), and it is still in use in some research laboratories in the detection of other apoB variants

(561,584). In addition to ASO hybridization, specific alleles can also be distinguished through the generation of allelespecific PCR products by using ASOs differing at their 3' end as primers that allow efficient amplification only if no mismatches exist between the ASO primer and the DNA template. In the literature, this type of method has been termed as allelespecific PCR (ASPCR) (666), amplification refractory mutation system (ARMS) (667), allele-specific amplification (ASA) (668), or PCR amplification of specific alleles (PASA) (669). То overcome problems associated with unspecific DNA amplification in ASPCR, further modifications, such as the competitive oligonucleotide priming (COP) and competitive blocker oligonucleotide methods (670,671) have been developed. Some of these allelespecific PCR methods have been adapted to mutation screening of the apoB gene as well (672-676).

2.6.2.2. Restriction endonuclease recognition of mutant alleles

If a DNA variant changes the cutting or recognition site of a restriction endonuclease, the presence of this specific nucleotide change can be easily detected in PCR-amplified DNA strands surrounding the enzyme cutting site by endonuclease digestion and electrophoresis of the different-sized digestion products in ordinary agarose or polyacrylamide gels (592). This restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) method is now widely used in the genotyping for apoB RFLPs such as the XbaI polymorphism (19,378,390,395,443,456,562,677,678), and the $Arg3500 \rightarrow Trp$ (548,566) and $Arg3531 \rightarrow Cys$ (15) mutations. As a modification of RFLP analysis, a method to artificially create new restriction sites on PCR amplification products using mutagenic PCR primers has been described (679-681), and has been used to screen for the apoB $Arg3500 \rightarrow Gln$ (557,682-688), Arg3531 \rightarrow Cys (557), and Glu3405 \rightarrow Gln (20) mutations.

2.6.2.3. Solid-phase minisequencing

The solid-phase minisequencing technique (689,690) is capable of

recognizing basically any kind of nucleotide transitions. Like solid-phase sequencing, this method is based on the generation of a biotinylated single-stranded DNA template on a solid phase. Thereafter, a sequence-specific oligonucleotide primer, termed the detection primer, ending just 3' to the nucleotide of interest, is allowed to hybridize to the immobilized DNA strand, and the detection primer is elongated by one nucleotide using a DNA polymerase. In order to identify specific alleles, separate extension reactions are performed so that each reaction contains only the complementary, either radioactively or non-radioactively labeled, nucleotide of the sequence of interest. The amount of nucleotide incorporation in each reaction reflects the presence of the complementary nucleotide at the 3'-end of the detection primer. The solid-phase minisequencing technique is easy to perform even when large numbers of samples are analyzed, and it has been succesfully used for mutation detection in several types of study settings, ranging from hereditary diseases to the analysis of mutations in solid tumors (690). Compared with ASO hybridization, minisequencing takes advantage of the specificity of the DNA polymerase to differentiate mutant and normal nucleotides, between the whereas ASO hybridization relies on the specificity of base pairing between the probe and template. Thus, less stringent reaction conditions in the minisequencing method are needed. A few reports on the use of this method in detecting apoB genetic variants have been published (691), but so far this method has not gained wide use in lipid gene research.

2.6.2.4. Other methods

In principle, methods used in mutation scanning such as SSCP, DGGE, TGGE, HA, or CCM, can be used in the screening of DNA samples for known mutations as well. However, since these are not capable of identifying specific nucleotide changes, identical DNA movement patterns from differing mutations can produce false results, and they are also not particularly suitable for simultaneous screening of large numbers of samples. In spite of this, DGGE analysis has been adapted to simultaneously screen for the apoB Arg3480→Pro, Arg3500→Gln, Arg3500→Trp and Arg3531→Cys mutations (16,565), TGGE analysis in the detection of Arg3500→Gln, Arg3500→Trp and Arg3531→Cys mutations (20), and HA analysis in the detection of the Arg3500→Gln and Arg3531→Cys mutations (564). Among other, less frequently used mutation identification methods are the oligonucleotide ligation assay (OLA) (692) and the ligation chain reaction (LCR) method (693,694). Recently, an automated OLA-based screening procedure for simultaneous screening of several LDLR mutations and the 3500 Arg→Gln mutation has been described (695).

3. AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDY

The general purpose of this series of studies was to search for new variants in the apoB gene possibly causing moderate to severe hyperlipidemias in the Finnish population.

The specific aims were:

1) To set up an SSCP-based mutation screening method to cover the whole coding area of the apoB gene and to look for and characterize new apoB variants in hyperlipidemic patients.

2) To evaluate the effects of new polymorphisms detected by screening on serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in hyperlipidemic families and patients, in the normal population, in diet and drug intervention studies, and in patients undergoing coronary angiography.

3) To evaluate the effects of the signal peptide ins/del, Thr71→Ile and Ala591→Val polymorphisms on serum lipid and lipoprotein metabolism in normo- and hyperlipidemic study populations.

4) To evaluate effects of an immunogenetic polymorphism of apoB, detectable with mAb D7.2 and consisting of two apoB genetic variants, Asn1887→Ser and His1896→Arg, on lipid and lipoprotein levels during dietary intervention.

70

4. SUBJECTS AND METHODS

4.1. Subjects

ApoB gene screening analyses, allele frequency estimations and evaluation of lipid effects of detected genetic variants were carried out in several different study materials summarized in Table 7.

4.1.1. Kuopio district hypercholesterolemic subjects and families (Groups 1a and 1)

Screening of the coding region of the apoB gene (exons 2 to 29) for new variants by SSCP was carried out in twenty-nine hypercholesterolemic subjects. These subjects were selected from ninety-two probands with group of primary а non-FH hypercholesterolemia identified in Kuopio province in connection with a population-based study on familial aggregation of hypercholesterolemia originally based on the FINNMONICA 1987 population risk factor survey (696). None of the 92 probands was a carrier of the apoB Arg3500→Gln mutation, but one subject was a carrier of the FH-Helsinki and two were carriers of the FH-Pohjois-Karjala mutation. These three subjects were included in allele frequency estimations of new polymorphisms detected in this study, but were excluded from final lipid and lipoprotein calculations. The selection of probands to be screened with SSCP was based on the lipid data of the families of the remaining 89 probands, leading to the selection of 29 subjects belonging to families in which inherited hypercholesterolemia appeared most likely. In addition to lipid data, DNA samples taken from family members of the probands were used to confirm segregation of new apoB variants. Besides SSCP screening, allele frequencies and lipid effects of the apoB Val703→Ile, Arg4243→Thr, and Ala4454→Thr polymorphisms were analyzed in the whole group of 89 hypercholesterolemic non-FH subjects. In the following chapters, the Kuopio district 29 probands will be referred to as Group 1a and the whole group of 92 probands (which contains the subgroup
1a) as Group 1. (I, II, IV, unpublished).

4.1.2. Non-FH hypercholesterolemic patients (Group 2)

ApoB gene exons 26 to 29 were screened for new variants in a group of 39 patients with hyperlipidemia resembling classical FH. In addition to the absence of major LDL-receptor gene rearrangements and the FH-Helsinki, FH-North Karelia and apoB Arg3500→Gln mutations in the whole group, defects in either the coding or proximal promoter area of the LDL-receptor gene had been excluded in 31 of these patients (31). Allele frequencies of the apoB Asn1887→Ser and His1896→Arg polymorphisms were also assessed in this group. (II, unpublished).

4.1.3. Hypertriglyceridemic patients (Group 3)

DNA samples from 76 severely hypertriglyceridemic patients, originally studied for the effects of LPL variants 291 Asn-Ser and 477 Ser-Ter on lipid metabolism (697), were subjected to SSCP-screening for DNA variants in apoB gene exons 2 to 16 and 21. Both persistently (38 patients) and sporadically (38 patients) hypertriglyceridemic patients were studied, and since the only exclusion criterion used was intravenous alimentation at the time of the study, this group contained subjects with secondary causes of hypertriglyceridemia as well. 10 of the patients were carriers of the LPL 291 Ser, and 14 carriers of the LPL 447 Ter allele. (IV).

4.1.4. Diet study participants (Group 4)

The identification and characterization of the mAb D7.2 polymorphism, located in the 5' end of apoB exon 26, was carried out in a group of 102 apparently healthy subjects who had participated in three dietary intervention studies in North Karelia, and belonged to identical intervention groups (442). Serum and DNA samples were also available from family members of the two study participants who showed the most marked shifts in

their mAb D7.2 displacement curves. (III). DNA samples from the 102 diet study participants were also used to analyze allele frequencies and lipid effects of the apoB Val703-Ile (69 subjects), Arg4243-Thr and Ala4454-Thr polymorphisms (II,IV). Previously published data from the same group concerning the effects of the apoB Ag(c/g) and Ag(a₁/d) polymorphisms were used for comparisons in study IV. The dietary interventions carried out in this group consisted of a 2-week baseline period, a 6- or 12-week intervention period during wich the diet was modified to provide a low-fat, low-cholesterol content as well as a ratio of polyunsaturated to saturated fatty acids approximating 1, and a 5- to 6-week switchback period. During the baseline and switchback periods, the participants were on their normal freechoice diets.

4.1.5. Random population sample of healthy subjects (Group 5)

Analyses of allele frequencies and lipid effects of apoB polymorphisms Val703→Ile, Arg4243→Thr and Ala4454→Thr were carried out in a group of eighty-eight apparently healthy subjects selected from a random sample of Finnish subjects born in 1954 (698). (II, IV). Samples from a subgroup of twenty subjects were analyzed to assess the allele frequency of the silent polymorphism at the third base of apoB codon 2285 (I).

4.1.6. Drug intervention study participants (Group 6)

Effects of the apoB Arg4243→Thr and Ala4454→Thr polymorphisms on serum lipid levels and their responses to antihyperlipidemic medication were analyzed in 220 hypercholesterolemic patients participating in two multicenter drug trials carried out at 19 centers in Southern and Eastern Finland (32,699). Both patients with FH and other primary hypercholesterolemia were included. The trials compared the effects of gemfibrozil (1200 mg/d) with different daily doses of lovastatin (20 to 80 mg/d) in a doubleblind parallel study setting (32) and, as an extension, in an open-label switch study setting with patients originally belonging to the gemfibrozil group in the parallel study (699). (II).

4.1.7. Coronary angiography patients (Group 7)

Allele frequencies of the apoB Asn1887→Ser and His1896→Arg polymorphisms and their effects on serum lipid and lipoprotein levels were assessed in 327 Finnish patients undergoing coronary angiography because of suspected ischaemic heart disease (700) (unpublished). Coronary angiography verified CAD in 205 of these patients, and 122 were free of CAD. In addition, effects of the earlier known apoB immunogenetic variants, Ag(c/g) and $Ag(a_1/d)$ on lipid levels were assessed in a group of 160 patients collected from the same population of subjects undergoing coronary angiography (IV). Of these subjects, 76 had angiographically normal coronary arteries, and 84 were shown to have CAD.

4.1.8. Normal voluntary controls (Group 8)

Allele frequencies and lipid effects of the apoB Asn1887-Ser and His1896-Arg polymorphisms were assessed in a group of 72 voluntary subjects, who had contacted community health centers for various reasons not related to CAD and who showed no symptoms of ischemic heart disease or any ECG changes indicative of CAD (701) (unpublished).

4.1.9. Subjects used as SSCP homogeneity controls

To verify the homogeneity of SSCP analyses carried out at different time points, two DNA samples from apparently healthy Finnish subjects were used as standards in each SSCP-run. For the apoB polymorphism geno- or phenotypings, samples from subjects with known geno- or phenotypes were used as controls. In the case of a new apoB polymorphism, only control samples perviously genotyped by DNA sequencing were used. In SSCP analyses flanking the region coding for the apoB Arg3500-Gln mutation, a DNA sample from a known FDB carrier (a gift from Dr Stephen Humphries, University College London Medical School, London, UK) was included.

4.2. Lipids, lipoproteins and apolipoproteins

All blood samples for lipid and lipoprotein analyses were drawn after an overnight fast. Cholesterol and Tg determinations in the whole plasma, serum, or lipoprotein fractions were carried out by enzymatic methods using commercial kits (Boehringer Mannheim, Germany) (702,703). LDL cholesterol concentrations were calculated according to the Friedewald formula (704), except for Groups 3, and 8, and severely hypertriglyceridemic (> 4.0 mmol/l) subjects in Groups 6 and 7, in which LDL cholesterol concentrations were determined through isolation of the LDL fraction by sequential ultracentrifugation (705). In Group 1 subjects with Tg > 4.0 mmol/l, the LDL fraction was isolated combined preparative ultracentrifugation using а and precipitation method (705,706). HDL cholesterol concentrations were determined after precipitation of the VLDL and LDL fractions by dextran sulphate - MgCl₂ (706), except for Groups 3 and 8, where HDL concentrations were estimated after isolation the corresponding density fraction by sequential of ultracentrifugation, and Group 5, where precipitation with heparin - MnCl₂ was used for HDL isolation (707). ApoB concentrations were determined by an immunoturbidic method based on the immunoprecipitation of apoB in liquid phase (Orion Diagnostica, Espoo, Finland) (Groups 1, 5, 6, 7, and 8) (708, 709), or by the radial immunodiffusion method (Behringwerke, Marburg, Germany) (Groups 3 and 4) (710).

4.3. DNA analyses

4.3.1. DNA extraction

Genomic DNA was extracted from peripheral blood leukocytes by phenol and chloroform extraction and ethanol precipitation (711), or directly by a rapid cell lysis procedure (Group 3) (712).

4.3.2. Polymerase chain reactions and enzyme digestions

ApoB exons were amplified either as a whole (exons 2 to 25, 27, and 28), or in six (exon 26), or three (exon 29) overlapping fragments using oligonucleotides designed according to published sequences (118) and presented in Table 8. All oligonucleotides were synthesized using standard phosphoramidite chemistry (713) by an Applied Biosystems DNA synthesizer model 392 (Foster City, CA, USA) at the Institute of Biotechnology, University of Helsinki, Finland. All amplification reactions were conducted in an automatic Perkin Elmer/Cetus Thermal Cycler (Norwalk, CT, USA) in a total volume of 50 μ l with 50 ng of genomic DNA (or 5 µl of DNA mixture in samples extracted by rapid cell lysis), 50 pmol of each oligonucleotide used as primer, 0.5 µl of deoxycytidine $5^{-[\alpha-^{32}P]}$ triphosphate (Amersham International, Amersham, UK), 1.25 U of Taq DNA polymerase (Promega, Madison, WI, USA) or Dynazyme DNA polymerase (Finnzymes, Espoo, Finland), and nucleotides, amplification buffer and MgCl₂ as specified by the manufacturer. After an initial denaturation step of 95°C for 5 min, the PCR reaction was carried out using a cycle number, and temperature and duration of denaturation, annealing and elongation steps in accordance with the size of the fragment to be amplified. Usually, 27 to 35 cycles of a denaturation step at 95° C for 30 to 60 s, an annealing step at 52-60°C for 30 to 60 s, and an elongation step at 72°C for 45 s to 5 min were carried out. Sometimes, two to three smaller exons were amplified in the same multiplex PCR reaction in which case, in order to be able to identify individual exons later in SSCP gels, control reactions amplified with only one set of primers were included. Prior to SSCP analysis, the 1190- to 1435-bp fragments of exon 26, and the 632- to 698-bp amplified fragments of exon 29 were cut into smaller pieces with two (exon 26) or one (exon 29) restriction enzymes (New England Biolabs, Beverly, ME, USA) in reactions conducted in a volume of 30 μ l at 37°C for 3 hr with 510 µl of the PCR amplification product, 10-15 U of each enzyme, and the buffer recommended by the manufacturer. To identify the different-sized digestion products of exon 26 fragments in the SSCP gels, one sample was subjected to both simultaneous digestion with both enzymes and to digestion with each enzyme alone. Characteristics of the amplification products, the enzymes used, their cutting sites, and sizes of digestion products are listed in Table 9.

4.3.3. Single-strand conformation polymorphism analyses of apoB exons 2 to 29

For the SSCP analysis, the amplification and digestion products were diluted 1:5 with 10 mM EDTA and 0.1% SDS, and mixed 1:1 with 95% formamide, 0.05% bromphenol blue, and 0.05% xylene cyanol. The samples were thereafter denatured at 80° C for 4 to 6 min, and $2-5 \mu$ l of each sample was applied to a vertical polyacrylamide gel running apparatus (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Richmond, CA, USA) for electrophoresis. Depending on the size of the fragments to be analyzed, SSCP gels for each analysis were electrophoresed with differing concentrations of polyacrylamide (5 or 12%, 1:60 bisacrylamide:acrylamide, Bio-Rad Laboratories), glycerol (0, 5 or 10%), or Tris-borate/EDTA buffer (0.5 or 1 ×), differing running time (4 to 24 hr), power (10 to 50 W), and temperature (+8 or $+20^{\circ}$ C). At least three, usually more differing sets of electrophoresis conditions were used to achieve satisfactory resolution of the amplification and digestion products. Two or three samples with nondenatured DNA (size control), two standard samples from apparently healthy subjects (SSCP homogeneity control), as well as samples with individual exon amplification products (multiplex PCR), or individual endonuclease digestion products (exon 26 fragments) were included in each analysis. After the run, gels were dried on filter paper in a Bio-Rad vacuum gel dryer and exposed X-ray film at -80°C for 1-5 days with an intensifying screen.

4.3.4. Solid-phase sequencing

DNA fragments showing mobility shifts in SSCP analysis were sequenced according to the direct solid-phase sequencing method (646). DNA segments to be sequenced were amplified with a set of primers of which one was biotinylated at its 5' end. The biotinylation of the primers was carried out using dC-biotin phosphoramidite directly on the DNA synthesizer (714).Amplification products were purified by letting 25 µl of the PCR product bind for 1 hr to avidin-coated polystyrene particles (Baxter Healthcare Corporation, Mundelein, IL, USA), washing the particles twice with TENT buffer (40 mM Tris-HCL, 50 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 0.01% Tween 20), and denaturing the bound DNA strands with NaOH (50 mM, 5 min). After two final washes, the singlestranded avidin-bound DNA strand was sequenced by the Sanger dideoxy termination method (643) using T7 DNA polymerase (Sequenase version 2.0, United States Biochemical, Cleveland, OH, USA), [α -³⁵S]dATP (Amersham International), and 50 pmol of the non-biotinylated PCR primer as the sequencing oligonucleotide. Sequencing reactions were electrophoresed on a 6% polyacrylamide/7 M urea gel, after which the gels were fixed, dried, exposed to X-ray film, and manually analyzed. The oligonucleotides used and characteristics of the PCR products for the sequencing reactions to identify the SSCP shifts seen in apoB gene exons 15, 18 and 27, in the 422-bp segment cut from the second fragment of apoB exon 26 by BanI, the 501-bp fragment cut from the same exon 26 fragment by EcoRI, the 400-bp segment in the middle of the third fragment of exon 26, in the 5' 246-bp segment of fragment 29b, and in the 5' 403-bp segment of fragment 29c are shown in Table 10.

4.3.5. Solid-phase minisequencing

DNA changes not easily detectable by use of the PCR-RFLP analysis were genotyped with the primer guided nuclotide incorporated assay (689), carried out on streptavidin coated microtiter wells using the solid-phase minisequencing method

(690). Biotinylated PCR products were produced in amplification reactions conducted in a volume of 50 µl with 200 ng of genomic DNA, 20 pmol of the biotinylated primer, 100 pmol of the nonbiotinylated primer, 1.25 U of Dynazyme DNA polymerase (Finnzymes), and with nucleotides and amplification buffer as recommended by the manufacturer. After PCR, a 10 µl aliquot of the PCR mixture was captured on microtiter wells (Streptavidin Covalent ScintiStrips[™]; Wallac Oy, Turku, Finland) with 40 µl of buffer (0.15 M NaCl, 20 mM NaHPO₄, 0.1% Tween 20 at pH 7.4) and incubated for 1.5 h at 37°C. The bound PCR products were thereafer denatured with 100 μ l 50 mM NaOH for 5 min at 20°C, and the wells washed 3-5 times at 20° C with 350 µl of a buffer containing 40 mM Tris-HCl, 1 mM EDTA, 50 mM NaCl, and 0.1% Tween 20 at pH 8.8. The minisequencing reaction was carried out by addition of the detection step primer (20 pmol), the appropriate ³H dNTP (2 pmol) (Amersham International), and 0.5 U Dynazyme DNA polymerase (Finnzymes) in 50 µl of a buffer containing 50mM KCl, 10 mM Tris-HCL, 0.1% Triton X-100, and 4 mM MgCl₂ to the microtitration plate wells, and allowing the extension reaction to proceed for 10 min at 50°C with gentle shaking. After this, the wells were washed three times as described above, treated with 100 μ l of 50 mM NaOH, and air-dried for 60 min at 20°C. The quantity of the the 3H-labeled dNTPs incorporated was determined thereafter in a Wallac $MicroBeta^{TM}$ scintillation counter. The oligonucleotides used for the PCR and minisequencing reactions and the labeled nucleotides for the wild-type and mutant alleles for the A5869→G (Asn1887→Ser), A5896→G (His1896→Arg), G12937→C (Arg4243→Thr), and G13569→A (Ala4454→Thr) changes are shown in Table 10.

4.3.6. PCR-RFLP analyses

Several of the newly detected DNA variants as well as the earlier known polymorphisms of apoB represent restriction fragment length changes detectable with a specific endonuclease, enabling rapid genotyping through PCR and enzyme digestion, followed by ethidium-bromide-stained agarose gel electrophoresis. In this study, genotyping for these RFLPs was carried out from amplified DNA fragments flanking the DNA variant to be studied in reactions conducted for 3 hr at 37° C in 30 µl with 10-20 µl of the PCR mixture, 10-15 U of the enzyme in question, and the buffers recommended by the manufacturer (New England Biolabs). The presence or absence of a cutting site was thereafter visualized in a ethidium bromide-stained 1-3% agarose gel. Details of the PCR-RFLP analyses used in this study are shown in Table 11.

4.3.7. Ins/del genotyping

Genotyping for the signal peptide ins/del polymorphism of the apoB gene was carried out using PCR followed by electrophoresis in a polyacrylamide gel (372,715). The primers used are shown in Table 11. The PCR reaction was conducted in a total volume of 50 μ l, with primer, DNA, nucleotide, buffer and polymerase concentrations as described earlier, except for the addition of 10% dimethylsulphoxide, and with 50 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 1 min and simultaneous annealing and extension at 65°C for 1.5 min after the initial 6 min denaturation step at 94°C (372,715). The amplification products were thereafter electrophoresed in 8% polyacrylamide gels at 90 V for 5 hr and visualized by ethidium bromide staining.

4.3.8. Apo B 3'VNTR genotyping

To confirm segregation of newly detected apoB genetic variants in family members of carriers, apoB 3´VNTR genotyping was performed using denaturing polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (716), with primers as shown in Table 11, and an amplification mixture identical to that of the SSCP-PCR mixtures. After initial denaturation, 26 cycles with denaturation at 94°C for 1 min and simultaneous annealing and extension at 55°C for 7 min followed. The amplified samples were diluted 1:1 with a mixture containing 95% formamide, 20 mM EDTA, 0.05% bromphenol blue and 0.05% xylene cyanol, incubated at 72°C for 3 min and run on a denaturing polyacrylamide/7M urea gel at 75W and 48°C for 3.5 hr, after which the gels were dried on filter paper and autoradiographed.

4.4. Antibody binding assays

4.4.1. Ag phenotyping

Phenotyping for the apoB antigen polymorphisms Ag c/g, a_1/d , x/y, h/i and t/z in study Groups 4 and 7 (Study IV) was performed by the passive hemagglutination inhibition technique (717,718). This method is based on the inhibition of the anti-Ag serum -induced hemagglutination of human erythrocytes coated with the LDL to be studied by normal human sera. The human anti-Ag serum was extracted from multiply transfused patients having developed antibodies against epitopes of the foreign LDL particles contained in the transfused blood preparations.

4.4.2. mAb D7.2 assays

A solid-phase enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (419) was used to detect the apoB mAb D7.2 polymorphism (Group 4, Study III). This method detects the binding affinity of the LDL particles studied to a specific mAb against LDL-apoB, and it has been used also to detect the Aq(c/q) polymorphism (mAb 19) (419), and the apoB Arg3500→Gln mutation (mAb 47) (32). Briefly, the wells of microtiter plates were coated with 150 μl of standard-LDL (1 µg/ml), and extra binding sites were saturated by incubation with 3% albumin solution for 4 hr at room temperature. The mAb D7.2 and increasing amounts of sample LDL were loaded to each LDL-coated well and allowed to incubate for 4 hr at room temperature, after which the wells were washed three times with 1% BSA-PBS followed by the addition of a second antibody conjugated to alkaline phosphatase. The amount of antibody bound was thereafter detected by spectrophotometry. The antibody D7.2 used for these analyses was a generous gift from Dr Gus Schonfeld and Dr Elaine Krul (Lipid Research Center, Washington University, St. Louis, MO, USA.).

4.5. Statistical methods

Allele frequencies of apoB polymorphisms were estimated using the gene counting method, and differences in the observed allele frequencies between study populations were tested by χ^2 analysis and Fisher's exact test (II, III, IV). These tests were also used to estimate associations between the apoB Asn1887-Ser and His1896→Arg polymorphisms and the mAb D7.2 polymorphism (III). Other statistical analyses were carried out with the BMDP statistical software package (BMDP Statistical Software Inc., Los Angeles, CA). The mean values of serum lipid and lipoprotein levels between different genotypes were compared by analysis of variance (ANOVA), repeated after adjustments for BMI (III), or BMI and age (II and IV). In case of non-normal distribution, logarithmically transformed values were used for comparison. If statistically significant differences in sample variances according to Levene's test were detected, Welch and Brown-Forsythe statistics instead of ANOVA were used (IV).

5. RESULTS

5.1. Screening for and characterization of apoB genetic variants (I, II, IV, and unpublished)

The SSCP method was used to screen for new apoB variants in the gene region encoding the apoB protein (exons 2 to 29), consisting of 13911 nucleotides (Table 9). This was accomplished through amplification of the small exons 2 to 25, 27 and 28 as a whole, and the large exons 26 and 29 in six and three overlapping fragments, respectively. Since the amplified fragments of exons 26 and 29 were too large for SSCP analysis, they were cut into smaller segments by restriction endonucleases prior to the SSCP gel run. With this strategy, SSCP analysis of altogether 50 amplified and digested segments of the apoB gene ranging from 80 to 579 bp in size was carried out. Due to the large size variation of the analyzed segments, several different electrophoretic conditions were used. All DNA samples showing a shift in the SSCP moving pattern were subjected to a second SSCP analysis before further characterization. In some cases, especially when SSCP shifts in the largest segments were detected, additional SSCP analyses, using another set of primers flanking the suspected area, and another restriction endonuclease were performed. The DNA change behind each shift was identified by direct sequencing of the segment in question. After identification, detection of new variants in families and population samples was carried out either by SSCP, direct sequencing, PCR-RFLP, or solid-phase minisequencing. Available samples from family members of carriers of the new DNA changes were used to confirm segregation in families as well as cosegregation with the apoB 3'VNTR. Identical DNA variants detected in two or more unrelated SSCP-screened subjects were suspected to represent apoB polymorphisms, in which case, especially if family data suggested lipid effects, their occurrence and allele frequencies were further assessed in Finnish normo- and hyperlipidemic population samples.

SSCP screening of the whole apoB gene coding area (exons 2 to 29) was carried out in a group of twenty-nine moderately hypercholesterolemic probands selected from a sample of 92 hypercholesterolemic families identified in the Kuopio district (Group 1a). In addition, apoB gene exons 26 to 29 were screened in а group of thirty-nine patients with severe hypercholesterolemia resembling FH, in whom both major Finnish LDLR gene mutations and the apoB Arg3500-Gln mutation had been excluded (Group 2). By choosing exons 26 to 29 for screening in this material, we aimed at covering apoB regions possibly contributing to the LDL-LDLR interactions, including sites located apart from the actual LDLR binding site, such as the apoB (185,197). In carboxyl-terminal region of severely hypertriglyceridemic patients (Group 3), SSCP screening was carried out in apoB gene exons 2 to 16 and 21, containing the apoB domain interacting specifically with LPL (240).

Since apoB is known to be a highly polymorphic protein, several SSCP moving pattern shifts were anticipated. All previously known common apoB genetic variants situated in the regions included in our analyses were detected and could be easily genotyped in the SSCP gels. The SSCP-based genotyping of these apoB polymorphisms was verified through additional PCR-RFLP analyses (ApaLI, AluI, XbaI, BfaI, MspI, and EcoRI). In addition, twelve new apoB variants, located in exons 15, 18, 26, 27 and 29, were detected. In the following, these new apoB variants will be presented according to their order in the 5' to 3' direction of the gene. All new apoB variants are also shown in Table 4.

In the hypertriglyceridemic patients (Group 3), analysis of apoB gene exon 15 revealed one subject with an SSCP-shift resulting from a G-A change at cDNA nucleotide 2316, changing codon 703 from GTC to ATC, and generating a Val-Ile change in the mature apoB protein. Further studies in Kuopio district probands (Group 1) led to the identification of seven more carriers of this apoB Val703-Ile change. Family studies confirmed the segregation of

this variant in each family, with the cosegregation of the 703 Ile allele with the apoB 3'VNTR allele 45. Allele frequency analyses in the Kuopio district hypercholesterolemic patients (Group 1, n=78), in the diet study participants (Group 4, n=69), and in the random sample of healthy Finns (Group 5, n=83), confirmed the polymorphic nature of the apoB Val703→Ile change with frequencies of the 703 Ile allele of 0.045, 0.036 and 0.048 populations, respectively (differences in these not significant). Compared with the other studied groups, the 703 Ile allele in the hypertriglyceridemic patients (Group 3) was slightly but not significantly underrepresentated (one carrier in 76 patients, allele frequency 0.007). During the course of this study, this Val703→Ile variant has also been detected in a family with hypobetalipoproteinemia, not however cosegregating with the FHBL phenotype (719). (IV)

Three Kuopio district Group 1a probands showed a shift in the SSCP analysis of apoB exon 18. In the families of these probands, the shift cosegregated with apoB 3' VNTR allele 49. The DNA change producing this shift results from a C-T change in the third nucleotide of apoB codon 875 (AAC-AAT), with no change in the amino acid sequence of apoB (apoB Asn875-Asn), and with no effect on the lipid phenotype in the studied families. No further studies to determine its allele frequency in the Finnish population were therefore carried out. During the course of this study, this apoB polymorphism was also reported in a French population of thirty-five apoB 3'VNTR allele 49 carriers, with a rare allele frequency of 0.032 and a weak association with the 3'VNTR 49 allele (584). (Unpublished).

Exon 26 contains the region coding for all three FDB-producing apoB mutations, the Arg3500-Gln (14), Arg3500-Trp (16), and Arg3531-Cys (15) mutation. With this in mind, this region was especially carefully analyzed in both the moderately as well as the severely hypercholesterolemic patient groups (Groups 1a and 2). In spite of the readily identified mobility shift in the DNA sample from a known 3500 Gln carrier, no similar or other mobility shifts in this region were detected in our SSCP analyses. Instead, four other apoB genetic variants were detected in exon 26. Of these, the $A \rightarrow G$ changes at CDNA nucleotides 5869 and 5896, leading to Asn1887→Ser and His1896→Arq changes, respectively, are more thoroughly characterized in connection with their association with the newly described mAb D7.2 polymorphism later in this section. The detection of a mobility shift between nucleotides 6506 and 7007 (the 3' end of fragment 26b cut with EcoRI) in one Group 2 severely hypercholesterolemic proband led to the identification of a new apoB mutation, a deletion of nucleotides 6766-6768. This ATG deletion removes the second and third bases of codon 2186 (Asp) and the first of 2187 (Glu), leading to a frameshift which generates a GAG codon, produces a Glu residue at the site of the deletion, and deletes the Asp 2186. The segregation of this apoB del Asp 2186 variant in family members was confirmed, yet with no clear effects on the lipid phenotype. The fourth DNA variant detected in exon 26 was a $T \rightarrow C$ change in the third base of codon 2285 (GAT→GAC) at cDNA nucleotide 7064, with no change in the amino acid sequence of apoB (apoB Asp2285→Asp). This T7064 \rightarrow C change is also detectable with MaeII (113). Genotyped with SSCP, the apoB T7064→C polymorphism was shown to be closely linked with the XbaI RFLP, with the 7064 C allele occurring in conjunction with the XbaI- allele. The allele frequency of the C allele was similar to the XbaI- allele in both hypercholesterolemic patients (Group 1a) and a subgroup of 20 healthy subjects from Group 5 (0.500 and 0.525, respectively). (I,II).

Exon 27 analysis revealed an $A \rightarrow G$ change at cDNA nucleotide 11961, leading to a Thr3918-Ala (ACT-GCT) variation. This variant was found in one hypercholesterolemic Group 2 patient. Additional DNA was available from only the proband's sister, who, although severely hypercholesterolemic, had not inherited this apoB mutation. Thus, this variant was considered unlikely to be the cause of the FH-like hypercholesterolemia in this family, and no further attempts to identify more carriers were considered necessary. This apoB variant has also been documented in the French population 3'VNTR allele 49 carriers with an allele frequency of the 3918 Ala allele of 0.006 and linkage disequilibrium with the 3'VNTR 49 allele (584). No lipid data from this study population have been reported. (II).

SSCP analysis of apoB exon 29 revealed three moving pattern changes. A complex change in the 5' end of fragment 29b was shown to be the result of three closely located DNA changes at nucleotides 12922, 12935, and 12937. The nucleotide 12922 T→C substitution produces a Val4238-Ala (GTA-GCA) change. It was detected in two normocholesterolemic subjects (control samples), of which no family data was available, and was thus not further characterized. The second change, a $T \rightarrow C$ substitution at nucleotide 12935, is silent at the protein level (Tyr4242-Tyr, TAT→TAC), but produces a new RsaI cutting site at nucleotide 12933. The segregtion of this variant was followed in five families (both hyper- and normocholesterolemic), with no clear effects on the lipid phenotype, and no further attempts to assess the allele frequency of the RsaI+ allele in other Finnish populations were carried out. The third component of this polymorphic area was a G→C change resulting in an Arg4243→Thr was followed in five hypervariation. Its segregation cholesterolemic families (Group 1a), in which the 4243 Thr allele was shown to cosegregate with 3'VNTR alleles 47 or 49, but again, no clear effects on the lipid phenotype were detected. Studies in other Finnish populations (Groups 1, 4, 5, and 6) revealed an allele frequency of the 4243 Thr allele of 0.047, respectively, 0.017, 0.034, 0.028 and with no statistically significant differences between these populations. Ag haplotyping analyses in Group 4 revealed no association of the 4243 Thr allele with any common Ag haplotype. (II).

SSCP analysis in four Kuopio district Group 1a patients showed a mobility shift in the 5' half of segment 29c. It was produced by a G-A change at nucleotide 13569 resulting in an Ala4454-Thr (GCC-ACC) variation. Later on, its segregation was followed in eight families, showing cosegregation of the 4454 Thr allele

87

with 3'VNTR allele 35. In other Finnish population samples (Groups 1, 4, 5 and 6), this polymorphism was detected with an allele frequency of the 4454 Thr allele of 0.022, 0.020, 0.017 and 0.022, respectively (no differences between different populations). Ag haplotyping and 3'VNTR analyses in Group 4 showed an association between the apoB Ag haplotype xa_1gti and, as in families, 3'VNTR allele 35. This same apoB variant has been detected in the French population with an allele frequency of the 4454 Thr allele of 0.039 (584). In the French subjects, the 4454 Thr allele seems not to associate with the apoB 3'VNTR 49 allele. (II).

Two hypercholesterolemic Group 2 patients showed a SSCP shift in the 3' half of fragment 29c. This shift resides in the noncoding area of exon 29, and it cannot affect the amino acid sequence of apoB. While DNA changes in non-coding regions of exons can have some effect on gene expression and are in principle of interest, this SSCP shift did not seem to associate with lipid parameters in the families of these probands and was thus not further characterized. (II).

5.2. Identification and characterization of the apoB D7.2 Ag polymorphism (III)

In connection with analyses of lipid and lipoprotein responses to changes in diet in the apparently healthy diet study group (Group 4), LDL samples were tested for apoB variants with a panel of mAbs. In 18 of the 102 subjects tested, a marked shift to the right of displacement curves against mAb D7.2 was detected. In two individuals, this change in binding affinity was clearly stronger than in the remaining 16. Some of the family members of these subjects showed similar shifts in mAb D7.2 displacement curves, suggesting a genetic basis for the changes in binding affinity. However, the observed changes in families were too complex to be the result of a common biallelic apoB genetic variant.

The epitope of mAb D7.2 lies between apoB amino acids 1878 and 2148 (201). The availability of the SSCP-based mutation detection system covering the DNA region coding for the mAb D7.2 epitope offered us a possibility to explore the DNA change causing the changes observed in the Ag binding assays. SSCP analysis of the 5' end of fragment 26b showed a complex mobility shift suggesting either a three-allelic polymorphism or two closely located mutations. DNA sequencing revealed two $A \rightarrow G$ transitions at cDNA nucleotides 5869 and 5896, leading to Asn1887-Ser (AAT-AGT) and His1896-Arg (CAT-CGT) changes. The two subjects expressing the most marked shifts in their mAb D7.2 displacement curves were shown to be doubly heterozygous for both DNA variants. Family data collected from relatives of these two subjects confirmed the segregation of the DNA variants as well as a relatioship between the DNA variation and the binding affinity of LDL apoB with mAb D7.2.

Genotyping of other participants of the diet study (Group 4) was carried out by the PCR-RFLP technique. The A5896 \rightarrow G change removes a normal BsrDI cutting site at nucleotide 5863, whereas the A5896→G change produces a new RsaI cutting site at nucleotide 5897. Compared with binding assay data, subjects homozygous for both common alleles of these polymorphisms usually showed normal immunoreactivity with mAb D7.2. All subjects heterozygous for the 1887 Ser allele showed reduced binding irrespective of their apoB 1896 genotype. However, only subjects carrying the 1896 Arg allele 11 of the 18 and homozygous for the 1887 Asn allele showed detectable shifts in the displacement curves, suggesting a less severe effect of the 1896 His allele on the mAb D7.2 epitope. Since the displacement curves from the compound heterozygotes were shifted even more to the right than those from 1887 Ser heterozygotes alone, an additive effect of both polymorphisms on the immunoreactivity of LDL with mAb D7.2 is suggested. Genotyping data from Group 4 subjects showed no further association between the two polymorphisms, and family data indicated that they were not inherited in the same apoB allele. Ag phenotyping, 3'VNTR, and XbaI RFLP genotyping of the new polymorphisms showed association of the 1896 Arg allele with the xa₁gti-3´VNTR 35-X- (XbaIallele) haplotype in the diet study participants, and with the 3´VNTR 35-X- allele in families. With regard to the 1887 Ser allele, no common haplotype was shared by the carriers. In families, the 1887 Ser allele cosegregated with 3´VNTR alleles 33 and 37.

Allele frequency estimations carried out in Group 4 and other Finnish population samples (Groups 1a, 2, 7, 8) after either PCR-RFLP or solid-phase minisequencing genotyping showed similar frequencies for the rare alleles of both polymorphisms. For the Asn1887→Ser polymorphism, an allele frequency of the Ser allele in Groups 1a, 2, 4, 7 and 8 of 0.034, 0.013, 0.025, 0.035 and 0.011, respectively, was estimated. The observed allele frequency differences were not statistically significant, nor were differences between the allele frequencies detected in Group 7 subjects irrespectively whether they had (0.037) or had not (0.027) angiographically documented CAD. In accordance with Finnish population, similar allele studies in the our frequencies of the 1887 Ser allele have also been detected in both a French population of apoB 3'VNTR allele 49 carriers (0.032) (584), in French hypercholesterolemic subjects (0.053) (720), and a Norwegian population of hypercholesterolemic patients (0.024) (585). As for the His1896→Arg polymorphism, estimated Arg allele frequencies in Groups 1a, 2, 4, 7 and 8 were 0.034, 0.051, 0.110, 0.043 and 0.062, respectively. The allele frequency differences between these groups were not statistically significant except for the diet study (Group 4) and coronary angiography subjects (Group 7), between which the difference in observed allele frequencies became significant (p=0.0014, Fisher's excact test). Further analysis of Group 7 showed that this allele frequency difference was confined to patients with CAD (allele frequency 0.034, difference compared with Group 4 significant, p=0.0006), whereas those with angiographically normal coronary arteries had a 1896 Arg allele frequency (0.058) similar to and not statistically significantly different from the other groups. In addition to the Finns, the His1896→Arg polymorphism has also been detected in Norwegian and French hypercholesterolemics with an allele frequency of 0.024 in both populations (585,720).

5.3. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the new apoB variants in exons 26 to 29 in Finnish populations (II, III, unpublished)

Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the Asn1887-Ser and His1896-Arg polymorphisms were assessed in the diet study participants (Group 4), in the patients undergoing coronary angiography (Group 7, unpublished results), and a group of healthy subjects free of symptoms or signs of CAD (Group 8, unpublished results). Due to the low number of 1887 Ser allele carriers in women of all these groups, and in the healthy men (Group 8) statistical calculations were restricted to Group 4 and 7 men only. As shown in Tables 12 and 13, the Asn1887-Ser polymorphism did not show significant effects on baseline serum lipid and lipoprotein levels or their responses to dietary change in these subjects. Due to the low number of subjects heterozygous for the 1887 Ser allele, a moderate effect of this allele on serum lipid or lipoprotein concentrations cannot, however, be totally ruled out.

Effects of the His1896-Arg polymorphism on serum lipid and lipoprotein levels were estimated in both male and female subjects of Groups 4, 7 and 8. Results of these analyses are summarized in Tables 14 to 17. In the diet study, no differences in baseline or swithcback lipid or lipoprotein levels between the apoB His1896-Arg genotypes could be observed in either sex (Tables 14 and 15). During the diet intervention, men carrying the 1896 Arg allele tended to exhibit slightly higher serum total (p=0.0792), LDL cholesterol (p=0.0494), and apoB levels (p=0.0814), leading to smaller increases in total and LDL cholesterol and apoB levels when changing back from the intervention to the original diet. Higher serum total and LDL cholesterol levels were also observed in carriers of the apoB

91

1896 Arg allele when male Group 7 subjects with no signs of angiographic CAD were studied (Table 16). No differences between His1896→Arg genotypes were observed in Group 7 men with CAD or Group 8 healthy men. In Group 4, 7 and 8 women, no significant differences between genotypes were detected (Table 17).

Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the apoB Arg4243-Thr and Ala4454→Thr polymorphisms were assessed in the 89 Kuopio district hypercholesterolemic subjects (Group 1), the diet study subjects (Group 4), the healthy population sample (Group 5), and in the drug intervention participants (Group 6). Results in males and females were similar. Therefore, combined results for both sexes are presented (Tables 18 and 19). Allele frequencies of the rare Thr alleles of both polymorphisms were low, and in general, no statistically significant effects on either baseline lipid levels, diet responses or responses to drug intervention could be detected. In Groups 4 and 5, initial analyses of the lipid effects of the Ala4454→Thr polymorphism seemed to show significant differences. These differences were however towards opposite directions, and lost significance after repeated calculations. More precisely, in Group 5, 4454 Thr carriers exhibited slightly higher LDL cholesterol levels compared to 4454 Ala homozygotes (Table 19). In this group, all 4454 Thr carriers were men, and when calculations were repeated after exclusion of women and after adjusting for BMI, this difference was no longer significant (p=0.0679). Group 4 included only one female 4454 Thr carrier. Analyses of the male subjects in this group (three 4454 Thr carriers) suggested a baseline LDL cholesterol lowering effect of the rare Thr allele (4.97±1.07 and 3.59±0.57 mmol/l for the Ala/Ala and Ala/Thr genotypes, respectively, p=0.0335). In repeated calculations adjusted for age and BMI, this difference between genotypes was no longer statistically significant (p=0.0555).Based on these calculations, our conclusion was that this polymorphism is not likely to be a major determinant of LDL cholesterol levels. As mentioned earlier, no associations with the lipid phenotype and the carrier status for the apoB Arg4243 \rightarrow Thr or Ala4454 \rightarrow Val

92

variants in the small number of families available for study were seen.

Of the other DNA variants in apoB exons 26 to 29, the del 2186 Asp, Thr3918→Ala, Val4238→Ala, the silent Tyr4242→Tyr mutation, and the non-characterized apoB variant in the non-coding region of exon 29, were either detected in normocholesterolemic subjects or were not associated with the lipid phenotype in the families of the mutation carriers. Thus, no further attempts to characterize their possible lipid or lipoprotein effects at the population level were carried out. In view of the close connection of the new silent Asp2285→Asp polymorphism with the well known and widely studied apoB XbaI polymorphism, no additional information regarding its associations with lipids or lipoproteins was anticipated. Therefore, no population studies conserning the effects of this polymorphism were performed.

5.4. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the apoB variants in the amino-terminal region of apoB in Finnish populations (IV)

Since the Val703-Ile change was originally detected in only one severly hypertriglyceridemic Group 3 patient, an analysis of its lipid or lipoprotein effects in this group was not possible. Instead, the effects of the 703 Ile allele were assessed in Kuopio district hypercholesterolemic probands (Group 1), the diet study population (Group 4), and in the random sample of healthy subjects (Group 5). A summary of these results is shown in Table 20, both sexes combined. In Groups 1 and 4, no lipid effects of the 703 Ile allele could be detected. In Group 5, lipid and lipoprotein analyses showed an association between lower serum Tg levels and the 703 Ile allele. This effect was more pronounced in males $(1.41\pm0.31 \text{ and } 0.83\pm0.16 \text{ mmol/l for the})$ 33 Val/Val homozygotes and the 4 Val/Ile heterozygotes, respectively, p=0.0040); in females, the difference was not significant (0.84±0.43 and 0.67±0.21 mmol/l, p=0.4837). Although larger population samples would be needed to confirm this finding, both the association detected in Group 5 and the slight underrepresentation of the apoB 703 Ile allele in severely hypertriglyceridemic Group 3 patients could point towards a triglyceride-lowering effect of this allele.

With the recently proposed hypothesis of a specific function for the globular apoB amino-terminal domain in the interactions between LPL and lipoproteins (240), we were interested in studying whether any lipid or lipoprotein effects of previously known apoB polymorphisms situated in this region, the Thr71-Ile and Ala591-Val, could be seen in severely hypertriglyceridemic patients. Since the apoB signal peptide ins/del polymorphism is known to be in close linkage disequilibrium with the Thr71-Ile polymorphism (398), genotyping of the ins/del polymorphism was included in the study of hypertriglyceridemic patients. For comparison, lipid and lipoprotein effects of the Thr71-Ile and Ala591-Val polymorphisms were additionally analyzed in both the diet study population (Group 4) and in subjects undergoing coronary angiography (Group 7). A summary of these analyses is shown in Tables 21 to 23, both sexes combined.

Results from the lipid and lipoprotein analyses in the hypertriglyceridemic patients (Table 21) showed that the 591 Ala allele was associated with higher serum apoB levels in both sexes, remaining statistically significant even after adjusting for age and BMI (p=0.0113, Figure 4.). The 71 Ile allele showed a non-significant trend in the same direction, and a similar trend was also detected for the signal peptide del allele. By combining the subjects with at least one of both alleles associated with elevated apoB levels, in other words, those homozygous or heterozygous for both rare alleles (apoB 71 Ile + and 591 Ala +; apoB 1.56 ± 0.44 mg/ml, n=35) and comparing them with those homozygous for both common alleles (apoB 71 Thr/Thr and 591 Val/Val; apoB 1.18 ± 0.46 mg/ml, n=20), results showed significantly higher apoB levels in the group consisting of the "apoB-elevating" alleles (p=0.0044 after carriers of adjustment for age and BMI). To analyse the effects of these "apoB-elevating" alleles in normolipidemic populations, similar comparisons were made in the diet study and the coronary angiography populations (Groups 4 and 7). In Group 4, no significant effects on baseline lipid and lipoprotein levels of either polymorphism, whether alone or combined were detected (Table 22). The slight triglyceride-lowering effect of the 71 Ile allele in this group did not remain statistically significant when adjusted for age and BMI (p=0.0836 for the whole group, p=0.3964 and 0.0904 for males and females, respectively). Likewise, no differences in lipid and lipoprotein levels between genotypes of either polymorphism in Group 7 were detected (Table 23), regardless of whether the whole group or subjects with or without CAD were studied (data not shown). However, when hypertriglyceridemic (serum Tg $\geq 2.00 \text{ mmol/l}$) Group 7 subjects alone were analyzed, men with the 591 Ala/Ala genotype showed significantly higher (p=0.0154 after age and BMI adjustment) apoB concentrations $(1.27 \pm 0.20 \text{ mg/ml}, \text{ n=9})$ when compared with the 591 Val/Ala or Val/Val men (apoB 1.01 ± 0.17 mg/ml, n=11; apoB 1.07 ± 0.20, n=10, respectively). When divided into hypertriglyceridemic men with or without CAD, this apoBelevating effect of the 591 Ala allele was still significant in men with CAD (n=22, p=0.0464 after age and BMI adjustment). In males with healthy coronary arteries, this trend was no longer significant (n=8, p=0.1559). Unfortunately, the number of subjects with serum Tg level > 2.00 mmol/l in Group 4 was too low for meaningful comparisons. Nevertheless, the results obtained in other groups could point towards an apoB-elevating role of the 71 Ile and 591 Ala alleles (or their combination), expressed only in context of hypertriglyceridemia.

6. DISCUSSION

6.1. Evaluation of the mutation screening methodology

Of the mutation detection methods, both SSCP, DGGE (457,622), TGGE (20) and HA (456,542) have been successfully used to screen and detect apoB variants; most studies have applied SSCP (490,561,584,585). Of the new apoB mutations associated with defective binding of LDL apoB to the LDLR, the Arg3531-Cys variant was originally detected by SSCP (15), and the Arg3500→Trp by DGGE screening (16). A recent SSCP analysis-based study (561) detected seven variations in the sequence surrounding the putative receptor binding domain of apoB. When DGGE, SSCP and HA were compared, DGGE was found to be the most reliable and HA the simplest method of the three for the detection and distinction between the three apoB FDB mutations (623). Developments in technical equipments, with the arrival of systems capable of casting both nondenaturing SSCP and the more demanding DGGE gels will probably result in a shift of the apoB mutation screening methods towards DGGE or a combination of different techniques.

The SSCP technique was chosen for our apoB screening studies because we wanted to screen large regions of the apoB gene in a relatively easy and reproducible way within a reasonable time scale. The ability to analyze several fragments at the same time by the use of restriction endonucleases or the multiplex PCR technique was regarded as an advantage. Some of the DNA fragments in our SSCP analyses were much larger than currently considered optimal. Thus, efforts were focussed on achievment of maximal resolution of the fragments through analysis under several differing SSCP conditions as well as repetition of the SSCP analyses either after additional PCR reactions covering smaller regions of the gene or after other restriction endonuclease digestions when a mobility shift in the original SSCP gels was suspected.

96

With our SSCP protocol, all the previously known common apoB variants situated in the exonic regions screened were easily identifiable, as was the Arg3500-Gln mutation in the FDBpositive control sample. In addition, altogether twelve new variants were detected, some of which resulted from complex DNA variations located very close to each other and were still distinguishable in the SSCP gels. In spite of this, the existence of yet more DNA variations, in particular in the largest fragments, not detected by us cannot be excluded.

6.2. Rationale for the apoB screening strategy

For long, the putative apoB LDLR binding domain was suggested to be located between two short apoB segments that contain clusters of positively charged amino acids and include amino acids 3147-3157 and 3359-3367, with a disulphide bridge between cysteines 3167 and 3297 bringing these clusters close to each other (158). Recent studies with transgenic mice expressing mutant forms of apoB have delineated the actual receptor binding site to amino acids 3359-3369 (197). Several lines of evidence indicate, that other regions of apoB surrounding this "core domain" are also involved in the receptor binding function of apoB. These studies include work using anti-apoB mAbs wich block binding of LDL to the LDLR, studies using chemically modified LDL, and studies with naturally occurring truncated apoB variants. Thus, a domain of apoB between amino acids 2285 and 4189 has been implicated to be involved in LDLR binding (179,180). The carboxyl-terminal domain of apoB has been suggested to play a negative regulatory role in this function (185,197). Therefore, to cover the domains of apoB possibly involved in either LDL binding to the LDLR or in its regulation, practically the whole 3' two-thirds of the gene should be considered to be screened. The search for hypercholesterolemia-producing apoB mutations has so far largely concentrated on the LDLR binding region of ароВ (490,561,622,633), and only few studies have spanned the screened area to other parts of the gene (457,584). In the studies presented in this thesis, the screening system for apoB variants in hypercholesterolemic subjects was extended to exons 26 to 29 including amino acids 1384-4536.

The globular amino-terminal domain of apoB (amino acids 1-1000) has recently been suggested to play several differing roles in lipoprotein metabolism. Among these is an interaction between LPL and apoB-containing lipoproteins, taking place either in the circulation or at the vessel wall. In vitro data have shown that LPL associates with LDL and VLDL through specific proteinprotein interactions involving the amino-terminal end of apoB (240). A protein shownt to be comprised of the amino terminus of apoB has been extracted from vascular endothelial cells and has been shown to affect the binding of LPL to vascular endothelium in vitro (237). ApoB expression has also been detected in vascular endothelial cells (120). While the biological relevance these findings is still unknown, it is tempting of to hypothesize, that a defect in the binding of LPL to apoBcontaining lipoproteins, either in the circulation or in the tissue vasculature, could affect the effectiveness of LPL mediated Tg hydrolysis. In addition, expression of an apoB terminal fragment in vascular endothelium, if confirmed in vivo, could suggest a new function for the apoB protein in the trapping of LPL to arterial vasculature and the development of atherosclerosis not connected with the lipid carrier ability of apoB. In this thesis, an attempt to test the first hypothesis was made by looking for new variants and studying the effects of already known variants in this region of apoB in severely hypertriglyceridemic patients. The choice of exons (2 to 16 and 21) to be screened in this material was based on the original findings delineating the LPL-associating domain of apoB (240).

Based on the above delineated apoB functional regions, three different types of screening studies were carried out. Firstly, DNA variants in the region coding for the LDLR binding domain of apoB were looked for in hypercholesterolemic subjects. Two types of results were aimed at: either the detection of a Finnish FDBproducing mutation, most likely to be found in severely hypercholesterolemic patients (Group 2), or a common apoB polymorphisms with a more moderate effect on lipid metabolism detectable in subjects with moderate hyper-cholesterolemia (Group 1a). Secondly, severely hyper-triglyceridemic subjects (Group 3) were screened to detect variants in the amino-terminal end of apoB, possibly affecting the apoB-LPL interaction. Τn addition, screening of all apoB exons was carried out in moderately hypercholesterolemic Group 1a subjects. To date, only one other complete screening of the apoB gene coding area has been reported (584). This French survey included 35 subjects participating in an epidemiological study to look for possible associations with CAD in subjects who were carriers the apoB 3'VNTR 49 allele, and did not report lipid data. To our knowledge, the studies presented in this thesis comprise the first attempt to screen for apoB variants in the whole gene in hyperlipidemic subjects.

6.3. Limitations of the studied materials

With regard to the selection of the studied materials, two questions arise: firstly, the probability of finding a lipidlevel changing mutation in the patient groups included, and secondly, the power of the sample studied to detect lipid effects of the new variants at the population level.

Compared with the many polymorphisms of apoB, real apoB mutations are rare. After the description of the so far best characterized and common apoB mutation (Arg3500 \rightarrow Gln) (14), it took several years to find other apoB variants associated with moderate to severe hypercholesterolemia. These Arg3500 \rightarrow Trp and Arg3531 \rightarrow Cys mutations (15,16) are even more rare than the original FDB mutation and had not even been found until several hundreds of hypercholesterolemic patients had been screened. In view of this, our attempts to look for a new FDB-like mutation in a small group of 68 patients is modest. The Finnish population is however genetically uniquely homogenous. Although the otherwise fairly common FDB mutation seems to be absent from

this population (32), several Finnish LDLR mutations have been detected and characterized in only a small qroup of hypercholesterolemic patients (31). A subgroup (31 patients) of the hypercholesterolemic subjects screened by us were highly selected, lacking detectable LDLR defects. Thus, if a Finnish FDB-producing mutation exists, it should have been found in a patient material such as that studied here. Two mutations in this group were in fact detected, both with no lipid effects in studied families. As to the possible role of the amino terminus of apoB in triglyceride metabolism, no previous reports of apoB genetic screening in hypertriglyceridemia or apoB mutations associated with it have been published. Hypertriglyceridemia is a heterogeneous lipid disorder, often running in families, but with a poorly understood genetic basis. Therefore, in order to concentrate on DNA variants with major effects, only patients with severe hypertriglyceridemia, although relatively widely and arbitrarly selected, were included.

With respect to the new polymorphic variants of apoB detected by these studies, no earlier knowledge of their frequency in the Finnish population was available. When studying their effects at the population level in the materials available for study, we discovered that none of these polymorphic variants was frequent enough to detect moderate effects on the genotypic variance on lipid and lipoprotein levels. The problem of population sample size has been common in all apoB association studies reported so far (12). Also, the genetic heterogeneity of the studied populations has been considered to be a drawback in these studies (12). While the genetic homogeneity of the Finns is likely to overcome the last drawback, clearly, larger population samples in the range of hundreds to thousands of subjects would be needed to confirm or exclude the suggestive findings of the possible lipid effects of the new apoB variants.

When assessing the effects of any apoB polymorphism on lipid metabolism, two additional aspects should be considered. The first is the concept of a specific hyperlipidemia-producing apoB haplotype, referring to polymorphic variations in the same apoB molecule producing the observed effect only in combination with each other. Screening for unknown variants in carriers of such specific hyperlipidemia-producing haplotypes has been suggested to improve the possibility of identifying relevant apoB variants (12). Another aspect not usually considered is the well known influence of the apoE polymorphism on lipid levels (74,75). Most apoB association or screening studies have not taken this effect into account, which might have obscured the results obtained in this study as well.

6.4. Detection of new variants of apo B and their characterization

In genetic research, the detection of a new mutation or should be followed by mutation polymorphism expression experiments and a thorough characterization of the mutated protein and its biological effects. The enormous size of apoB and the special features of its biological behaviour have made this task difficult. In vitro, apoB gene may be expressed in hepatic or other cells capable of producing lipids as well, leading to the production of lipoproteins, the characteristics of which, including density, lipid composition, and size, can then be analyzed. With regard to the biological functions of in vitro expressed apoB, their LDLR binding capacity is reasonably easily studied with either peripheral blood lymphocytes, fibroblasts or other cells expressing the LDLR such as the macrophage cell line U937 (44,721). However, in vitro apoB expression studies are often hampered by the low level of gene expression, and by the fact that recombinant LDL secreted by cultured cells usually lacks normal receptor-binding activity (197). Therefore, in order to analyze changes in lipoprotein metabolism caused by apoB mutations, in vivo techniques are needed. So far, the only practical approach to study in vivo effects of apoB mutations has been based on the extraction of carriers lipoproteins from natural mutant (preferrably homozygotes) (533), and on the study of their behaviour in different in vivo kinetic study settings. With recent developments in the research of genetically modified animals such as mice, some of these difficulties of apoB mutation studies have been overcome (722,723). So far, in most studies identifying new apoB variants, including those presented in this thesis, characterization of new variants has been restricted to attempts to associate the DNA changes with serum lipid and lipoprotein levels either in families or in groups of unrelated subjects.

Altogether twelve new variants of apoB were detected by SSCP in our study populations. Four of them were silent changes, of which, the two variations at codons 875 and 2285 were easily identified as polymorphisms, whereas the Tyr4242→Tyr variant in exon 29, detected in three families, and the noncharacterized DNA variant in the noncoding area in exon 29, detected in two families, were considered mutations. Since no amino acid changes were produced by these variants and no association between the DNA change and the lipid phenotype in families was observed, no further studies to characterize these silent changes were considered necessary. Of the eight nonsense DNA changes, two in only single hypercholesterolemic mutations were seen families. Neither the del mutation at Asp 2186, nor the Thr3918→Ala mutation seemed to cosegregate with the severe hypercholesterolemia present in the probands, and no further studies to characterize their effects on lipid metabolism were carried out. The third rare variant, Val4238→Ala, was detected in two control DNA samples from normocholesterolemic subjects and thus considered not to be of sufficient interest for further study. The remaining five nonsense DNA changes identified by us were all shown to represent new apoB polymorphisms with rare allele frequencies ranging from 0.02 (Asn1887→Ser and Ala4454 \rightarrow Thr) to 0.11 (His1896 \rightarrow Arg). In spite of the relative rareness of the variant alleles, an attempt to study their effects on lipid and lipoprotein levels in different study settings was carried out.

6.5. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the new carboxyl-terminal polymorphisms of apoB

Effects of the Asn1887-Ser and His1896-Arg variations, composing the mAb D7.2 polymorphism were studied in healthy subjects (Groups 4 and 8), and patients undergoing coronary angiography (Group 7). While the effect on the reactivity against mAb D7.2 was more clear with the 1887 Ser allele compared with the 1896 Arg allele, only the latter seemed to exhibit effects on lipid phenotype. Altogether, lipid data collected from the diet study participants, patients undergoing coronary angiography, and the healthy control group pointed towards a cholesterol- and apoBraising effect of the 1896 Arg allele. In the diet study participants, this effect was observed in men and was detectable only during a low-fat, low-cholesterol diet. In coronary angiography patients, a slight total and LDL cholesterol elevating effect of the 1896 Arg allele was obesereved in men with no angiographically detectable vessel disease. This effect was not observed in men with angiographic CAD. One explanation for the fact that lipid effects were seen solely during diet intervention in the diet study, but already at baseline in the angiographically healthy males could be that subjects with suspected CAD had changed their eating habits, and were consuming a diet which in fact resembled the low-fat low cholesterol diet of the North Karelia study. Why the same effect was not observed in men with CAD is not known, but serum LDL cholesterol levels in angiographically healthy males were than thosw of the male CAD patients (3.04±0.94 and 3.71±1.00, p=0.0001 in the non-CAD and CAD subjects, respectively), or control males (data not shown). Thus, it might be proposed that a lower overall LDL cholesterol level is required for the LDL cholesterol-elevating effect of the 1896 Arg allele to be detected. The possible mechanism through which the His1896→Arg change exerts its cholesterol- and apoB-raising effect is not known. No signs of altered LDLR binding affinity of LDLs extracted from the carriers of the 1896 Arg allele has been detected (724), neither has mAb D7.2 been shown to inhibit the LDL-LDLR interaction (725). No lipid effects of the apoB 1896 Arg allele were detected in women. In all groups, women were fewer in number, making a moderate effect of the 1896 Arg allele more difficult to detect, and were also not matched for their menstrual or menopausal status, which might have influenced the results (65). In addition to differences in the effects of the 1896 allele on lipid levels between studied groups, the observed 1896 Arg allele frequencies were also different, with a higher 1896 allele frequency in the diet study participants, and a low frequency in CAD subjects. While a low 1896 Arg allele frequency might partly explain the missing lipid effects of this allele in this group, it can also be suspected to relate to changes in CAD risk. Therefore, the frequency of this allele was additionally analyzed in another diet study population (228) collected from the same area (228), showing similar allele frequencies and similar statistical significances as Group 4 compared to other groups (data not shown). Therefore, the allele frequency difference was considered more likely to represent an enrichment of the 1896 His allele in North Karelia, which is known to be a genetic subisolate (726), than a sign of underrepresentation of this allele in subjects with CAD.

With regard to the apoB Asn1887-Ser polymorphism, no major lipid effects in the studied materials were detected. However, so far, only small numbers of 1887 Asn/Ser heterozygotes have been analyzed, thus not outruling moderate effects of the 1887 Ser allele on lipid levels not detectable with a small population. As with the His1896-Arg polymorphism, no changes in the LDLR binding affinity have been detected in 1887 Ser allele carriers (724). This polymorphism has been detected with an allele frequency similar to the Finns at least in the French and Norwegian populations (584,585,720). No data concerning the lipid effects of the 1887 Ser allele in these samples are available. Recently, LDL particles from 1887 Ser allele carriers were reported to show increased electrophoretic mobility as a sign of increased LDL electronegativity (720). Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the Arg4243-Thr and Ala4454-Thr polymorphisms were analyzed both in normolipidemic Finnish population samples (Groups 4 and 5) and in hypercholesterolemic subjects (Groups 1 and 6). No differences between allele frequencies, or significant lipid effects in the different populations could be detected. Since frequencies of the rare alleles of both polymorphisms were low, the number of observed heterozygotes remained small, weakening the power of the analyses to detect moderate lipid or lipoprotein effects. The Ala4454→Thr polymorphism was tested for its effects on LDLR binding affinity and no detectable change was observed (724). To date, only the Ala4454-Thr polymorphism has been detected in other Caucasian populations, with a slightly higher allele frequency in the French (0.039) than in the Finnish population (0.020) (584).

6.6. Lipid and lipoprotein effects of the amino-terminal polymorphisms of apoB

The only new apoB polymorphism characterized in the aminoterminal part of apoB, Val703→Ile, was originally detected in a sample of severely hypertriglyceridemic patients (Group 3). Further studies involving both normolipidemic and hypercholesterolemic subjects showed that this DNA variant was a polymorphism and that it seemed to be underrepresented in the hypertriglyceridemic patients. As to its lipid or lipoprotein effects, a Tg-lowering effect was observed in normolipidemic relatively young Finnish healthy subjects (Group 5). No effects were observed either in the slightly older population of diet study participants (Group 4) or hypercholesterolemic subjects (Group 1). Again, the frequency of the rare apoB 703 Ile allele was relatively low. It would clearly be of much interest to study the effects of this apoB polymorphism in larger population samples. The possible mechanism(s) of the Tg-lowering effect of the Val703→Ile polymorphism is not known; since it is located in the apoB domain suggested to interact with LPL (240), one explanation might be an accelerating effect on the LPL mediated hydrolysis of Tg-rich particles. So far, this apoB polymorphism has not been detected in other populations.

Two previously characterized apoB polymorphims, Thr71→Ile and Ala591-Val, are situated in the proposed LPL-binding domain of apoB. In earlier studies, the 71 Ile allele has been associated with higher serum apoB concentrations in Finnish children (426) and healthy adults (423), the 591 Val allele with larger postprandial TGRLP responses after a fat load (410), and the 591 Ala allele with higher serum apoB concentrations in ischemic stroke patients (434). In the hypertriglyceridemic patients studied by us, a signifcant association between 591 Ala carrier status and higher serum apoB concentrations was detected. The same association was also observed when the 71 Ile and 591 Ala alleles were combined. In normolipidemic populations, this association could not be detected. Thus, these results would point towards an apoB-raising effect of these amino-terminal polymorphisms, expressed only in the setting ароВ of hypertriglyceridemia. These results are preliminary and need to be confirmed in other studies. Also, the mechanism(s) through which this kind of effect is brought about are not known.

7. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The main points and conclusions of the present study are:

1) SSCP is a technically easy, reproducible and effective method offering the possibility of screening for mutations even in large genes such as the apoB gene. In the studies presented here, twelve new apoB variants were detected. All the previously known apoB polymorphisms and the Arg3500→Gln mutation were also easily identifiable by SSCP.

2) The amino terminus of apoB seems to have some impact in Tg and apoB metabolism, as suggested by the recent findings of an LPL-binding amino-terminal apoB domain. A new polymorphism of apoB, the Val703→Ile variation, is associated with lower serum Tg levels in healthy relatively young subjects and seems also to be underrepresented in severely hypertriglyceridemic patients. The Ala591→Val polymorphism, alone or in combination with the apoB Thr71→Ile polymorphism, is associated with higher serum apoB levels in hypertriglyceridemic subjects.

3) The His1896→Arg variation seems to have a tendency to increase serum total and LDL cholesterol concentrations in healthy men during a low-fat, low cholesterol diet. The mechanism of this effect is not known. No direct changes in LDLR binding affinity have been detected. Since this polymorphism can be detected immunologically as well, some changes of the configuration of apoB-containing lipoproteins are possible. Kinetic studies would be needed to clarify the mechanisms of this polymorphism on cholesterol metabolism in vivo.

4) The Asn1887→Ser, Arg4246→Thr, and Ala4454→Thr polymorphisms detected in this study have so far not been shown to affect any lipid or lipoprotein parameters in different Finnish populations and study settings. Allele frequencies have however been too low for the detection of moderate effects. Larger population studies would be needed.
5) No FDB-like mutation characteristic to Finns seems to be present in the highly selected severely hypercholesterolemic study population screened for DNA changes in the 3' two-thirds of the apoB gene covering the whole LDLR binding region of apoB and its surroundings.

8. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out during the years 1992-1997 under the supervision of Professor Matti J. Tikkanen at the Department of Medicine, Division of Cardiology, University of Helsinki. Professor Tikkanen suggested me the theme of this dissertation, and placed the laboratory facilities at my disposal. I wish to express my deepest gratitude to him for all the encouragement and advice he gave me during these years.

I am also most grateful to Professor Aarno Palotie, for his positive attitude and all the support he gave me at the very beginning of the study, when all kinds of problems with setting up our SSCP screening system emerged. Visiting Aarno's office was always a great pleasure and mostly a relief - problems seemed to disappear when he started to solve them.

Professor Christian Ehnholm and Docent Katriina Aalto-Setälä were referees appointed by the medical Faculty of the University of Helsinki. I thank both of them for their criticisms and suggestions during the finalization of this manuscript.

Sincere thanks are due to all co-authors: Dr Tiina Heliö, Dr. Tapani Ebeling, Professor Kalevi Pyörälä, Professor Matti Uusitupa, Professor Jorma Viikari, Dr. Jukka-Pekka Ojala, Docent Pirjo Pietinen, Professor Juhani Huttunen, Dr. Petteri Knudsen, and Professor Marja-Riitta Taskinen, for their contribution in the present studies.

I am also indebted to Professor Kimmo Kontula, Docent Karl-Johan Tötterman, Docent Markku Kupari, and Dr. Ritva Kauppinen-Mäkelin, for providing blood samples of my use, and to Professor Rene Bütler, for the apoB Ag phenotyping analyses. Dr. Qing-He Meng is acknowledged for his work with the LDLR binding studies of the new apoB polymorphisms.

This work would never have been finished without the excellent

staff of Professor Tikkanen's laboratory: Terhi Hakala, Päivi Ruha, and Tuula Soppela-Loponen. I will remember each of them for their invaluable help but also for all the cheerful moments in room L222 during all the years of this study.

The validation of the English language text ot this thesis done by Dr. Marion Carson, is greatly appreciated.

This work was financially supported by the State Medical Research Council, Academy of Finland, and by grants from the Finnish Foundation for Cardiovascular Research, the Sigrid Juselius, the Paavo Nurmi, the Aarne Koskelo, the Aarne and Aili Turunen Foundations, the Maud Kuistila Memory Foundation, the Clinical Research Institute of the Helsinki University Central Hospital, and the University of Helsinki.

Hardly any scientist can manage solely with financial and scientific support. I am not an exception. Therefore, I wish to thank my parents, Kari and Soili, for their unfailing trust in my efforts in science. Discussions about problems in science and life in general with friends like Kirsti have also been - and still are - of great importance.

During these years, the main cornerstone of this thesis was the love and companionship in both the light and especially all the dark moments (when I broke my arm and when the kids got chickenpox) that I received from my husband Matti. Of great help were also Matti's daughter Ida, and our two small children, Essi and Antti, who never failed to keep on reminding me about the real meaning of life. In spite of all the crying, sleepless nights, and the constant state of chaos in the kitchen, it feels good to be needed.

Espoo, on December 4th, 1999

9. REFERENCES

- 1. Rader DJ, Hoeg JM, Brewer HB Jr. Quantitation of plasma apolipoproteins in the primary and secondary prevention of coronary artery disease. Ann Int Med. 1994;120:1012-1025.
- Grundy SM. Role of low-density lipoproteins in atherogenesis and development of coronary heart disease. *Clin Chem.* 1995;41:139-146.
- 3. Castelli WP. Lipids, risk factors and ischaemic heart disease. *Atherosclerosis*. 1996;124:S1-S9.
- 4. Kwiterovich PO Jr. The antiatherogenic role of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Am J Cardiol. 1998;82:13Q-21Q.
- 5. Brewer HB Jr. Hypertriglyceridemia: changes in the plasma lipoproteins associated with an increased risk of cardiovascular disease. Am J Cardiol. 1999;83:3F-12F.
- 6. Boerwinkle E, Hixson JE. Genes and normal lipid variation. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1990;1:151-159.
- Heller DA, de Faire U, Pedersen NL, Dahlén G, McClearn GE. Genetic and environmental influences on serum lipid levels in twins. N Engl J Med. 1993;328:1150-1156.
- 8. Edwards KL, Mahaney MC, Motulsky AG, Austin MA. Pleiotropic genetic effects on LDL size, plasma triglyceride, and HDL cholesterol in families. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol*. 1999;19:2456-2464.
- 9. Young SG. Recent progress in understanding apolipoprotein B. Circulation. 1990;82:1574-1594.
- 10. Ginsberg HN. Lipoprotein physiology. Endocrin Metab Clin North Amer. 1998;27:503-519.
- 11. Chan L, Boerwinkle E. Structure, function, molecular genetics, and epidemiology of apolipoprotein B. Semin Liver Dis. 1992;12:311-320.
- 12. Humphries SE, Talmud PJ. Hyperlipidaemia associated with genetic variaton in the apolipoprotein B gene. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1995;6:215-222.
- Innerarity TL, Weisgraber KH, Arnold KS, Mahley RW, Krauss RM, Vega GL, Grundy SM. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: low density lipoproteins with abnormal receptor binding. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1987;84:6919-6923.

- 14. Soria LF, Ludwig EH, Clarke HRG, Vega GL, Grundy SM, McCarthy BJ. Association between a specific apolipoprotein B mutation and familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1989;86:587-591.
- 15. Pullinger CR, Hennessy LK, Chatterton JE, Liu W, Love JA, Mendel CM, Frost PH, Malloy MJ, Schumaker VN, Kane JP. Familial ligand-defective apolipoprotein B. Identification of a new mutation that decreases LDL receptor binding affinity. J Clin Invest. 1995;95:1225-1234.
- 16. Gaffney D, Reid JM, Cameron IM, Vass K, Caslake MJ, Shepherd J, Packard CJ. Independent mutations at codon 3500 of the apolipoprotein B gene are associated with hyperlipidemia. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:1025-1029.
- 17. Innerarity TL, Mahley RW, Weisgraber KH, Bersot TP, Krauss RM, Vega GL, Grundy SM, Friedl W, Davignon J, McCarthy BJ. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: a mutation of apolipoprotein B that causes hypercholesterolemia. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:1337-1349.
- 18. Tybjærg-Hansen A. Rare and common mutations in hyperlipidemia and atherosclerosis. With special reference to familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 1995;55:57-76.
- 19. Hansen PS, Defesche JC, Kastelein JJ, Gerdes LU, Fraza L, Gerdes C, Tato F, Jensen HK, Jensen LG, Klausen IC, Færgeman O, Schuster H. Phenotypic variation in patients heterozygous for familial defective apolipoprotein B (FDB) in three European countries. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:741-747.
- 20. Fisher E, Sharnagl H, Hoffmann MM, Kusterer K, Wittmann D, Wieland H, Gross W, März W. Mutations in the apolipoprotein (apo) B-100 receptor-binding region: detection of apoB-100 (Arg³⁵⁰⁰→Trp) associated with two new haplotypes and evidence that apoB-100 (Glu³⁴⁰⁵→Gln) diminishes receptor-mediated uptake of LDL. *Clin Chem.* 1999;45:1026-1038.
- 21. Pullinger CR, Gaffney D, Gutierrez MM, Malloy MJ, Schumaker VN, Packard CJ, Kane JP. The apolipoprotein B R3531C mutation: characteristics of 24 subjects from 9 kindreds. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:318-327.
- 22. Karvonen M, Blomqvist G, Kallio V. Epidemiological studies related to coronary heart disease: characteristics of men aged 40-59 in seven countries. C4. Men in rural East and West Finland. Acta Med Scand. 1966;:169-190.

- 23. Karvonen MJ, Orma E, Punsar S, Kallio V, Arstila M, Luomanmäki K, Takkunen J. Coronary heart disease in seven countries. VI. Five-year experience in Finland. *Circulation*. 1970;41:152-162.
- 24. Vartiainen E, Puska P, Jousilahti P, Korhonen HJ, Tuomilehto J, Nissinen A. Twenty-year trends in coronary risk factors in North Karelia and in other areas of Finland. Int J Epidemiol. 1994;23:495-504.
- 25. Salomaa V, Miettinen H, Kuulasmaa K, Niemelä M, Ketonen M, Vuorenmaa T, Lehto S, Palomäki P, Mähönen M, Immonen-Räihä P, Arstila M, Kaarsalo E, Mustaniemi H, Torppa J, Tuomilehto J, Puska P, Pyörälä K. Decline of coronary heart disease mortality in Finland during 1983 to 1992: roles of incidence, recurrence, and case-fatality. *Circulation*. 1996;94:3130-3137.
- 26. Jousilahti P, Vartiainen E, Pekkanen J, Tuomilehto J, Sundvall J, Puska P. Serum cholesterol distribution and coronary heart disease risk. Observations and predictions among middle-aged population in Eastern Finland. *Circulation*. 1998;97:1087-1094.
- 27. Tunstall-Pedoe H, Kuulasmaa K, Amoyel P, Arveiler D, Rajakangas A-M, Pajak A. Myocardial infarction and coronary deaths in the World Health Organization MONICA Project. *Circulation*. 1994;90:583-612.
- 28. Chambless L, Keil U, Dobson A, Mähönen M, Kuulasmaa K, Rajakangas A-M, Löwel H, Tunstall-Pedoe H. Population versus clinical view of case fatality from acute coronary heart disease. Results from the WHO MONICA project 1985-1990. Circulation. 1997;96:3849-3859.
- 29. Sajantila A, Salem A-H, Savolainen P, Bauer K, Gierig C, Pääbo S. Paternal and maternal DNA lineages reveal a bottleneck in the founding of the Finnish population. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1996;93:12035-12039.
- 30. Peltonen L. Molecular background of the Finnish Disease Heritage. Ann Med. 1997;29:553-556.
- 31. Koivisto U-M, Viikari JS, Kontula K. Molecular characterization of minor gene rearrangements in Finnish patients with heterozygous familial hypercholesterolemia: identification of two common missense mutations (Gly823→Asp and Leu380→His) and eight rare mutations of the LDL receptor gene. Am J Hum Genet. 1995;57:789-797.
- 32. Hämäläinen T, Palotie A, Aalto-Setälä K, Kontula K, Tikkanen MJ. Absence of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 in Finnish patients with elevated serum cholesterol. Atherosclerosis. 1990;82:177-183.

- 33. Gotto AM Jr, Pownall HJ, Havel RJ. Introduction to the plasma lipoproteins. *Methods Enzymol*. 1986;128:3-41.
- 34. Griffin BA. Low-density lipoprotein heterogeneity. Baillière's Clin End Metab. 1995;9:687-703.
- 35. Tailleux A, Fruchart JC. HDL heterogeneity and atherosclerosis. *Critical Rev Clin Lab Sci*. 1996;33:163-201.
- 36. Packard CJ, Shepherd J. Lipoprotein heterogeneity and apolipoprotein B metabolism. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:3542-3556.
- 37. Berg K. A new serum type system in man the Lp system. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand. 1963;59:369-382.
- 38. Durrington PN. Lipoprotein (a). Baillière's Clin End Metab. 1995;9:773-795.
- 39. Patsch W, Gotto AM Jr. Apolipoproteins: pathophysiology and clinical implications. *Methods Enzymol*. 1996;263:3-32.
- 40. Alaupovic P. Significance of apolipoproteins for structure, function, and classification of plasma apolipoproteins. *Methods Enzymol.* 1996;263:32-60.
- 41. van Greevenbroek MMJ, de Bruin TWA. Chylomicron synthesis by intestinal cells in vitro and in vivo. *Atherosclerosis*. 1998;141:S9-S16.
- 42. Chappell DA, Medh J. Receptor-mediated mechanisms of lipoprotein remnant catabolism. Progr Lipid Res. 1998;37:393-422.
- 43. Karpe F, Humphreys SM, Samra JS, Summers LKM, Frayn KN. Clearance of lipoprotein remnant particles in adipose tissue and muscle in humans. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:2335-2343.
- 44. Brown MS, Goldstein JL. A receptor-mediated pathway for cholesterol homeostasis. *Science*. 1986;232:34-47.
- 45. Hill SA, McQueen MJ. Reverse cholesterol transport a review of the process and its clinical implications. Clin Biochem. 1997;30:517-525.
- 46. Phillips MC, Gillotte KL, Haynes MP, Johnson WJ, Lund-Katz S, Rothblat GH. Mechanisms of high density lipoprotein-mediated efflux of cholesterol from cell plasma membranes. Atherosclerosis. 1998;137:S13-S17.
- 47. Kris-Etherton PM, Yu S. Individual fatty acid effects on plasma lipids and lipoproteins: human studies. Am J Clin Nutr. 1997;65:1628S-1644S.

- 48. Schaefer EJ, Brousseau ME. Diet, lipoproteins, and coronary heart disease. Endocrin Metab Clin North Amer. 1998;27:711-732.
- 49. Pyörälä K, De Backer G, Graham I, Poole-Wilson P, Wood D. Prevention of coronary heart disease in clinical practice. Recommendations of the task force of the European Society of Cardiology, European Atherosclerosis Society and European Society of Hypertension. *Eur Heart J*. 1994;15:1300-1331.
- 50. Ginsberg HN, Karmally W, Siddiqui M, Holleran S, Tall AR, Rumsey SC, Deckelbaum RJ, Blaner WS, Ramakrishnan R. A dose-response study of the effects of dietary cholesterol on fasting and postprandial lipid and lipoprotein metabolism in healthy young men. Arterioscler Thromb. 1994;14:576-586.
- 51. Ginsberg HN, Karmally W, Siddiqui M, Holleran S, Tall AR, Blaner WS, Ramakrishnan R. Increases in dietary cholesterol are associated with modest increases in both LDL and HDL cholesterol in healthy young women. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:169-178.
- 52. Grundy SM. Disorders of lipids and lipoproteins. In: Stein JH, ed. Internal Medicine, Third ed. Boston; Little, Brown and Company; 1990:2279-2295.
- 53. Parks E, Krauss RM, Christiansen MP, Neese RA, Hellerstein MK. Effects of a low-fat, high-carbohydrate diet on VLDL-triglyceride assembly, production, and clearance. J Clin Invest. 1999;104:1087-1096.
- 54. Jenkins DJA, Wolever TMS, Rao AV, Hegele RA, Mitchell SJ, Ransom TPP, Boctor DL, Spadafora PJ, Jenkins AL, Mehling C, Katzman Relle L, Connelly PW, Story JA, Furumoto EJ, Corey P, Würsch P. Effect on blood lipids of very high intakes of fiber in diets low in saturated fat and cholesterol. N Engl J Med. 1993;329:21-26.
- 55. Potter SM. Overview of proposed mechanisms for the hypocholesterolemic effect of soy. J Nutr. 1995;125:S606-S611.
- 56. Smit E, Nieto FJ, Crespo CJ. Blood cholesterol and apolipoprotein B levels in relation to intakse of animal and plant proteins in US adults. Br J Nutr. 1999;82:193-201.
- 57. Savolainen MJ, Kesäniemi YA. Effects of alcohol on lipoproteins in relation to coronary heart disease. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1995;6:243-250.
- 58. Freeman DJ, Packard CJ. Smoking and plasma lipoprotein metabolism. *Clin Sci.* 1995;89:333-342.

- 59. Berg A, Frey I, Baumstark MW, Halle M, Keul J. Physical activity and lipoprotein lipid disorders. *Sports Med.* 1994;17:6-21.
- 60. McCann BS, Magee MS, Broyles FC, Vaughan M, Albers JJ, Knopp RH. Acute psychological stress and epinephrine infusion in normolipidemic and hyperlipidemic men: effects on plasma lipid and apolipoprotein concentrations. *Psychosom Med*. 1995;57:165-176.
- 61. Reilly SL, Kottke BA, Sing CF. The effects of generation and gender on the joint distributions of lipid and apolipoprotein phenotypes in the population at large. J Clin Epidemiol. 1990;43:921-940.
- 62. Porkka KVK, Viikari JSA, Rönnemaa T, Marniemi J, Åkerblom HK. Age and gender specific serum lipid and apolipoprotein fractiles of Finnish children and young adults. The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. Acta Paediatr. 1994;83:838-848.
- 63. Corti M-C, Barbato G-M, Baggio G. Lipoprotein alterations and atherosclerosis in the elderly. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:236-241.
- 64. Stevenson JC, Crook D, Godsland IF. Influence of age and menopause on serum lipids and lipoproteins in healthy women. Atherosclerosis. 1993;98:83-90.
- 65. Muesing RA, Forman MR, Graubard BI, Beecher GR, Lanza E, McAdam PA, Campbell WS, Olson BR. Cyclic changes in lipoprotein and apolipoprotein levels during the menstrual cycle in healthy premenopausal women on a controlled diet. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*. 1996;81:3599-3603.
- 66. Seidell JC, Cigolini M, Deslypere J-P, Charzewska J, Ellsinger B, Cruz A. Body fat distribution in relation to serum lipids and blood pressure in 38-year-old European men: the European fat distribution study. Atherosclerosis. 1991;86:251-260.
- 67. Cummings MH, Watts GF, Pal C, Umplegy M, Hennessy TR, Naoumova R, Sönksen PH. Increased hepatic secretion of very-low-density lipoprotein apolipoprotein B-100 in obesity: a stable isotope study. *Clin Sci.* 1995;88:224-233.
- 68. Van Gaal LF, Zhang A, Steijaert MM, De Leeuw IH. Human obesity: from lipid abnormalities to lipid oxidation. Int J Obesity. 1995;19:S21-S26.
- 69. Lamon-Fava S, Wilson PWF, Schaefer EJ. Impact of body mass index on coronary heart disease risk factors in men and women. The Framingmam Offspring Study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1996;16:1509-1515.

- 70. Riches FM, Watts GF, Naoumova RP, Kelly JM, Croft KD, Thompson GR. Hepatic secretion of very-low-density lipoprotein apolipoprotein B-100 studied with a stable isotope technique in men with visceral obesity. Int J Obesity. 1998;22:414-423.
- 71. Jialal I. A practical approach to the laboratory diagnosis of dyslipidemia. *Am J Clin Pathol*. 1996;106:128-138.
- 72. Donahoo WT, Kosmiski LA, Eckel RH. Drugs causing dyslipoproteinemia. *Endocrin Metab Clin North Amer*. 1998;27:677-697.
- 73. Dergunov AD, Rosseneu M. The significance of apolipoprotein E structure to the metabolism of plasma triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. *Biol Chem Hoppe Seyler*. 1994;375:485-495.
- 74. Humphries SE, Peacock RE, Talmud PJ. The genetic determinants of plasma cholesterol and response to diet. Baillière's Clin End Metab. 1995;9:797-823.
- 75. Dreon DM, Krauss RM. Diet-gene interactions in human lipoprotein metabolism. J Am Coll Nutr. 1997;16:313-324.
- 76. Ordovas JM, Schaefer EJ. Genes, variation of cholesterol and fat intake and serum lipids. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1999;10:15-22.
- 77. Ehnholm C, Lukka M, Kuusi T, Nikkilä E, Utermann G. Apolipoprotein E polymorphism in the Finnish population: gene frequencies and relation to lipoprotein concentrations. J Lipid Res. 1986;27:227-235.
- 78. Hegele RA, Zahariadis G, Jenkins AL, Connelly PW, Kashtan H, Stern H, Bruce R, Jenkins DJA. Genetic variation associated with differences in the response of plasma apolipoprotein B levels to dietary fibre. Clin Sci. 1993;85:269-275.
- 79. Hegele RA, Brunt JH, Connelly PW. Multiple genetic determinants of variation of plasma lipoproteins in Alberta Hutterites. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:861-871.
- 80. Harris MR, Bunker CH, Hamman RF, Sanghera DK, Aston CE, Kamboh MI. Racial differences in the distribution of a low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein (LRP) polymorphism and its association with serum lipoprotein, lipid and apolipoprotein levels. Atherosclerosis. 1998;137:187-195.

- 81. Acton S, Osgood D, Donoghue M, Corella D, Pocovi M, Cenarro A, Mozas P, Keilty J, Squazzo S, Woolf EA, Ordovas JM. Association of polymorphisms at the SR-BI gene locus with plasma lipid levels and body mass index in a white population. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19:1734-1743.
- 82. Talmud PJ, Humphries SE. Apolipoprotein C-III gene variation and dyslipidaemia. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1997;8:154-158.
- 83. Xu Y, Berglund L, Ramakrishnan R, Mayeux R, Ngai C, Holleran S, Tycko B, Leff T, Schachter NS. A common HpaI RFLP of apolipoprotein C-I increases gene transcription and exhibits an ethnically distinct pattern of linkage disequilibrium with the alleles of apolipoprotein E. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:50-58.
- 84. Wang XL, McCredie RM, Wilcken DEL. Common DNA polymorphisms at the lipoprotein lipase gene. Association with severity of coronary artery disease and diabetes. *Circulation*. 1996;93:1339-1345.
- 85. Hegele RA. Small genetic effects in complex diseases: a review of regulatory sequence variants in dyslipoproteinemia and atherosclerosis. *Clin Biochem.* 1997;30:183-188.
- 86. Thorn JA, Needham EWA, Mattu RK, Stocks J, Galton DJ. The Ser⁴⁴⁷-Ter mutation of the lipoprotein lipase gene relates to variability of serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in monozygotic twins. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:437-441.
- 87. Jansen H, Chu G, Ehnholm C, Dallongeville J, Nicaud V, Talmud PJ. The T allele of the hepatic lipase promoter variant C-480T is associated with increased fasting lipids and HDL and increased preprandial and postprandial LpCIII:B. European Atherosclerosis Research Study (EARS) II. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19:303-308.
- 88. Tamminen M, Kakko S, Kesäniemi YA, Savolainen MJ. A polymorphic site in the 3' untranslated region of the cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) gene is associated with low CETP activity. Atherosclerosis. 1996;124:237-247.
- 89. Kakko S, Tamminen M, Kesäniemi YA, Savolainen MJ. R451Q mutation in the cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) gene is associated with high plasma CETP activity. *Atherosclerosis*. 1998;136:233-240.

- 90. Karpe F, Lundahl B, Ehrenborg E, Eriksson P, Hamsten A. A common functional polymorphism in the promoter region of the microsomal triglyceride transfer protein gene influences plasma LDL levels. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:756-761.
- 91. Hegele RA, Connelly PW, Hanley AJG, Sun F, Harris SB, Zinman B. Common genomic variants associated with variation in plasma lipoproteins in young aboriginal Canadians. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:1060-1066.
- 92. Hegele RA, Wolever TMS, Story JA, Conelly PW, Jenkins DJA. Intestinal fatty acid-binding protein variation associated with variation in the response of plasma lipoproteins to dietary fibre. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 1997;27:857-862.
- 93. Hegele RA, Brunt JH, Connelly PW. A polymorphism of the paraoxonase gene associated with variation in plasma lipoproteins in a genetic isolate. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:89-95.
- 94. Hegele RA, Harris SB, Connelly PW, Hanley AJG, Tsui LC, Zinman B, Scherer SW. Genetic variation in paraoxonase-2 is associated with variation in plasma lipoproteins in Canadian Oji-Cree. *Clin Genet*. 1998;54:394-399.
- 95. Ombres D, Pannitteri G, Montali A, Candeloro A, Seccareccia F, Campagna F, Cantini R, Campa PP, Ricci G, Arca M. The Gln-Arg192 polymorphism of human paraoxonase gene is not associated with coronary artery disease in Italian patients. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:1611-1616.
- 96. Braeckman L, De Bacquer D, Delanghe J, Claeys L, De Backer G. Associations between haptoglobin polymorphism, lipids, lipoproteins and inflammatory variables. *Atherosclerosis*. 1999;143:383-388.
- 97. Davignon J, Genest J Jr. Genetics of lipoprotein disorders. Endocrin Metab Clin North Amer. 1998;27:521-550.
- 98. Linton MF, Farese RV Jr, Young SG. Familial hypobetalipoproteinemia. J Lipid Res. 1993;34:521-541.
- 99. Gordon DA. Recent advanced in elucidating the role of the microsomal triglyceride transfer protein in apolipoprotein B lipoprotein assembly. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1997;8:131-137.
- 100. Heliö T, Palotie A, Sane T, Tikkanen MJ, Kontula K. No evidence for linkage between familial hypertriglyceridemia and apolipoprotein B, apolipoprotein C-III or lipoprotein lipase genes. *Hum Genet*. 1994;94:271-278.

- 101. Pajukanta P, Porkka KVK, Antikainen M, Taskinen Marja-R, Perola M, Murtomäki-Repo S, Ehnholm S, Nuotio I, Suurinkeroinen L, Lahdenkari A-T, Syvänen A-C, Viikari JSA, Ehnholm C, Peltonen L. No evidence of linkage between familial combined hyperlipidemia and genes encoding lipolytic enzymes in Finnish families. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:841-850.
- 102. Pajukanta P, Nuotio I, Terwilliger JD, Porkka KVK, Ylitalo K, Pihlajamäki J, Suomalainen AJ, Syvänen A-C, Lehtimäki T, Viikari JSA, Laakso M, Taskinen M-R, Ehnholm C, Peltonen L. Linkage of familial combined hyperlipidaemia to chromosome 1q21-q23. Nature Genet. 1998;18:369-373.
- 103. Aouizerat BE, Allayee H, Cantor RM, Davis RC, Lanning CD, Wen P-Z, Dallinga-Thie GM, de Bruin TWA, Rotter JI, Lusis AJ. A genome scan for familial combined hyperlipidemia reveals evidence of linkage with a locus on chromosome 11. Am J Hum Genet. 1999;65:397-412.
- 104. Hunt SC, Hasstedt SJ, Kuida H, Stults BM, Hopkins PN, Williams RR. Genetic heritability and common environmental components of resting and stressed blood pressures, lipids, and body mass index in Utah pedigrees and twins. Am J Epidemiol. 1989;129:625-638.
- 105. Genest JJ Jr, Martin-Munley SS, McNamara JR, Ordovas JM, Jenner J, Myers RH, Silberman SR, Wilson PWF, Salem DN, Schaefer EJ. Familial lipoprotein disorders in patients with premature coronary artery disease. *Circulation*. 1992;85:2025-2033.
- 106. Kronenberg F, Steinmetz A, Kostner GM, Dieplinger H. Lipoprotein(a) in health and disease. Critical Rev Clin Lab Sci. 1996;33:495-543.
- 107. Pajukanta P, Peltonen L. How to tackle genetic loci predisposing to atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:95-100.
- 108. Ott J. Analysis of human genetic linkage. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press; 1991.
- 109. Fisher WR, Schumaker WN. Isolation and characterization of apolipoprotein B-100. *Methods Enzymol*. 1986;128:247-262.
- 110. Chan L, VanTuinen P, Ledbetter DH, Daiger SP, Gotto AM Jr, Chen SH. The human apolipoprotein B-100 gene: a highly polymorphic gene that maps to the short arm of chromosome 2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1985;133:248-255.

- 111. Knott TJ, Rall SC Jr, Innerarity TL, Jacobson SF, Urdea MS, Levy-Wilson B, Powell LM, Pease RJ, Eddy R, Nakai H, Byers M, Priestley LM, Robertson E, Rall LB, Betsholz C, Shows TB, Mahley RW, Scott J. Human apolipoprotein B: structure of carboxyl-terminal domains, sites of gene expression, and chromosomal localization. Science. 1985;230:37-43.
- 112. Law SW, Lee N, Monge JC, Brewer HB Jr. Human ApoB-100 gene resides in the p23-pter region of chromosome 2. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1985;131:1003-1012.
- 113. Blackhart BD, Ludwig EM, Pierotti VR, Caiati L, Onasch MA, Wallis SC, Powell L, Pease R, Knott TJ, Chu M-L, Mahley RW, Scott J, McCarthy BJ, Levy-Wilson B. Structure of the human apolipoprotein B gene. J Biol Chem. 1986;261:15364-15367.
- 114. Chen S-H, Yang C-Y, Chen P-F, Setzer D, Tanimura M, Li W-H, Gotto AM Jr, Chan L. The complete cDNA and amino acid sequence of human apolipoprotein B-100. J Biol Chem. 1986;261:12918-12921.
- 115. Cladaras C, Hadzopoulou-Cladaras M, Nolte RT, Atkinson D, Zannis VI. The complete sequence and structural analysis of human apolipoprotein B-100: relationship between apoB-100 and apoB-48 forms. *EMBO J*. 1986;5:3495-3507.
- 116. Knott TJ, Wallis SC, Powell LM, Pease RJ, Lusis AJ, Blackhart B, McCarthy BJ, Mahley RW, Levy-Wilson B, Scott J. Complete cDNA and derived protein sequence of human apolipoprotein B-100. Nucleic Acids Res. 1986;14:7501-7503.
- 117. Law SW, Grant SM, Higuchi K, Hospattankar A, Lackner NL, Brewer HB Jr. Human liver apolipoprotein B-100 cDNA: complete nucleic acid and derived amino acid sequence. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1986;83:8142-8146.
- 118. Ludwig EH, Blackhart BD, Pierotti VR, Caiati L, Fortier C, Knott T, Scott J, Mahley RW, Levy-Wilson B, McCarthy BJ. DNA sequence of the human apolipoprotein B gene. DNA. 1987;6:363-372.
- 119. Nielsen LB, Véniant M, Borén J, Raabe M, Wong JS, Tam C, Flynn L, Vanni-Reyes T, Gunn MD, Goldberg IJ, Hamilton RL, Young SG. Genes for apolipoprotein B and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein are expressed in the heart. Evidence thant the heart has the capacity to synthesize and secrete lipoproteins. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;98:13-16.
- 120. Sivaram P, Vanni-Reyes T, Goldberg IJ. Endothelial cells synthesize and process apolipoprotein B. J Biol Chem. 1996;271:15261-15266.

- 121. Linton MF, Pierotti VR, Hubl ST, Young SG. An apo-B gene mutation causing familial hypobetalipoproteinemia analyzed by examining the apo-B cDNA amplified from the fibroblast RNA of an affected subject. *Clin Res.* 1990;38:286A.
- 122. Teng B, Verp M, Salomon J, Davidson NO. Apolipoprotein B messenger RNA editing is developmentally regulated and widely expressed in human tissues. J Biol Chem. 1990;265:20616-20620.
- 123. Levy-Wilson B, Fortier G. The limits of the DNase I-sensitive domain of the human apolipoprotein B gene coincide with the locations of chromosomal anchorage loops and define the 5' and 3' boundaries of the gene. J Biol Chem. 1989;264:21196-21204.
- 124. Linton MF, Farese RV Jr, Chiesa G, Grass DS, Chin P, Hammer RE, Hobbs HS, Young SG. Transgenic mice expressing high plasma concentrations of human apolipoprotein B100 and lipoprotein(a). J Clin Invest. 1993;92:3029-3037.
- 125. Callow MJ, Stoltzfus LJ, Lawn RM, Rubin EM. Expression of human apolipoprotein B and assembly of lipoprotein(a) in transgenic mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1994;91:2130-2134.
- 126. Nielsen LB, Sullivan M, Vanni-Reyes T, Goldberg IJ, Young SG. The DNA sequences required for apolipoprotein B expression in the heart are distinct from those required for expression in the intestine. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 1999;31:695-703.
- 127. Nielsen LB, Kahn D, Duell T, Weier H-U, Taylor S, Young S. Apolipoprotein B gene expression in a series of human apolipoprotein B transgenic mice generated with recA-assisted restriction endonuclease cleavage-modified bacterial artificial chromosomes. An intestine-specific enhancer element is located between 54 and 62 kilobases 5' to the structural gene. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:21800-21807.
- 128. Paulweber B, Brooks AR, Nagy BP, Levy-Wilson B. Identification of a negative regulatory region 5' of the human apolipoprotein B promoter. J Biol Chem. 1991;266:21956-21961.
- 129. Paulweber B, Onasch MA, Nagy BP, Levy-Wilson B. Similarities and differences in the function of regulatory elements at the 5' end of the human apolipoprotein B gene in cultured hepatoma (HepG2) and colon carcinoma (CaCo-2) cells. J Biol Chem. 1991;266:24149-24160.
- 130. Chuang SS, Zhuan H, Reisher SR, Feinstein SI, Das HK. Transcriptional regulation of the apolipoprotein B-100 gene: identification of cis-acting elements in the first nontranslated exon of the human apolipoprotein B-100 gene. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1995;215:394-404.

- 131. Brooks AR, Blackhart BD, Haubold K, Levy-Wilson B. Characterization of tissue-specific enhancer elements in the second intron of the human apolipoprotein B gene. J Biol Chem. 1991;266:7848-7859.
- 132. Levy-Wilson B, Paulweber B, Nagy BP, Ludwig EH, Brooks AR. Nuclease-hypersensitive sites define a region with enhancer activity in the third intron of the human apolipoprotein B gene. J Biol Chem. 1992;267:18735-18743.
- 133. Levy-Wilson B. DNaseI hypersensitive sites at the 3' end of the human apolipoprotein B gene. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 1990;171:162-168.
- 134. Zhuang H, Chuang SS, Das HK. Transcriptional regulation of the apolipoprotein B100 gene: purification and characterization of trans-acting factor BRF-2. *Mol Cell Biol*. 1992;12:.
- 135. Chuang SS, Das HK. Identification of trans-acting factors that interact with cis-acting elements present in the first nontranslated exon of the human apolipoprotein B gene. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1996;220:553-562.
- 136. Lee S-Y, Nagy BP, Brooks AR, Wang D-M, Paulweber B, Levy-Wilson B. Members of the caudal family of homeodomain proteins repress transcription from the human apolipoprotein B promoter in intestinal cells. *J Biol Chem*. 1996;271:707-718.
- 137. Pullinger CR, North JD, Teng B, Rifici VA, Ronhild de Brito AE, Scott J. The apolipoprotein B gene is constitutively expressed in HepG2 cells: regulation of secretion by oleic acid, albumin, and insulin, and measurement of the mRNA half-life. J Lipid Res. 1989;30:1065-1077.
- 138. Selby SL, Yao Z. Level of apolipoprotein B mRNA has an important effect on the synthesis and secretion of apolipoprotein B-containing lipoproteins. Studies on transfected hepatoma cell lines expressing recombinant human apolipoprotein B. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:1900-1910.
- 139. Chen S-H, Habib G, Yang C-Y, Gu Z-W, Lee BR, Weng S-A, Silberman SR, Cai S-J, Deslypere JP, Rosseneu M, Gotto AM Jr, Li W-H, Chan L. Apolipoprotein B-48 is the product of a messenger RNA with an organ-specific in-frame stop codon. Science. 1987;238:363-366.
- 140. Hospattankar AV, Higuchi K, Law SW, Meglin N, Brewer HB Jr. Identification of a novel in-frame translational stop codon in human intestine apoB mRNA. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1987;148:279-285.

- 141. Powell LM, Wallis SC, Pease RJ, Edwards YH, Knott TJ, Scott J. A novel form of tissue-specific RNA processing produces apolipoprotein-B48 in intestine. *Cell*. 1987;50:831-840.
- 142. Johnson DF, Poksay KS, Innerarity TL. The mechanism for apo-B mRNA editing is deamination. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 1993;195:1204-1210.
- 143. Innerarity TL, Borén J, Yamanaka S, Olofsson S-O. Biosynthesis of apolipoprotein B48-containing lipoproteins. Regulation by novel post-transcriptional mechanisms. J Biol Chem. 1996;271:2353-2356.
- 144. Navaratnam N, Morrison JR, Bhattacharya S, Patel D, Funahashi T, Giannoni F, Teng B, Davidson NO, Scott J. The p27 catalytic subunit of the apolipoprotein B mRNA editing enzyme is a cytidine deaminase. J Biol Chem. 1993;268:20709-20712.
- 145. Teng B, Burant CF, Davidson NO. Molecular cloning of an apolipoprotein B messenger RNA editing protein. Science. 1993;260:1816-1819.
- 146. Smith HC, Sowden MP. Base-modification mRNA editing through deamination: the good, the bad and the unregulated. *Trends Genet*. 1996;12:418-424.
- 147. Navaratnam N, Fujino T, Bayliss J, Jarmuz A, How A, Richardson N, Somasekaram A, Bhattacharya S, Carter C, Scott J. Escherichia coli cytidine deaminase provides a molecular model for apoB RNA editing and a mechanism for RNA substrate recognition. J Mol Biol. 1998;275:695-714.
- 148. Yang Y, Yang Y, Kovalski K, Smith HC. Partial characterization of the auxiliary factors involved in apolipoprotein B mRNA editing through APOBEC-1 affinity chromatography. *J Biol Chem.* 1997;272:27700-27706.
- 149. Espinosa R, Funahashi T, Hadjiagapiou C, Le Beau MM, Davidson NO. Assignment of the gene encoding the human apolipoprotein B mRNA editing enzyme (APOBEC1) to chromosome 12p13.1. *Genomics*. 1994;24:1414-1415.
- 150. Hadjiagapiou C, Giannoni F, Funahashi T, Skarosi SF, Davidson NO. Molecular cloning of a human small intestinal apolipoprotein B mRNA editing protein. *Nucleic Acids Res*. 1994;22:1874-1879.
- 151. Lau PP, Zhu H-J, Baldini A, Charnsangavej C, Chan L. Dimeric structure of a human apolipoprotein B mRNA editing protein and cloning and chromosomal location of its gene. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1994;91:8522-8526.

- 152. Hirano K-I, Min J, Funahashi T, Baunoch DA, Davidson NO. Characterization of the human apobec-1 gene: expression in gastrointestinal tissues detemined by alternative splicing with production of a novel truncated peptide. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:847-859.
- 153. Fujino T, Navaratnam N, Scott J. Human apolipoprotein B RNA editing deaminase gene (APOBEC-1). *Genomics*. 1998;47:266-275.
- 154. Mehta A, Driscoll DM. A sequence-specific RNA-binding protein complements apobec-1 to edit apolipoprotein B mRNA. *Mol Cell Biol.* 1998;18:4426-4432.
- 155. Lau PP, Zhu H-J, Nakamuta M, Chan L. Cloning of an Apobec-1-binding protein that also interacts with apolipoprotein B mRNA and evidence for its involvement in RNA editing. *J Biol Chem.* 1997;272:1452-1455.
- 156. Hersberger M, Innerarity TL. Two efficiency elements flanking the editing site of cytidine 6666 in the apolipoprotein B mRNA support mooring-dependent editing. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:9435-9442.
- 157. Richardson N, Navaratnam N, Scott J. Secondary structure for the apolipoprotein B mRNA editing site. AU-binding proteins interact with a stem loop. *J Biol Chem*. 1998;273:31707-31717.
- 158. Knott TJ, Pease RJ, Powell LM, Wallis SC, Rall SC Jr, Innerarity TL, Blackhart B, Taylor WH, Marcel Y, Milne R, Johnson D, Fuller M, Lusis AJ, McCarthy BJ, Mahley RW, Levy-Wilson B, Scott J. Complete protein sequence and identification of structural domains of human apolipoprotein B. Nature. 1986;323:734-738.
- 159. Yang C-Y, Chen S-H, Gianturco SH, Bradley WA, Sparrow JT, Tanimura M, Li W-H, Sparrow DA, De Loof H, Rosseneu M, Lee F-S, Gu Z-W, Gotto AM Jr, Chan L. Sequence, structure, receptor-binding domains and internal repeats of human apolipoprotein B-100. Nature. 1986;323:738-742.
- 160. De Loof H, Rosseneu M, Yang C-Y, Li W-H, Gotto AM Jr, Chan L. Human apolipoprotein B: analysis of internal repeats and homology with other lipoproteins. J Lipid Res. 1987;28:1455-1465.
- 161. Baker ME. Is vitellogenin an ancestor of apolipoprotein B-100 of human low-density lipoprotein and human lipoprotein lipase? *Biochem J.* 1988;255:1057-1060.

- 162. Babin PJ, Bogerd J, Kooiman FP, Van Marrewijk WJA, Van der Horst DJ. Apolipophorin II/I, apolipoprotein B, vitellogenin, and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein genes are derived from a common ancestor. J Mol Evol. 1999;49:150-160.
- 163. Mann CJ, Anderson TA, Read J, Chester SA, Harrison GB, Köchl S, Ritchie PJ, Bradbury P, Hussain FS, Amey J, Vanloo B, Rosseneu M, Infante R, Hancock JM, Levitt DG, Banaszak LJ, Scott J, Shoulders CC. The structure of vitellogenin provides a molecular model for the assembly and secretion of atherogenic lipoproteins. J Mol Biol. 1999;285:391-408.
- 164. Segrest JP, Jones MK, Dashti N. N-terminal domain of apolipoprotein B has structural homology to lipovitellin and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein: a "lipid pocket" model for self-assembly of apoB-containing lipoprotein particles. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:1401-1416.
- 165. Vauhkonen M, Viitala J, Parkkinen J, Rauvala H. High-mannose structure of apolipoprotein-B from low-density lipoproteins of human plasma. Eur J Biochem. 1985;152:43-50.
- 166. Yang C-Y, Gu Z-W, Weng S-A, Kim TW, Chen S-H, Pownall HJ, Sharp PM, Liu S-W, Li W-H, Gotto AM Jr, Chan L. Structure of apolipoprotein B-100 of human low density lipoproteins. *Arteriosclerosis*. 1989;9:96-108.
- 167. Fujioka Y, Taniguchi T, Ishikawa Y, Shiomi M, Yokoyama M. Relation of N-glycosylation of apolipoprotein B-100 to cellular metabolism of low density lipoprotein. Atherosclerosis. 1994;108:91-102.
- 168. Tatu U, Helenius A. Interaction of newly synthesized apolipoprotein B with calnexin and calreticulin requires glucose trimming in the endoplastic reticulum. *Biosc Rep.* 1999;19:189-196.
- 169. Coleman RD, Kim TW, Gotto AM Jr, Yang C. Determination of cysteine on low-density lipoprotein using the fluorescent probe, 5-iodoacetamidofluoresceine. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1990;1037:129-132.
- 170. Yang C-Y, Kim TW, Weng S-A, Lee B, Yang M, Gotto AM Jr. Isolation and characterization of sulfhydryl and disulfide peptides of human apolipoprotein B-100. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1990;87:5523-5527.
- 171. Shelness GS, Thornburg JT. Role of intramolecular disulfide bond formation in the assembly and secretion of apolipoprotein B-100-containing lipoproteins. J Lipid Res. 1996;37:408-419.

- 172. Ingram MF, Shelness GS. Folding of the amino-terminal domain of apolipoprotein B initiates microsomal triglyceride transfer protein-dependent lipid transfer to nascent very low density lipoproteins. J Biol Chem. 1997;272:10279-10286.
- 173. Tran K, Borén J, Macri J, Wang Y, McLeod R, Kohen Avramoglu R, Adeli K, Yao Z. Functional analysis of disulfide linkages clustered within the amino terminus of human apolipoprotein B. *J Biol Chem.* 1998;273:7244-7251.
- 174. Brunner C, Kraft H-G, Utermann G, Müller H-J. Cys⁴⁰⁵⁷ of apolipoprotein(a) is essential for lipoprotein(a) assembly. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1993;90:11643-11647.
- 175. Koschinsky ML, Côté GP, Gabel B, van der Hoek YY. Identification of the cysteine residue in apolipoprotein(a) that mediates extracellular coupling with apolipoprotein B-100. J Biol Chem. 1993;268:19819-19825.
- 176. Callow MJ, Rubin EM. Site-specific mutagenesis demonstrates that cysteine 4326 of apolipoprotein B is required for covalent linkage with apolipoprotein(a) in vivo. *J Biol Chem.* 1995;270:23914-23917.
- 177. McCormick SPA, Ng JK, Taylor S, Flynn LM, Hammer RE, Young SG. Mutagenesis of the human apolipoprotein B gene in a yeast artificial chromosome reveals the site of attachment for apolipoprotein(a). *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1995;92:10147-10151.
- 178. Chen P-F, Marcel YL, Yang C-Y, Gotto AM Jr, Milne RW, Sparrow JT, Chan L. Primary sequence mapping of human apolipoprotein B-100 epitopes. Comparisons of trypsin accessibility and immunoreactivity and implication for apoB conformation. *Eur J Biochem*. 1988;175:111-118.
- 179. Milne R, Théolis RJ, Maurice R, Pease RJ, Weech PK, Rassart E, Fruchart J-C, Scott J, Marcel YL. The use of monoclonal antibodies to localize the low density lipoprotein receptor-binding domain of apolipoprotein B. *J Biol Chem.* 1989;264:19754-19760.
- 180. Pease RJ, Milne RW, Jessup WK, Law A, Provost P, Fruchart Jean-C, Dean RT, Marcel YL, Scott J. Use of bacterial expression cloning to localize the epitopes for a series of monoclonal antibodies against apolipoprotein B 100. J Biol Chem. 1990;265:553-568.
- 181. Phillips ML, Schumaker VN. Conformation of apolipoprotein B after lipid extraction of low density lipoproteins attached to an electron microscope grid. J Lipid Res. 1989;30:415-422.

- 182. Chatterton JE, Phillips ML, Curtiss LK, Milne RW, Marcel YL, Schumaker VN. Mapping apolipoprotein B on the low density lipoprotein surface by immunoelectron microscopy. J Biol Chem. 1991;266:5955-5962.
- 183. Spin JM, Atkinson D. Cryoelectron microscopy of low density lipoprotein in vitreous ice. *Biophys J*. 1995;68:2115-2123.
- 184. van Antwerpen R, Chen GC, Pullinger CR, Kane JP, LaBelle M, Krauss RM, Luna-Chavez C, Forte TM, Gilkey JC. Cryo-electron microscopy of low-density lipoprotein and reconstituted discoidal high-density lipoprotein: imaging of the apolipoprotein moiety. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:659-669.
- 185. Chatterton JE, Phillips ML, Curtiss LK, Milne R, Fruchart J-C, Schumaker VN. Immunoelectron microscopy of low density lipoproteins yields a ribbon and bow model for the conformation of apolipoprotein B on the lipoprotein surface. J Lipid Res. 1995;36:2027-2037.
- 186. Goormaghtigh E, De Meutter J, Vanloo B, Brasseur R, Rosseneu M, Ruysschaert J-M. Evaluation of the secondary structure of apo B-100 in low-density lipoprotein (LDL) by infrared spectroscopy. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1989;1006:147-150.
- 187. Segrest JP, Jones MK, Mishra VK, Anantharamaiah GM, Garber DW. ApoB-100 has a pentapartite structure composed of three amphipathic alpha-helical domains alternating with two amphipathic β-strand domains. Arterioscler Thromb. 1994;14:1674-1685.
- 188. Segrest JP, Jones MK, Mishra VK, Pierotti V, Young SH, Borén J, Innerarity TL, Dashti N. Apolipoprotein B-100: conservation of lipid-associating amphipathic secondary structural motifs in nine species of vertebrates. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:85-102.
- 189. Chauhan V, Wang X, Ramsamy T, Milne RW, Sparks DL. Evidence for lipid-dependent structural changes in specific domains of apolipoprotein B100. *Biochemistry*. 1998;37:3735-3742.
- 190. Walsh MT, Atkinson D. Calorimetric and spectroscopic investigation of the unfolding of human apolipoprotein B. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:1051-1062.
- 191. Shoulders CC, Brett DJ, Bayliss JD, Narcisi TME, Jarmuz A, Grantham TT, Leoni PRD, Bhattacharya S, Pease RJ, Cullen PM, Levi S, Byfield PGH, Purkiss P, Scott J. Abetalipoproteinemia is caused by defects of the gene encoding the 97 kDa subunit of a microsomal triglyceride transfer protein. *Hum Mol Genet*. 1993;2:2109-2116.

- 192. McLeod RS, Zhao Y, Selby SL, Westerlund J, Yao Z. Carboxyl-terminal truncation impairs lipid recruitment by apolipoprotein B100 but does not affect secretion of the truncated apolipoprotein B-containing lipoproteins. J Biol Chem. 1994;269:2852-2862.
- 193. McLeod RS, Wang Y, Wang S, Rusiñol A, Links P, Yao Z. Apolipoprotein B sequence requirements for hepatic very low density lipoprotein assembly. Evidence that hydrophobic sequences within apolipoprotein B48 mediate lipid recruitment. J Biol Chem. 1996;271:18445-18455.
- 194. Welty FK, Seman L, Yen FT. Purification of the apolipoprotein B-67-containing low density lipoprotein particle and its affinity for the low density lipoprotein receptor. J Lipid Res. 1995;36:2622-2629.
- 195. Mahley RW, Innerarity TL, Pitas RE, Weisgraber KH, Brown JH, Gross E. Inhibition of lipoprotein binding to cell surface receptors of fibroblasts following selective modification of arginyl residues in arginine-rich and B apoproteins. J Biol Chem. 1977;252:7279-7287.
- 196. Weisgraber KH, Innerarity TL, Mahley RW. Role of lysine residues of plasma lipoproteins in high affinity binding to cell surface receptors on human fibroblasts. *J Biol Chem*. 1978;253:9053-9062.
- 197. Borén J, Lee I, Zhu W, Arnold K, Taylor S, Innerarity TL. Identification of the low density lipoprotein receptor-binding site in apolipoprotein B100 and the modulation of its binding activity by the carboxyl terminus in familial defective apo-B100. J Clin Invest. 1998;101:1084-1093.
- 198. Law A, Scott J. A cross-species comparison of the apolipoprotein B domain that binds to the LDL receptor. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:1109-1120.
- 199. Weisgraber KH, Rall SC Jr. Human apolipoprotein B-100 heparin-binding sites. J Biol Chem. 1987;262:11097-11103.
- 200. Chen Z, Saffitz JE, Latour MA, Schonfeld G. Truncated apo B-70.5-containing lipoproteins bind to megalin but not the LDL receptor. J Clin Invest. 1999;103:1419-1430.
- 201. Krul ES, Kinoshita M, Talmud P, Humphries SE, Turner S, Goldberg AC, Cook K, Boerwinkle E, Schonfeld G. Two distinct truncated apolipoprotein B species in a kindred with hypobetalipoproteinemia. Arteriosclerosis. 1989;9:856-868.

- 202. Krul ES, Parhofer KG, Barrett PHR, Wagner RD, Schonfeld G. ApoB-75, a truncation of apolipoprotein B associated with familial hypobetalipoproteinemia: genetic and kinetic studies. J Lipid Res. 1992;33:1037-1350.
- 203. Gabelli C, Bilato C, Martini S, Tennyson GE, Zech LA, Corsini A, Albanese M, Brewer HB Jr, Crepaldi G, Baggio G. Homozygous familial hypobetalipoproteinemia. Increased LDL catabolism in hypobetalipoproteinemia due to a truncated apolipoprotein B species, apo B-87Padova. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1996;16:1189-1196.
- 204. Parhofer KG, Barrett PHR, Bier DM, Schonfeld G. Lipoproteins containing the truncated apolipoprotein, apo B-89, are cleared from human plasma more rapidly than apo B-100-containing lipoproteins in vivo. J Clin Invest. 1992;89:1931-1937.
- 205. Krieger M, Herz J. Structures and functions of multiligand lipoprotein receptors: macrophage scavenger receptors and LDL receptor-related protein (LRP). Annu Rev Biochem. 1994;63:601-637.
- 206. Yamamoto T, Bujo H. Close encounters with apolipoprotein E receptors. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1996;7:298-302.
- 207. Schneider WJ, Nimpf J, Bujo H. Novel members of the low density lipoprotein receptor superfamily and their potential roles in lipid metabolism. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:315-319.
- 208. Greaves DR, Gough PJ, Gordon S. Recent progress in defining the role of scavenger receptors in lipid transport, atherosclerosis and host defence. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1998;9:425-432.
- 209. Bihain BE, Yen FT. The lipolysis stimulated receptor: a gene at last. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1998;9:221-224.
- 210. Windler E, Greeve J, Levkau B, Kolb-Bachofen V, Daerr W, Greten H. The human asialoglycoprotein receptor is a possible binding site for low-density lipoproteins and chylomicron remnants. *Biochem J*. 1991;276:79-87.
- 211. Stefansson S, Chappell DA, Argraves KM, Strickland DK, Argraves WS. Glycoprotein 330/low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein-2 mediates endocytosis of low density lipoproteins via interaction with apolipoprotein B100. J Biol Chem. 1995;270:19417-19421.

- 212. Kreuzer J, White AL, Knott TJ, Jien M-L, Mehrabian M, Scott J, Young SG, Haberland ME. Amino terminus of apolipoprotein B suffices to produce recognition of malondialdehyde-modified low density lipoprotein by the scavenger receptor of human monocyte-macrophages. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:324-342.
- 213. Yen FT, Mann CJ, Guermani LM, Hannouche NF, Hubert N, Hornick CA, Bordeau VN, Agnani G, Bihain BE. Identification of lipolysis-stimulated receptor that is distinct from the LDL receptor and the LDL receptor-related protein. *Biochemistry*. 1994;33:1172-1180.
- 214. Gianturco SH, Ramprasad MP, Song R, Li R, Brown ML, Bradle WA. Apolipoprotein B-48 or its apolipoprotein B-100 equivalent mediates the binding of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins to their unique human monocyte-macrophage receptor. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:968-976.
- 215. Frank S, Durovic S, Kostner GM. The assembly of lipoprotein Lp(a). Eur J Clin Invest. 1996;26:109-114.
- 216. Lobentanz E-M, Krasznai K, Gruber A, Brunner C, Müller H-J, Sattler J, Kraft H-G, Utermann G, Dieplinger H. Intracellular metabolism of human apolipoprotein(a) in stably transfected Hep G2 cells. *Biochemistry*. 1998;37:5417-5425.
- 217. Gabel BR, McLeod RS, Yao Z, Koschinsky ML. Sequences within the amino terminus of apoB100 mediate its noncovalent association with apo(a). Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:1738-1744.
- 218. Gabel BR, Koschinsky ML. Sequences within apolipoprotein(a) kringle IV types 6-8 bind directly to low-density lipoprotein and mediate noncovalent association of apolipoprotein(a) with apolipoprotein B-100. *Biochemistry*. 1998;37:7892-7898.
- 219. McCormick SPA, Ng JK, Cham CM, Taylor S, Marcovina SM, Segrest JP, Hammer RE, Young SG. Transgenic mice expressing human apoB95 and apoB97. Evidence that sequences within the carboxyl-terminal portion of human apoB100 are important for the assembly of lipoprotein(a). J Biol Chem. 1997;272:23616-23622.
- 220. Durovic S, März W, Frank S, Scharnag H, Baumstark MW, Zechner R, Kostner GM. Decreased binding of apolipoprotein (a) to familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 (Arg³⁵⁰⁰ Gln). A study of the assembly of recombinant apolipoprotein(a) with mutant low density lipoproteins. J Biol Chem. 1994;269:30320-30325.

- 221. Santamarina-Fojo S, Dugi KA. Structure, function and role of lipoprotein lipase in lipoprotein metabolism. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1994;5:117-125.
- 222. Olivecrona G, Olivecrona T. Triglyceride lipases and atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1995;6:291-305.
- 223. Beisiegel U. New aspects on the role of plasma lipases in lipoprotein catabolism and atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis*. 1996;124:1-8.
- 224. Goldberg IJ. Lipoprotein lipase and lipolysis: central roles in lipoprotein metabolism and atherosclerosis. *J Lipid Res.* 1996;37:693-707.
- 225. Murthy V, Julien P, Gagné C. Molecular pathobiology of the human lipoprotein lipase gene. *Pharmacol Ther*. 1996;70:101-135.
- 226. Zechner R. The tissue-specific expression of lipoprotein lipase: implications for energy and lipoprotein metabolism. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:77-88.
- 227. Saxena U, Klein MG, Vanni TM, Goldberg IJ. Lipoprotein lipase increases low density lipoprotein retention by subendothelial cell matrix. *J Clin Invest*. 1992;89:373-380.
- 228. Auerbach BJ, Bisgaier CL, Wölle J, Saxena U. Oxidation of low density lipoproteins greatly enhances their association with lipoprotein lipase anchored to endothelial cell matrix. J Biol Chem. 1996;271:1329-1335.
- 229. Rutledge JC, Woo MM, Rezai AA, Curtiss LK, Goldberg IJ. Lipoprotein lipase increases lipoprotein binding to the artery wall and increases endothelial layer permeability by formation of lipolysis products. *Circul Res.* 1997;80:819-828.
- 230. Eisenberg S, Sehayek E, Olivecrona T, Vlodavsky I. Lipoprotein lipase enhances binding of lipoproteins to heparan sulfate on cell surfaces and extracellular matrix. J Clin Invest. 1992;90:2013-2021.
- 231. Saxena U, Ferguson E, Auerbach BJ, Bisgaier CL. Lipoprotein lipase facilitates very low density lipoprotein binding to the subendothelial cell matrix. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1993;194:769-774.
- 232. Williams KJ, Tabas I. The response-to-retention hypothesis of atherogenesis reinforced. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1998;9:471-474.

- 233. Saxena U, Klein MG, Goldberg IJ. Metabolism of endothelial cell-bound lipoprotein lipase. Evidence for heparan sulfate proteoglycan-mediated internalization and recycling. *J Biol Chem.* 1990;265:12880-12886.
- 234. Saxena U, Klein MG, Goldberg IJ. Identification and characterization of the endothelial cell surface lipoprotein lipase receptor. *J Biol Chem.* 1991;266:17516-17521.
- 235. Sivaram P, Klein MG, Goldberg IJ. Identification of a heparin-releasable lipoprotein lipase binding protein from endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem*. 1992;267:16517-16522.
- 236. Stins MF, Sivaram P, Sasaki A, Goldberg IJ. Specificity of lipoprotein lipase binding to endothelial cells. *J Lipid Res*. 1993;34:1853-1861.
- 237. Sivaram P, Choi SY, Curtiss LK, Goldberg IJ. An amino-terminal fragment of apolipoprotein B binds to lipoprotein lipase and may facilitate its binding to endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem.* 1994;269:9409-9412.
- 238. Pang L, Sivaram P, Goldberg IJ. Cell-surface expression of an amino-terminal fragment of apolipoprotein B increases lipoprotein lipase binding to cells. J Biol Chem. 1996;271:19518-19523.
- 239. Vilella E, Joven J, Fernández M, Vilaró S, Brunzell JD, Olivecrona T, Bengtsson-Olivecrona G. Lipoprotein lipase in human plasma is mainly inactive and associated with cholesterol-rich lipoproteins. J Lipid Res. 1993;34:1555-1564.
- 240. Choi SY, Sivaram P, Walker DE, Curtiss LK, Gretch DG, Sturley SL, Attie AD, Deckelbaum RJ, Goldberg IJ. Lipoprotein lipase association with lipoproteins involves protein-protein interaction with apolipoprotein B. *J Biol Chem.* 1995;270:8081-8086.
- 241. Choi SY, Pang L, Kern PA, Kayden HJ, Curtiss LK, Vanni-Reyes TM, Goldberg IJ. Dissociation of LPL and LDL: effects of lipoproteins and anti-apoB antibodies. *J Lipid Res*. 1997;38:77-85.
- 242. Goldberg IJ, Kandel JJ, Blum KB, Ginsberg HN. Association of plasma lipoproteins with postheparin lipase activities. *J Clin Invest*. 1986;78:1523-1528.
- 243. Xiang S-Q, Cianflone K, Kalant D, Sniderman AD. Differential binding of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins to lipoprotein lipase. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:1655-1662.

- 244. Connelly PW, Maguire GF, Vezina C, Hegele RA, Kuksis A. Kinetics of lipolysis of very low density lipoproteins by lipoprotein lipase. Importance of particle number and noncompetitive inhibition by particles with low triglyceride content. J Biol Chem. 1994;269:20554-20560.
- 245. Bensadoun A, Berryman DE. Genetics and molecular biology of hepatic lipase. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1996;7:77-81.
- 246. Santamarina-Fojo S, Haudenschild C, Amar M. The role of hepatic lipase in lipoprotein metabolism and atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1998;9:211-219.
- 247. de Faria E, Fong LG, Komaromy M, Cooper AD. Relative roles of the LDL receptor, the LDL receptor-like protein, and hepatic lipase in chylomicron remnant removal by the liver. *J Lipid Res.* 1996;37:197-209.
- 248. Krapp A, Ahle S, Kersting S, Hua Y, Kneser K, Nielsen M, Gliemann J, Beisiegel U. Hepatic lipase mediates the uptake of chylomicrons an β -VLDL into cells via the LDL receptor-related protein (LRP). J Lipid Res. 1996;37:926-936.
- 249. Choi SY, Komaromy MC, Chen J, Fong LG, Cooper AD. Acceleration of uptake of LDL but not chylomicrons or chylomicron remnants by cells that secrete apoE and hepatic lipase. J Lipid Res. 1994;35:848-859.
- 250. Sivaram P, Wadhwani S, Klein MG, Sasaki A, Goldberg I. Biotinylation of lipoprotein lipase and hepatic triglyceride lipase: application in the assessment of cell binding sites. Anal Biochem. 1993;214:511-516.
- 251. Choi SY, Goldberg IJ, Curtiss LK, Cooper AD. Interaction between apoB and hepatic lipase mediates the uptake of apoB-containing lipoproteins. *J Biol Chem*. 1998;273:20456-20462.
- 252. Jackson RL, Busch SJ, Cardin AD. Glycosaminoglycans: molecular properties, protein interactions, and role in physiological processes. *Physiol Rev.* 1991;71:481-539.
- 253. Camejo G, Hurt-Camejo E, Olsson U, Bondjers G. Proteoglycans and lipoproteins in atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1993;4:385-391.
- 254. Williams KJ, Fuki IV. Cell-surface heparan sulfate proteoglycans: dynamic molecules mediating ligand catabolism. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:253-262.
- 255. Camejo G, Hurt-Camejo E, Wiklund O, Bondjers G. Association of apo B lipoproteins with arterial proteoglycans: pathological significance and molecular basis. *Atherosclerosis*. 1998;139:205-222.

- 256. Mahley RW, Weisgraber KH, Innerarity TL. Interaction of plasma lipoproteins containing apolipoproteins B and E with heparin and cell surface receptors. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1979;575:81-91.
- 257. Cardin AD, Randall CJ, Hirose N, Jackson RL. Physical-chemical interaction of heparin and human plasma low-density lipoproteins. *Biochemistry*. 1987;26:5513-5518.
- 258. Olsson U, Camejo G, Olofsson S-O, Bondjers G. Molecular parameters that control the association of low density lipoprotein apoB-100 with chondroitin sulphate. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1991;1097:37-44.
- 259. Olsson U, Camejo G, Bondjers G. Binding of a synthetic apolipoprotein B-100 and peptide analogues to chondroitin 6-sulfate: effects of the lipid environment. *Biochemistry*. 1993;32:1858-1865.
- 260. Anber V, Millar JS, McConnell M, Shepherd J, Packard CJ. Interaction of very-low-density, intermediate-density, and low-density lipoproteins with human arterial wall proteoglycans. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:2507-2514.
- 261. Sartipy P, Camejo G, Svensson L, Hurt-Camejo E. Phospholipase A2 modification of low density lipoproteins forms small high density particles with increased affinity for proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans. J Biol Chem. 1999;274:25913-25920.
- 262. Saxena U, Auerbach BJ, Ferguson E, Wölle J, Marcel YL, Weisgraber KH, Hegele RA, Bisgaier CL. Apolipoprotein B and E basic amino acid clusters influence low-density lipoprotein association with lipoprotein lipase anchored to the subendothelial matrix. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:1240-1247.
- 263. Paananen K, Saarinen J, Annila A, Kovanen PT. Proteolysis and fusion of low density lipoprotein particles strengthen their binding to human aortic proteoglycans. *J Biol Chem*. 1995;270:12257-12262.
- 264. Olsson U, Camejo G, Hurt-Camejo E, Elfsber K, Wiklund O, Bondjers G. Possible functional interactions of apolipoprotein B-100 segments that associate with cell proteoglycans and the apoB/E receptor. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:149-155.
- 265. Borén J, Olin K, Lee I, Chait A, Wight TN, Innerarity TL. Identification of the principal proteoglycan-binding site in LDL. A single-point mutation in apo-B100 severely affects proteoglycan interaction without affecting LDL receptor binding. J Clin Invest. 1998;101:2658-2664.

- 266. Goldberg IJ, Wagner WD, Pang L, Paka L, Curtiss LK, DeLozier JA, Shelness GS, Young CSH, Pillarisetti S. The NH₂-terminal region of apolipoprotein B is sufficient for lipoprotein association with glycosaminoglycans. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:35355-35361.
- 267. Gordon DA, Wetterau JR, Gregg RE. Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein: a protein complex required for the assembly of lipoprotein particles. *Trends Cell Biol*. 1995;5:317-321.
- 268. Hussain MM, Bakillah A, Jamil H. Apolipoprotein binding to microsomal triglyceride transfer protein decreases with increases in length and lipidation: implications for lipoprotein biosynthesis. Biochemistry. 1997;36:13060-13067.
- 269. Bakillah A, Jamil H, Hussain MM. Lysine and arginine residues in the N-terminal 18% of apolipoprotein B are critical for its binding to microsomal triglyceride transfer protein. *Biochemistry*. 1998;37:3727-3734.
- 270. Hussain MM, Bakillah A, Nayak N, Shelness G. Amino acids 430-570 in apolipoprotein B are critical for its binding to microsomal triglyceride transfer protein. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:25612-25615.
- 271. Bradbury P, Mann CJ, Köchl S, Anderson TA, Chester SA, Hancock JM, Ritchie PJ, Amey J, Harrison GB, Levitt DG, Banaszak LJ, Scott J, Shoulders CC. A common binding site on the microsomal triglyceride transfer protein for apolipoprotein B and protein disulfide isomerase. J Biol Chem. 1999;274:3159-3164.
- 272. Homanics GE, Smith TJ, Zhang SH, Lee D, Young SG, Maeda N. Targeted modification of the apolipoprotein B gene results in hypobetalipoproteinemia and developmental abnormalities in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1993;90:2389-2393.
- 273. Farese RV Jr, Ruland SL, Flynn LM, Stokowski RP, Young SG. Knockout of the mouse apolipoprotein B gene results in embryonic lethality in homozygotes and protection against diet-induced hypercholesterolemia in heterozygotes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1995;92:1774-1778.
- 274. Huang L-S, Voyiaziakis E, Markenson DF, Sokol KA, Hayek T, Breslow JL. Apo B gene knockout in mice results in embryonic lethality in homozygotes and neural tube defects, male infertility, and reduced HDL cholesterol ester and apo A-I transport rates in heterozygotes. J Clin Invest. 1995;96:2152-2161.

- 275. Farese RV Jr, Cases S, Ruland SL, Kayden HJ, Wong JS, Young SG, Hamilton RL. A novel function for apolipoprotein B – lipoprotein synthesis in the yolk sac is critical for maternal-fetal lipid transport in mice. J Lipid Res. 1996;37:347-360.
- 276. Huang LS, Voyiaziakis E, Chen HL, Rubin EM, Gordon JW. A novel functional role for apolipoprotein B in male infertility in heterozygous apolipoprotein B knockout mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1996;93:10903-10907.
- 277. Polyakov LM, Chasovskikh MI, Panin LE. Binding and transport of benzo(a)pyrene by blood plasma lipoproteins: the possible role of apolipoprotein B in this process. *Bioconj Chem*. 1996;7:396-400.
- 278. Benvenga S, Cahnmann HJ, Robbins J. Localization of the thyroxine binding sites in apolipoprotein B-100 of human low density lipoproteins. *Endocrinology*. 1990;127:2241-2246.
- 279. Semenkovich CF, Ostlund RE Jr, Olson MOJ, Yang JW. A protein partially expressed on the surface of HepG2 cells that binds lipoproteins specifically is nucleolin. *Biochemistry*. 1990;29:9708-9713.
- 280. Reisfeld N, Lichtenberg D, Dagan A, Yedgar S. Apolipoprotein B exhibits phospholipase A1 and phospholipase A2 activities. *FEBS Lett*. 1993;315:267-270.
- 281. Guevara J Jr, Walch ET, Epstein HF, Sparrow JT, Gotto AM, Valentinova NV. Evidence that apoB-100 of low-density lipoproteins is a novel Src-related protein kinase. J Protein Chem. 1995;14:627-631.
- 282. Ettelaie C, James NJ, Adam JM, Nicola KP, Wilbourn BR, Bruckdorfer KR. Identification of a domain in apolipoprotein B-100 that inhibits the procoagulant acitivity of tissue factor. *Biochem J*. 1998;333:433-438.
- 283. Stafforini DM, Tjoelker LW, McCormick SPA, Vaitkus D, McIntyre TM, Gray PW, Young SG, Prescott SM. Molecular basis of the interaction between plasma platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase and low density lipoprotein. J Biol Chem. 1999;274:7018-7024.
- 284. Ginsberg HN. Synthesis and secretion of apolipoprotein B from cultured liver cells. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1995;6:275-280.
- 285. Borén J, Véniant M, Young SG. ApoB100-containing lipoproteins are secreted by the heart. J Clin Invest. 1998;101:1197-1202.

- 286. Yao Z, Tran K, McLeod RS. Intracellular degradation of newly synthesized apolipoprotein B. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:1937-1953.
- 287. Mason TM. The role of factors that regulate the synthesis and secretion of very-low-density lipoprotein by hepatocytes. *Critical Rev Clin Lab Sci*. 1998;35:461-487.
- 288. Olofsson S-O, Asp L, Borén J. The assembly and secretion of apolipoprotein B-containing lipoproteins. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1999;10:341-346.
- 289. Shelness GS, Ingram MF, Huan XF, DeLozier JA. Apolipoprotein B in the rough endoplasmic reticulum: translation, translocation and the initiation of lipoprotein assembly. J Nutr. 1999;129:456S-462S.
- 290. Linnik KM, Herscovitz H. Multiple molecular chaperones interact with apolipoprotein B during its maturation. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:21368-21373.
- 291. Kivlen MH, Dorsey CA, Lingappa VR, Hegde RS. Asymmetric distribution of pause transfer sequences in apolipoprotein B-100. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:1149-1162.
- 292. Rusiñol AE, Hegde RS, Chuck SL, Lingappa VR, Vance JE. Translocational pausing of apolipoprotein B can be regulated by membrane lipid composition. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:1287-1294.
- 293. Du X, Stoops JD, Mertz JR, Stanley MC, Dixon JL. Identification of two regions in apolipoprotein B100 that are exposed on the cytosolic side of the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. *J Cell Biol*. 1998;141:585-599.
- 294. Zhou M, Wu X, Huang L-S, Ginsberg HN. Apoprotein B100, an inefficiently translocated secretory protein, is bound to the cytosolic chaperone, heat shock protein 70. *J Biol Chem.* 1995;270:25220-25224.
- 295. Rustaeus S, Lindberg K, Stillemark P, Claesson C, Asp L, Larsson T, Borén J, Olofsson S-O. Assembly of very low density lipoprotein: a two-step process of apolipoprotein B core lipidation. J Nutr. 1999;129:463S-466S.
- 296. Cartwright IJ, Higgins JA, Wilkinson J, Bellavia S, Kendrick JS, Graham JM. Investigation of the role of lipids in the assembly of very low density lipoproteins in rabbit hepatocytes. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:531-545.
- 297. Hamilton RL, Wong JS, Cham CM, Nielsen LB, Young SG. Chylomicron-sized lipid particles are formed in the setting of apolipoprotein B deficiency. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:1543-1557.

- 298. Dixon JL, Ginsberg HN. Regulation of hepatic secretion of apolipoprotein B-containing lipoproteins: information obtained from cultured liver cells. J Lipid Res. 1993;34:167-179.
- 299. Yeung SJ, Chen SH, Chan L. Ubiquitin-proteasome pathway mediates intracellular degradation of apolipoprotein B. *Biochemistry*. 1996;35:13843-13848.
- 300. Fisher EA, Zhou M, Mitchell DM, Wu X, Omura S, Wang H, Goldberg AL, Ginsberg HN. The degradation of apolipoprotein B100 is mediated by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway and involves heat shock protein 70. J Biol Chem. 1997;272:20427-20434.
- 301. Liao W, Yeung S-CJ, Chan L. Proteasome-mediated degradation of apolipoprotein B targets both nascent peptides cotranslationally before translocation and full-length apolipoprotein B after translocation into the endoplasmic reticulum. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:27225-27230.
- 302. Zhou M, Fisher EA, Ginsberg HN. Regulated co-translational ubiquitination of apolipoprotein B100. A new paradigm for proteasomal degradation of a secretory protein. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:24649-24653.
- 303. Gibbons GF, Wiggins D. The enzymology of hepatic very-low-density lipoprotein assembly. *Biochem Soc Trans*. 1995;23:495-500.
- 304. Vermeulen PS, Lingrell S, Yao Z, Vance DE. Phosphatidylcholine biosynthesis in required for secretion of truncated apolipoprotein Bs from McArdle RH7777 cells only when a neutral lipid core is formed. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:447-458.
- 305. Pease RJ, Leiper JM. Regulation of hepatic apolipoprotein-B-containing lipoprotein secretion. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1996;7:132-138.
- 306. Thompson GR, Naoumova RP, Watts GF. Role of cholesterol in regulating apolipoprotein B secretion by the liver. J Lipid Res. 1996;37:439-447.
- 307. Wang H, Yao Z, Fisher EA. The effects of n-3 fatty acids on the secretion of carboxyl-terminally truncated forms of human apolipoprotein B. J Biol Chem. 1994;269:18514-18520.
- 308. Murthy S, Born E, Mathur S, Field FJ. 13-hydroxy octadecadienoic acid (13-HODE) inhibits triacylglycerol-rich lipoprotein secretion by CaCo-2 cells. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:1254-1262.

- 309. Swift LL. Role of the Golgi apparatus in the phosphorylation of apolipoprotein B. *J Biol Chem*. 1996;271:31491-31495.
- 310. Ihara Y, Yoshimura M, Miyoshi E, Nishikawa A, Sultan AS, Toyosawa S, Ohnishi A, Suzuki M, Yamamura K-I, Ijuhin N, Taniguchi N. Ectopic expression of N-acetylglucosaminyltransferase III in transgenic hepatocytes disrupts apolipoprotein B secretion and induces aberrant cellular morphology with lipid storage. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1998;95:2526-2530.
- 311. Demant T, Packard C. In vivo studies of VLDL metabolism and LDL heterogeneity. *Eur Heart J*. 1998;19:H7-H10.
- 312. Millar JS, Packard CJ. Heterogeneity of apolipoprotein B-100-containing lipoproteins: what we have learnt from kinetic studies. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1998;9:197-202.
- 313. Eisenberg S, Sehayek E. Remnant particles and their metabolism. *Baillière's Clin End Metab*. 1995;9:739-753.
- 314. Viens L, Lagrost L. Effect of lipid transfer activity and triglyceride hydrolysis on apoliporotein B immunoreactivity in modified low density lipoproteins. *J Lipid Res.* 1997;38:1129-1138.
- 315. van Antwerpen R, La Belle M, Navratilova E, Krauss RM. Structural heterogeneity of apoB-containing serum lipoproteins visualized using cryo-electron microscopy. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:1827-1836.
- 316. Yamamoto T, Davis CG, Brown MS, Schneider WJ, Casey ML, Goldstein JL, Russell DW. The human LDL receptor: a cysteine-rich protein with multiple Alu sequences in its mRNA. *Cell*. 1984;39:27-38.
- 317. Herz J, Willnow TE. Lipoprotein and receptor interactions in vivo. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1995;6:97-103.
- 318. Bu G. Receptor-associated protein: a specialized chaperone and antagonist for members of the LDL receptor gene family. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1998;9:149-155.
- 319. Herz J, Hamann U, Rogne S, Myklebost O, Gausepohl H, Stanley KK. Surface location and high affinity for calcium of a 500-kD liver membrane protein closely related to the LDL-receptor suggests a physiological role as lipoprotein receptor. *EMBO J*. 1988;7:4119-4127.
- 320. Cooper AD. Hepatic uptake of chylomicron remnants. *J Lipid Res.* 1997;38:2173-2192.

- 321. Takahashi S, Kawarabayasi Y, Nakai T, Sakai J, Yamamoto T. Rabbit very low density lipoprotein receptor: a low density lipoprotein receptor-like protein with distinct ligand specificity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1992;89:9252-9256.
- 322. Sakai J, Hoshino A, Takahashi S, Miura Y, Ishii H, Suzuki H, Kawarabayasi Y, Yamamoto T. Structure, chromosome location, and expression of the human very low density lipoprotein receptor gene. *J Biol Chem.* 1994;269:2173-2182.
- 323. Kim D-H, Iijima H, Goto K, Sakai J, Ishii H, Kim H-J, Suzuki H, Kondo H, Saeki S, Yamamoto T. Human apolipoprotein E receptor 2. A novel lipoprotein receptor of the low density lipoprotein receptor family predominantly expressed in the brain. J Biol Chem. 1996;271:8373-8380.
- 324. Jacobsen L, Madsen P, Moestrup SK, Lund AH, Tommerup N, Nykjær A, Sottrup-Jensen L, Gliemann J, Petersen CM. Molecular characterization of a novel human hybrid-type receptor that binds the α_2 -macroglobulin-associated protein. J Biol Chem. 1996;271:31379-31383.
- 325. Korenberg JR, Argraves KM, Chen X-N, Tran H, Strickland DK, Argraves WS. Chromosomal location of human genes for the LDL receptor family member glycoprotein 330 (LRP2) and its associated protein RAP (LRPAP1). *Genomics*. 1994;22:88-93.
- 326. Saito A, Pietromonaco S, Loo AK-C, Farquhar MG. Complete cloning and sequencing of rat gp330/"megalin", a distinctive member of the low density lipoprotein receptor gene family. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1994;91:9725-9729.
- 327. Ishibashi S, Hammer RE, Herz J. Asialoglycoprotein receptor deficiency in mice lacking the minor receptor subunit. J Biol Chem. 1994;269:27803-27806.
- 328. Ramprasad MP, Li R, Gianturco SH, Bradley W. Purification of the human THP-1 monocyte-macrophage triglyceride-rich lipoprotein receptor. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1995;210:491-497.
- 329. Ramprasad MP, Li R, Bradley WA, Gianturco SH. Human THP-1 monocyte-macrophage membrane binding proteins: distinct receptor(s) for triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. Biochemistry. 1995;34:9126-9135.
- 330. Bradley WA, Brown ML, Ramprasad MP, Li R, Song R, Gianturco SH. Antipeptide antibodies reveal interrelationships of MBP 200 and MBP 235: unique apoB-specific receptors for triglyceride-rich lipoproteins on human monocyte-macrophages. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:744-752.

- 331. Krieger M. The other side of scavenger receptors: pattern recognition for host defense. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1997;8:275-280.
- 332. Williams DL, Connelly MA, Temel RE, Swarnakar S, Phillips MC, de la Llera-Moya M, Rothblat GH. Scavenger receptor BI and cholesterol trafficking. Curr Opin Lipidol. 1999;10:329-339.
- 333. Izem L, Rassart E, Kamate L, Falstrault L, Rhainds D, Brissette L. Effect of reduced low-density lipoprotein receptor level on HepG2 cell cholesterol metabolism. Biochem J. 1998;329:81-89.
- 334. Swarnarkar S, Reyland ME, Deng J, Azhar S, Williams DL. Selective uptake of low density lipoprotein-cholesteryl ester is enhanced by inducible apolipoprotein E expression in cultured mouse adrenocortical cells. *J Biol Chem*. 1998;273:12140-12147.
- 335. Galeano NF, Al-Haideri M, Keyserman F, Rumsey SC, Deckelbaum RJ. Small dense low density lipoprotein has increased affinity for LDL receptor-independent cell surface binding sites: a potential mechanism for increased atherogenicity. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:1263-1273.
- 336. Kruth HS, Zhang W-Y, Skarlatos SI, Chao F-F. Apolipoprotein B stimulates formation of monocyte-macrophage surface-connected compartments and mediates uptake of low density lipoprotein-derived liposomes into these compartments. J Biol Chem. 1999;274:7495-7500.
- 337. Bruckdorfer KR. Oxidized lipoproteins. Baillière's Clin End Metab. 1995;9:721-737.
- 338. Berliner JA, Heinecke JW. The role of oxidized lipoproteins in atherogenesis. *Free Radic Biol Med*. 1996;20:707-727.
- 339. Hajjar DP, Haberland ME. Lipoprotein trafficing in vascular cells. Molecular Trojan horses and cellular saboteurs. *J Biol Chem*. 1997;272:22975-22978.
- 340. Heinecke JW. Mechanisms of oxidative damage of low density lipoprotein in human atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:268-274.
- 341. Steinberg D. Low density lipoprotein oxidation and its pathobiological significance. J Biol Chem. 1997;272:20963-20966.
- 342. Bucala R. Site-specific modification of apolipoprotein B by advanced glycosylation end-products: implications for lipoprotein clearance and atherogenesis. *Nephrol Dial Transplant*. 1996;11:17-19.

- 343. Lyons TJ, Jenkins AJ. Lipoprotein glycation and its metabolic consequences. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:174-180.
- 344. Wang X, Bucala R, Milne R. Epitopes close to the apolipoprotein B low density lipoprotein receptor-binding site are modified by advanced glycation end products. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1998;95:7643-7647.
- 345. Krantz S, Michalke M, Brandt R, Salazar R, Hartmann K. Evidence for binding of in vitro glycated low-density lipoproteins by fructosyllysine-specific sites on macrophages and U937 monocyte-like cells. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diab*. 1997;105:263-270.
- 346. Krämer-Guth A, Quasching T, Galle J, Baumstark MW, Königer M, Nauck M, Schollmeyer P, März W, Wanner C. Structural and compositional modifications of diabetic low-density lipoproteins influence their receptor-mediated uptake by hepatocytes. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 1997;27:460-468.
- 347. Stitt AW, He C, Friedman S, Scher L, Rossi P, Ong L, Founds H, Li YM, Bucala R, Vlassara H. Elevated AGE-modified ApoB in sera of euglycemic normolipidemic patients with atherosclerosis: relationship to tissue AGEs. *Mol Med*. 1997;3:617-627.
- 348. Bucala R, Mitchell R, Arnold K, Innerarity T, Vlassara H, Cerami A. Identification of the major site of apolipoprotein B modification by advanced glycosylation end products blocking uptake by the low density lipoprotein receptor. J Biol Chem. 1995;270:10828-10832.
- 349. Harada LM, Carvalho MDT, Passarelli M, Quintao ECR. Lipoprotein desialylation simultaneously enhances the cell cholesterol uptake and impairs the reverse cholesterol transport system: in vitro evidences utilizing neuraminidase-treated lipoproteins and mouse peritoneal macrophages. Atherosclerosis. 1998;139:65-75.
- 350. Bartlett AL, Stanley KK. All low density lipoprotein particles are partially desialylated in plasma. *Atherosclerosis*. 1998;138:237-245.
- 351. Tertov VV, Kaplun VV, Sobenin IA, Orekhov AN. Low-density lipoprotein modification occurring in human plasma. Possible mechanism of in vivo lipoprotein desialylation as a primary step of atherogenic modification. Atherosclerosis. 1998;138:183-195.
- 352. Orekhov AN, Tertov VV, Sobenin IA, Smirnov VN, Via DP, Guevara J Jr, Gotto AM Jr, Morrisett JD. Sialic acid content of human low density lipoproteins affects their interaction with cell receptors and intracellular lipid accumulation. J Lipid Res. 1992;33:805-817.
- 353. Grewal T, Bartlett A, Burgess JW, Packer NH, Stanley KK. Desialylated LDL uptake in human and mouse macrophages can be mediated by a lectin receptor. *Atherosclerosis*. 1996;121:151-163.
- 354. Filipovic I, Schwarzmann G, Mraz W, Wiegandt H, Buddecke E. Sialic-acid content of low-density lipoproteins controls their binding and uptake by cultured cells. *Eur J Biochem*. 1979;93:51-55.
- 355. Malmendier CL, Delcroix C, Fontaine M. Effect of sialic acid removal on human low density lipoprotein catabolism in vivo. Atherosclerosis. 1980;37:277-284.
- 356. Duell PB, Malinow MR. Homocyst(e)ine: an important risk factor for atherosclerotic vascular disease. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:28-34.
- 357. Ferguson E, Parthasarathy S, Joseph J, Kalyanaraman B. Generation and initial characterization of a novel polyclonal antibody directed against homocysteine tholactone-modified low density lipoprotein. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:925-933.
- 358. Kervinen K, Savolainen MJ, Tikkanen MJ, Kesäniemi YA. Low density lipoprotein derivatization by acetaldehyde affects lysine residues and the B/E receptor binding affinity. Alcohol Clin Exp Res. 1991;15:1050-1055.
- 359. Kervinen K, Hörkkö S, Beltz WF, Kesäniemi YA. Modification of VLDL apoprotein B by acetaldehyde alters apoprotein B metabolism. *Alcohol*. 1995;12:189-194.
- 360. Kruth HS. The fate of lipoprotein cholesterol entering the arterial wall. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:246-252.
- 361. Hiltunen TP, Ylä-Herttuala S. Expression of lipoprotein receptors in atherosclerotic lesions. Atherosclerosis. 1998;137:S81-S88.
- 362. Lee C, Sigari F, Segrado T, Hörkkö S, Hama S, Subbaiah PV, Miwa M, Navab M, Witztum JL, Reaven PD. All apoB-containing lipoproteins induce monocyte chemotaxis and adhesion when minimally modified. Modulation of lipoprotein bioactivity by platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19:1437-1446.
- 363. Doi H, Kugiyama K, Ohgushi M, Sugiyama S, Matsumura T, Ohta Y, Nakano T, Nakajima K, Yasue H. Remnants of chylomicron and very low density lipoprotein impair endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation. Atherosclerosis. 1998;137:341-349.

- 364. Mamo JCL, Proctor SD, Smith D. Retention of chylomicron remnants by arterial tissue; importance of an efficient clearance mechanism from plasma. Atherosclerosis. 1998;141:S63-S69.
- 365. Torzewski M, Klouche M, Hock J, Meβner M, Dorweiler B, Torzewski J, Gabbert HE, Bhakdi S. Immunohistochemical demonstration of enzymatically modified human LDL and its colocalization with the terminal complement complex in the early atherosclerotic lesion. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:369-376.
- 366. Öörni K, Hakala JK, Annila A, Ala-Korpela M, Kovanen PT. Sphingomyelinase induces aggregation and fusion, but phospholipase A₂ only aggregation, of low density lipoprotein (LDL) particles. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:29127-29134.
- 367. Hakala JK, Öörni K, Ala-Korpela M, Kovanen PT. Lipolytic modification of LDL by phospholipase A₂ induces particle aggregation in the absence and fusion in the presence of heparin. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19:1276-1283.
- 368. Klouche M, May AE, Hemmes M, Messner M, Kanse SM, Preissner KT, Bhakdi S. Enzymatically modified, nonxidized LDL induces selective adhesion and transmigration of monocytes and T-lymphocytes through human endothelial cell monolayers. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19:784-793.
- 369. Allison AC, Blumberg BS. An isoprecipitation reaction distinguishing human serum-protein types. Lancet. 1961;1:634-637.
- 370. Bütler R, Bütler-Brunner E, Scherz R, Pflugshaupt R. The Ag-system of low density lipoprotein - an updating. In: Peeters H, ed. Protides of the Biological Fluids. New York, NY: Pergamon Press; 1978;24:255-262.
- 371. Wu M-J, Bütler E, Bütler R, Schumaker VN. Identification of the base substitution responsible for the Ag(x/y) polymorphism of apolipoprotein B-100. Arterioscler Thromb. 1991;11:379-384.
- 372. Boerwinkle E, Chan L. A three codon insertion/deletion polymorphism in the signal peptide region of the human apolipoprotein B (APOB) gene directly typed by the polymerase chain reaction. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1989;17:4003.
- 373. Priestley L, Knott T, Wallis S, Powell L, Pease R, Brunt H, Scott J. RFLP for the human apolipoprotein B gene: V; XbaI. Nucleic Acids Res. 1985;13:6793.
- 374. Carlsson P, Darnfors C, Olofsson S-O, Bjursell G. Analysis of the human apolipoprotein B gene; complete structure of the B-74 region. *Gene*. 1986;49:29-51.

- 375. Knott TJ, Wallis SC, Pease RJ, Powell LM, Scott J. A hypervariable region 3' to the human apolipoprotein B gene. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1986;14:9215-9216.
- 376. Huang L-S, Breslow JL. A unique AT-rich hypervariable minisatellite 3' to the ApoB gene defines a high information restriction fragment length polymorphism. J Biol Chem. 1987;262:8952-8955.
- 377. Boerwinkle E, Hanis CL, Chan L. A unique length polymorphism in the signal peptide region of the apolipoprotein B gene in Mexican-Americans. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1990;18:7193.
- 378. Kaufman L, Vargas AF, Coimbra CEA Jr, Santos RV, Salzano FM, Hutz MH. Apolipoprotein B genetic variability in Brazilian Indians. Hum Biol. 1999;71:87-98.
- 379. Boerwinkle E, Chen SH, Visvikis S, Hanis CL, Siest G, Chan L. Signal peptide-length variation in human apolipoprotein B gene. Molecular characteristics and association with plasma glucose levels. *Diabetes*. 1991;40:1539-1544.
- 380. Hixson JE, McMahan CA, McGill HCJ, Strong JP. Apo B insertion/deletion polymorphisms are associated with atherosclerosis in young black but not young white males. Pathobiological Determinants of Atherosclerosis in Youth (PDAY) Research Group. Arterioscler Thromb. 1992;12:1023-1029.
- 381. Turner PR, Talmud PJ, Visvikis S, Ehnholm C, Tiret L. DNA polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene are associated with altered plasma lipoprotein concentrations but not with perceived risk of cardiovascular disease: European Atherosclerosis Research Study. Atherosclerosis. 1995;116:221-234.
- 382. Renges H-H, Wile DB, McKeigue PM, Marmot MG, Humphries SE. Apolipoprotein B gene polymorphisms are associated with lipid levels in men of South Asian descent. Atherosclerosis. 1991;91:267-275.
- 383. Saha N, Tay JSH, Chew LS. Influence of apolipoprotein B signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism on serum lipids and apolipoproteins in a Chinese population. Clin Genet. 1992;41:152-156.
- 384. Saha N, Tay JS, Heng CK, Humphries SE. DNA polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene are associated with obesity and serum lipids in healthy Indians in Singapore. *Clin Genet*. 1993;44:113-120.

- 385. Gajra B, Candlish JK, Heng CK, Soemantri AG, Tay JSH. Influence of polymorphisms for apolipoprotein B (ins/del, XbaI, Eco RI) and apolipoprotein E on serum lipids and apolipoproteins in a Javanese population. Genet Epidemiol. 1994;11:19-27.
- 386. Anderson JL, Bunker CH, Aston CE, Kamboh MI. Relationship of two apolipoprotein B polymorphisms with serum lipoprotein and lipid levels in African blacks. *Hum Biol*. 1997;69:793-807.
- 387. Zaman MM, Ikemoto S, Yoshiike N, Date C, Yokoyama T, Tanaka H. Association of apolipoprotein genetic polymorphisms with plasma cholesterol in a Japanese rural population. The Shibata Study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:3495-3504.
- 388. Corbo RM, Scacchi R, Rickards O, Martinez-Labarga C, De Stefano CF. An investigation of human apolipoproteins B and E polymorphisms in two African populations from Ethiopia and Benin. Am J Hum Biol. 1999;11:297-304.
- 389. Boerwinkle E, Brown SA, Rohrbach K, Gotto AM Jr, Patsch W. Role of apolipoprotein E and B gene variation in determining response of lipid, lipoprotein, and apolipoprotein levels to increased dietary cholesterol. Am J Hum Genet. 1991;49:1145-1154.
- 390. Hansen PS, Gerdes LU, Klausen IC, Gregersen N, Faergeman O. Polymorphisms in the apolipoprotein B-100 gene contributes to normal variation in plasma lipids in 464 Danish men born in 1948. Hum Genet. 1993;91:45-50.
- 391. Visvikis S, Cambou JP, Arveiler D, Evans AE, Parra HJ, Aguillon D, Fruchart JC, Siest G, Cambien F. Apolipoprotein B signal peptide polymorphism in patients with myocardial infarction and controls. The ECTIM study. Hum Genet. 1993;90:561-565.
- 392. Bøhn M, Bakken A, Erikssen J, Berg K. The apolipoprotein B signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism is not associated with myocardial infarction in Norway. Clin Genet. 1994;45:255-259.
- 393. Hansen PS, Klausen IC, Lemming L, Gerdes LU, Gregersen N, Faergeman O. Apolipoprotein B gene polymorphisms in ischemic heart disease and hypercholesterolemia: effects of age and sex. Clin Genet. 1994;45:78-83.
- 394. Kammerer CM, VandeBerg JL, Haffner SM, Hixson JE. Apolipoprotein B (apo B) signal peptide length polymorphisms are associated with apo B, low density lipoprotein cholesterol, and glucose levels in Mexican Americans. Atherosclerosis. 1996;120:37-45.

- 395. Pajukanta PE, Valsta LM, Aro A, Pietinen P, Heliö T, Tikkanen MJ. The effects of the apolipoprotein B signal peptide (ins/del) and XbaI polymorphisms on plasma lipid responses to dietary change. Atherosclerosis. 1996;122:1-10.
- 396. Gardemann A, Ohly D, Fink M, Katz N, Tillmanns H, Hehrlein FW, Haberbosch W. Association of the insertion/deletion gene polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B signal peptide with myocardial infarction. Atherosclerosis. 1998;141:167-175.
- 397. Choong ML, Koay ESC, Khaw MC, Aw TC. Apolipoprotein B 5'-ins/del and 3'-VNTR polymorphisms in Chinese, Malay and Indian Singaporeans. *Hum Hered*. 1999;49:31-40.
- 398. Xu C, Tikkanen MJ, Huttunen JK, Pietinen P, Bütler R, Humphries S, Talmud P. Apolipoprotein B signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism is associated with Ag epitopes and involved in the determination of serum triglyceride levels. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:1255-1261.
- 399. Gaffney D, Freeman DJ, Shepherd J, Packard CJ. The ins/del polymorphism in the signal sequence of apolipoprotein B has no effect on lipid parameters. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1993;218:131-138.
- 400. Corbo RM, Vilardo T, Mantuano E, Ruggeri M, Gemma AT, Scacchi R. Apolipoproteins B and E, and angiotensin I-converting enzyme (ACE) genetic polymorphisms in Italian women with coronary artery disease (CAD) and their relationships with plasma lipid and apolipoprotein levels. *Clin Genet*. 1997;52:77-82.
- 401. Glisic S, Prljic J, Radovanovic N, Alavantic D. Study of apoB gene signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism in a healthy Serbian population: no association with serum lipid levels. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1997;263:57-65.
- 402. Korhonen T, Savolainen MJ, Kesäniemi YA. Variation of apolipoprotein B as a possible cause of decreased low density lipoprotein clearance and hypercholesterolemia. *Atherosclerosis*. 1999;146:1-10.
- 403. Wu JH, Wen MS, Lo SK, Chern MS. Increased frequency of apolipoprotein B signal peptide sp24/24 in patients with coronary artery disease. General allele survey in the population of Taiwan and comparison with Caucasians. *Clin Genet*. 1994;45:250-254.
- 404. Peacock R, Dunning A, Hamsten A, Tornvall P, Humphries S, Talmud P. Apolipoprotein B gene polymorphisms, lipoproteins and coronary atherosclerosis: a study of young myocardial infarction survivors and healthy population-based individuals. *Atherosclerosis*. 1992;92:151-164.

- 405. Hong SH, Lee CC, Kim JQ. Genetic variation of the apolipoprotein B gene in Korean patients with coronary artery disease. *Molecules and Cells*. 1997;7:521-525.
- 406. Saha N, Tong MC, Tay JS, Jeyaseelan K, Humphries SE. DNA polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene in Chinese coronary artery disease patients. *Clin Genet*. 1992;42:164-170.
- 407. Marshall HW, Morrison LC, Wu LL, Anderson JL, Corneli PS, Stauffer DM, Allen A, Karagounis LA, Ward RH. Apolipoprotein polymorphisms fail to define risk of coronary artery disease. Results of a prospective, angiographically controlled study. *Circulation*. 1994;89:567-577.
- 408. Ye P, Chen BS, Wang SW. Apolipoprotein B signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism in Chinese patients with coronary heart disease. *Chung Hua I Hsueh Tsa Chih*. 1994;74:341-344,389-390.
- 409. Humphries SE, Talmud PJ, Cox C, Sutherland W, Mann J. Genetic factors affecting the consistency and magnitude of changes in plasma cholesterol in response to dietary challenge. *QJM*. 1996;89:671-680.
- 410. Peacock RE, Karpe F, Talmud PJ, Hamsten A, Humphries SE. Common variation in the gene for apolipoprotein B modulates postprandial lipoprotein metabolism: a hypothesis generating study. Atherosclerosis. 1995;116:135-145.
- 411. Régis-Bailly A, Fournier B, Steinmetz J, Gueguen R, Siest G, Visvikis S. Apo B signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism is involved in postprandial lipoparticles' responses. Atherosclerosis. 1995;118:23-34.
- 412. Byrne CD, Wareham NJ, Mistry PK, Phillips DIW, Martensz ND, Halsall D, Talmud PJ, Humphries SE, Hales CN. The association between free fatty acid concentrations and triglyceride-rich lipoproteins in the post-prandial state is altered by a common deletion polymorphism of the apo B signal peptide. Atherosclerosis. 1996;127:35-42.
- 413. Sturley SL, Talmud PJ, Brasseur R, Culbertson MR, Humphries SE, Attie AD. Human apolipoprotein B signal sequence variants confer a secretion-defective phenotype when expressed in yeast. *J Biol Chem.* 1994;269:21670-21675.
- 414. Talmud P, Lins L, Brasseur R. Prediction of signal peptide functional properties: a study of the orientation and angle of insertion of yeast invertase mutants and human apolipoprotein B signal peptide variants. *Prot Engin*. 1996;9:317-321.

- 415. Riches FM, Watts GF, van Bockxmeer FM, Hua J, Song S, Humphries SE, Talmud PJ. Apolipoprotein B signal peptide and apolipoprotein E genotypes as determinants of the hepatic secretion of VLDL apoB in obese men. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:1752-1758.
- 416. Ma Y, Wang X, Bütler R, Schumaker VN. Bsp 12861 restriction fragment length polymorphism detects Ag(c/g) locus of human apolipoprotein B in all 17 persons studied. Arteriosclerosis. 1989;9:242-246.
- 417. Young SG, Hubl ST. An ApaLI restriction site polymorphism is associated with the MB19 polymorphism in apolipoprotein B. J Lipid Res. 1989;30:443-449.
- 418. Robinson MT, Schumaker VN, Bütler R, Berg K, Curtiss LK. Ag(c): recognition by a monoclonal antibody. *Arteriosclerosis*. 1986;6:341-344.
- 419. Tikkanen MJ, Ehnholm C, Bütler R, Young SG, Curtiss LK, Witztum JL. Monoclonal antibody detects Ag polymorphism of apolipoprotein B. FEBS Lett. 1986;202:54-58.
- 420. Duriez P, Bütler R, Tikkanen MJ, Steinmetz J, Vu Dac N, Bütler-Brunner E, Luyeye I, Bard JM, Puchois P, Fruchart JC. A monoclonal antibody (BIP 45) detects Ag(c,g) polymorphism of human apolipoprotein B. J Immunol Methods. 1987;102:205-212.
- 421. Schlapfer P, Nydegger T, Bütler-Brunner E, Morgenthaler J-J, Bütler R, Blaser K. Two monoclonal antibodies that discriminate between allelic variants of human low density lipoprotein. *Hybridoma*. 1987;6:575-588.
- 422. Bütler R, Brunner E, Morganti G. Contribution to the inheritance of the Ag groups. A population genetic study. *Vox Sang*. 1974;26:485-496.
- 423. Tikkanen MJ, Ehnholm C, Kovanen PT, Bütler R, Young SG, Curtiss LK, Witztum JL. Detection of two apolipoprotein B species (apoBc and apoBg) by a monoclonal antibody. *Atherosclerosis*. 1987;65:247-256.
- 424. Young SG, Bertics SJ, Scott TM, Dubois BW, Beltz WF, Curtiss LK, Witztum JL. Apolipoprotein B allotypes MB19₁ and MB19₂ in subjects with coronary artery disease and hypercholesterolemia. *Arteriosclerosis*. 1987;7:61-65.
- 425. Parra H-J, Martin F, Monard F, Ngangoué N, Copin N, Bard JM, Qafli M, Vu Dac N, Duriez P, Fruchart JC. Apolipoprotein B polymorphism and altered apolipoprotein B concentrations in Congolese blacks. *Clin Genet*. 1991;40:263-270.

- 426. Tikkanen MJ, Viikari J, Åkerblom HK, Pesonen E. Apolipoprotein B polymorphism and altered apolipoprotein B and low density lipoprotein cholesterol concentrations in Finnish children. *BMJ*. 1988;296:169-170.
- 427. Aalto-Setälä K, Tikkanen MJ, Taskinen MR, Nieminen M, Holmberg P, Kontula K. XbaI and c/g polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene locus are associated with serum cholesterol and LDL-cholesterol levels in Finland. *Atherosclerosis*. 1988;74:47-54.
- 428. Duriez P, Vu Dac N, Koffigan M, Puchois P, Demarquilly C, Fievet C, Fievet P, Luyeye I, Bard JM, Fourrier JL, Slimane N, Lablanche JM, Bertrand M, Fruchart JC. Detection of human apolipoprotein B polymorphic species with one monoclonal antibody (BIP 45) against low density lipoprotein. Influence of this polymorphism on lipid levels and coronary artery stenosis. Atherosclerosis. 1987;66:153-161.
- 429. Dunning AM, Duriez P, Vu Dac N, Fruchart JC, Humphries SE. Association between epitopes detected by monoclonal antibody BIP-45 and the XbaI polymorphism of apolipoprotein B. Clin Genet. 1988;33:181-188.
- 430. Robinson MT, Bütler R, Krauss RM. Association of a genetic polymorphism in human apolipoprotein B-100 with intermediate density lipoprotein concentrations. *Clin Genet*. 1991;40:178-185.
- 431. Wang X, Schlapfer P, Ma Y, Bütler R, Elovson J, Schumaker VN. Apolipoprotein B: the Ag(a₁/d) immunogenetic polymorphism coincides with a T-to-C substitution at nucleotide 1981, creating an Alu I restriction site. Arteriosclerosis. 1988;8:429-435.
- 432. Dunning AM, Tikkanen MJ, Ehnholm C, Bütler R, Humphries SE. Relationships between DNA and protein polymorphisms of apolipoprotein B. *Hum Genet*. 1988;78:325-329.
- 433. Wu JH, Wen MS, Lo SK, Wu D. DNA polymorphisms of apolipoprotein B in the population of Taiwan. J Formos Med Assoc. 1993;92:330-335.
- 434. Chen CH, Lai ML, Lai MD, Huang JD. Apolipoprotein B gene polymorphisms in Taiwanese ischemic stroke patients. J Formos Med Assoc. 1997;96:499-502.
- 435. Hosking JL, Bais R, Sobecki SK, Tallis GA, Bradley J, Thomas DW. Lipid parameters and apolipoprotein B RFLP studies: comparison of normal and coronary heart disease groups as defined by angiography. *Clin Biochem*. 1992;25:303-308.

- 436. Aalto-Setälä K, Viikari J, Åkerblom HK, Kuusela V, Kontula K. DNA polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B and A-I/CIII genes are associated with variations of serum low density lipoprotein cholesterol level in childhood. J Lipid Res. 1991;32:1477-1487.
- 437. Pan J-P, Chiang A-N, Tai JJ, Wang S-P, Chang M-S. Restriction fragment length polymorphisms of apolipoprotein B gene in Chinese population with coronary heart disease. *Clin Chem.* 1995;41:424-429.
- 438. Saha N, Tay JSH, Humphries SE. Apolipoprotein B-gene DNA polymorphisms (XbaI and EcoRI), serum lipids, and apolipoproteins in healthy Chinese. *Genet Epidemiol*. 1992;9:1-10.
- 439. Ye P, Chen B, Wang S-W. Polymorphisms of apolipoprotein B gene in relation to coronary heart disease in Chinese Han nationality. *Chin Med J*. 1994;107:30-35.
- 440. Ye P, Chen B, Wang S. Association of polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene with coronary heart disease in Han Chinese. *Atherosclerosis*. 1995;117:43-50.
- 441. Myant NB, Gallagher J, Barbir M, Thompson GR, Wile D, Humphries SE. Restriction fragment length polymorphisms in the apo B gene in relation to coronary artery disease. *Atherosclerosis*. 1989;77:193-201.
- 442. Tikkanen MJ, Xu CF, Hämäläinen T, Talmud P, Sarna S, Huttunen JK, Pietinen P, Humphries S. XbaI polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene influences plasma lipid response to diet intervention. *Clin Genet*. 1990;37:327-334.
- 443. Lopez-Miranda J, Ordovas JM, Ostos MA, Marin C, Jansen S, Salas J, Blanco-Molina A, Jimenez-Pereperez JA, Lopez-Segura F, Perez-Jimenez F. Dietary fat clearance in normal subjects is modulated by genetic variation at the apolipoprotein B gene locus. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:1765-1773.
- 444. Xu C-F, Boerwinkle E, Tikkanen MJ, Huttunen JK, Humphries SE, Talmud PJ. Genetic variation at the apolipoprotein gene loci contribute to response of plasma lipids to dietary change. *Genet Epidemiol*. 1990;7:261-275.
- 445. Talmud PJ, Boerwinkle E, Xu C, Tikkanen MJ, Pietinen P, Huttunen JK, Humphries S. Dietary intake and gene variation influence the response of plasma lipids to dietary intervention. *Genet Epidemiol*. 1992;9:249-260.
- 446. Friedlander Y, Berry EM, Eisenberg S, Stein Y, Leitersdorf E. Plasma lipids and lipoproteins response to a dietary challenge: analysis of four candidate genes. *Clin Genet*. 1995;47:1-12.

- 447. Aalto-Setälä K, Kontula K, Mänttäri M, Huttunen J, Manninen V, Koskinen P, Frick HM. DNA polymorphisms of apolipoprotein B and AI/CIII genes and response to gemfibrozil treatment. *Clin Pharmacol Ther*. 1991;50:208-214.
- 448. Porkka KV, Taimela S, Kontula K, Lehtimäki T, Aalto-Setälä K, Åkerblom HK, Viikari JS. Variability gene effects of DNA polymorphisms at the apo B, apo A I/C III and apo E loci on serum lipids: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Clin Genet*. 1994;45:113-121.
- 449. Robinson MT, McCall MR, Rubin E, Lauer S, La Belle M, Forte TM. Apolipoprotein B genetic polymorphisms in several human hepatoma derived liver cell lines. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 1992;183:1224-1229.
- 450. Demant T, Houlston RS, Caslake MJ, Series JJ, Shepherd J, Packard CJ, Humphries SE. Catabolic rate of low density lipoprotein is influenced by variation in the apolipoprotein B gene. J Clin Invest. 1988;82:797-802.
- 451. Houlston RS, Turner PR, Lewis P, Humphries SE. Genetic epidemiology of differences in low-density lipoprotein (LDL) concentration: possible involvement of variation at the apolipoprotein B gene locus in LDL kinetics. *Genet Epidemiol.* 1990;7:199-210.
- 452. Houlston RS, Turner PR, Revill J, Lewis B, Humphries SE. The fractional catabolic rate of low density lipoprotein in normal individuals is influenced by variation in the apolipoprotein B gene: a preliminary study. Atherosclerosis. 1988;71:81-85.
- 453. Kardassis D, Zannis VI, Cladaras C. Purification and characterization of the Nuclear Factor BA1. A transcriptional activator of the human apoB gene. *J Biol Chem.* 1990;265:21733-21740.
- 454. Series J, Cameron I, Caslake M, Gaffney D, Packard CJ, Shepherd J. The XbaI polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene influences the degradation ov low density lipoprotein in vitro. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1989;1003:183-188.
- 455. Huang L-S, Gavish D, Breslow JL. Sequence polymorphism in the human apoB gene at position 8344. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1990;18:5922.
- 456. Wenham PR, Henderson BG, Penney MD, Ashby JP, Rae PWH, Walker SW. Familial ligand-defective apolipoprotein B-100: detection, biochemical features and haplotype analysis of the R3531C mutation in the UK. Atherosclerosis. 1997;129:185-192.

- 457. Navajas M, Laurent A-M, Moreel J-F, Ragab A, Cambou J-P, Cuny G, Cambien F, Roizès G. Detection by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis of a new polymorphism in the apolipoprotein B gene. *Hum Genet*. 1990;86:91-93.
- 458. Dunning AM, Renges H-H, Xu Chun-F, Peacock R, Brasseur R, Laxer G, Tikkanen MJ, Bütler R, Saha N, Hamsten A, Rosseneu M, Talmud P, Humphries SE. Two amino acid substitutions in apolipoprotein B are in complete allelic association with the antigen group (x/y) polymorphism: evidence for litle recombination in the 3´ end of the human gene. Am J Hum Genet. 1992;50:208-221.
- 459. Berg K, Powell LM, Wallis SC, Pease R, Knott TJ, Scott J. Genetic linkage between the antigenic group (Ag) variation and the apolipoprotein B gene: assignment of the Ag locus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1986;83:7367-7370.
- 460. Ma Y, Ladias JAA, Bütler R, Schumaker VN, Antonarakis SE, Lusis AJ, Heinzman C, Kwiterovich PO. Apolipoprotein B gene haplotypes. Association between Ag and DNA polymorphisms. *Arteriosclerosis*. 1988;8:521-524.
- 461. Breguet G, Bütler R, Bütler-Brunner E, Sanchez-Mazas A. A worldwide population study of the Ag-system haplotypes, a genetic polymorphism of human low-density lipoprotein. Am J Hum Genet. 1990;46:502-517.
- 462. Berg K, Hames C, Dahlén G, Frick MH, Krishan I. Genetic variation in serum low density lipoproteins and lipid levels in man. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1976;73:937-940.
- 463. Moreel JFR, Rozes G, Evans AE, Arveiler D, Cambou JP, Souriau C, Parra HJ, Desmarais E, Fruchart JC, Ducimetière P, Cambien F. The polymorphism apoB/4311 in patients with myocardial infarction and controls: the Ectim Study. Hum Genet. 1992;89:169-175.
- 464. Huang L-S, de Graaf J, Breslow JL. ApoB gene MspI RFLP in exon 26 changes amino acid 3611 from Arg to Gln. J Lipid Res. 1988;29:63-67.
- 465. Xu C, Nanjee N, Tikkanen MJ, Huttunen JK, Pietinen P, Bütler R, Angelico F, Del Ben M, Mazzarella R, Antonio R, Miller NG, Humphries S, Talmud PJ. Apolipoprotein B amino acid 3611 substitution from arginine to glutamine creates the Ag (h/i) epitope: the polymorphism is not associated with differences in serum cholesterol and apolipoprotein B levels. Hum Genet. 1989;82:322-326.
- 466. Choong ML, Sethi SK, Koay ESC. Effects of intragenic variability at 3 polymorphic sites of the apolipoprotein B gene on serum lipids and lipoproteins in a multiethnic Asian population. *Hum Biol*. 1999;71:381-397.

- 467. Rauh G, Schuster H, Müller B, Schewe S, Keller C, Wolfram G, Zöllner N. Genetic evidence from 7 families that the apolipoprotein B gene is not involved in familial combined hyperlipidemia. *Atherosclerosis*. 1990;83:81-87.
- 468. Xu C-F, Nanjee MN, Savill J, Talmud PJ, Angelico F, Del Ben M, Antonini R, Mazzarella B, Miller N, Humphries SE. Variation at the apolipoprotein (apo) AI-CIII-AIV gene cluster and apo B gene loci is associated with lipoprotein and apolipoprotein levels in Italian Children. Am J Hum Genet. 1990;47:429-439.
- 469. Glisic S, Savic I, Alavantic D. Apolipoprotein B gene DNA polymorphisms (EcoRI and MspI) and serum lipid levels in the Serbian healthy population: interaction of rare alleles and smoking and cholesterol levels. *Genet Epidemiol*. 1995;12:499-508.
- 470. Stepanov VA, Puzyrev VP, Karpov RS, Kutmin AI. Genetic markers in coronary artery disease in a Russian population. *Hum Biol*. 1998;70:47-57.
- 471. Friedl W, Ludwig EH, Paulweber B, Sandhofer F, McCarthy BJ. Hypervariability in a minisatellite 3' of the apolipoprotein B gene in patients with coronary heart disease compared with normal controls. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:659-665.
- 472. Mendis S, Shepherd J, Packard CJ, Gaffney D. Restriction fragment length polymorphisms in the apo B gene in relation to coronary heart disease in a Southern Asian population. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1991;196:107-117.
- 473. Wick U, Witt E, Engel W. Restriction fragment length polymorphisms at the apoprotein genes AI, CIII and B-100 and in the 5' flanking region of the insulin gene as possible markers of coronary heart disease. *Clin Genet*. 1995;47:184-190.
- 474. Nassar BA, Dunn J, Title LM, O'Neill BJ, Kirkland SA, Zayed E, Bata IR, Cantrill RC, Johnstone J, Dempsey GI, Tan M-H, Breckenridge WC, Johnstone DE. Relation of genetic polymorphisms of apolipoprotein E, angiotensin converting enzyme, apolipoprotein B-100, and glycoprotein IIIa and early-onset coronary heart disease. *Clin Biochem*. 1999;32:275-282.
- 475. Rajput-Williams J, Knott TJ, Wallis SC, Sweetnam P, Yarnell J, Cox N, Bell GI, Miller NE, Scott J. Variation of apolipoprotein-B gene is associated with obesity, high blood cholesterol levels, and increased risk of coronary heart disease. *Lancet*. 1988;2:1442-1446.

- 476. Series JJ, Gaffney D, Packard CJ, Shepherd J. Frequency of the XbaI, EcoRI, PvuII and MspI polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene in relation to hypercholesterolaemia in the general population. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1993;215:89-98.
- 477. Delghandi M, Thangarajah R, Nilsen M, Grimsgaard S, Bønaa KH, Tonstad S, Jørgensen L. DNA polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene (XbaI, EcoRI, and MspI RFLPs) in Norwegians at risk of atherosclerosis and healthy controls. Acta Cardiol. 1999;54:215-225.
- 478. Genest JJ Jr, Ordovas JM, McNamara JR, Robbins AM, Meade T, Cohn SD, Salem DN, Wilson PWF, Masharani U, Frossard PM, Schaefer EJ. DNA polymoprhisms of the apolipoprotein B gene in patients with premature coronary artery disease. Atherosclerosis. 1990;82:7-17.
- 479. Priestley L, Knott T, Wallis S, Powell L, Pease R, Scott J. RFLP for the human apolipoprotein B gene: II; EcoRI. Nucleic Acids Res. 1985;13:6790.
- 480. Ma Y, Schumaker VN, Bütler R, Sparkes RS. Two DNA restriction fragment length polymorphisms associated with Ag(t/z) and Ag(g/c) antigenic sites of human apolipoprotein B. Arteriosclerosis. 1987;7:301-305.
- 481. Huang L-S, Miller DA, Bruns GAP, Breslow JL. Mapping of the human APOB gene to chromosome 2p and demonstration of a two-allele restriction fragment length polymorphism. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1986;83:644-648.
- 482. Chauffert M, Larghero J, Ngohou-Botum K, Cisse A, Chevenne D, Trivin F. DNA polymorphisms of apolipoprotein B in the population of Senegal. Ann Hum Genet. 1997;61:525-529.
- 483. Iso H, Harada S, Shimamoto T, Folsom AR, Koike K, Sato S, Iida M, Komachi Y. Polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene and blood lipid concentrations in Japanese and Caucasian population samples. Atherosclerosis. 1996;126:233-241.
- 484. Deeb S, Failor A, Brown BG, Brunzell JD, Albers JJ, Motulsky AG. Molecular genetics of apolipoproteins and coronary heart disease. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol*. 1986;50:403-409.
- 485. Hegele RA, Huang L-S, Herbert PN, Blum CB, Buring JE, Hennekens CH, Breslow JL. Apolipoprotein B-gene DNA polymorphisms associated with myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 1986;315:1509-1515.

- 486. Talmud PJ, Barni N, Kessling AM, Carlsson P, Darnfors C, Bjursell G, Galton D, Wynn V, Kirk H, Hayden MR, Humphries SE. Apolipoprotein B gene variants are involved in the determination of serum cholesterol levels: a study in normo- and hyperlipidaemic individuals. Atherosclerosis. 1987;67:81-89.
- 487. Jenner K, Sidoli A, Ball M, Rodriguez JR, Pagani F, Giudici G, Vergani C, Mann J, Baralle FE, Shoulders CC. Characterization of genetic markers in the 3' end of the apo B gene and their use in family and population studies. *Atherosclerosis*. 1988;69:39-49.
- 488. Monsalve MV, Young R, Jobsis J, Wiseman SA, Dhamu S, Powell JT, Greenhalgh RM, Humphries SE. DNA polymorphisms of the gene for apolipoprotein B in patients with peripheral arterial disease. *Atherosclerosis*. 1988;70:123-129.
- 489. Houlston R, Lewis B, Humphries SE. Polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B and E genes and their possible roles in familial and non-familial combined hyperlipidaemia. *Dis Markers*. 1991;9:319-325.
- 490. Deeb SS, Failor RA, Brown BG, Brunzell JD, Albers JJ, Motulsky AG, Wijsman E. Association of apolipoprotein B gene variants with plasma apoB and low density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol levels. *Hum Genet*. 1992;88:463-470.
- 491. Paulweber B, Friedl W, Krempler F, Humphries SE, Sandhofer F. Association of DNA polymorphism at the apolipoprotein B gene locus with coronary heart disease and serum very low density lipoprotein levels. Arteriosclerosis. 1990;10:17-24.
- 492. Houlston RS, Snowden C, Laker MF, Alberti KG, Humphries SE. Variation in the apolipoprotein B gene and development of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Dis Markers*. 1991;9:87-96.
- 493. Tybjærg-Hansen A, Nordestgaard BG, Gerdes LU, Humphries SE. Variation of apolipoprotein B gene is associated with myocardial infarction and lipoprotein levels in Danes. *Atherosclerosis*. 1991;89:69-81.
- 494. Pouliot M-C, Després J-P, Dionne FT, Vohl M-C, Moorjani S, Prud'homme D, Bouchard C, Lupien PJ. ApoB-100 gene EcoRI polymorphism. Relations to plasma lipoprotein changes associated with abdominal visceral obesity. Arterioscler Thromb. 1994;14:527-533.

- 495. Scacchi R, Debernardini L, Mantuano E, Vilardo T, Donini LM, Ruggeri M, Gemma AT, Pascone R, Corbo RM. DNA polymorphisms of apolipoprotein B and angiotensin I-converting enzyme genes and relationships with lipid levels in Italian patients with vascular dementia or Alzheimers disease. Dementia Geriatr Cogn Disord. 1998;9:186-190.
- 496. De Benedictis G, Rose G, Mazzei R, Leone O, Crescibene L, Brancati C, Carotenuto L. EcoRI-RFLP of the Apo B gene: a study in a sample group from South Italy. Ann Hum Genet. 1991;55:103-113.
- 497. Abbey M, Hirata F, Chen GZ, Ross R, Noakes M, Fraci BB, Clifton P, Nestel PJ. Restriction fragment length polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene and response to dietary fat and cholesterol. *Can J Cardiol*. 1995;11:G79-G85.
- 498. Ferns GAA, Robinson D, Galton DJ. DNA haplotypes of the human apolipoprotein B gene in coronary atherosclerosis. *Hum Genet*. 1988;81:76-80.
- 499. Ukkola O, Savolainen MJ, Salmela PI, von Dickhoff K, Kesäniemi YA. Apolipoprotein B gene DNA polymorphisms are associated with macro- and microangiopathy in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Clin Genet*. 1993;44:177-184.
- 500. Gylling H, Kontula K, Koivisto U-M, Miettinen HE, Miettinen TA. Polymorphisms of the genes encoding apoproteins A-I, B, C-III, and E and LDL receptor, and cholesterol and LDL metabolism during increased cholesterol intake. Common alleles of the apoprotein E gene show the greatest regulatory impact. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:38-44.
- 501. Hegele RA, Brunt JH, Connelly PW. Genetic and biochemical factors associated with variation in blood pressure in a genetic isolate. *Hypertension*. 1996;27:308-312.
- 502. Kervinen K, Savolainen MJ, Salokannel J, Hynninen A, Heikkinen J, Ehnholm C, Koistinen MJ, Kesäniemi YA. Apolipoprotein E and B polymorphisms - longevity factors assessed in nonagenarians. *Atherosclerosis*. 1994;105:89-95.
- 503. Gallagher JJ, Myant NB. Does the EcoRI polymorphism in the human apolipoprotein B gene affect the binding of low density lipoprotein to the low density lipoprotein receptor? Arterioscler Thromb. 1992;12:256-260.

- 504. Boerwinkle E, Xiong W, Fourest E, Chan L. Rapid typing of tandemly repeated hypervariable loci by the polymerase chain reaction: application to the apolipoprotein B 3' hypervariable region. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1989;86:212-216.
- 505. Ludvig EH, Friedl W, McCarthy BJ. High-resolution analysis of a hypervariable region in the human apolipoprotein B gene. Am J Hum Genet. 1989;45:458-464.
- 506. Desmarais E, Vigneron S, Buresi C, Cambien F, Cambou JP, Roizes G. Variant mapping ot the Apo(B) AT rich minisatellite. Dependence on nucleotide sequence of the copy number variations. Instability of the non-canonical alleles. *Nucleic Acids Res*. 1993;21:2179-2184.
- 507. Ellsworth DL, Shriver MD, Boerwinkle E. Nucleotide sequence analysis of the apolipoprotein B 3' VNTR. *Hum Mol Genet*. 1995;4:937-944.
- 508. Wu JH. Sequences of apolipoprotein B 3' hypervariable repeat alleles. *Gene*. 1995;159:235-237.
- 509. Buresi C, Desmarais E, Vigneron S, Lamarti H, Smaoui N, Cambien F, Roizes G. Structural analysis of the minisatellite present at the 3' end of the human apolipoprotein B gene: new definition of the alleles and evolutionary implications. *Hum Mol Genet*. 1996;5:61-68.
- 510. Hixson JE, Powers PK, McMahan CA. The human apolipoprotein B 3' hypervariable region: detection of eight new alleles an comparisons of allele frequencies in blacks and whites. *Hum Genet*. 1993;91:475-479.
- 511. Destro-Bisol G, Presciuttini S, d'Aloja E, Dobosz M, Spedini G, Pascali VL. Genetic variation at the apoB 3'HVR, D2S44, and D7S2I loci in the Ewondo ethnic group of Cameroon. Am J Hum Genet. 1994;55:168-174.
- 512. Deka R, Chakraborty R, DeCroo S, Rothhammer F, Barton SA, Ferrell RE. Characteristics of polymorphism at a VNTR locus 3' to the apolipoprotein B gene in five human populations. Am J Hum Genet. 1992;51:1325-1333.
- 513. Higashimori K, Higaki J, Miki T, Kamitani A, Mikami H, Kumahara Y, Ogihara T. Analysis of the apolipoprotein B 3' hypervariable region in patients with essential hypertension. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol*. 1992;19:21-23.
- 514. Evans AE, Zhang W, Moreel JFR, Bard JM, Ricard S, Poirier O, Tiret L, Fruchart JC, Cambien F. Polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B and E genes and their relationship to plasma lipid variables in healthy Chinese men. *Hum Genet*. 1993;92:191-197.

- 515. Hong S-S, Kim U-K, Chae J-J, Goh S-H, Kim Y-S, Yong N, Park J-E, Kim K-S, Hong S-E, Lee C-C. Lack of correlation between DNA polymorphisms of the apoB gene and plasma lipid levels in Korean population. *Molecules and Cells*. 1995;5:235-242.
- 516. Heliö T, Ludwig EH, Palotie A, Koskinen P, Paulweber B, Kauppinen-Mäkelin R, Manninen V, Mänttäri M, Frick H, Ehnholm C, Tikkanen MJ. Apolipoprotein B gene 3' hypervariable region polymorphism and myocardial infarction in dyslipidemic Finnish men participating in a primary prevention trial. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis*. 1991;1:178-182.
- 517. Heiba IM, DeMeester CA, Xia Y-R, Diep A, George VT, Amos CI, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS, Elston RC, Lusis AJ. Genetic contributions to quantitative lipoprotein traits associated with coronary artery disease: analysis of a large pedigree from the Bogalusa Heart Study. Am J Med Genet. 1993;47:875-883.
- 518. Wu JH, Chern M-S, Lo S-K, Wen M-S, Kao J-T. Apolipoprotein B 3' hypervariable repeat genotype: association with plasma lipid concentration, coronary artery disease, and other restriction fragment polymorphisms. *Clin Chem*. 1996;42:927-932.
- 519. Alavantić D, Glišić S, Kandić I. Apo B3' HVR polymorphism in healthy population: relationships to serum lipid levels. *Genet Epidemiol*. 1998;15:113-122.
- 520. Frossard PM, Obineche EN, Lestringant GG. Association of an apolipoprotein B gene marker with essential hypertension. *Hypertension*. 1999;33:1052-1056.
- 521. Myklebost O, Rogne S, Hjermann I, Olaisen B, Prydz H. Association analysis of lipid levels and apolipoprotein restriction fragment length polymorphisms. *Hum Genet*. 1990;86:209-214.
- 522. Ogbonna G, Cheung RMC, Wong G, Adeli K. Apolipoprotein B gene polymorphism and plasma lipids and lipoproteins in a Canadian Caucasian population. *Clin Biochem*. 1992;25:471-478.
- 523. Pan JP, Chiang AN, Chou CY, Chan WL, Tai JJ. Polymorphisms, of the apolipoprotein 3' variable number of tandem repeats region associated with coronary artery disease in Taiwanese. J Formos Med Assoc. 1998;97:233-238.
- 524. Shadrina MI, Slominskii PA, Oganov RG, Perova RV, Limborskaya SA. Analysis of polymorphism of the 5'-region of the apolipoprotein B gene in patients with coronary heart disease. *Genetika*. 1996;32:1041-1044.

- 525. van't Hooft FM, Jormsjö S, Lundahl B, Tornvall P, Eriksson P, Hamsten A. A functional polymorphism in the apolipoprotein B promoter that influences the level of plasma low density lipoprotein. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:1686-1694.
- 526. Røsby O, Poledne R, Hjermann I, Tonstad S, Berg K, Leren TP. Styl polymorphism in an enhancer region of the second intron of the apolipoprotein B gene in hyper- and hypocholesterolemic subjects. *Clin Genet*. 1992;42:217-223.
- 527. Laing AE, Amos CI, DeMeester C, Diep A, Xia YR, Elston RC, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS, Lusis AJ. Linkage between the APOB gene and serum apoB levels in a large pedigree from the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Genet Epidemiol*. 1994;11:29-40.
- 528. Dunning AM, Renges H-H, Hamsten A, Talmud P, Humphries S. A postulated phylogenetic tree for the human apolipoprotein B gene: unpredicted haplotypes are associated with elevated apo B levels. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1993;1165:271-278.
- 529. Hallman DM, Visvikis S, Steinmetz J, Boerwinkle E. The effect of variation in the apolipoprotein B gene on plasma lipid and apolipoprotein B levels. I. A likelihood-based approach to cladistic analysis. Ann Hum Genet. 1994;58:35-64.
- 530. Lund-Katz S, Innerarity TL, Arnold kay S, Curtiss LK, Phillips MC. ¹³C NMR evidence that substitution of glutamine for arginine 3500 in familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 disrupts the conformation of the receptor-binding domain. J Biol Chem. 1991;266:2701-2704.
- 531. Vega GL, Grundy SM. In vivo evidence for reduced binding of low density lipoproteins to receptors as a cause of primary moderate hypercholesterolemia. J Clin Invest. 1986;78:1410-1414.
- 532. Pietzsch J, Wiedemann B, Julius U, Nitzsche S, Gehrisch S, Bergmann S, Leonhardt W, Jaross W, Hanefeld M. Increased clearance of low density lipoprotein precursors in patients with heterozygous familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: a stable isotope approach. J Lipid Res. 1996;37:2074-2087.
- 533. Arnold KS, Balestra ME, Krauss RM, Curtiss LK, Young SG, Innerarity TL. Isolation of allele-specific, receptor-binding-defective low density lipoproteins from familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 subjects. J Lipid Res. 1994;35:1469-1476.
- 534. Friedl W, Ludwig EH, Balestra ME, Arnold KS, Paulweber B, Sandhofer F, McCarthy BJ, Innerarity TL. Apolipoprotein B gene mutations in Austrian subjects with heart disease and their kindred. Arterioscler Thromb. 1991;11:371-378.

- 535. Maher VMG, Gallagher JJ, Myant NB. The binding of very low density lipoprotein remnants to the low density lipoprotein receptor in familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Atherosclerosis. 1993;102:51-61.
- 536. Myant NB. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: a review, including some comparisons with familial hypercholesterolemia. *Atherosclerosis*. 1993;104:1-18.
- 537. Zulewski H, Ninnis R, Miserez AR, Baumstark MW, Keller U. VLDL and IDL apolipoprotein B-100 kinetics in familial hypercholesterolemia due to impaired LDL receptor function or to defective apolipoprotein B-100. J Lipid Res. 1998;39:380-387.
- 538. Funke H, Rust S, Seedorf U, Brennhausen B, Chirazi A, Motti C, Assmann G. Homozygosity for familial defective apolipoprorein B-100 (FDB) is associated with lower plasma cholesterol concentration than homozygosity for familial hypercholesterolemia. *Circulation*. 1992;86:I-691.
- 539. März W, Ruzicka V, Pohl T, Usadel KH, Gross W. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: mild hypercholesterolemia without atherosclerosis in a homozygous patient. *Lancet*. 1992;340:1362.
- 540. Schaefer JR, Scharnagl H, Baumstark MW, Schweer H, Zech LA, Seyberth H, Winkler K, Steinmetz A, März W. Homozygous familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Enhanced removal of apolipoprotein E-containing VLDLs and decreased production of LDLs. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:348-353.
- 541. Defesche JC, Pricker KL, Hayden MR, van der Ende BE, Kastelein JJP. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 is clinically indistinguishable from familial hypercholesterolemia. Arch Intern Med. 1993;153:2349-2356.
- 542. Kotze MJ, Peeters AV, Langenhoven E, Wauters JG, Van Gaal LF. Phenotypic expression and frequency of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 in Belgian hypercholesterolemics. *Atherosclerosis*. 1994;111:217-225.
- 543. Miserez AR, Keller U. Differences in the phenotypic characteristics of subjects with familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 and familial hypercholesterolemia. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:1719-1729.
- 544. Myant NB, Gallagher JJ, Knight BL, McCarthy SN, Frostegård J, Nilsson J, Hamsten A, Talmud P, Humphries SE. Clinical signs of familial hypercholesterolemia in patients with familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 and normal low density lipoprotein receptor function. Arterioscler Thromb. 1991;11:671-703.

- 545. Davignon J, Dufour R, Roy M, Bétard C, Ma Y, Ouellette S, Boulet L, Lussier-Cacan S. Phenotypic heterogeneity associated with defective apolipoprotein B-100 and occurrence of the familial hypercholesterolemia phenotype in the absence of an LDL-receptor defect within a Canadian kindred. Eur J Epidemiol. 1992;8:10-17.
- 546. Hansen PS, Meinertz H, Jensen HK, Fruergaard P, Launbjerg J, Klausen IC, Lemming L, Gerdes U, Gregersen N, Faergeman O. Characteristics of 46 heterozygous carriers and 57 unnaffected relatives in five Danish families with familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Arterioscler Thromb. 1994;14:207-213.
- 547. Pimstone SN, Defesche JC, Clee SM, Bakker HD, Hayden MR, Kastelein JJP. Differences in the phenotype between children with familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 and familial hypercholesterolemia. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:826-833.
- 548. Tybjærg-Hansen A, Steffensen R, Meinertz H, Schnohr P, Nordestgaard BG. Association of mutations in the apolipoprotein B gene with hypercholesterolemia and the risk of ischemic heart disease. N Engl J Med. 1998;338:1577-1584.
- 549. Schuster H, Rauh G, Kormann B, Hepp T, Humphries S, Keller C, Wolfram G, Zöllner N. Familial defective apo B-100. Comparison with familial hypercholesterolemia in 18 cases detected in Munich. *Arteriosclerosis*. 1990;10:577-581.
- 550. Tybjærg-Hansen A, Gallagher J, Vincent J, Houlston R, Talmud P, Dunning AM, Seed M, Hamsten A, Humphries SE, Myant NB. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: detection in the United Kingdom and Scandinavia, and clinical characteristics of ten cases. *Atherosclerosis*. 1990;80:235-242.
- 551. Bersot TP, Russell SJ, Thatcher SR, Pomernacki NK, Mahley RW, Weisgraber KH, Innerarity TL, Fox CS. A unique haplotype of the apolipoprotein B-100 allele associated with familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 in a Chinese man discovered during a study of the prevalence of this disorder. J Lipid Res. 1993;34:1149-1154.
- 552. Hansen PS, Nørgaard-Petersen B, Meinertz H, Jensen HK, Hansen ABB, Klausen IC, Gerdes LU, Færgeman O. Incidence of the apolipoprotein B-3500 mutation in Denmark. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1994;230:101-104.
- 553. Miserez AR, Laager R, Chiodetti N, Keller U. High prevalence of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 in Switzerland. J Lipid Res. 1994;35:574-583.

- 554. Ludwig EH, McCarthy BJ. Haplotype analysis of the human apolipoprotein B mutation associated with familial defective apolipoprotein B100. Am J Hum Genet. 1990;47:712-720.
- 555. Brousseau T, Arveiler D, Cambou J-P, Evans AE, Luc G, Fruchart J-C, Cambien F, Amouyel P. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 and myocardial infarction. The ECTIM study. Atherosclerosis. 1995;116:269-271.
- 556. Leren TP, Rødningen OK, Tonstad S, Røsby O, Urdal P, Ose L. Identification of the apoB-3500 mutation in the Norwegian population. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 1995;55:217-221.
- 557. Rabès JP, Varret M, Saint-Jore B, Erlich D, Jondeau G, Krempf M, Giraudet P, Junien C, Boileau C. Familial ligand-defective apolipoprotein B-100: simultaneous detection of the Arg₃₅₀₀→Gln and Arg₃₅₃₁→Cys mutations in a French population. *Hum Mutat*. 1997;10:160-163.
- 558. Rauh G, Schuster H, Schewe CK, Stratmann G, Keller C, Wolfram G, Zöllner N. Independent mutation of arginine₍₃₅₀₀₎→glutamine associated with familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. J Lipid Res. 1993;34:799-805.
- 559. Abdel-Wareth LO, Pimstone SN, Lagarde J-P, Raisonnier A, Benlian P, Pritchard H, Hayden MR, Frolich JJ. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 in hypercholesterolemic Chinese Canadians: identification of a unique haplotype of the apolipoprotein B-100 allele. Atherosclerosis. 1997;135:181-185.
- 560. Myant NB, Forbes SA, Day INM, Gallagher J. Estimation of the age of the ancestral arginine₃₅₀₀→glutamine mutation in human apoB-100. *Genomics*. 1997;45:78-87.
- 561. Ludwig EH, Hopkins PN, Allen A, Wu LL, Williams RR, Anderson JL, Ward RH, Lalouel J-M, Innerarity TL. Association of genetic variations in apolipoprotein B with hypercholesterolemia, coronary artery disease, and receptor binding of low density lipoproteins. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:1361-1373.
- 562. Choong M-L, Koay ESC, Khoo K-L, Khaw M-C, Sethi SK. Denaturing gradient-gel electrophoresis screening of familiar defective apolipoprotein B-100 in a mixed Asian cohort: two cases of arginine₃₅₀₀→tryptophan mutation associated with a unique haplotype. *Clin Chem.* 1997;43:916-923.
- 563. Tai D-Y, Pan J-P, Lee-Chen G-J. Identification and haplotype analysis of apolipoprotein B-100 Arg₃₅₀₀→Trp mutation in hyperlipidemic Chinese. Clin Chem. 1998;44:1659-1665.

- 564. Kotze MJ, Langenhoven E, Peeters AV, Theart L, Oosthuizen CJJ. Detection of two point mutations causing familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 by heteroduplex analysis. *Mol Cell Probes*. 1994;8:513-518.
- 565. Nissen H, Hansen PS, Færgeman O, Hørder M. Mutation screening of the codon 3500 region of the apolipoprotein B gene by denaturing gradient-gel electrophoresis. *Clin Chem*. 1995;41:419-423.
- 566. Talmud PJ, Tamplin OJ, Heath K, Gaffney D, Day INM, Humphries SE. Rapid testing for three mutations causing familial defective apolipoprotein B100 in 562 patients with familial hypercholesterolemia. Atherosclerosis. 1996;125:135-137.
- 567. Parhofer KG, Barrett PHR, Aguilar-Salinas CA, Schonfeld G. Positive linear correlation between the length of truncated apolipoprotein B and its secretion rate. In vivo studies in human apoB-89, apoB-75, apoB-54.8, and apoB-31 heterozygotes. J Lipid Res. 1996;37:844-852.
- 568. Srivastava N, Noto D, Averna M, Pulai J, Srivastava RAK, Cole TG, Latour MA, Patterson BW, Schonfeld G. A new apolipoprotein B truncation (apoB-43.7) in familial hypobetalipoproteinemia: genetic and metabolic studies. *Metabolism*. 1996;45:1296-1304.
- 569. Welty FK, Lichtenstein AH, Barrett PHR, Dolnikowski GG, Ordovas JM, Schaefer EJ. Production of apolipoprotein B-67 in apolipoprotein B67/B-100 heterozygotes: technical problems associated with leucine contamination in stable isotope studies. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:1535-1543.
- 570. Srivastava RAK, Srivastava N, Averna M, Cefalu AB, Schonfeld G. Molecular bases of low production rates of apolipoprotein B-100 and truncated apoB-82 in a mutant HepG2 cell line generated by targeted modification of the apolipoprotein B gene. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:901-912.
- 571. Parhofer KG, Daugherty A, Kinoshita M, Schonfeld G. Enhanced clearance from plasma of low density lipoproteins containing a truncated apolipoprotein, apoB-89. *J Lipid Res*. 1990;31:2001-2007.
- 572. Kim E, Cham CM, Véniant MM, Ambroziak P, Young SG. Dual mechanisms fo the low plasma levels of truncated apolipoprotein B proteins in familial hypobetalipoproteinemia. Analysis of a new mouse model with a nonsense mutation in the apob gene. J Clin Invest. 1998;101:1468-1477.

- 573. Aguilar-Salinas CA, Barrett PHR, Parhofer KG, Young SG, Tessereau D, Bateman J, Quinn C, Schonfeld G. Apoprotein B-100 production is decreased in subjects heterozygous for truncations of apoprotein B. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:71-80.
- 574. Welty FK, Lichtenstein AH, Barrett PHR, Dolnikowski GG, Ordovas JM, Schaefer EJ. Decreased production and increased catabolism of apolipoprotein B-100 in apolipoprotein B67/B100 heterozygotes. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:881-888.
- 575. Huang L-S, Kayden H, Sokol RJ, Breslow JL. ApoB gene nonsense and splicing mutations in a compound heterozygote of familial hypobetalipoproteinemia. *J Lipid Res.* 1991;32:1341-1348.
- 576. Linton MF, Pierotti V, Young SG. Reading-frame restoration with an apolipoprotein B gene frameshift mutation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1992;89:11431-11435.
- 577. Huang L-S, Ripps ME, Korman SH, Deckelbaum RJ, Breslow JL. Hypobetalipoproteinemia due to an apolipoprotein B gene exon 21 deletion derived by Alu-Alu recombination. *J Biol Chem.* 1989;264:11394-11400.
- 578. Hardman DA, Pullinger CR, Hamilton RL, Kane JP, Malloy MJ. Molecular and metabolic basis for the metabolic disorder normotriglyceridemic abetalipoproteinemia. *J Clin Invest*. 1991;88:1722-1729.
- 579. Talmud PJ, Krul ES, Pessah M, Gay G, Schonfeld G, Humphries SE, Infante R. Donor splice mutation generates a lipid-associated apolipoprotein B-27.6 in a patient with homozygous hypobetalipoproteinemia. J Lipid Res. 1994;35:468-477.
- 580. Young SG, Bihain B, Flynn LM, Sanan DA, Ayrault-Jarrier M, Jacotot B. Asymptomatic homozygous hypobetalipoproteinemia associated with apolipoprotein B45.2. *Hum Mol Genet*. 1994;3:741-744.
- 581. Ohashi K, Ishibashi S, Yamamoto M, Osuga J, Yazaki Y, Yukawa S, Yamada N. A truncated species of apolipoprotein B (B-38.7) in a patient with homozygous hypobetalipoproteinemia associated with diabetes mellitus. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:1330-1334.
- 582. Welty FK, Lahoz C, Tucker KL, Ordovas JM, Wilson PWF, Schaefer EJ. Frequency of apoB and apoE gene mutations as causes of hypobetalipoproteinemia in the Framingham offspring population. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:1745-1751.

- 583. Wu J, Kim J, Li Q, Kwok P-Y, Cole TG, Cefalu B, Averna M, Schonfeld G. Known mutations of apoB account for only a small minority of hypobetalipoproteinemia. J Lipid Res. 1999;40:955-959.
- 584. Poirier O, Ricard S, Behague I, Souriau C, Evans AE, Arveiler D, Marques-Vidal P, Luc G, Roizes G, Cambien F. Detection of new variants in the apolipoprotein B (apo B) gene by PCR-SSCP. *Hum Mutat*. 1996;8:282-285.
- 585. Leren TP, Bakken KS, Hoel V, Hjermann I, Berg K. Screening for mutations of the apolipoprotein B gene causing hypocholesterolemia. *Hum Genet*. 1998;102:44-49.
- 586. Ladias JAA, Kwiterovich PO Jr, Smith HH, Miller M, Bachorik PS, Forte T, Lusis AJ, Antonarakis SE. Apolipoprotein B-100 Hopkins (Arginine₄₀₁₉→tryptophan). A new apolipoprotein B-100 variant in a family with premature atherosclerosis and hyperapobetalipoproteinemia. JAMA. 1989;262:1980-1988.
- 587. Pullinger CR, Love JA, Liu W, Hennessy LK, Gassemzadeh M, Newcomb KC, Illingworth DR, Kane JP. The apolipoprotein B Q3405E polymorphism has no effect on its low-density lipoprotein receptor binding affinity. Hum Genet. 1996;98:679-680.
- 588. Gaffney D, Hoffs MS, Cameron IM, Stewart G, O'Reilly DStJ, Packard CJ. Influence of polymorphism Q3405E and mutation A3371V in the apolipoprotein B gene on LDL receptor binding. Atherosclerosis. 1998;137:167-174.
- 589. Botstein D, White RL, Skolnick M, Davis RW. Construction of a genetic linkage map in man using restriction fragment length polymorphisms. *Am J Hum Genet*. 1980;32:314-331.
- 590. Southern EM. Detection of specific sequences among DNA fragments separated by gel electrophoresis. *J Mol Biol*. 1975;98:503-517.
- 591. Dowton SB, Slaugh RA. Diagnosis of human heritable diseases - laboratory approaches and outcomes. *Clin Chem.* 1995;41:785-794.
- 592. Saiki RK, Scharf S, Faloona F, Mullis KB, Horn GT, Erlich HA, Arnheim N. Enzymatic amplification of *Γ*-globin genomic sequences and restriction site analysis for diagnosis of sicke cell anemia. *Science*. 1985;230:1352-1354.
- 593. Mullis KB, Faloona FA. Specific synthesis of DNA in vitro via a polymerase-catalyzed chain reaction. In: Wu R, Grossman L, Moldare K, eds. Methods in Enzymology. New York, NY: Academic Press; 1987;155:335-350.

- 594. Orita M, Iwahana H, Kanazawa H, Hayashi K, Sekiya T. Detection of polymorphisms of human DNA by gel electrophoresis as single-strand conformation polymorphisms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1989;86:2766-2770.
- 595. Orita M, Suzuki Y, Sekiya T, Hayashi K. Rapid and sensitive detection of point mutations and DNA polymorphisms using the polymerase chain reaction. *Genomics*. 1989;5:874-879.
- 596. Humphries SE, Gudnason V, Whittall R, Day INM. Single-strand conformation polymorphism analysis with high troughput modifications, and its use in mutation detection in familial hypercholesterolemia. *Clin Chem*. 1997;43:427-435.
- 597. Sheffield VC, Beck JS, Kwitek AE, Sandstrom DW, Stone EM. The sensitivity of single-strand conformation polymorphism analysis for the detection of single base substitutions. *Genomics*. 1993;16:325-332.
- 598. Michaud J, Brody LC, Steel G, Fontaine G, Martin LS, Valle D, Mitchell G. Strand-separating conformational polymorphism analysis: efficacy of detection of point mutations in the human ornithine delta-aminotransferase gene. *Genomics*. 1992;13:389-394.
- 599. Hongyo T, Buzard GS, Calvert RJ, Weghorst C. 'Cold SSCP': a simple, rapid an non-radioactive method for optimized single-strand conformation polymorphism analyses. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1993;21:3637-3642.
- 600. Ravnik-Glavač M, Glavač D, Dean M. Sensitivity of single-trand conformation polymorphism and heteroduplex method for mutation detection in the cystic fibrosis gene. *Hum Mol Genet*. 1994;3:801-807.
- 601. Sekiya T. Detection of mutant sequences by single-strand conformation polymorphism analysis. *Mutat Res.* 1993;288:79-83.
- 602. Sarkar G, Yoon H-S, Sommer SS. Screening for mutations by RNA single-strand conformation polymorphism (rSSCP): comparison with DNA-SSCP. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1992;20:871-878.
- 603. Ainsworth PJ, Surh LC, Coulter-Mackie MB. Diagnostic single strand conformational polymorphism, (SSCP): a simplified non-radioisotopic method as applied to a Tay-Sachs B1 variant. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1991;19:405-406.
- 604. Yap EPH, McGee JOD. Nonisotopic SSCP detection in PCR products by ethidium bromide staining. *Trends Genet*. 1992;8:49.

- 605. Makino R, Yazyu H, Kishimoto Y, Sekiya T, Hayashi K. F-SSCP: fluorescence-based polymerase chain reaction-single strand conformation polymorphism (PCR-SSCP) analysis. PCR Methods Appl. 1992;2:10-13.
- 606. Ellison J, Dean M, Goldman D. Efficacy of fluorescence-based PCR-SSCP for detection of point mutations. *Biotechniques*. 1993;15:684-691.
- 607. Iwahana H, Yoshimoto K, Itakura M. Detection of point mutations by SSCP of PCR-amplified DNA after endonuclease digestion. *Biotechniques*. 1992;12:64-66.
- 608. Lee H-H, Lo W-J, Choo K-B. Mutational analysis by a combined application of the multiple restriction fragment - single strand conformation polymorphism and the direct linear amplification DNA sequencing protocols. Anal Biochem. 1992;205:289-293.
- 609. Winterpacht A, Hilbert K, Schwarze U, Zabel B. Non-radioactive multiplex-SSCP analysis: detection of a new type II procollagen gene (COL2A1) mutation. *Hum Genet*. 1995;95:437-439.
- 610. Lo Y-MD, Patel P, Mehal WZ, Fleming KA, Bell JI, Wainscoat JS. Analysis of complex genetic systems by ARMS-SSCP: application to HLA genotyping. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1992;20:1005-1009.
- 611. Lázaro C, Estivill Z. Mutation analysis of genetic diseases by asymmetric-PCR SSCP and ethidium bromide staining: application to neurofibromatosis and cystic fibrosis. *Mol Cell Probes*. 1992;6:357-359.
- 612. Sarkar G, Yoon H-S, Sommer SS. Dideoxy fingerprinting (ddF): a rapid and efficient screen for the presence of mutations. *Genomics*. 1992;13:441-443.
- 613. Fischer SG, Lerman LS. DNA fragments differing by single base-pair substitutions are separated in denaturing gradient gels: correspondence with melting theory. *Proc* Natl Acad Sci USA. 1983;80:1579-1583.
- 614. Cariello NF, Skopek TR. Mutational analysis using denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and PCR. *Mutat Res.* 1993;288:103-112.
- 615. Rosenbaum V, Riesner D. Temperature-gradient gel electrophoresis. Thermodynamic analysis of nucleic acids and proteins in purified form and in cellular extracts. *Biophys Chem.* 1987;26:235-246.
- 616. Wartell RM, Hosseini SH, Moran CP Jr. Detecting base pair substitutions in DNA fragments by temperature-gradient gel electrophoresis. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1990;18:2699-2705.

- 617. Lerman LS, Silverstein K. Computational simulation of DNA melting and its application to denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. *Methods Enzymol.* 1985;155:482-501.
- 618. Myers RM, Fischer SG, Maniatis T, Lerman LS. Modification of the melting properties of duplex DNA by attachment of a GC-rich DNA sequence as determined by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1985;13:3111-3129.
- 619. Myers RM, Fischer SG, Lerman LS, Maniatis T. Nearly all single base substitutions in DNA fragments joined to a GC-clamp can be detected by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1985;13:3131-3145.
- 620. Myers RM, Lumelsky N, Lerman LS, Maniatis T. Detection of single base substitutions in total genomic DNA. *Nature*. 1985;313:495-498.
- 621. Sheffield VC, Cox DR, Lerman LS, Myers RM. Attachment of a 40-base-pair G+C-rich sequence (GC-clamp) to genomic DNA fragments by the polymerase chain reaction results in improved detection of single-base changes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1989;86:232-236.
- 622. Avoustin P, Mostachi H, Perret B, Cambou JP, Cambien F, de Préval C. A very conservative region of ApoB-100 in the putative binding region to the LDL receptor in the Toulouse population. *Hum Genet*. 1992;90:460-463.
- 623. Henderson BG, Wenham PR, Ashby JP, Blundell G. Detecting familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: three molecular scanning methods compared. *Clin Chem.* 1997;43:1630-1634.
- 624. Koch M, Pfohl M, Enderle M, Schnauder G, Seif FJ. Detection of the apolipoprotein B-100 arg₃₅₀₀→gln mutation in familial defective apoB-100 by temperature-gradient gel electrophoresis. Zeitschr Gastroenterol. 1996;34:16-18.
- 625. Nagamine CM, Chan K, Lau Y-FC. A PCR artifact: generation of heteroduplexes. Am J Hum Genet. 1989;45:337-339.
- 626. Keen J, Lester D, Inglebearn C, Curtis A, Bhattacharya S. Rapid detection of single base mismatches as heteroduplexes on Hydrolink gels. *Trends Genet*. 1991;7:5.
- 627. White MB, Carvalho M, Derse D, O'Brien SJ, Dean M. Detecting single base substitutions as heteroduplex polymorphisms. *Genomics*. 1992;12:301-306.
- 628. Perry DJ, Carrell RW. Hydrolink gels: a rapid and simple approach to the detection of DNA mutations in thromboembolic disease. J Clin Pathol. 1992;45:158-160.

- 629. Glavać D, Dean M. Applications of heteroduplex analysis for mutation detection in disease genes. Hum Mutat. 1995;6:281-287.
- 630. Cotton RGH, Rodrigues NR, Campbell RD. Reactivity of cytosine and thymine in single-base-pair mismatches with hydroxylamine and osmium tetroxide and its application to the study of mutations. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1988;85:4397-4401.
- 631. Smooker PM, Cotton RGH. The use of chemical reagents in the detection of DNA mutations. *Mutat Res.* 1993;288:65-77.
- 632. Zheng H, Hasty P, Brenneman MA, Grompe M, Gibbs RA, Wilson JH, Bradley A. Fidelity of targeted recombination in human fibroblasts and murine embryonic stem cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1991;88:8067-8071.
- 633. Dunning AM, Houlston R, Frostegård J, Revill J, Nilsson J, Hamsten A, Talmud P, Humphries S. Genetic evidence that the putative receptor binding domain of apolipoprotein B (residues 3130 to 3630) is not the only region of the protein involved in interaction with the low density lipoprotein receptor. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1991;1096:231-237.
- 634. Levy-Wilson B, Soria L, Ludwig EH, Argyres M, Brooks AR, Blackhart BD, Friedl W, McCarthy BJ. A polymorphism in a region with enhancer activity in the second intron of the human apolipoprotein B gene. J Lipid Res. 1991;32:137-145.
- 635. Novack DF, Casna NJ, Fisher SG, Ford JP. Detection of single base-pair mismatches in DNA by chemical modification followed by electrophoresis in 15% polyacrylamide gel. *Proc* Natl Acad Sci USA. 1986;83:586-590.
- 636. Ganguly A, Prockop DJ. Detection of single-base mutations by reaction of DNA heteroduplexes with a water-soluble carbodiimide followed by primer extension: application to products from the polymerase chain reaction. *Nucleic Acids Res*. 1990;18:3933-3939.
- 637. Myers RM, Larin Z, Maniatis T. Detection of single base substitutions by ribonuclease cleavage at mismatches in RNA:DNA duplexes. *Science*. 1985;230:1242-1246.
- 638. Lu A-L, Hsu I-C. Detection of single DNA base mutations with mismatch repair enzymes. *Genomics*. 1992;14:249-255.
- 639. Ellis LA, Taylor GR, Banks R, Baumberg S. MutS binding protects heteroduplex DNA from exonuclease detection in vitro: a simple method for detecting mutations. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1994;22:2710-2711.

- 640. Lishanski A, Ostrander EA, Rine J. Mutation detection by mismatch binding protein, MutS, in amplified DNA: application to the cystic fibrosis gene. *Proc Nutr Soc*. 1994;91:2674-2678.
- 641. Mashal RD, Koontz J, Sklar J. Detection of mutations by cleavage of DNA heteroduplexes with bacteriophage resolvases. *Nature Genet*. 1995;9:177-183.
- 642. Youil R, Kemper BW, Cotton RGH. Screening for mutations by enzyme mismatch cleavage with T4 endonuclease VII. *Proc* Natl Acad Sci USA. 1995;92:87-91.
- 643. Sanger F, Nicklen S, Coulson AR. DNA sequencing with chain-terminating inhibitors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1977;74:5463-5467.
- 644. Rao VB. Direct sequencing of polymerase chain reaction-amplified DNA. Anal Biochem. 1994;216:1-14.
- 645. Hultman T, Ståhl S, Hornes E, Uhlén M. Direct solid phase sequencing of genomic and plasmid DNA using magnetic beads as solid support. *Nucleic Acids Res*. 1989;17:4937-4946.
- 646. Syvänen A-C, Aalto-Setälä K, Kontula K, Söderlund H. Direct sequencing of affinity-captured amplified human DNA: application to the detection of apolipoprotein E polymorphism. *FEBS Lett*. 1989;258:71-74.
- 647. Mitchell LG, Merrill CR. Affinity generation of single-stranded DNA for dideoxy sequencing following the polymerase chain reaction. *Anal Biochem*. 1989;178:239-242.
- 648. Hultman T, Bergh S, Moks T, Uhlén M. Bidirectional solid-phase sequencing of in vitro-amplified DNA. *Biotechniques*. 1991;10:84-93.
- 649. Gyllensten UB, Erlich HA. Generation of single-stranded DNA by the polymerase chain reaction and its application to direct sequencing of the HLA-DQA locus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. 1988;85:7652-7656.
- 650. Mazars G-R, Moyret C, Jeanteur P, Theillet C-G. Direct sequencing by thermal asymmetric PCR. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1991;19:4783.
- 651. Higuchi RG, Ochman H. Production of single-stranded DNA templates by exonuclease digestion following the polymerase chain reaction. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1989;17:5865.
- 652. Jandreski MA. Novel methods for DNA analysis. *Clin Lab Med.* 1995;15:817-837.

- 653. Leren TP, Rødningen OK, Røsby O, Solberg K, Berg K. Screening for point mutations by semi-automated DNA sequencing using sequenase and magnetic beads. *Biotechniques*. 1993;14:618-623.
- 654. Conner BJ, Reyes AA, Morin C, Itakura K, Teplitz RL, Wallace RB. Detection of sickle cell β^{s} -globin allele by hybridization with synthetic oligonucleotides. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1983;80:278-282.
- 655. Saiki RK, Bugawan TL, Horn GT, Mullis KB, Erlich HA. Analysis of enzymatically amplified β -globin and HLA-DQ α DNA with allele-specific oligonucleotide probes. *Nature*. 1986;324:163-166.
- 656. Saiki RK, Walsh PS, Levenson CH, Erlich HA. Genetic analysis of amplified DNA with immobilized sequence-specific oligonucleotide probes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1989;86:6230-6234.
- 657. Corsini A, McCarthy BJ, Granata A, Soria LF, Fantappiè S, Bernini, Romano C, Romano L, Fumagalli R, Catapano AL. Familial defective apo B-100, characterization of an Italian family. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 1991;21:389-397.
- 658. Hosking JL, Bais R, Roach PD, Thomas DW. Hypercholesterolaemia due to familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 in two Australian families. *Med J Aust*. 1991;155:572-573.
- 659. Maher VMG, Gallagher JJ, Thompson GR, Myant NB. Response to cholesterol-lowering drugs in familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Atherosclerosis. 1991;91:73-76.
- 660. Rauh G, Schuster H, Fischer J, Keller C, Wolfram G, Zöllner N. Familial defective apolipoprotein B-100: haplotype analysis of the arginine₍₃₅₀₀₎→glutamine mutation. *Atherosclerosis*. 1991;88:219-226.
- 661. Talmud P, Tybjærg-Hansen A, Bhatnagar D, Mbewu A, Miller JP, Durrington P, Humphries S. Rapid screening for specific mutations in patients with a clinical diagnosis of familial hypercholesterolaemia. *Atherosclerosis*. 1991;89:137-141.
- 662. Vega GL, Grundy SM. Occurrence of species of low-density lipoprotein with defective clearance in patients with primary moderate hypercholesterolaemia. J Int Med. 1992;232:405-413.
- 663. Lestavel-Delattre S, Benhamamouch S, Agnani G, Luc G, Bard JM, Brousseau T, Billardon C, Kusnierz JP, De Gennes JL, Fruchart JC, Clavey V. Evidence of non-deficient low-density lipoprotein receptor patients in a pool of subjects with clinical familial hypercholesterolemia profile. *Metabolism*. 1994;43:397-402.

- 664. Gallagher JJ, Myant NB. The affinity of low-density lipoproteins and of very-low-density lipoprotein remnants for the low-density lipoprotein receptor in homozygous familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Atherosclerosis. 1995;115:263-272.
- 665. Maher VMG, Gallagher JJ, Thompson GR, Myant NB. Does the presence of the 3500 mutant apolipoprotein B-100 in low density lipoprotein particles affect their atherogenicity? *Atherosclerosis*. 1995;118:105-110.
- 666. Wu DY, Ugozzoli L, Pal BK, Wallace RB. Allele-specific enzymatic amplification of β -globin genomic DNA for diagnosis of sickle cell anemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1989;86:2757-2760.
- 667. Newton CR, Graham A, Heptinsall LE, Powell SJ, Summers C, Kalsheker N, Smith JC, Markham AF. Analysis of any point mutation in DNA. The amplification refractory mutation system (ARMS). *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1989;17:2503-2516.
- 668. Okayama H, Duriel DT, Brantly ML, Holmes MD, Crystal RG. Rapid, nonradioactive detection of mutations in the human genome by allele-specific amplification. J Lab Clin Med. 1989;114:105-113.
- 669. Sommer SS, Cassady JD, Sobell JL, Bottema CDK. A novel method for detecting point mutations of polymorphisms and its application to population screening for carriers of phenylketonuria. *Mayo Clin Proc.* 1989;64:1361-1372.
- 670. Gibbs RA, Nguyen P-N, Caskey CT. Detection of single DNA base differences by competitive oligonucleotide priming. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1989;17:2437-2448.
- 671. Seyama T, Ito T, Hayashi T, Mizuno T, Nakamura N, Akiyama M. A novel blocker-PCR method for detection of rare mutant alleles in the presence of an excess amount of normal DNA. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1992;20:2493-2496.
- 672. Wenham PR, Newton CR, Houlston RS, Price WH. Rapid diagnosis of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 by Amplification Refractory Mutation System. *Clin Chem.* 1991;37:1983-1987.
- 673. Ruzicka V, März W, Russ A, Gross W. Apolipoprotein B(Arg³⁵⁰⁰→Gln) allele specific polymerase chain reaction: large-scale screening of pooled blood samples. J Lipid Res. 1992;33:1563-1567.
- 674. Schuster H, Rauh G, Müller S, Keller C, Wolfram G, Zollner N. Allele-specific and asymmetric polymerase chain reaction amplification in combination: a one step polymerase chain reaction protocol for rapid diagnosis of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Anal Biochem. 1992;204:22-25.

- 675. Orou A, Fechner B, Utermann G, Menzel H-J. Allele-specific competitive blocker PCR: a one-step method with applicability to pool screening. *Hum Mutat*. 1995;6:163-169.
- 676. Lehmann R, Koch M, Pfohl M, Voelter W, Haring HU, Liebich HM. Screening and identification of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 in clinical samples by capillary gel electrophoresis. *J Chromatogr*. 1996;744:187-194.
- 677. Boerwinkle E, Lee SS, Bütler R, Schumaker VN, Chan L. Rapid typing of apolipoprotein B DNA polymorphism by DNA amplification. Association between Ag epitopes of human apolipoprotein B-100, a signal peptide insertion/deletion polymorphism, and a 3' flanking DNA variable number of tandem repeats polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene. Atherosclerosis. 1990;81:225-232.
- 678. De Benedictis G, Falcone E, Rose G, Ruffolo R, Spadafora P, Baggio G, Bertolini S, Mari D, Mattace R, Monti D, Morellini M, Sansoni P, Franceschi C. DNA multiallelic systems reveal gene/longevity associations not detected by diallelic systems. The APOB locus. *Hum Genet*. 1997;99:312-318.
- 679. Kumar R, Barbacid M. Oncogene detection at the single cell level. Oncogene. 1988;3:647-651.
- 680. Haliassos A, Chomel JC, Tesson L, Baudis M, Kruh J, Kaplan JC, Kitzis A. Modification of enzymatically amplified DNA for the detection of point mutations. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1989;17:3606.
- 681. Kumar R, Dunn LL. Designed diagnostic restriction fragment length polymorphisms for the detection of point mutations in ras oncogenes. *Oncogene Res*. 1989;4:235-241.
- 682. Geisel J, Schleifenbaum T, Weisshaar B, Oette K. Rapid diagnosis of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. Eur J Clin Chem Clin Biochem. 1991;29:395-399.
- 683. Hansen PS, Rüdiger N, Tybjaerg-Hansen A, Faergeman O, Gregersen N. Detection of the apoB-3500 mutation (glutamine for arginine) by gene amplification and cleavage with Msp I. J Lipid Res. 1991;32:1229-1233.
- 684. Motti C, Funke H, Rust S, Dergunov A, Assmann G. Using mutagenic polymerase chain reaction primers to detect carriers of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. *Clin Chem.* 1991;37:1762-1766.
- 685. Schwartz EI, Shevtsov SP, Kuchinski AP, Kovalev YP, Plutalov OV, Berlin YA. Approach to identification of a point mutation in apo B100 gene by means of PCR-mediated site-directed mutagenesis. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1991;19:3752.

- 686. Geisel J, Schleifenbaum T, Weisshaar B, Oette K. Improved detection of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100 by restriction-site-introducing polymerase chain reaction. *Clin Chem.* 1993;39:2026-2027.
- 687. Mamotte CD, van Bockxmeer FM. A robust strategy for screening and confirmation of familial defective apolipoprotein B-100. *Clin Chem*. 1993;39:118-121.
- 688. Richard P, de Zulueta MP, Weill F, Cassaigne A, Iron A. Application of PCR site-directed mutagenesis for a rapid and accurate detection of mutation 3500 (Arg→Gln) of human apolipoprotein B-100. *Mol Cell Probes*. 1994;8:257-260.
- 689. Syvänen A-C, Aalto-Setälä K, Harju L, Kontula K, Söderlund H. A primer-guided nucleotide incorporation assay in the genotyping of apolipoprotein E. *Genomics*. 1990;8:684-692.
- 690. Syvänen A-C. Detection of point mutations in human genes by the solid-phase minisequencing method. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1994;226:225-236.
- 691. Syvänen A-C, Sajantila A, Lukka M. Identification of individuals by analysis of biallelic DNA markers, using PCR and solid-phase minisequencing. Am J Hum Genet. 1993;52:46-59.
- 692. Landegren U, Kaiser R, Sanders J, Hood L. A ligase-mediated gene detection technique. *Science*. 1988;241:1077-1080.
- 693. Wu DY, Wallace RB. The ligation amplification reaction (LAR) amplification of specific DNA sequences using sequential rounds of template-dependent ligation. *Genomics*. 1989;4:560-569.
- 694. Barany F. Genetic disease detection and DNA amplification using cloned thermostable ligase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1991;88:189-193.
- 695. Baron H, Fung S, Aydin A, Bähring S, Luft FC, Schuster H. Oligonucleotide ligation assay (OLA) for the diagnosis of familial hypercholesterolemia. *Nature Biotechn*. 1996;14:1279-1282.
- 696. Ebeling T. Familial aggregation of hypercholesterolemia. A population-based study in Kuopio province. Kuopio University Publications D. Medical Sciences 32. Kuopio, Finland: Kuopio University Printing Office; 1993.
- 697. Knudsen P, Murtomäki S, Antikainen M, Ehnholm S, Lahdenperä S, Ehnholm C, Taskinen M-R. The Asn-291→Ser and Ser-447→Stop mutations of the lipoprotein lipase gene and their significance for lipid metabolism in patients with hypertriglyceridemia. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 1997;27:928-935.

- 698. Kupari M, Virolainen J, Koskinen P, Tikkanen MJ. Short-term heart rate variability and factors modifying the risk of coronary artery disease in a population sample. *Am J Cardiol*. 1993;72:897-903.
- 699. Ojala J-P, Helve E, Tikkanen MJ, Jäättelä A, Kaarsalo E, Lehtonen A, Oksa H, Pääkkönen P, Salmi J, Snapinn S, Veharanta T, Viikari J. Switch from gemfibrozil to lovastatin (Mevinolin) therapy in patiens with primary hypercholesterolemia. A multicentre study. *Drug Invest*. 1990;2:40-47.
- 700. Tötterman KJ. Left main coronary artery disease. A clinical study of consecutive patients undergoing coronary angiography. First Department of Medicine, Helsinki University Central Hospital. Helsinki, Finland; Helsinki University Printing Office; 1992.
- 701. Heliö T, Palotie A, Tötterman KJ, Ott J, Kauppinen-Mäkelin R, Tikkanen MJ. Lack of association between the apolipoprotein B gene 3' hypervariable region alleles and coronary artery disease in Finnish patients with angiographically documented coronary artery disease. J Int Med. 1992;231:49-57.
- 702. Röschlau P, Bernt E, Gruber W. Enzymatische Bestimmung des Gesamtcholesterins im Serum. Z Klin Chem Klin Biochem. 1974;12:403-407.
- 703. Wahlefeld AW. Triglycerides. Determination and enzymatic hydrolysis. In: Bergmeyer HU, ed. Methods in enzymatic analysis, 2nd ed. New York; Academic Press; 1974:1831-1835.
- 704. Friedewald WT, Levy RI, Fredrickson DS. Estimation of the concentration of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol in plasma, without use of the preparative ultracentrifuge. *Clin Chem.* 1972;18:499-502.
- 705. Havel RJ, Eder HA, Bragdon JH. The distribution and chemical composition of ultracentrifugally separated lipoproteins in human serum. *J Clin Invest*. 1955;34:1345-1353.
- 706. Penttilä IM, Voutilainen E, Laitinen P, Juutilainen P. Comparison of different analytical and precipitation methods for direct estimation of serum high-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 1981;41:353-360.
- 707. Warnick GR, Albers JJ. A comprehensive evaluation of the heparin-manganese precipitation procedure for estimating high density lipoprotein cholesterol. J Lipid Res. 1978;19:65-76.

- 708. Fuchart J-C, Kora I, Cachera C, Clavey V, Duthilleul P, Moschetto Y. Simultaneous measurement of plasma apolipoproteins A-I and B by electroimmunoassay. *Clin Chem.* 1982;28:59-62.
- 709. Riepponen P, Marniemi J, Rautaoja T. Immunoturbidimetric determination of apolipoproteins A-I and B in serum. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. 1987;47:739-744.
- 710. Sniderman A, Teng B, Jerry M. Determination of apoB protein of low density lipoprotein directly in plasma. *J Lipid Res.* 1975;16:465-467.
- 711. Kunkel LM, Smith KD, Boyer SH, Borgaonkar DS, Wachtel SS, Miller OJ, Breg WR, Jones HW Jr, Rary JM. Analysis of human Y-chromosome-specific reiterated DNA in chromosome variants. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. 1977;74:1245-1249.
- 712. Higuchi R. Simple and rapid preparation of samples for PCR. In: Ehrlich HA, ed. PCR technology. Principles and applications for DNA amplification; 1989:31-38.
- 713. Caruthers MH, Barone AD, Beaucage SL, Dodds DR, Fisher EF, McBride LJ, Matteucci M, Stabinsky Z, Tang J-Y. Chemical synthesis of deoxyoligonucleotides by the phosphoramidite method. *Methods Enzymol*. 1987;154:287-313.
- 714. Pieles U, Sproat BS, Lamm GM. A protected biotin containing deoxycytidine building block for solid phase synthesis of biotinylated oligonucleotides. Nucleic Acids Res. 1990;18:4355-4360.
- 715. Visvikis S, Chan L, Siest G, Drouin P, Boerwinkle E. An insertion deletion polymorphism in the signal peptide of the human apolipoprotein B gene. *Hum Genet*. 1990;84:373-375.
- 716. Heliö T. Concept of VNTR alleles: comparison of apolipoprotein B 3' hypervariable region genotyping results obtained by three methods. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 1991;181:846-851.
- 717. Bütler R, Brunner E. A new sensitive method for studying the polymorphisms of the human low density lipoproteins. *Vox Sang*. 1966;11:738-740.
- 718. Bütler R, Brunner E, Vierucci A, Morganti G. Comparative studies on anti-Ag sera in immunodiffusion and in passive hemagglutination methods. *Vox Sang*. 1967;13:327-345.
- 719. Pulai JI, Zakeri H, Kwok P-Y, Kim JH, Wu J, Schonfeld G. Donor splice mutation (665+1G-T) in familial hypobetalipoproteinemia with no detectable apoB truncation. Am J Med Genet. 1998;80:218-220.

- 720. Védie B, Jeunemaitre X, Mégnien JL, Myara I, Trébeden H, Simon A, Moatti N. Charge heterogeneity of LDL in asymptomatic hypercholesterolemic men is related to lipid parameters and variations in the apoB and CIII genes. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:1780-1789.
- 721. Frostegård J, Hamsten A, Gidlund M, Nilsson J. Low density lipoprotein-induced growth of U937 cells: a novel method to determine the receptor binding of low density lipoprotein. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:37-44.
- 722. Kim E, Young SG. Genetically modified mice for the study of apolipoprotein B. *J Lipid Res.* 1998;39:703-723.
- 723. McCormick SPA, Nielsen LB. Expression of large genomic clones in transgenic mice: new insights into apolipoprotein B structure, function and regulation. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1998;9:103-111.
- 724. Meng Q-H, Pajukanta P, Ilmonen M, Schuster H, Schewe CK, Andersson LC, Tikkanen MJ. Analysis of novel apolipoprotein B mutations using a modified U937 cell line LDL binding assay. *Clin Chim Acta*. 1996;256:27-36.
- 725. Krul ES, Kleinman Y, Kinoshita M, Pfleger B, Oida K, Law A, Scott J, Pease R, Schonfeld G. Regional specificities of monoclonal anti-human apolipoprotein B antibodies. *J Lipid Res*. 1988;29:937-947.
- 726. Vuorio AF, Turtola H, Piilahti KM, Repo P, Kanninen T, Kontula K. Familial hypercholesterolemia in the Finnish North Karelia: a molecular, clinical, and genealogical study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1997;17:3127-3138.
- 727. Rudel LL, Marzetta CA, Johnson FL. Separation and analysis of lipoproteins by gel filtration. *Methods Enzymol.* 1986;129:45-57.
- 728. Scanu AM, Edelstein C. Learning about the structure and biology of human lipoprotein [a] throug dissection by enzymes of the elastase family: facts and speculations. J Lipid Res. 1997;38:2193-2206.
- 729. Harris WS. n-3 fatty acids and serum lipoproteins: human studies. Am J Clin Nutr. 1997;65:1645S-1654S.
- 730. Reaven GM. Do high carbohydrate diets prevent the development or attenuate the manifestations (or both) of syndrome X? A viewpoint strongly against. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 1997;8:23-27.
- 731. Potter SM, Bakhit RM, Essex-Sorlie DL, Weingartner KE, Chapman KM, Nelson RA, Prabhudesai M, Savage WD, Nelson AI, Winter LW, Erdman JW Jr. Depression of plasma cholesterol in men by consumption of baked products containing soy protein. Am J Clin Nutr. 1993;58:501-506.
- 732. Baum JA, Teng H, Erdman JW Jr, Weigel RM, Klein BP, Persky VW, Freels S, Surya P, Bakhit RM, Ramos E, Shay NF, Potter SM. Long-term intake of soy protein improves blood lipid profiles and increases mononuclear cell low-density-lipoprotein receptor messenger RNA in hypercholesterolemic, postmenopausal women. Am J Clin Nutr. 1998;68:545-551.
- 733. Nilausen K, Meinertz H. Variable lipemic response to dietary soy protein in healthy, normolipemic men. Am J Clin Nutr. 1998;68:1380S-1384S.
- 734. Huang L-S, Ripps ME, Breslow JL. Molecular basis of five apolipoprotein B gene polymorphisms in noncoding regions. J Lipid Res. 1990;31:71-77.
- 735. Ludwig EH, Haubold K, McCarthy BJ. Analysis of two different tandem repetitive elements within the human apolipoprotein B gene. J Lipid Res. 1991;32:374-379.
- 736. Ross RS, Hoeg JM, Higuchi K, Schumacher UK, Fojo S, Gregg RE, Brewer HB Jr. Homozygous hypobetalipoproteinemia: transcriptional regulation and 5'-flanking sequence analysis in an apolipoprotein B deficiency state. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1989;1004:29-35.
- 737. Jones T, Rajput-Williams J, Knott TJ, Scott J. An MspI RFLP in the APOB promoter. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1989;17:472.
- 738. Darnfors C, Nilsson J, Protter AA, Carlsson P, Talmud PJ, Humphries SE, Whalström J, Wiklund O, Bjursell G. RFLPs for the human apolipoprotein B gene: HincII and PvuII. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1986;14:7135.
- 739. Frossard PM, Gonzalez PA, Protter AA, Coleman RT, Funke H, Assmann G. Pvu II RFLP in the 5' of the human apolipoprotein B gene. *Nucleic Acids Res*. 1986;14:4373.
- 740. Ilmonen M, Knudsen P, Taskinen M-R, Tikkanen MJ. Genetic variation in the amino-terminal part of apolipoprotein B: studies in hyperlipdemic patients. *Atherosclerosis*. 1998;138:367-374.
- 741. Zuliani G, Hobbs HH. Tetranucleotide repeat polymorphism in the apolipoprotein B gene. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1990;18:4299.
- 742. Shriver MD, Siest G, Boerwinkle E. Length and sequence variation in the apolipoprotein B intron 20 Alu repeat. *Genomics*. 1992;14:449-454.

- 743. Ilmonen M, Heliö T, Bütler R, Palotie A, Pietinen P, Huttunen JK, Tikkanen MJ. Two new immunogenetic polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein B gene and their effect on serum lipid levels and responses to changes in dietary fat intake. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:1287-1293.
- 744. Ilmonen M, Ebeling T, Viikari J, Ojala J-P, Tikkanen MJ. Screening of the 3' two-thirds of the coding area of the apo B gene in Finnish hypercholesterolemic patients. Report of six new genetic variants. Atherosclerosis. 1997;128:191-199.
- 745. Ilmonen M, Heliö T, Ebeling T, Pyörälä K, Uusitupa M, Palotie A, Tikkanen MJ. Screening for mutations in the exon 26 of the apolipoprotein B gene in hypercholesterolemic Finnish families by the single-strand conformation polymorphism method. *Hum Mutat*. 1994;4:217-223.
- 746. Berg K. DNA polymorphism at the apolipoprotein B locus is associated with lipoprotein level. *Clin Genet*. 1986;30:515-520.
- 747. Law A, Wallis SC, Powell LM, Pease RJ, Brunt H, Priestley LM, Knott TJ, Scott J, Altman DG, Miller GJ, Rajput J, Miller NE. Common DNA polymorphism within coding sequence of apolipoprotein B gene associated with altered lipid levels. Lancet. 1986;1:1301-1303.
- 748. Cocozza S, Monticelli A, Garofalo S, Riccardi G, Cortese R, Quirico N, Ricci A, Cicerone R, Rossi F, Varrone S. DNA polymorphisms as potential genetic risk markers for cardiovascular diseases. *Boll Soc Ital Biol Sper*. 1987;63:771-777.
- 749. Aburatani H, Matsumoto A, Itoh H, Yamada N, Murase T, Takaku F, Itakura H. A study of DNA polymorphism in the apolipoprotein B gene in a Japanese population. *Atherosclerosis*. 1988;72:71-76.
- 750. Leren TP, Berg K, Hjermann I, Leren P. Further evidence for an association between the XbaI polymorphism at the apolipoprotein B locus and lipoprotein level. *Clin Genet*. 1988;34:347-351.
- 751. Aalto-Setälä K, Gylling H, Helve E, Kovanen P, Miettinen TA, Turtola H, Kontula K. Genetic polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene locus influences serum LDL cholesterol level in familial hypercholesterolemia. *Hum Genet*. 1989;82:305-307.

- 752. Darnfors C, Wiklund O, Nilsson J, Gerard B, Carlsson P, Johansson S, Bondjers G, Bjursell G. Lack of correlation between the apolipoprotein B Xba I polymorphism and blood lipid levels in a Swedish population. *Atherosclerosis*. 1989;75:183-188.
- 753. Wiklund O, Darnfors C, Bjursell G, Nilsson J, Linde'n T, Olofsson SO, Wilhelmesen L, Bondjers G. XbaI restriction fragment length polymorphism of apolipoprotein B in Swedish myocardial infarction patients. *Eur J Clin Invest*. 1989;19:255-258.
- 754. Thieszen SL, Hixson JE, Nagengast DJ, Wilson JE, McManus BM. Lipid phenotypes, apolipoprotein genotypes and cardiovascular risk in nonagenarians. *Atherosclerosis*. 1990;83:137-146.
- 755. De Benedictis G, Rose G, Leone O, Passarino G, Mazzei RL, Crescibene L, Brancati C. XbaI-RFLP of the APOB gene in a sample group from southern Italy. *Gene Geogr.* 1991;5:87-93.
- 756. Gylling H, Aalto-Setälä K, Kontula K, Miettinen TA. Serum low density lipoprotein cholesterol level and cholesterol absorption efficiency are influenced by apolipoprotein B and E polymorphism and by the FH-Helsinki mutation of the low density lipoprotein receptor gene in familial hypercholesterolemia. Arterioscler Thromb. 1991;11:1368-1375.
- 757. Ojala J-P, Helve E, Ehnholm C, Aalto-Setälä K, Kontula KK, Tikkanen MJ. Effect of apolipoprotein E polymorphism and XBA1 polymorphism of apolipoprotein B on response to lovastatin treatment in familial and non-familial hypercholesterolaemia. J Int Med. 1991;230:397-405.
- 758. De Lorenzo F, De Simone B, Irace C, Carbone L, Gnasso A, Liguori M, Monticelli A, Cocozza S, Cortese C, Rubba P. Early signs of carotid and iliac atherosclerosis in patients with severe hyperlipoproteinemia. *Int Angiol*. 1992;11:122-126.
- 759. Nieminen MS, Mattila KJ, Aalto-Setälä K, Kuusi T, Kontula K, Kauppinen-Mäkelin R, Ehnholm C, Jauhiainen M, Valle M, Taskinen M-R. Lipoproteins and their genetic variation in subjects with and without angiographically verified coronary artery disease. Arterioscler Thromb. 1992;12:58-69.
- 760. Vilella E, Balanyà J, Masana L, Marsal S, La Ville AE, Turner PR. Low density lipoprotein ligand-receptor interactions in normal healthy individuals characterized by their XbaI apolipoprotein B DNA polymorphism. Atherosclerosis. 1992;93:145-153.

- 761. Bøhn M, Bakken A, Erikssen J, Berg K. XbaI polymorphism in DNA at the apolipoprotein B locus is associated with myocardial infarction. *Clin Genet*. 1993;44:241-248.
- 762. De Lorenzo F, Rubba P, Monticelli A, Cortese C, Bond HM, De Simone B, Mastranzo P, Perrotta A, Mossetti G, Cocozza S. XbaI polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene in patients with hyperlipidemia and echo-doppler evidence of arterial lesions. Artery. 1993;20:103-114.
- 763. De Lorenzo F, Rubba P, Monticelli A, Cocozza S. Coronary heart disease, echo-doppler evidence of peripheral arterial disease and polymorphism of apolipoprotein B gene and apo AI/CIII cluster. Angiology. 1993;44:785-790.
- 764. Friedlander Y, Kaufmann NA, Cedar H, Weinberg N, Kark JD. The role of XbaI polymorphism of the apolipoprotein B gene in determining levels and covariability of lipid and lipoprotein variables in a sample of Israeli offspring with family history of myocardial infarction. *Atherosclerosis*. 1993;98:165-177.
- 765. Hansen PS, Jensen HK, Meinertz H, Hansen ABB, Klausen IC, Gerdes LU, Hörder M, Gregersen N, Faergeman O. Apolipoprotein B and E gene polymorphisms and association with plasma lipids and atherosclerotic disease in familial hypercholesterolemia. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. 1994;4:204-208.
- 766. Louhija J, Miettinen HE, Kontula K, Tikkanen MJ, Miettinen TA, Tilvis RS. Aging and genetic variation of plasma apolipoproteins. Relative loss of the apolipoprotein E4 phenotype in centenarians. Arterioscler Thromb. 1994;14:1084-1089.
- 767. Miettinen HE, Korpela K, Hämäläinen L, Kontula K. Polymorphisms of the apolipoprotein and angiotensin converting enzyme genes in young North Karelian patients with coronary heart disease. *Hum Genet*. 1994;94:189-192.
- 768. Gylling H, Kontula K, Miettinen TA. Cholesterol absorption and metabolism and LDL kinetics in healthy men with different apoprotein E phenotypes and apoprotein B Xba I and LDL receptor Pvu II genotypes. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1995;15:208-213.
- 769. Hubácek JA, Pistulková H, Písa Z, Valenta Z, Skodová Z, Poledne R. Lack of an association between apolipoprotein B XbaI polymorphism and blood lipid parameters in childhood. Physiol Res. 1998;47:89-93.
- 770. Feng N, Ma J, Shao L. Association between levels of plasma lipid profile with apolipoprotein B gene polymorphism in 93 children. *Chinese J Prev Med*. 1998;32:106-108.

- 771. Nemeth-Slany A, Talmud P, Grundy SM, Patel SB. Activation of a cryptic splice-site in intron 24 leads to the formation of apolipoprotein B-27.6. Atherosclerosis. 1997;133:163-170.
- 772. Collins DR, Knott TJ, Pease RJ, Powell LM, Wallis SC, Robertson S, Pullinger CR, Milne RW, Marcel YL, Humphries SE, et al. Truncated variants of apolipoprotein B cause hypobetalipoproteinemia. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 1988;16:8361-8375.
- 773. Young SG, Hubl ST, Smith RS, Snyder SM, Terdiman JF. Familial hypobetalipoproteinemia caused by a mutation in the apolipoprotein B gene that results in a truncated species of apolipoprotein B (B-31). A unique mutation that helps to define the portion of the apolipoprotein B the formation molecule required for of buoyant, triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. Clin J Invest. 1990;85:933-942.
- 774. McCormick SPA, Fellowes AP, Walmsley TA, George PM. Apolipoprotein B-32: a new truncated mutant of apolipoprotein B capable of forming particles in the low density lipoprotein range. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1992;1138:290-296.
- 775. Young SG, Pullinger CR, Zysow BR, Hofmann-Radvani H, Linton MF, Farese RV Jr, Terdiman JF, Snyder SM, Grundy SM, Vega GL, Malloy MJ, Kane JP. Four new mutations in the apolipoprotein B gene causing hypobetalipoproteinemia, including two different frameshift mutations that yield truncated apolipoprotein B proteins of identical length. J Lipid Res. 1993;34:501-507.
- 776. Young SG, Bertics SJ, Curtiss LK, Witztum JL. Characterization of an abnormal species of apolipoprotein B, apolipoprotein B-37, associated with familial hypobetalipoproteinemia. *J Clin Invest*. 1987;79:1831-1841.
- 777. Young SG, Northey ST, McCarthy BJ. Low plasma cholesterol levels caused by a short deletion in the apolipoprotein B gene. *Science*. 1988;241:591-593.
- 778. Groenewegen WA, Averna MR, Pulai J, Krul ES, Schonfeld G. Apolipoprotein B-38.9 does not associate with apo(a) and forms two distinct HDL density particle populations that are larger than HDL. J Lipid Res. 1994;35:1012-1025.
- 779. Tarugi P, Lonardo A, Ballarini G, Grisendi A, Pulvirenti M, Bagni A, Calandra S. Fatty liver in heterozygous hypobetalipoproteinemia caused by a novel truncated form of apolipoprotein B. *Gastroenterology*. 1996;111:1125-1133.

- 780. Talmud P, King-Underwood L, Krul E, Schonfeld G, Humphries S. The molecular basis of truncated forms of apolipoprotein B in a kindred with compound heterozygous hypobetalipoproteinemia. J Lipid Res. 1989;30:1773-1779.
- 781. Welty FK, Ordovas J, Schaefer EJ, Wilson PWF, Young SG. Identification and molecular analysis of two apoB gene mutations causing low plasma cholesterol levels. *Circulation*. 1995;92:2036-2040.
- 782. Young SG, Hubl ST, Chappell DA, Smith RS, Claiborne F, Snyder SM, Terdiman JF. Familial hypobetalipoproteinemia associated with a mutant species of apolipoprotein B (B-46). N Engl J Med. 1989;320:1604-1610.
- 783. Ruotolo G, Zanelli T, Tettamanti C, Ragogna F, Parlavecchia M, Viganò F, Catapano AL. Hypobetalipoproteinemia associated with apoB-48.4, a truncated protein only 14 amino acids longer than apoB-48. Atherosclerosis. 1998;147:125-131.
- 784. Groenewegen WA, Krul ES, Schonfeld G. Apolipoprotein B-52 mutation associated with hypobetalipoproteinemia is compatible with a misaligned pairing deletion mechanism. J Lipid Res. 1993;34:971-981.
- 785. Wagner RD, Krul ES, Tang J, Parhofer K, Garlock K, Talmud P, Schonfeld G. ApoB-54.8, a truncated apolipoprotein found primarily in VLDL, is associated with a nonsense mutation in the apoB gene and hypobetalipoproteinemia. *J Lipid Res.* 1991;32:1001-1011.
- 786. Talmud PJ, Converse C, Krul E, Huq L, McIlwaine GG, Series JJ, Boyd P, Schonfeld G, Dunning A, Humphries S. A novel truncated apolipoprotein B (apo B55) in a patient with familial hypobetalipoproteinemia and atypical retinitis pigmentosa. *Clin Genet*. 1992;42:62-70.
- 787. Pulai JI, Latour MA, Kwok P-Y, Schonfeld G. Diabetes mellitus in a new kindred with familial hypobetalipoproteinemia and an apolipoprotein B truncation (apoB-55). Atherosclerosis. 1998;136:289-295.
- 788. Pullinger CR, Hillas E, Hardman DA, Chen GC, Naya-Vigne JM, Iwasa JA, Hamilton RL, Lalouel J-M, Williams RR, Kane JP. Two apolipoprotein B gene defects in a kindred with hypobetalipoproteinemia, one of which results in a truncated variant, apoB-61, in VLDL and LDL. J Lipid Res. 1992;33:699-710.
- 789. Welty FK, Hubl ST, Pierotti VR, Young SG. A truncated species of apolipoprotein B (B67) in a kindred with familial hypobetalipoproteinemia. J Clin Invest. 1991;87:1748-1754.

- 790. Groenewegen WA, Krul ES, Averna MR, Pulai J, Schonfeld G. Dysbetalipoproteinemia in a kindred with hypobetalipoproteinemia due to mutations in the genes for apoB (apoB-70.5) and apoE (apoE2). Arterioscler Thromb. 1994;14:1695-1704.
- 791. Farese RVJ, Garg A, Pierotti VR, Vega GL, Young SG. A truncated species of apolipoprotein B, B-83, associated with hypobetalipoproteinemia. *J Lipid Res*. 1992;33:569-577.

TABLES

Lipo- protein	Density (g/dl)	Molecular weight (kDa)	Diameter nm	Lipid (% of Tg	compos: lipids Chol	ition) Pl	Apolipoproteins
СМ	< 0.95	400×10 ³	75-1200	80-95	2-7	3-9	B-48, AI, AII, AIV, CI-III, E
VLDL	0.95-1.006	10-80×10 ³	30-80	55-80	5-15	10-20	B-100, CI-III, E
IDL	1.006-1.019	5-10×10 ³	25-35	20-50	20-40	15-25	B-100, CI-III, E
LDL	1.019-1.063	2.3×10 ³	18-25	5-15	40-50	20-25	B-100
HDL	1.063-1.210	1.7-3.6×10 ²	5-12	5-10	15-25	20-30	AI-II, AIV, CI-III, E
Lp(a)	1.050-1.090	5×10 ³	28	simila	ir to LI	DL	B-100, apo(a)

TABLE 1. Characteristics of the major human plasma lipoproteins.

Data from Rudel et al. 1986, Durrington 1995, Ginsberg 1998 (10,38,727).

Name	Chromo- some	Peptide length (aa)*	Molecular weight (kDa)	Lipo- protein	Functions
A-I	11	243	28	HDL,CM	structural (HDL), LCAT activation, receptor ligand (SR-BI), promotes cholesterol efflux
A-II	1	77	17	HDL,CM	structural (HDL), HL, LPL activation LCAT modulator
A-IV	11	377	46	HDL,CM	LCAT activator, LPL modulator, function in Tg transport?
(a)	б	4529 †	250-800	Lp(a)	unknown
B-100	2	4536	540	VLDL, IDL,LDL	structural, LDLR ligand
B-48	2	2152	264	СМ	structural
C-I	19	57	6.6	CM,VLDL IDL,HDL	LRP and LDLR interaction inhibitor, LCAT activator
C-II	19	79	8.9	CM,VLDL IDL,HDL	LPL activator
C-III	11	79	8.8	CM,VLDL IDL,HDL	LPL inhibitor apoE-mediated remnant removal inhibitor
Ε	19	299	34	CM,VLDL IDL,HDL	receptor ligand, reverse cholesterol transport, cell growth and immune response regulation?

TABLE 2. Characteristics of the major apolipoprotein

* aa = amino acids. † based on cDNA analysis of one apo(a) isoform; otherwise highly variable . (728).

Data from Patsch and Gotto 96, Tailleux and Fruchart 96, Ginsberg 98 (10,35,39).

	Chol	Tg	LDL- chol	HDL- chol	Reference
Age	t	1	t	t	(61-63)
Sex (male)	1	1	1	Ļ	(61)
Obesity	t	t	t	Ļ	(66-70)
Diet					
Fatty acids					(47,48,729)
Saturated PUFA* MUFA*	† ↓ ↓	↓ †	↑ ↓ ↓	↑ ↓ ↑	
Cholesterol	t		t	t	(48,50,51)
Carbohydrate #	Ļ	t	Ļ	Ļ	(53,730)
Fibre (54)	Ļ		ţ	Ļ	
Protein (plant) (56,731-733)	ļ		ţ	t	
Alcohol		t	Ļ	t	(57)
High caloric intake	t	t			(52)
Smoking	Ť	t	t	Ļ	(58)
Physical activity		Ļ	Ļ	t	(59)
Stress	t		t	t	(60)

TABLE 3. Effects of age, gender, obesity, diet and other lifestyle factors on lipid and lipoprotein levels.

* PUFA = polyunsaturated fatty acid, MUFA = monounsaturated fatty acid. Effects produced when substituted for saturated fatty acids. † Effect of omega-3 PUFA only. # Low-fat, high-carbohydrate diet.

Site*	Mutation	Outcome	RFLP	Ag ass †	Allele frequency #	Number of families	Reference
	-4kb		AvaII+/-		0.20		734
5 ' VNTR	-3256bp (TG) _n repeat, 7 alle	les		(TG) ₁₄ 0.78 (TG) ₁₅ 0.19		554,735
Reduc	-1860/80 (A	$)_{n}(TA)_{m}$ repeat, 6	alleles		0.36,0.29 (2 smallest)		584
Prom	-837 G→A				0.48		584,736
Prom	-516 C→T				0.31		584,736
Prom	-265 C→T		MspI+/- MscI-/+		0.21		719,737
Prom	+14 C→G		AluI-/+				719
Ex 1	del162-170 d signal pept:	del Leu-Ala-Leu - ide 27→24 aa	-16-14		0.27		372
Ex 1	ins CTGCTG i signal pept:	194/5 ins Leu-Leu ide 27→29 aa	a -6/-5		0.03		377
In 2	A→G +722		StyI+/-		0.01		634
In 3	G→T +92				0.47		734
Ex 4	C421→T	Thr71→Ile	ApaLI+/- Bsp12861+/-	g/c	0.26		416,417
			·· ·	MB19 2/1 BIP45, D2E1			418,419 420,421
In 4	C→A + 171		HincII-/+		0.20		554,734,738
In 4	G→A -523 to	ex 5	PvuII-/+		0.04		554,734,738,7

TABLE 4. ApoB genetic variants reported to date. Mutations associated with hypobeta-lipoproteinemia excluded.

In 5	C→T -9 to ex	6 MnII+/-					719
Ex 14	C1981→T	Ala591→Val	AluI+/-	d/a ₁ H11G3	0.56		431 421
Ex 15	G2316→A	Val703→Ile	Alw26I+/- BsmAI+/-		0.04		719,740
Ex 18	C2834→T	Asn875→Asn			0.03		584
In 20	TTTA repeats	and sequence var	iation 5' to t	he Alu eleme	nt, 7 alleles		741,742
In 20	sequence var	iation in the Alu	element, 12 a	lleles			742
In 20	A→G -146 to	ex 21	BalI-/+		0.50		734
Ex 26	C4439→G	Phe1410→Leu				1	584
Ex 26	A5869→G	Asn1887→Ser	BsrdI+/-	D7.2	0.02		743
Ex 26	A5896→G	His1896→Arg	RsaI-/+	D7.2	0.11		743
Ex 26	de16766-8	del Asp2186				1	744
Ex 26	T7064→C	Asp2285→Asp	MaeII-/+		0.63		113,575,745
Ex 26	T7673→C	Thr2488→Thr	XbaI+/-		0.63		113,373,374
Ex 26	G7824→A	Glu2539→Lys			0.009		584
Ex 26	C8344→T	Pro2712→Leu	MaeI-/+ BfaI-/+	y/x	0.29		371,455,456,458
Ex 26	G9489→A	Ala3094→Thr				1	584
Ex 26	A9963→G	Ser3252→Gly				7	561
Ex 26	C10083→G	His3292→Asp				1	585
Ex 26	G10259→A	Leu3350→Leu	PstI +/-		0.01		20,561,588
Ex 26	C10321→T	Ala3371→Val	AluI +/-			1	588
Ex 26	G10397→A	Val3396→Met				1	561
Ex 26	A10408→C	Lys3400→Thr				1	585
Ex 26	G10422→C	Glu3405→Gln			0.01		20,561,587

TABLE 4, continued.

Site	Mutation	Outcome	RFLP	Ag ass	Allele frequency	Number of families	Reference
Ex 26	C10574→A	Ser3455→Arg				1	561
Ex 26	G10648→C	Arg3480→Pro					565
Ex 26	C10707→T	Arg3500→Trp				15	16
Ex 26	G10708→A	Arg3500→Gln			0.001		14
Ex 26	T10760→G	Leu3517→Leu				1	562
Ex 26	C10790→T	Ala3527→Ala				1	562
Ex 26	C10800→T	Arg3531→Cys	NsiI-/+			26	15
Ex 26	G10829→T	Thr3540→Thr					21
Ex 26	C10835→T	Asn3542→Asn					21
Ex 26	C10865→T	Thr3552→Thr					21
Ex 26	G11041→A	Arg3611→Gln	MspI+/-	i/h	0.06		464,465
Ex 26	G11889→A	Val3894→Ile	RsaI-/+			1	585
Ex 27	A11961→G	Thr3918→Ala			0.01	1	584,744
In 27	G→C +50	-			0.20		584
Ex 29	C12264→T	Arg4019→Trp	MspI+/-			1	586
Ex 29	G12510→A	Val4101→Met			0.08		584
Ex 29	A12669→G	Lys4154→Glu	EcoRI-/+	z/t	0.84		113,479,480
Ex 29	T12922→C	Val4238→Ala				2	744
Ex 29	T12935→C	Tyr4242→Tyr	RsaI-/+			3	744
Ex 29	G12937→C	Arg4243→Thr			0.03		457,744

Ex 29	A13141→G	Asn4311→Ser	Eco57I-/+	y/x	0.29	456-458
Ex 29	G13569→A	Ala4454→Thr			0.02	584,744
3 ' VNTR	73 bp 3' to the 22-57 repeats of	e 2. polyadenylat of 11-16 bp seque	ion signal nces		26 alleles	375,376

In addition, rare TaqI, EcoRV, StuI and RsaI polymorphisms have been reported. Their exact location is currently not known (9).

* Reduc = reducer segment of the apoB gene, Prom = promoter, Ex = exon, In = intron.

- † Antigenic association with either monoclonal (mAb) or alloantibodies (Ag).
- # Bolded numbers denote allele frequencies reported in the Finns.

TABLE 5. Associations between alleles of the apoB XbaI polymorphism and serum total cholesterol, triglycerides, apoB or CAD in population studies.

Study pop	tudy population				associa	Reference		
Source*	Sample †	n	S#	High TC	levels Tg	of apoB	CAD	
Source* Norway USA (c) USA (c) GB (c) Italy GB (c) Finland Japan France GB (c) GB (c) Norway GB GB (c) Finland Sweden USA (c) Norway Austria Germany USA (c) Italy Finland Finland Italy Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland Sweden USA (c) Italy Finland Site (c) Sri Lan Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland Site (c) Sri Lan Finland Site (c) Sri Lan Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland Site (c) Sri Lan Finland GB (c) Sri Lan Finland Site (c) Site (c) Sit	Sample † h CAD+h MI/h ns h HL/h h HL/h h HL/h HC ATH/h CAD+h FH h CAD/h FCHL/h >90-y h ch HL h ch h FH NIDDM CAD/h HL CAD/h HL CAD/h HL CAD/h HL CAD/h HL/h CAD/h	n 56 219 84/84 83 79 133/62 176 53/54 53 100/62 124/34 64 205/139 290 120 187 124/146 52/52 111/128 170 106/118 321/107 41 209 221 307 82 51 95 95/95 211 46/107 50/39 274/162 44/35 122/80 111/142 87/91	S	$\begin{array}{c} X + \\ 0 \\ x + \\ - \\ x + \\ x + \\ 0 \\ x + \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\$	Tg 0 X- 0 X+ 0 0 - - X+ 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	x+ 0 0 - - 0 0 - - - - - - 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	CAD - 0 X- - - 0 0 - 0 - X- X- X- - - - - - - - - - - - - -	746 484 485 747 748 486 427 749 429 498 487 750 488 475 751 752 441 753 478 521 491 467 754 468 447 453 755 756 491 467 754 468 447 455 755 756 492 472 757 382 493 490 758 435 759 404
China China Spain Norway Italy Italy China Israel Denmark	h CAD/h h MI/h HL/h CAD/h h CAD off h	221 139/149 228 238/621 76/79 39/40 148 525 464	B B B B M M B M	0 0 X+ - - 0 X+ X+	0 0 0 0 - - 0 0 0	0 0 X+ X+ - 0 X+ X+	- - X- 0 0 -	438 406 760 761 762 763 514 764 390

Source	Sample	n	S	High] TC	levels Tg	of apoB	CAD	
Singapo	h	181	В	X+	X+	0	_	384
GB	HC/h	280/265	В	X+	-	-	-	476
Finland	NIDDM	268	В	X+	X+	-	0	499
Java	h	231	В	0	X+	-	-	385
Denmark	FH	99	В	0	0	-	-	765
Denmark	HL+CAD	318	В	X+	0	-	-	393
Finland	100-y	364	В	0	0	0	-	766
USA (c)	CAD/h	444/404	В	-	-	-	0	407
Finland	CAD/h	82/50	М	0	0	-	0	767
China	CAD/h	80/60	В	0	0	0	X+	439
Finland	h	52	М	0	0	-	-	768
China	CAD/h	148/153	В	0	0	0	-	437
Europe	CAD/h off	682/312	В	X+	0	X+	-	381
China	CAD/h	103/100	В	0	0	0	X+	440
Nigeria	h	1222	В	0	0	0	-	386
Italy	CAD/h	45/118	F	X+	0	0	0	400
Europe	FDB	205	В	0	0	-	-	19
Japan	h	1328	В	0	-	-	-	387
Chech	hl/h ch	82/86	В	0	0	0	-	769
China	ch	93	В	X+	0	0	-	770
Russia	CAD/h	94/122	М	0	0	-	0	470
Asia	HL/h	131/374	В	0	0	0	-	466
Norway	hl+RR/h	108/64	В	0	0	0	0	477
Brazil(i)ł	1	82	В	0	0	0	-	378
Finland	HC	48	В	X+	0	X+	-	402

TABLE 5, continued.

* Country of origin; c=caucasian, a=asian, i=indian.

† h, healthy, CAD, coronary artery disease, MI, myocardial infarction, ns, not specified, HL, hyperlipidemic, HC, hypercholesterolemic, ATH, atherosclerotic (both CAD and peripheral), FH, familial hypercholesterolemia, FCHL, familial combined hyperlipidemia, y, years, ch, children, NIDDM, non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus, off, offspring, FDB, familial defective apoB, RR, hypertensive subjects.

S, sex, M, male, F, female, B, both sexes.
§ TC, total cholesterol, Tg, triglycerides, X+, association with the XbaI+ allele, X-, the XbaI - allele, 0, no significant association detected, -, not analyzed. Significance level p<0.05 or less.

Name	Site*	Mutation †	ApoB size (aa) #	Outcome §	Reference
ApoB-2(4)	in 5	$G \rightarrow T$, +1 to ex 5	152	splicing defect no apoB in plasma	575,719
Аров-9	ex 10	C1443→T	411	Arg412→Ter no apoB in plasma	575
ApoB-25		deletion of 694 bp, from intron 20 to intron 21	1085	Gly1014→Val-72aa-Ter1086 no apoB in plasma	577
ApoB-27.6	in 24	T→C, base +2	1282	Ser1254→Arg-28aa-Ter1283 splice site disruption activation of cryptic splice site in intron 24 traces in plasma	579,771
Аров-29	ex 25	C4125→T	1305	Arg1306→Ter no apoB in plasma	772
ApoB-31	ex 26	del 4480	1425	Gly1424→Val-Tyr-Ter1426	773
ApoB-32	ex 26	C4557→T	1449	Gln1450→Ter	774
ApoB-32.5	ex 26	T4631→G	1473	Tyr1474→Ter	775
ApoB-37	ex 26	del 5391-4	1728	Asn1728→Val-Ter1729	776,777
ApoB-38.7	ex 26	C5472→T	1754	Gln1755→Ter	581
ApoB 38.9	ex 26	del 5444	1767	Asn1745→Lys-4aa-Ter1768	778
ApoB 38.95	ex 26	del 5478-91	1767	Val1757→Thr-10aa-Ter1768	779
Аров-39	ex 26	del 5591	1799	His1795→Met-4aa-Ter1800	772
ApoB-40	ex 26	del 5694-5	1829	Val1829→Cys-Ter1830	201,780
ApoB-43.7	ex 26	C6162→T	1984	Arg1985→Ter	568

TABLE 6. Apolipoprotein B gene mutations associated with familial hypobetalipoproteinemia.

Аров-44.4	ex 26	ins 11 bp 6243/4	2014	Ala2012→Glu-2aa-Ter2015	781
ApoB-45.2	ex 26	T6368→A	2052	Tyr2053→Ter	580
Аров-46	ex 26	C6381→T	2057	Arg2058→Ter	782
ApoB-48.4	ex 26	del 6686	2166	Lys2159→Lys-7aa-Ter2167	783
ApoB-50	ex 26	C6963→T	2251	Gln2252→Ter	578
ApoB-52	ex 26	del 7279-83	2361	Val2357→Asp-4aa-Ter2362	784
ApoB-52.8	ex 26	del 7295	2395	Tyr2362→Tyr-33aa-Ter2396	775
ApoB-52.8	ex 26	del 7359	2395	Thr2364→His-11aa-Ter2396	775
ApoB-54.8	ex 26	C7665→T	2485	Arg2486→Ter	785
ApoB-55	ex 26	C7692→T	2494	Arg2495→Ter	781,786,787 (independent mutations)
ApoB-61	ex 26	del 8525-61	2784	Ser2772→Ser-12aa-Ter2785	788
ApoB-67	ex 26	del 9327	3040	Lys3040→Arg-Ter3041	789
ApoB-70.5	ex 26	ins A9754/60	3196	Asn3184→Lys-12aa-Ter3197	790
ApoB-75	ex 26	del 10366	3386	Thr3386→Met-Ter3387	202
ApoB-82	ex 26	C11411→A	3733	Cys3734→Ter	775
ApoB-83	ex 26	C11458→A	3749	Ser3750→Ter	791
АроВ-86	ex 26	del 11840	3896/4536	Asn3877→Lys-19aa-Ter3897 reading frame restoration yields 10% of normal apoB-100	576
ApoB-87	ex 28	del 12032	3978	Glu3942→Asn-36aa-Ter3979	203
ApoB-89	ex 29	del 12309	4039	Glu4034→Arg-5aa-Ter4040	201,780

* In = intron, ex = exon. † Del = deletion, ins = insertion. # Aa = amino acids. § Ter = termination codon.

TABLE 7. Summary of the studied materials used in SSCP screening, allele frequency analyses and estimations of lipid effects of newly detected DNA variants.

Group	n	M/F*	Type of analysis †	Description	Reference
1	89	48/41	Allele frequency and lipid effects of codon 703,4243,4454 pm:s	Kuopio district subjects Primary hypercholesterolemia Cholesterol ≥ 8 mmol/1 ApoB Arg3500-Gln excluded Three subjects (2/1) with FH excluded	(696)
1a	29	12/17	Exon 2-29 SSCP screening Allele frequency of codon 1887,1896 pm:s	ing Kuopio district subjects Subgroup based on family data	
2	39	23/16 Exon 26-29 SSCP screening Non-FH Allele frequency of codon Choles 1887,1896 pm:s tendor relat LDLR d		Non-FH hypercholesterolemia Cholesterol ≥ 8 mmol/l and tendom xanthomas in the proband and a first-degree relative LDLR defects and apoB Arg3500→Gln excluded	(31)
3	76	66/10	Exon 2-16 and 21 screening	Severe hypertriglyceridemia Triglycerides > 6 mmol/l	(697)
4	102	48/54	Characterization of mAb D7.2 polymorphism Allele frequency and lipid effects of codon 703, 1887,1896,4243,4454 pm:s Lipid effects of Ag(c/g) and Ag(a ₁ /d) pm:s	North Karelia diet study Apparently healthy	(442)
5	88	41/47	Allele frequency and lipid effects of codon 703,4243,4454 pm:s	Random sample of Finns born in 1954 Apparently healthy	(698)

6	220	112/108	Allele frequency and lipid effects of codon 4243,4454 pm:s	Drug intervention study Cholesterol ≥ 6.2 mmol/l Triglycerides ≤ 4.0 mmol/l FH not excluded	(32,699)
7	327	217/110	Allele frequency and lipid effects of codon 1887,1896 pm:s	Coronary angiography patients CAD 205 (M/F 162/43) Non-CAD 122 (55/67)	(700)
	160	98/62	Lipid effects of Ag(c/g) and Ag(a ₁ /d) pm:s	Coronary angiography patients Ag(c/g) and Ag(a ₁ /d) data available CAD 84 (64/20) Non-CAD 76 (34/42)	(700)
8	72	45/27	Allele frequency and lipid effects of codon 1887,1896 pm:s	Normal voluntary controls No symptoms or signs of CAD	(701)

* M = male, F = female. † pm = polymorphism.

TABLE 8. Oligonucleotides used as primers in SSCP screening of exons 2 to 29 of the apoB gene.

Prim∈	er	Up	strea	am (s	sense	e)					Dov	vnsti	ream	(ant	iser	nse)			
Exon	2	5´	CTC	ACA	GAA	TTT	CTT	TCT	CC		5´	AGA	TGC	CTT	ACT	TGG	ACA	G	
Exon	3	51	TGT	GGC	TGA	CGT	ATT	TCT	С		5´	TCC	CTC	CTG	CCT	GCA	TC		
Exon	4	51	AAC	CTC	AAT	GCT	CTG	CTA	CC		51	TGC	GTG	TGC	TCA	TGT	ACA	AC	
Exon	5	51	ATT	TCC	GTG	ACC	ATC	CTC	TC		51	ACT	GCT	ATC	AGC	TTT	CTA	AAT	С
Exon	б	51	GTG	TTG	AAT	ACA	TGT	GGT	TGC		5´	TAA	TAA	GAG	GAT	GCT	CCT	TGC	
Exon	7	51	GAT	CAA	AAT	GCT	CGT	CTC	С		5´	AGG	GTT	GCA	TCA	CAT	GAC		
Exon	8	51	AAT	AGT	ATG	TTC	TGG	CCA	TC		5´	ATT	TTC	CAG	CAA	CTA	TGT	GG	
Exon	9	51	CAC	TTT	CCA	TCT	TCC	AGG	Т		5´	AAG	TTC	AGT	CAG	TTA	CCA	TC	
Exon	10	51	TGA	AGG	TGG	TCT	GTA	TAA	СТ		5´	AGA	AAT	ACA	TGT	GAA	ACT	CAC	
Exon	11	51	AAG	TCC	TGA	CTC	TCT	TCT	С		5´	AAA	AGT	GCT	TCT	GAA	ATG	ATG	
Exon	12	51	CCT	GAT	GGG	TTC	TTG	TTT	С		5´	AAC	TTT	CAC	TTT	CAG	ACC	TC	
Exon	13	51	GGA	CAG	TGA	TAA	CCA	TCT	CC		51	AGT	GGT	ATA	TGG	GGT	GAA	TAG	
Exon	14	51	AAT	AAC	ATG	GTG	TGT	CAG	CTC		51	CTA	GAG	AAC	CTC	AAA	CTC	TTC	
Exon	15	51	CCA	TTT	TCT	TGT	CTG	ATT	TTC		5´	CTT	TCC	TTA	AGA	AGA	TAC	TTC	
Exon	16	51	CTC	ACT	GGC	CAT	TTT	ATT	AC		5´	AAC	CAA	CTC	TGG	TCT	CAT	G	
Exon	17	51	TTA	TTT	GCT	CTC	CCT	TGT	ΤG		5´	CTA	AGA	AAT	CAA	AAG	GCA	AAC	
Exon	18	51	GAA	TCT	GAA	TAG	GTT	GTT	TTC		5´	GGC	TGA	AAG	AAT	TAC	CCT	С	
Exon	19	51	GAC	TTG	GCA	ATA	ACT	CAG	G		5´	GGA	AGG	TGA	GAA	AAT	GCT	G	
Exon	20	51	ACA	TTA	TGC	ATG	TCT	TCA	TTG		5´	ATG	AGG	CAG	CTG	TGT	TTT	G	
Exon	21	51	TAC	CAC	ACA	TCT	CTT	GAT	TC		5´	CAG	TGC	AGG	TCA	GAT	GAC		
Exon	22	51	ATT	GGT	GCC	AAC	TGA	TTT	TC		5´	ACT	TTG	GAA	GTG	CTC	ACA	С	
Exon	23	51	AGT	ACC	ATT	CAC	AAC	TAT	TTC		5´	ATC	CAT	GTA	TTT	ATT	GAC	TGG	
Exon	24	51	TTA	CCT	TAA	AAA	TCT	CCT	GTC		5´	AAG	AAG	CCT	TGC	TGC	TTT	С	
Exon	25	51	TGA	CTG	TGG	GGA	TGT	TAT	С		5´	TGC	ACC	CTT	TAC	CTG	AGC		
Exon	26a	51	ACA	TAT	GAC	CAC	AAG	AAT	ACG		5´	TGA	ACC	TTA	GCA	ACA	CTG	TC	
Exon	26b	51	ACA	TCT	ATG	CCA	TCT	CTT	CTG		5´	ATC	AAT	AGC	CTC	AAT	GTG	TTG	
Exon	26c	51	AAG	AGA	CAC	ATA	CAG	AAT	ATA	G	5´	ACA	AAG	TCA	ATT	GTA	AAG	GAA	G
Exon	26d	5´	GTT	TTC	CAC	ACC	AGA	ATT	TAC		5´	TAT	ACT	GAT	TGA	ACC	TAG	CAC	
Exon	26e	51	TAA	CTA	TGC	ACT	GTT	TCT	GAG		51	GAG	TAC	AGC	ATT	GAA	GAA	TTG	
Exon	26f	51	AGT	CAA	AAC	CTA	CTG	TCT	CTT		5´	TCA	TAT	TCT	AGG	AAC	TGT	ACG	

Exon	27	51	ACA	AAA	TCT	CTC	CTA	TAC	AG	51	TCA	ATA	AAA	GCT	CCA	TAC	ΤG	
Exon	28	51	TCT	GTT	TTT	CTG	CTT	TCA	GG	51	CAT	TAG	GTG	GTA	TTT	ACC	ΤG	
Exon	29a	51	TCC	TCT	CCA	GAT	AAA	AAA	CTC	51	TCT	GAA	CCA	TTA	TGG	ACT	TTC	
Exon	29b	51	ATG	TTC	ATA	AGG	GAG	GTA	GG	51	TTC	CTG	AAT	ATT	TCT	GTG	CAG	
Exon	29c	5′	TAC	TTC	CCA	ACT	CTC	AAG	TC	5´	TAT	GAT	ACA	CAA	TAA	AGA	CTC	С

Sequence data from Ludwig et al. 1987 (118).

Fragment*	Nucleotide position in cDNA †	Amino acids	Product size (bp) #	Restriction enzymes	Cutting sites (cDNA)	Digestion product size (bp)
2	211-249	1-14	80	_	_	_
3	250-365	14-52	170	_	-	-
4	366-511	53-101	207	-	-	-
5	512-665	101-152	211	-	-	-
6	666-821	153-204	244	-	-	-
7	822-946	205-246	180	_	-	-
8	947-1032	246-275	170	_	-	-
9	1033-1252	275-348	293	_	-	-
10	1253-1480	348-424	277	_	-	-
11	1481-1598	424-463	191	_	-	-
12	1599-1745	464-512	217	_	-	-
13	1746-1957	513-583	278	_	-	-
14	1958-2195	583-662	311	_	-	-
15	2196-2372	663-721	239	_	-	-
16	2373-2564	722-785	267	_	-	-
17	2565-2732	786-841	227	_	-	-
18	2733-2944	842-912	258	_	-	-
19	2945-3127	912-973	264	_	-	-
20	3128-3249	973-1014	183	-	-	-
21	3250-3460	1014-1084	283	_	-	-
22	3461-3636	1084-1143	243	_	-	-
23	3637-3824	1143-1205	259	_	-	-
24	3825-3970	1206-1254	205	_	-	-
25	3971-4344	1254-1379	437	_	-	-
26a	4359-5707	1384-1833	1348	BanI	4713	354 + 579 + 417
				HincII	5291	
26b	5641-7007	1811-2266	1366	BanI	6063	422 + 443 + 501
				EcoRI	6506	
26c	6936-8125	2243-2639	1190	HindIII	7335	400 + 577 + 213
				AvaII	7912	
26d	8060-9417	2617-3070	1358	AseI	8584	524 + 398 + 436
				EcoO109I	8982	
26e	9344-10540	3045-3444	1197	EcoO109I	9859	515 + 402 + 280
				PstI	10261	
26f	10474-11908	3422-3900	1435	EcoO109I	10850	377 + 541 + 518

TABLE 9. Characteristics of PCR-amplified fragments of the apoB gene, restriction enzymes used, and sizes of digestion products screened with SSCP.

				BglII	11390	
27	11916-12031	3903-3941	153	_	-	-
28	12032-12215	3941-4003	220	_	-	-
29a	12216-12847	4003-4213	632	PstI	12454	239 + 393
29b	12783-13478	4192-4423	696	EcoO109I	13028	246 + 450
29c	13424-14121	4405-4536	698	DraI	13826	403 + 295

* Fragment numbering refers to apoB gene exons. † Nucleotide numbering according to Knott et al., 1986 (116). # Exons 2 to 25, 27 and 28 amplified with intronic primers flanking the exons (118).

Fragment	Upstream (sense)	Downstream (antisense)
15 18	5' CCA TTT TCT TGT CTG ATT TTC 5' GAA TCT GAA TAG GTT GTT TTC	5´ CTT TCC TTA AGA AGA TAC TTC (b)* 5´ GGC TGA AAG AAT TAC CCT (b)
26D/422 T 26D/1887/1896 # 1887 D §	5 CCT ACC AAA ATA ATG AAA TAA AAC (b) 5' TGC ATT TCA GCA ATG TCT TCC (b) 5' CCC AGA GAG CGA GTT TCC CA	5 TOT TGA GIT TOO AGG TGO OT 5´ TGG AGC CTT TGT AAT CAT GTG
1896 D 26b/501 26c/400	5 TGC TAT ACA GCT GCC CAG TA 5' GGA AAA CTC CCA CAG CAA G 5' AAG AGA CAC ATA CAG AAT ATA G	5´ ATC AAT AGC CTC AAT GTG TTG (b) 5´ TCT TGA CAG CAT CAT CAA TAA A (b)
27 29b/246 29b/4243 #	5' ACA AAA TCT CTC CTA TAC AG (b) 5' ATG TTC ATA AGG GAG GTA GG 5' CTA GGG AGG AAC TTT GCA C (b)	5' TCA ATA AAA GCT CCA TAC TG 5' TCT ATT AGT TGG AAA ATG AAT TG (b) 5' TCT ATT AGT TGG AAA ATG AAT TG
4243D 29c/403 29c/454 #	5' GAT AAA TCT TTC AAC AGT TCC 5' ATA TTG TCA GTG CCT CTA AC 5' ATA TTG TCA GTG CCT CTA AC (b)	5' GTG AAA GTT CAA TTG GAA AAG (b) 5' TGG TCT GAA AAA TCT TGC AG
4454D ins/del 3´VNTR	5' TAT TTT CTT CGT CGC AAT GG 5' CAG CTG GCG ATG GAC CCG CCG A 5' ATG GAA ACG GAG AAA TTA TG	5' ACC GGC CCT GGC GCC CGC CAG CA 5' CCT TCT CAC TTG GCA ATA AC

TABLE 10. Oligonucleotides used as primers in solid-phase sequencing and minisequencing reactions, and in apoB ins/del and 3'VNTR genotyping.

Sequence data from Ludwig et al. 1987 (118).

* b = biotinylated.

† 26b/422 denotes the 422 bp digestion product of fragment 26b.

Primers used to produce template for minisequencing of the apoB 1887, 1896, 4243 and 4454 polymorphisms.

§ D = detection step primer.

ApoB polymorphism	SSCP fragment	Nucleotide position in cDNA*	Product size (bp) †	Restriction enzyme	Cutting site (cDNA)	Digestion product sizes when site present (bp) #
Thr71→Ile	4	366-511	207	ApaLI	416	82 + 124
Ala591→Val	14	1958-2195	311	AluI	1980	49 + 201 + 43
Val703→Ile	15	2196-2372	239	Alw26I	2321	155 + 84
Asn1887→Ser	26b	5641-6081	441	BsrDI	5873	173 + 60 + 208
His1896→Arg	26b	5641-6081	441	RsaI	5897	256 + 185
Thr2488→Thr	26c	6936-8125	1190	XbaI	7682	747 + 443
Pro2712→Leu	26d	8060-9417	1358	BfaI	8343	176 + 108 + 488 + 570
Arg3611→Gln	26f	10474-11908	1435	MspI	11039	566 + 869
Lys4154→Glu	29a	12216-12847	632	EcoRI	12669	453 + 178

TABLE 11. PCR-RFLP analyses of apoB polymorphisms studied.

* Nucleotide numbering according to Knott et. al. 1986 (116).
† Exons 4, 14 and 15 amplified with intronic primers flanking the exons.
Amplified segment contains both variant and invariant cutting sites. Bolded figures denote digestion products involved in the polymorphic variation.

	Asn/Asn (n=44)	Asn/Ser (n=3)	Р
Tot-chol (mmol/l)			
B	6.57 ± 1.22	6.19 ± 0.80	0.5924
I	5.20 ± 0.85	5.29 ± 0.30	0.8608
S	6.30 ± 0.96	5.98 ± 1.39	0.5931
LDL-chol (mmol/l)			
В	4.90 ± 1.14	4.68 ± 0.64	0.7371
I	3.80 ± 0.81	3.94 ± 0.17	0.7728
S	4.64 ± 0.95	4.47 ± 1.25	0.7772
Tot-tg (mmol/l)			
В	1.43 ± 1.10	1.30 ± 0.38	0.8345
I	1.25 ± 0.64	1.14 ± 0.16	0.7742
S	1.30 ± 0.81	0.97 ± 0.22	0.4876
HDL-chol (mmol/l)			
В	1.38 ± 0.34	1.25 ± 0.31	0.5093
T	1.16 ± 0.26	1.13 ± 0.25	0.8601
S	1.40 ± 0.31	1.32 ± 0.30	0.6479
ADOR (mg/ml)			
R R	1 25 + 0 27	1 34 + 0 03	0 5457
T	1.09 ± 0.27	1 25 + 0 21	0 3064
C	1.09 ± 0.20 1.28 + 0.26	$1.25 \div 0.21$ 1.36 + 0.21	0.5004
6	1.20 - 0.20	1.30 ± 0.21	0.0010

TABLE 12. Serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in Group 4 men with and without the apoB Asn1887-Ser DNA change during dietary intervention.

B=baseline, I=intervention, S=switchback period. Values expressed as mean \pm S.D.

	CAD			Non-CAD		
	Asn/Asn (n=150)	Asn/Ser (n=10)	Ρ	Asn/Asn (n=52)	Asn/Ser (n=3)	Р
Tot-chol (mmol/l)	5.74 (±1.12)	5.12 (±0.89)	0.0861	5.09 (±0.91)	5.17 (±1.64)	0.8868
LDL-chol (mmol/l)	3.74 (±1.00)	3.16 (±0.78)	0.0767	3.04 (±0.94)	3.01 (±1.23)	0.9599
Tot-tg (mmol/l)	1.89 (±0.95)	1.67 (±0.59)	0.4689	1.66 (±0.94)	0.93 (±0.26)	0.2055
HDL-chol (mmol/l)	1.13 (±0.28)	1.20 (±0.24)	0.4805	1.30 (±0.38)	1.73 (±0.49)	0.0638
ApoB (mg/ml)	1.01 (±0.20)	0.90 (±0.11)	0.0658	0.89 (±0.21)	0.89 (±0.15)	0.9630

TABLE 13. Serum lipid levels in Group 7 men with angiographically detected CAD or with normal coronary arteries with or without the apoB Asn1887-Ser change.

Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

		His/His (n=37)	His/Arg (n=10)	P
Tot-chol	(mmol/l) 3 I	6.52 ± 1.23 5.10 ± 0.77	6.67 ± 1.10 5.62 ± 0.95	0.7141
LDL-chol	(mmol/l) g	6.31 ± 0.98	6.16 ± 1.00 5.08 ± 1.02	0.6723
Tot-tg (m	mol/l)	3.69 ± 0.74 4.64 ± 0.98	4.24 ± 0.82 4.58 ± 0.95	0.8807
E J S	3 I S	1.42 ± 1.14 1.19 ± 0.57 1.26 ± 0.81	$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	0.9292 0.2604 0.6969
HDL-chol E J	(mmol/l) 3 5 5	1.40 ± 0.37 1.17 ± 0.28 1.43 ± 0.34	1.30 ± 0.18 1.09 ± 0.12 1.30 ± 0.16	0.4378 0.3857 0.2777
ApoB (mg/ E J	'ml) 3 5 5	1.13 ± 0.27 1.06 ± 0.26 1.29 ± 0.28	1.34 ± 0.24 1.22 ± 0.21 1.27 ± 0.19	0.2226 0.0814 0.8364

TABLE 14. Serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in Group 4 men with and without the apoB His1896-Arg DNA change during dietary intervention.

B=baseline, I=intervention, S=switchback period. Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

		His/His (n=43)	His/Arg (n=10)	P
Tot-chol	(mmol/l) B	5.89 ± 1.12	5.78 ± 0.45	0.7527
	I S	4.88 ± 1.03 5.79 ± 1.20	4.61 ± 0.84 5.65 ± 0.84	0.4512 0.6945
LDL-chol	(mmol/l)			
	B I S	4.20 ± 1.05 3.41 ± 0.91 4.04 ± 1.05	$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	0.6195 0.3455 0.9398
Tot-tg (mmol/l)			
	B I S	0.94 ± 0.27 0.98 ± 0.38 0.99 ± 0.44	0.90 ± 0.30 0.91 ± 0.38 0.98 ± 0.45	0.7308 0.5829 0.9398
HDL-chol	(mmol/l)			
	B I S	1.50 ± 0.34 1.27 ± 0.32 1.55 ± 0.32	$\begin{array}{rrrr} 1.56 \ \pm \ 0.17 \\ 1.31 \ \pm \ 0.13 \\ 1.55 \ \pm \ 0.14 \end{array}$	0.5965 0.6864 0.9710
ApoB (mg	/ml) B I S	1.11 ± 0.30 0.95 ± 0.26 1.12 ± 0.29	1.11 ± 0.27 0.94 ± 0.38 1.07 ± 0.22	0.8132 0.9686 0.6056

TABLE 15. Serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in Group 4 women with and without the apoB His1896-Arg DNA change during dietary intervention.

B=baseline, I=intervention, S=switchback period. Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

	CAD His/His (n=151)	His/Arg (n=11)	Ρ	Non-CAD His/His (n=48)	His/Arg (n=7)	Р	Controls His/His (n=40)	His/Arg (n=5)	P
Tot-chol (mmol/l)	5.73 (±1.13)	5.46 (±0.88)	0.4385	5.00 (±0.91)	5.71 (±0.98)	0.0610	5.88 (±0.93)	6.21 (±0.27)	0.4258
LDL-chol mmol/l)	3.73 (±1.01)	3.43 (±0.92)	0.3600	2.94 (±0.89)	3.72 (±1.10)	0.0400	4.04 (±0.87)	4.41 (±0.41)	0.3522
Tot-tg (mmol/l)	1.85 (±0.90)	2.18 (±1.21)	0.2622	1.62 (±0.97)	1.40 (±0.56)	0.5471	1.12 (±0.36)	1.21 (±0.37)	0.6405
HDL-chol (mmol/l)	1.13 (±0.28)	1.17 (±0.31)	0.6876	1.32 (±0.37)	1.36 (±0.52)	0.7583	1.54 (±0.40)	1.58 (±0.42)	0.8328
ApoB (mg/100ml)	1.01 (±0.19)	0.99 (±0.31)	0.7117	0.88 (±0.20)	0.96 (±0.24)	0.3420	0.97 (±0.20)	1.01 (±0.12)	0.6294

TABLE 16. Serum lipid levels in Group 7 men with angiographically detected CAD or with normal coronary arteries, and in healthy control men (Group 8) with or without the apoB His1896 Arg change.

Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

	CAD His/His (n=40)	His/Arg (n=3)	Р	Non-CAD His/His (n=58)	His/Arg (n=7)	Р	Controls His/His (n=23)	His/Arg (n=4)	Р
Tot-chol (mmol/l)	6.03 (±1.32)	5.49 (±0.58)	0.4927	5.15 (±1.07)	5.36 (±0.80)	0.6157	5.85 (±1.20)	5.70 (±1.35)	0.8318
LDL-chol (mmol/l)	3.94 (±1.29)	3.42 (±0.59)	0.5010	3.06 (±0.96)	3.13 (±0.78)	0.8390	3.93 (±1.15)	3.85 (±1.04)	0.8911
Tot-tg (mmol/l)	1.95 (±0.91)	1.78 (±0.75)	0.7450	1.33 (±0.53)	1.48 (±0.77)	0.4961	1.16 (±0.34)	1.02 (±0.30)	0.4547
HDL-chol (mmol/l)	1.20 (±0.31)	1.26 (±0.31)	0.7519	1.47 (±0.44)	1.55 (±0.28)	0.6457	1.68 (±0.30)	1.70 (±0.46)	0.8862
ApoB (mg/ml)	1.10 (±0.38)	0.95 (±0.10)	0.5094	0.85 (±0.18)	0.84 (±0.19)	0.8006	0.93 (±0.22)	0.84 (±0.23)	0.4896

TABLE 17. Serum lipid levels in Group 7 women with angiographically detected CAD or with normal coronary arteries, and in healthy control women (Group 8) with or without the apoB His1896 Arg change.

Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

	4243 Arg/Arg	4243 Arg/Thr	Р	4454 Ala/Ala	4454 Ala/Thr	Р
	(n=95)	(n=7)		(n=98)	(n=4)	
Tot-chol (mmol/l)						
В	6.16 ± 1.12	6.72 ± 1.58	0.2411	6.20 ± 1.15	5.97 ± 1.31	0.6941
I	5.00 ± 0.92	5.26 ± 1.13	0.5010	5.01 ± 0.93	4.98 ± 0.97	0.9435
S	6.02 ± 1.09	6.03 ± 1.14	0.9815	6.02 ± 1.09	6.03 ± 1.02	0.9799
LDL-chol (mmol/l)						
В	4.47 ± 1.05	5.09 ± 1.46	0.1771	4.52 ± 1.07	4.30 ± 1.50	0.6918
I	3.55 ± 0.85	3.88 ± 1.05	0.3661	3.57 ± 0.86	3.55 ± 1.03	0.9605
S	4.31 ± 1.02	4.36 ± 1.08	0.8860	4.31 ± 1.02	4.26 ± 1.19	0.9278
Tot-tg (mmol/l)*						
В	1.15 ± 0.77	1.42 ± 1.22	0.5858	1.18 ± 0.80	0.77 ± 0.34	0.1891
I	1.08 ± 0.51	1.34 ± 0.72	0.2826	1.11 ± 0.52	0.72 ± 0.34	0.1030
S	1.11 ± 0.60	1.32 ± 1.09	0.6366	1.14 ± 0.65	0.80 ± 0.37	0.2631
HDL-chol (mmol/l)						
B	1.45 ± 0.33	1.35 ± 0.41	0.4629	1.44 ± 0.33	1.52 ± 0.30	0.6714
I	1.23 ± 0.28	1.11 ± 0.26	0.3251	1.22 ± 0.28	1.29 ± 0.15	0.6374
S	1.49 ± 0.31	1.40 ± 0.34	0.4643	1.48 ± 0.31	1.60 ± 0.34	0.4136
ApoB (mg/ml)						
B	1.16 ± 0.29	1.25 ± 0.26	0.4490	1.17 ± 0.28	1.07 ± 0.46	0.5069
I	1.01 ± 0.28	1.08 ± 0.32	0.5436	1.02 ± 0.28	0.95 ± 0.28	0.6022
S	1.19 ± 0.28	1.20 ± 0.28	0.9391	1.20 ± 0.28	1.16 ± 0.34	0.8186

TABLE 18. Serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in Group 4 subjects with and without the apoB Arg4243 Thr or Ala4454 - Thr DNA changes during dietary intervention.

B=baseline, I=intervention, S=switchback period. Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

* Statistical calculations were made using log-normalized values.

TABLE 19. Serum lipid and lipoprotein levels in Kuopio district hyperlipidemics (Group 1), the random sample of healthy subjects (Group 5), and drug intervention participants (Group 6, baseline levels) with and without the apoB Arg4243-Thr or Ala4454-Thr changes.

	Geno- type	Kuopio (n)	Random sample (n)	Drug inter- vention (n)
Tot- chol	Arg/Arg Arg/Thr	8.32±1.07 (81) 7.82±0.56 (3) P=0.4293	5.10±0.90 (83) 5.43±1.00 (5) P=0.4374	9.0±1.7 (192) 9.4±1.9 (19) P=0.2938
	Ala/Ala Ala/Thr	8.27±1.07 (83) 8.78±0.43 (4) P=0.3467	5.09±0.90 (85) 5.94±0.56 (3) P=0.1104	9.0±1.7 (211) 9.1±1.9 (9) P=0.7774
LDL- chol	Arg/Arg Arg/Thr	5.82±0.94 (81) 5.48±0.88 (3) P=0.5349	2.84±0.88 (83) 3.16±1.03 (5) P=0.4382	6.8±1.7 (192) 7.2±2.1 (19) P=0.2979
	Ala/Ala Ala/Thr	5.79±0.94 (83) 6.27±0.31 (4) P=0.3184	2.82±0.87 (85) 3.99±0.66 (3) P=0.0227	6.8±1.8 (211) 7.0±2.0 (9) P=0.7140
Tot- tg*	Arg/Arg Arg/Thr	2.40±1.72 (81) 2.62±0.83 (3) P=0.5765	1.02±0.64 (83) 1.67±1.03 (5) P=0.2062 †	2.08±1.09 (192) 1.93±0.79 (19) P=0.5676
	Ala/Ala Ala/Thr	2.42±1.70 (83) 1.70±1.05 (4) P=0.3459	1.05±0.68 (85) 1.35±0.60 (3) P=0.3478	2.07±1.06 (211) 1.79±0.65 (9) P=0.4127
HDL- chol	Arg/Arg Arg/Thr	1.41±0.48 (81) 1.17±0.26 (3) P=0.3817	1.78±0.50 (83) 1.52±0.37 (5) P=0.2400	1.26±0.30 (192) 1.31±0.39 (19) P=0.4904
	Ala/Ala Ala/Thr	1.39±0.46 (83) 1.74±0.62 (4) P=0.1444	1.78±0.49 (85) 1.34±0.38 (3) P=0.1261	1.27±0.31 (211) 1.33±0.52 (9) P=0.5509
АроВ	Arg/Arg Arg/Thr	1.56±0.34 (81) 1.53±0.20 (3) P=0.9084	1.03±0.23 (83) 1.34±0.65 (5) P=0.3499 †	1.74±0.37 (192) 1.78±0.44 (19) P=0.6824
	Ala/Ala Ala/Thr	1.55±0.33 (83) 1.66±0.39 (4) P=0.5063	1.04±0.27 (85) 1.24±0.04 (3) P=0.2291	1.74±0.39 (211) 1.70±0.39 (9) P=0.7690

Values expressed as mean \pm S.D. Tot-chol, LDL-Chol, Tot-tg, and HDL-chol, mmol/l; and apoB, mg/ml.

* Statistical calculations were made using log-normalized values.

† Welch and Brown-Forsythe statistics.

TABLE 20. Effects of the apoB Val703-Ile polymorphism on serum lipid and lipoprotein concentrations in the hypercholesterolemic Kuopio district patients (Group 1), random sample of healthy subjects (Group 5), and diet study participants (Group 4, baseline levels).

		Hypercholesterolemic		Normolipidemic groups			
	Genotype	Kuopio	n	Random healthy	n	Diet study	n
Tot-chol (mmol/l)	Val/Val Val/Ile	8.27 ± 1.08 8.73 ± 1.14 P=0.3249	69 6	5.14 ± 0.95 4.92 ± 0.64 P=0.5332	75 8	6.23 ± 1.12 5.52 ± 1.04 P=0.1771	64 5
LDL-chol (mmol/l)	Val/Val Val/Ile	5.76 ± 0.91 6.46 ± 0.97 P=0.0768	69 6	2.86 ± 0.92 2.79 ± 0.45 P=0.7075 †	75 8	4.53 ± 1.07 3.94 ± 1.05 0.2324	64 5
Tot-tg* (mmol/l)	Val/Val Val/Ile	2.32 ± 1.76 2.36 ± 0.59 P=0.5687	69 6	1.09 ± 0.70 0.75 ± 0.19 P=0.0140 †	75 8	1.18 ± 0.87 0.91 ± 0.42 P=0.4106	64 5
HDL-chol (mmol/l)	Val/Val Val/Ile	1.46 ± 0.50 1.20 ± 0.17 P=0.2146	69 6	1.76 ± 0.49 1.79 ± 0.32 P=0.8810	75 8	1.46 ± 0.32 1.40 ± 0.25 P=0.6959	64 5
ApoB (mg/ml)	Val/Val Val/Ile	1.51 ± 0.33 1.73 ± 0.27 p=0.1444	69 6	1.06 ± 0.28 0.94 ± 0.26 p=0.2669	75 8	1.19 ± 0.28 1.01 ± 0.30 p=0.1550	64 5

Values expressed as mean ± SD.

* Statistical calculations were made using log-normalized values.

† Welch and Brown-Forsythe statistics.
TABLE 21. Effects of the apoB ins/del, Thr71-Ile, and Ala591-Val polymorphisms on lipid and lipoprotein levels in severely hypertriglyceridemic subjects (Group 3).

	Ins/Ins (n=40)	Ins/Del (n=29)	Del/Del (n=5)	Thr/Thr (n=39)	Thr/Ile (n=32)	Ile/Ile (n=5)	Val/Val (n=22)	Val/Ala (n=37)	Ala/Ala (n=17)
Tot-chol (mmol/l)	7.41 (±1.92)	7.72 (±2.79) P=0.8511	7.57 (±1.78)	7.43 (±1.94) P=0.8553	7.54 (±2.70)	8.03 (±1.52) P=0.6330	7.17 (±1.40)	7.57 (±2.20)	7.86 (±3.17)
LDL-chol mmol/l	3.02 (±1.32)	3.19 (±1.26) P=0.8448	2.98 (±1.05)	2.99 (±1.32) P=0.4423	3.24 (±1.22)	2.53 (±0.92) P=0.5609	2.84 (±1.31)	3.11 (±1.29)	3.26 (±1.14)
Tot-tg (mmol/l)*	8.34 (±7.36)	7.59 (±6.20) P=0.9552	8.28 (±7.13)	8.47 (±7.41) P=0.4792	7.15 (±6.03)	9.92 (±6.28) ₽=0.9369	8.06 (±6.49)	8.23 (±7.22)	7.47 (±6.39)
HDL-chol (mmol/l)	0.97 (±0.36)	0.92 (±0.25) P=0.6050	1.05 (±0.21)	0.97 (±0.36) P=0.4535	0.90 (±0.24)	1.05 (±0.21) P=0.3576	0.98 (±0.44)	0.90 (±0.25)	1.01 (±0.19)
ApoB (mg/ml)	1.37 (±0.56)	1.47 (±0.46) P=0.3399	1.71 (±0.33)	1.37 (±0.57) P=0.2911	1.47 (±0.44)	1.73 (±0.30) P=0.0372	1.20 (±0.44)	1.54 (±0.57)	1.51 (±0.33)

Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

* Statistical calculations were made using log-normalized values.

	Thr/Thr (n=57)	Thr/Ile (n=45)	Ile/Ile (n=5)	Val/Val (n=32)	Val/Ala (n=54)	Ala/Ala (n=21)	Val/Val Thr/Thr (n=27)	Ala+/Ile+ (n=45)
Tot-chol (mmol/l)	6.29 (±1.05)	6.04 (±1.24) P=0.4083	6.60 (±1.44)	6.11 (±1.00)	6.18 (±1.19) P=0.6942	6.38 (±1.28)	6.16 (±1.03) P=0.9	6.12 (±1.30) 9076
LDL-chol (mmol/l)	4.59 (±1.10)	4.40 (±1.09) P=0.5830	4.77 (±0.96)	4.46 (±1.02)	4.49 (±1.14) P=0.7445	4.68 (±1.08)	4.50 (±1.05) P=0.8	4.46 (±1.10) 8595
Tot-tg (mmol/l)*	1.35 (±0.98)	0.98 (±0.42) P=0.0209	0.79 (±0.24) †	1.17 (±0.74)	1.18 (±0.90) P=0.9856	1.12 (±0.59)	1.25 (±0.77) P=0.0	0.99 (±0.42))771
HDL-chol (mmol/l)	1.43 (±0.32)	1.45 (±0.31) P=0.2737	1.67 (±0.54)	1.42 (±0.25)	1.46 (±0.34) P=0.7751	1.48 (±0.40)	1.41 (±0.26) P=0.4	1.47 (±0.35) 122
ApoB (mg/ml)	1.22 (±0.29)	1.09 (±0.27) P=0.0759	1.20 (±0.26)	1.15 (±0.27)	1.17 (±0.31) P=0.8856	1.18 (±0.25)	1.17 (±0.26) P=0.3	1.12 (±0.27) 8853

TABLE 22. Effects of the apoB Thr71→Ile and Ala591→Val polymorphisms, alone or combined, on baseline lipid and lipoprotein levels in the diet study participants (Group 4).

Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

* Statistical calculations were made using log-normalized values. † Welch and Brown-Forsythe statistics.

	Thr/Thr (n=73)	Thr/Ile (n=73)	Ile/Ile (n=14)	Val/Val (n=38)	Val/Ala (n=74)	Ala/Ala (n=41)	Val/Val Thr/Thr (n=33)	Ala+/Ile+ (n=76)
Tot-chol (mmol/l)	5.22 (±1.09)	5.38 (±0.91) P=0.3134	5.63 (±1.11)	5.24 (±0.92)	5.31 (±1.05) P=0.7477	5.41 (±1.05)	5.16 (±0.91) P=0.2	5.36 (±0.96) 910
LDL-chol (mmol/l)	3.18 (±0.99)	3.32 (±0.88) P=0.2846	3.60 (±0.98)	3.20 (±0.90)	3.28 (±0.97) P=0.8107	3.34 (±0.95)	3.12 (±0.83) P=0.2	3.31 (±0.88) 963
Tot-tg (mmol/l)*	1.87 (±1.14)	1.60 (±0.84) P=0.2910	1.79 (±0.82)	1.95 (±1.19)	1.63 (±0.93) P=0.2583	1.74 (±0.89)	2.04 (±1.25) P=0.0	1.67 (±0.88) 957
HDL-chol (mmol/l)	1.21 (±0.37)	1.32 (±0.41) P=0.1851	1.22 (±0.24)	1.21 (±0.35)	1.29 (±0.38) P=0.5500	1.29 (±0.42)	1.16 (±0.30) P=0.0	1.30 (±0.39) 814
ApoB (mg/ml)	0.94 (±0.20)	0.94 (±0.22) P=0.6873	0.99 (±0.32)	0.94 (±0.20)	0.93 (±0.19) P=0.6714	0.97 (±0.30)	0.95 (±0.20) P=0.9	0.95 (±0.25) 549

TABLE 23. Effects of the apoB Thr71→Ile and Ala591→Val polymorphisms, alone or combined, on lipid and lipoprotein levels in subjects undergoing coronary angiography (Group 7).

Values expressed as mean ± S.D.

* Statistical calculations were made using log-normalized values.

FIGURES



Figure 1. Schematic illustration of lipoprotein metabolism: endogenous and exogenous pathways: See chapter 2.1.3. for details.



Figure 2. Schematic representation of the apoB gene and localization of its regulatory motifs.





Figure 3. (a) Schematic illustration of the ribbon-and-bow model for the organization of apoB on lipoprotein particles. (b) Schematic diagram of the five-domain structure of apoB. α_1 , amphipathic helix cluster 1, β_1 and β_2 , amphipathic β -sheet clusters 1 and 2 (irreversible lipid binding domains), α_2 and α_3 , amphipathic helix clusters 2 and 3 (reversible lipid binding domains).

3a)



Figure 4. Effects of the apoB Val591 → Ala polymorphism alone, and the apoB Thr71→ Ile and Val591 → Ala polymorphisms combined on serum apoB levels in severely hypertriglyceridemic Group 3 patients.